

## The deregulation of Fyn kinase in Alzheimer's Disease

Goce Taleski

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

**School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy** 

**Faculty of Health and Medicine** 

September 2020

This research was supported by an Australian Government Research Training Program (RTP) Scholarship

## STATEMENT OF ORIGINALITY

I hereby certify that the work embodied in the thesis is my own work, conducted under normal supervision. The thesis contains no material which has been accepted, or is being examined, for the award of any other degree or diploma in any university or other tertiary institution and, to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference has been made. I give consent to the final version of my thesis being made available worldwide when deposited in the University's Digital Repository, subject to the provisions of the Copyright Act 1968 and any approved embargo.

Goce Taleski

## **ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF AUTHORSHIP**

I hereby certify that the work embodied in this thesis contains published papers of which I am a joint author. I have included as part of the thesis a written declaration endorsed in writing by my supervisor, attesting to my contribution to the joint publications.

By signing below, I confirm that Goce Taleski contributed to the following publications entitled:

- 1. Altered protein phosphatase 2A methylation and Tau phosphorylation in the young and aged brain of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficient mice
- 2. Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase deficiency deregulates regional brain amyloid- $\beta$  protein precursor expression and phosphorylation levels
- 3. The protein serine/threonine phosphatases PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin: A triple threat in the regulation of the neuronal cytoskeleton
- 4. Protein Phosphatase 2A and Tau: an orchestrated 'Pas de Deux'
- 5. Disturbances in PP2A methylation and one-carbon metabolism critically affect Fyn distribution and function (submitted)

Outlined below are the items that the candidate has contributed towards:

- Conduction of experiments (1, 2 and 5)
- Analysis of results (2 and 5)
- *Review of literature (3 and 4)*
- Prepared and organised the figures (2, 3 and 4)

A/Prof Estelle Sontag

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First, and foremost, I would like to express my infinite gratitude to my incredible supervisors, Associate Professor Estelle Sontag and Dr. Jean-Marie Sontag for the continuous support and enrichment of my university journey. Thank you, Estelle and Jean-Marie, for taking me under your wings, sharing your valuable knowledge and introducing me to a whole new level of research. I could not have imagined having better mentors or a more interesting and worthwhile project to work on.

I would also like to acknowledge the other members of my research group, Dr. Alexander Hoffman and Diana Schuhmacher, for their assistance, support and co-operation, which significantly influenced my work.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my partner Yangchen, family and friends for their love and support throughout my university journey.

## LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

- 1. Sontag JM, Wasek B, Taleski G, Smith J, Arning E, Sontag E, Bottiglieri T, Altered protein phosphatase 2A methylation and Tau phosphorylation in the young and aged brain of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficient mice. FRONT AGING NEUROSCI, 22;6 (2014)
- Hoffman A, Taleski G, Qian H, Wasek B, Arning E, Bottiglieri T, Sontag JM, Sontag E. Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase deficiency deregulates regional brain amyloid-β protein precursor expression and phosphorylation levels. J ALZHEIMERS DIS, 64(1) (2018)
- **3.** Hoffman A, **Taleski G**, Sontag, E, *The protein serine/threonine phosphatases PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin: A triple threat in the regulation of the neuronal cytoskeleton.* MOL CELL NEUROSCI, 84 (2017)
- 4. Taleski G, Sontag E, Protein Phosphatase 2A and Tau: an orchestrated 'Pas de Deux'. FEBS LETT, 592(7) (2018)
- **5.** Taleski G, Schumacher D, Su H, Sontag JM, Sontag E. *Disturbances in PP2A methylation and onecarbon metabolism compromises Fyn distribution, neuritogenesis and APP regulation.* J BOL CHEM, 296(100237) (2020)

See Appendix for Publications 1-5.

## **CONFERENCE ABSTRACTS**

**Taleski G**, Hoffman A, Qian H, Wasek B, Arning E, Bottiglieri T, Sontag JM and Sontag E. *MTHFR deficiency and low dietary folate interact to promote the accumulation of phosphorylated amyloid protein precursor and tau*. The 38th Annual Scientific Meeting of the Australasian Neuroscience Society, Brisbane, Australia, December 2018. Poster presenter.

Bottiglieri T, Hoffman A, **Taleski G**, Qian H, Wasek B, Arning E, Sontag JM and Sontag E. *Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficiency deregulates regional brain amyloid-b precursor protein and phosphorylation levels*. FASEB Conference on Folic Acid, Vitamin B12 and One-Carbon Metabolism, Nova Scotia, Canada, August 2018.

Sontag JM, Gomez RJ, Hoffman A, **Taleski G**, Mazalouskasb MD, Hanks SK, Frohner I, Ogris E, Wadzinski BE and Sontag E. *At the crossroads between Tyr and Ser/Thr signaling: A new paradigm in the regulation of PP2A by Src kinase.* The American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 2017 Annual Meeting/ Experimental Biology 2017, Chicago, USA April 2017. The FASEB Journal vol. 31 no. 1 Supplement 771.2, April 2017.

Sontag JM, Wasek B, **Taleski G**, Smith J, Arning E, Sontag E and Bottiglieri T. *Methylation of protein phosphatase 2A and phosphorylation of Tau protein in brain tissue from methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase deficient mice*. FASEB Conference on Folic Acid, Vitamin B12 and One-Carbon Metabolism, Steamboat Springs, Colorado, August 2014.

## **ORAL PRESENTATIONS AT CONFERENCES**

Taleski G, Hoffman A, Qian H, Wasek B, Arning E, Bottiglieri T, Sontag JM, Sontag E. (Newcastle, Australia, 3rd August 2019) "A novel metabolic intervention for Tauopathies" Centre for Brain and Mental Health Research, Hunter Medical Research Institute, 2019.

Taleski G, van Hummel A, Ittner L, Sontag JM, Sontag E. (Newcastle, Australia, 2nd August 2018) "MTHFR deficiency and low dietary folate interact to promote the accumulation of phosphorylated amyloid protein precursor and tau" Centre for Brain and Mental Health Research, Hunter Medical Research Institute, 2018.

## LIST OF AWARDS

### 2018

**Travel Grant** *Hunter Medical Research Institute (HMRI)* 

#### 2017

## Higher Degree by Research Award for Best Confirmation

University of Newcastle

## 2016

## Australian Government Research Training Program (RTP) Scholarship

## Faculty of Health and Medicine Medal

University of Newcastle

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

STATEMENT OF ORIGINALITYii	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF AUTHORSHIPiii	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS iv	
LIST OF PUBLICATIONSv	
CONFERENCE ABSTRACTSvi	
ORAL PRESENTATIONS AT CONFERENCESvii	
LIST OF AWARDS	
LIST OF FIGURES	
LIST OF TABLES xv	
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS xvi	
ABSTRACTxvii	
Chapter 1 Introduction1	
1.1 Alzheimer's Disease (AD)	1
1.2 AD symptomatic onset and clinical progression	1
1.3 Modifiable and genetic risk factors of AD	2
1.4 Neuropathological hallmarks of AD	2
1.5 Amyloid Precursor Protein (APP) and its aberrant processing in AD	4
1.6 Tau and its excessive phosphorylation in AD	7
1.7 Fyn, a major brain kinase implicated in AD	11
1.8 Methylated PP2A enzymes crucially regulate APP and Tau	17
1.9 The delicate balance between Fyn-Tau and PP2A-Tau interactions, and possibly, Fyn-PP2A	interactions
1.10 Folate and homocysteine metabolism and its clinical relevance in AD	19
1.11 The failure of numerous clinical interventions for AD - possibly due to the cumulative nat	ure and toxic
effects of raised homocysteine	24

1.12 Project background and aims	24
Chapter 2 Materials and Methods	
2.1 Chemicals and reagents	
2.2 Antibodies	26
2.3 Plasmids	
2.4 <i>Mthfr</i> knockout mice	
2.5 P301S-Tau transgenic (TAU58/2) mice	
2.6 Homogenisation of mouse regional brain tissue	29
2.7 Plasma and regional brain metabolite analyses	29
2.8 Behavioural testing in TAU58/2 mice	29
2.9 Acute mouse brain slices	
2.10 Cell culture and transfection	31
2.11 Cell treatment	
2.12 Cell lysis and fractionation	
2.13 Immunoprecipitation	
2.14 Western blotting	
2.15 Cell immunofluorescence	
2.16 Statistical analyses	
Chapter 3. Further establishing the critical link between alterations in one-carbon metabol AD	'ism and
3.1 Introduction	
3.2 MTHFR deficiencies alter Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope and Thr668 phosphoryla protein expression of APP in young <i>Mthfr</i> knockout mice	ation and 37
3.3 Changes in dietary folate intake and mild MTHFR deficiency in aged mice alter APP	' Thr668
phosphorylation and protein expression, as well as Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope	
3.4 Enhanced APP and Tau phosphorylation in MTHFR and folate deficient mice are associa	ited with
enhanced PP2A demethylation and GSK-3β activation.	
3.5 Discussion	

Chapter 4. Disturbances to one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation critically affect Fyr
distribution and function
4.1 Introduction
4.2 One-carbon metabolism regulates Fyn cellular distribution and Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth in N2a cells
4.3 Methylated PP2A enzymes co-immunoprecipitate with Fyn
4.4 PP2A methylation regulates Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth in N2a cells54
4.5 PP2A methylation concomitantly regulates F-actin organisation and Fyn compartmentalisation in N2a cells
4.6 Elevated levels of homocysteine or homocysteine thiolactone induce a redistribution of Fyn and PP2A in acute mouse cortical slices
4.7 Fyn expression and/or activity is altered in brain regions from MTHFR knockout mice
4.8 Discussion
Chapter 5. Identification of a Fyn-PP2A signalling module
5.1 Introduction
5.2 Fyn phosphorylates PP2Ac on tyrosine residues in N2a cells
5.3 Identification of PP2Ac phospho-acceptor sites targeted by Fyn
5.4 PP2Ac F/F double mutant impedes Fyn <sup>CA</sup> -mediated Tau phosphorylation at AD-like sites and ERK activation
5.5 Confirmation of Fyn-mediated PP2Ac phosphorylation at "Y2" site, using a validated antibody 69
5.6 Fyn <sup>CA</sup> and Y2-phosphorylated PP2Ac co-localise
5.7 Fyn distribution and function in neurite outgrowth is severely hindered by PP2Ac F/F72
5.8 Discussion
Chapter 6. Can we revert AD-like pathology with a diet enriched in methyl group donors? 76
6.1 Introduction
6.2 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reverses motor deficits and improves spatial memory in TAU58/2 mice
6.3 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces PP2A demethylation in TAU58/2 mice
6.4 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces p-Tau levels in TAU58/2 mice

6.5 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet has no effect on APP total protein expression or phospho		
at Thr668 6.6 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces Fyn protein expression levels in the cortex hippocampus of TAU58/2 mice	and 83	
6.7 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet has no effect on ERK1/2 or GSK-3β activity in TAU58/2 n	mice 85	
6.8 Discussion	86	
Chapter 7 General Discussion		
7.1 Thesis overview	90	
7.2 Significance	93	
7.3 Future directions	95	
7.4 Concluding remarks	97	
References		
Appendix114		

## **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 1. Major neuropathological lesions in AD-affected brain regions.	3
Figure 2. Functionally distinct APP proteolytic cleavage in the brain.	5
Figure 3. Regulation of Tau phosphorylation supports neuronal function and health.	8
Figure 4. Mapping of Tau residues dephosphorylated by and interacting domains of	9
PP2A/Bα.	
Figure 5. Regulation and targeting of Fyn to the plasma membrane.	12
Figure 6. The Aßo-Fyn-Tau signalling cascade: a prominent disease model.	15
Figure 7. Methylation-dependent PP2A/B $\alpha$ holoenzyme biogenesis.	18
Figure 8. Overview of one-carbon metabolism.	20
Figure 9. Overview of studies using mouse models of MTHFR and/or folate deficiencies.	36
Figure 10. Brain region-specific effects of mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies on APP	38
phosphorylation at Thr668 and protein expression levels, and Tau phosphorylation at the	
PHF-1 epitope in young <i>Mthfr</i> knockout mice.	
Figure 11. Regional brain cystathionine levels in aged WT and HET mice fed a normal (NF)	40
or low folate (LF) diet.	
Figure 12. Dietary folate and mild MTHFR deficiencies alter total and Thr668-	41
phosphorylated APP levels and Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope in aged mice.	
Figure 13. MTHFR and folate deficiencies decrease PP2Ac methylation and increase GSK-	43
3β activity.	
Figure 14. Proposed mechanisms linking dietary folate deficiency and the Mthfr C667T	49
polymorphism to AD.	
Figure 15. Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent process outgrowth are dependent on one-	52
carbon metabolism in N2a cells.	
Figure 16. Methylated PP2A enzymes and Fyn co-immunoprecipitate.	54
Figure 17. Changes in PP2A methylation influence the membrane distribution of Fyn in N2a	55
cells.	
Figure 18. PP2A methylation state affects Fyn-dependent process initiation and outgrowth.	56
Figure 19. Altering PP2A methylation induces defects in Fyn localisation in N2a cells.	57
Figure 20. Elevated levels of homocysteine affect the presence of methylated PP2A and Fyn	58
enzymes in detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from acute mouse brain slices.	

Figure 21. Brain region-specific effects of mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies on Fyn	60
expression and/or activity in young <i>Mthfr</i> knockout mice.	
Figure 22. HA <sub>3</sub> -tagged PP2Ac undergoes tyrosine phosphorylation in N2a cells expressing	66
either Src <sup>CA</sup> or Fyn <sup>CA</sup> , and treated with pervanadate.	
Figure 23. Identification of HA <sub>3</sub> -tagged PP2Ac phospho-mutants that can block	67
phosphorylation of PP2Ac by Fyn.	
Figure 24. The PP2Ac F/F mutant inhibits Fyn <sup>CA</sup> -mediated Tau phosphorylation and ERK	68
activation.	
Figure 25. Fyn <sup>CA</sup> and pervanadate mediate PP2Ac phosphorylation at the Y2 site.	70
Figure 26. Y2 phosphorylated-PP2Ac co-localises with Fyn <sup>CA</sup> in SYF cells.	71
Figure 27. PP2Ac F/F affects Fyn compartmentalisation and function in neurite outgrowth.	72
Figure 28. Methyl group donor supplement intervention in TAU58/2 mice.	77
Figure 29. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reverses motor deficits and improves	79
spatial learning in TAU58/2 mice.	
Figure 30. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces demethylated PP2Ac levels in	80
various brain regions in TAU58/2 mice.	
Figure 31. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces brain p-Tau levels in TAU58/2	82
mice.	
Figure 32. APP total protein expression and Thr668-phosphorylation are not affected in	83
TAU58/2 mice fed our methyl group donor-enriched diet.	
Figure 33. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces cortical and hippocampal Fyn	84
protein expression in TAU58/2 mice.	
Figure 34. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet has no effect on brain GSK-3 $\beta$ or ERK1/2	86
activity in TAU58/2 mice.	
Figure 35. Proposed model for the role of intact one-carbon metabolism and PP2A	92
methylation, and the functional ramifications of their deregulation for Fyn signalling.	

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Antibodies.	26
Table 2. Plasma tHcy and 5-MTHF levels in young and aged WT, HET and NULL mice	37
fed a normal folate (NF) or low folate (LF) diet.	

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AD	Alzheimer's Disease
APP	Amyloid Precursor Protein
Αβ	Amyloid beta
CNS	Central nervous system
CP13	Antibody against Tau phosphorylated at Ser202
FTLD-Tau	Frontotemporal Lobar Degeneration-Tau
Fyn <sup>CA</sup>	Constitutively active Fyn
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate-dehydrogenase
HET	Mthfr heterozygous knockout genotype
Нсу	Homocysteine
HTL	Homocysteine thiolactone
MCI	Mild cognitive impairment
Mthfr	Gene encoding methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase
MTHFR	Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase
NFT	Neurofibrillary tangle
NULL	Mthfr homozygous knockout genotype
P-Tau	Hyperphosphorylated Tau
PHF-1	Antibody against Tau phosphorylated at Ser396 and Ser404
PP2A	Protein phosphatase 2A
PP2A/Ba	Protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme containing $B\alpha$ subunit
SAM	S-adenosylmethionine
SAH	S-adenosylhomocysteine
SFK	Src family kinase
TAU58/2	Transgenic mice overexpressing human Tau-P301S
ТНсу	Total homocysteine (homocysteine and derivatives)
WT	Wild-type

## ABSTRACT

Sporadic Alzheimer's Disease (AD) is the prevailing form of dementia worldwide. Neuropathologically, this debilitating disorder is characterised by deposition of senile amyloid beta (AB) plaques and Taucontaining neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs). Aß peptides are produced from the proteolytic processing of amyloid precursor protein (APP). There is strong experimental evidence that pathological accumulation of A<sup>β</sup> oligomers triggers a degenerative cascade mediated by Fyn kinase and abnormally phosphorylated Tau (p-Tau) proteins; this ultimately promotes synaptic and memory deficits in AD. The deregulation of Tau also prompts its self-aggregation into paired helical filaments that can aggregate further into NFTs. Significant clinical failures of Aβ-centric therapeutics for AD have recently shifted the industry towards development of Tau-targeting approaches that are currently under clinical investigation. However, the sole targeting of either A<sup>β</sup> or p-Tau may fail to address the underlying disease mechanisms, established risk factors, and complexity of this disorder. In an attempt to disentangle some of these issues, we considered the contribution of prevalent modifiable risk factors associated with AD, more specifically, low plasma folate levels and elevated plasma total homocysteine levels. Folate and homocysteine play a key role in one-carbon metabolism, a series of metabolic pathways that control cellular methylation potential. The integrity of one-carbon metabolism is critical for formation of methylation-dependent Protein Phosphatase 2A (PP2A) enzymes, which are major signalling mediators that become downregulated in AD-affected brain regions. Methylated PP2A holoenzymes are the predominant phosphatases that dephosphorylate p-Tau at many Ser/Thr epitopes. They also dephosphorylate APP phosphorylated at the Thr668 residue, which is linked to enhanced APP amyloidogenic processing. Here, we first demonstrated that both APP phosphorylation at Thr668 and Tau phosphorylation at AD-like epitopes are enhanced in various brain regions from mouse models with disturbances to one-carbon metabolism. These changes were associated with a concomitant reduction in methylated PP2A enzyme levels and increased activity of the Tau/APP kinase, GSK-3β. These findings support the involvement of altered one-carbon metabolism in AD pathogenic processes. Since Fyn kinase regulates both APP and Tau via Tyrosine (Tyr) phosphorylation, and becomes aberrantly activated in AD, we also deemed it important to address the impact of one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation on Fyn regulation. Our studies show that one-carbon metabolism and/or methylated PP2A enzymes regulate the distinct subcellular distribution of Fyn in neuronal cellular and ex vivo models. Fyn compartmentalisation was closely associated with its function in neurite outgrowth. Furthermore, we found that Fyn interacted with methylated PP2A enzymes, which may play a role in its targeting. In mice with altered one-carbon metabolism, the net activity and total protein expression levels of Fyn were dramatically altered in a brain region-specific manner; notably, Fyn was hyperactive in the cortex of these mice. Moreover, under conditions of increased Fyn signalling, we identified site-specific Tyr phosphorylation of PP2A catalytic

subunit (PP2Ac), which could have downstream ramifications for both APP and Tau regulation. Tyr phosphorylation of PP2Ac influenced physiological Fyn targeting and Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth in N2a neuroblastoma cells. Together, our findings support the existence of a reciprocal functional interaction between Fyn and PP2A. Lastly, we demonstrated that a methyl group donor-based intervention ameliorated behavioural impairments, improved spatial memory, and reduced brain p-Tau accumulation in an AD-like mouse model. The mechanisms of action of this intervention likely included Fyn downregulation and the upregulation of methylated PP2A enzymes. Thus, the collective experimental work presented in this thesis unveils novel regulatory mechanisms of significance to AD pathogenesis. Besides opening up new avenues for AD research, our findings should also guide the development of rational therapeutics for delaying AD onset and/or disease progression.

# **Chapter 1 Introduction**

## 1.1 Alzheimer's Disease (AD)

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is the prevalent form of dementia worldwide where it accounts for about 60-80% of total dementia diagnoses. Significantly, in Australia, dementia is currently the second leading cause of death in males and the first leading cause of death in females. About 1,800 new cases are diagnosed every week in Australia. If medical needs remain unmet, this figure is expected to rise to 7,400 by the year 2050 (Brown, Hansnata, & La, 2017), thus, creating significant socioeconomic challenges. Despite the introduction of many hypothesis-aligned and lesion-targeted therapeutics, there are currently no cure or effective disease-modifying treatments for AD (Golde, 2016). The significant failures and setbacks of numerous clinical investigations have made it paramount to enhance our understanding and insights into the precise and early molecular mechanisms underpinning this complex disorder that could lead to preventative or disease-modifying strategies.

## 1.2 AD symptomatic onset and clinical progression

AD is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder characterised by significant global cognitive decline and brain atrophy, and sulcal widening. The predominant form of AD occurring in ~95% of cases is referred to as sporadic or late-onset AD and has a symptomatic onset typically at 65 years of age or later. Nevertheless, subtle cognitive decline can be measured 20 years before dementia onset. Therefore, it is not surprising that the underlying neuropathological changes are known to occur three decades before symptoms manifest (Morris, 2005). Indeed, this long preclinical phase provides a critical opportunity for intervention with disease-modifying therapies. Eventually, individuals progress to mild cognitive impairment (MCI), a stage of subtle cognitive changes, which precedes AD dementia (Collie & Maruff, 2000). Typical early symptoms of AD include, frequent memory difficulties and confusion, visuospatial skill deficits, apathy, and personality and behavioural changes (mild AD). The latter symptoms prominently reflect global cognitive decline and include, challenges in problem solving and planning, agitation, and impairments to communication, sensory processing, reasoning and conscious thought (moderate AD). At this stage, memory difficulties and confusion have significantly worsened, and affected individuals may have hallucinations, delusions, nightmares and paranoia. Eventually, affected individuals lose the ability to communicate and function independently and require a caregiver (severe

AD). In most cases, mortality is due to secondary causes, such as pneumonia, cardiovascular complications and dysphagia-induced malnutrition and dehydration.

### 1.3 Modifiable and genetic risk factors of AD

Currently, advanced age is the strongest risk factor for AD development. Many modifiable and independent risk factors have been identified, such as B vitamin deficiencies, hyperhomocysteinemia, head trauma, diabetes, hypertension, obesity, dyslipidemia and metabolic syndrome.

The presence of the  $\varepsilon 4$  variant of the Apolipoprotein E (*ApoE*) gene (*ApoE4*) is currently the strongest genetic risk factor for sporadic AD, being expressed in over half of AD patients (Safieh, Korczyn, & Michaelson, 2019). ApoE is the most prevalent brain lipoprotein and plays a key role in lipid transport and cholesterol metabolism (Safieh et al., 2019). On the contrary, the  $\varepsilon 2$  allele of *ApoE* reduces AD risk (Corder et al., 1994). However, *ApoE4* is not a deterministic or disease triggering gene such as those invariably found in rare familial early-onset forms of AD, wherein symptoms usually develop in an individual's early 40s to mid-50s. Those include autosomal dominant mutations in the amyloid precursor protein (*APP*), presenilin-1 (*PSENI*) or presenilin-2 (*PSEN2*) genes, all of which invariably promote amyloidogenesis. Thus, in addition to harbouring *ApoE4*, additional risk genes/factors must be at play to contribute to the development of sporadic AD in *ApoE4* carriers.

Recently, the common functional C677T polymorphism of the Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene (*Mthfr*), which causes hyperhomocysteinemia, was established as an AD risk factor (Rai, 2017; Stoccoro et al., 2017). Interestingly, this polymorphism has been shown to increase AD risk in *ApoE4* carriers (Peng et al., 2015).

In this thesis, we focused on identifying the underpinning molecular mechanisms of B vitamin deficiencies, hyperhomocysteinemia, and *Mthfr* functional polymorphisms in the context of AD.

### 1.4 Neuropathological hallmarks of AD

Invariably and within distinct brain regions, AD is neuropathologically characterised by synapse loss, amyloid beta (A $\beta$ )-containing neuritic plaques, and aggregates of excessively phosphorylated (or 'hyperphosphorylated') Tau (p-Tau) proteins, termed neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) (Serrano-Pozo, Frosch, Masliah, & Hyman, 2011) (**Figure 1**). Similar p-Tau lesions also characterise a collection of dementias in the absence of an overt A $\beta$  pathology, referred to as Tauopathies, with the most common

being Frontotemporal Lobar Degeneration-Tau (FTLD-Tau). The extent and pattern of distribution of NFTs in AD better correlates with severity and duration of disease relative to neuritic plaques (Perl, 2010) and forms the basis of Braak staging, which characterises disease progression into six immunohistochemistry-defined stages (Braak & Braak, 1991). Three-dimensional structural MRI studies (Vemuri & Jack, 2010) have revealed a similar progression of NFT pathology as described by Braak & Braak (1991). The neuropathology of AD begins in the transentorhinal cortex (stage I) and gradually involves the entorhinal cortex and hippocampus (stage II), which together play a key role in memory formation and retrieval. This parallels with memory decline being the earliest and predominant symptom. From here, the degenerative atrophy spreads to the basal temporal lobe and paralimbic cortical areas (stages III and IV) in the MCI phase. Ultimately, the disease process propagates to multimodal association areas of the cerebral cortex (stages V and VI) responsible for processing information from multiple sense modalities; the degeneration of this area manifests as AD dementia (Vemuri & Jack, 2010).





Many experimental studies support the involvement of  $A\beta$  and p-Tau in initiating the underlying neurodegenerative cascade rather than simply being by-products of the disease process (Ittner & Gotz,

2011; Bloom, 2014). The advent of  $A\beta$ - and Tau-targeted tracers for use in AD brain imaging studies has delineated a temporal sequence for these pathologies. Notably,  $A\beta$  deposition is a prerequisite for Tau tangle pathology in cortical regions (Pontecorvo et al., 2019). This is supported by various experimental studies demonstrating  $A\beta$  oligomers as the *trigger* for p-Tau pathology, which in turn enhances  $A\beta$  toxicity at the postsynapse (the receiving end of neurons in synapses) *via* a positive feedback loop (Bloom, 2014). Accordingly, biomarker studies have unveiled that  $A\beta$  accumulates long before NFT pathology, and detectable changes in  $A\beta$  precede dementia by up to 30 years (Jansen et al., 2015). However, corresponding  $A\beta$ -positivity thresholds for positron emission tomography (PET) scans, which are often used in diagnoses, are only reached a decade before the onset of dementia. Interestingly, brain  $A\beta$  accumulation far below the threshold for PET-scan positivity is associated with subtle memory decline in an otherwise preclinical population (Landau, Horng, & Jagust, 2018).

Although A $\beta$  accumulation can be found in elderly, non-AD individuals, it is associated with bilateral thinning of the prefrontal cortex and lower cognitive performance (Llado-Saz, Atienza, & Cantero, 2015). However, not all A $\beta$  accumulation is inextricably linked to cognitive decline and p-Tau pathology. For instance, A $\beta$ -containing plaques without the presence of abnormal neurites (only associated with neuritic plaques), termed diffuse plaques, are frequently encountered in the cerebral cortex of elderly individuals. They are not associated with lower cognition in various domains, or NFT pathology (Malek-Ahmadi, Perez, Chen, & Mufson, 2016). This is likely due to the molecular composition of A $\beta$  aggregates - rather than their accumulation *per se* - since soluble A $\beta$  oligomers only accumulate in AD and differ in properties such as aggregation and toxicity from the aggregates found in normal ageing (Piccini et al., 2005). These findings raise a question of paramount importance: *What drives the excessive formation of A\beta oligomers predisposing Tau pathology in AD*?

## 1.5 Amyloid Precursor Protein (APP) and its aberrant processing in AD

A $\beta$  is a cleavage product of amyloid precursor protein (APP), a highly conserved cell transmembrane glycoprotein abundantly expressed in the healthy brain. The production of A $\beta$  (**Figure 2**) is promoted by phosphorylation of APP at Thr668 in the cytoplasmic domain (Ando, Iijima, Elliott, Kirino, & Suzuki, 2001; Lee et al., 2003), which is elevated in AD brain (Lee et al., 2003). APP phosphorylation at Thr668 is mediated by various AD-implicated enzymes, including glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta (GSK-3 $\beta$ ) and extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1 and 2 (ERK1/2) (Kirouac, Rajic, Cribbs, & Padmanabhan, 2017). Physiologically, low levels of A $\beta$  enhance memory and hippocampal acetylcholine secretion, and support hippocampal long-term potentiation (LTP), a postsynaptic mechanism involved in learning and memory processes (Morley et al., 2010).

Normally, the majority of APP cleavage is *via* the favourable non-amyloidogenic pathway initiated by  $\alpha$ -secretase, which directly cleaves APP within the A $\beta$  domain. This predominantly takes place at the plasma membrane (Minami, Hoe, & Rebeck, 2011), albeit some cleavage could also occur in the *trans*-Golgi network (Tan & Gleeson, 2019). Cleavage of APP by  $\alpha$ -secretase yields the secreted sAPP $\alpha$  fragment, which has been shown to have neuroprotective and neurotrophic properties (Plummer, Van den Heuvel, Thornton, Corrigan, & Cappai, 2016). In contrast, amyloidogenic processing is dependent on endocytosis. It occurs within the endosomal/*trans*-Golgi network pathway in a sequential fashion by the major neuronal  $\beta$ -secretase, BACE1, and  $\gamma$ -secretase containing the PS1 (encoded by *PSEN1* gene) or PS2 (encoded by *PSEN2* gene) subunit. This pathway yields an A $\beta$  peptide, with the 42 amino acid long A $\beta$  peptide (A $\beta_1$ -42) having a high propensity to self-aggregate into toxic oligomeric structures.



**Figure 2. Functionally distinct APP proteolytic cleavage in the brain.** Nascently-formed and plasma membrane-associated APP undergo proteolytic processing *via* one of two pathways. The amyloidogenic pathway (red arrows) is promoted by phosphorylation of APP on the cytoplasmic domain residue, Thr668, and occurs within the endosomal/*trans*-Golgi network pathway. In this pathway, APP is initially cleaved by the  $\beta$ -secretase, BACE1, which is found in lipid rafts and early endosomes, producing two fragments: sAPP $\beta$  and C99. Subsequently, the C99 fragment is cleaved in the trans-Golgi network by the  $\gamma$ -secretase enzymatic complex, which results in the release of the ectodomain, A $\beta$ , ranging from 38 to 43 amino acids in length. A $\beta_{1-42}$  monomers self-aggregate into oligomeric structures (A $\beta_0$ ; dimers, trimers, and hexamers) and assemble readily *in vitro* in the order of seconds to minutes. High levels of toxic oligomeric structures are thought to aggregate further into fibrillary structures that are found in neuritic plaques. Alternatively, in the non-amyloidogenic pathway (purple arrows), APP is a substrate for  $\alpha$ -secretase, predominantly found at the plasma membrane and *trans*-Golgi network, which cleaves APP within the

A $\beta$  domain. This precludes A $\beta$  production and instead generates the C83 fragment and a larger ectodomain, sAPP $\alpha$ , which is secreted. Figure adapted from Choy, Cheng, and Schekman (2012).

A small fraction of total APP localises to cholesterol and sphingolipids-enriched membrane microdomains, which are detergent-resistant membrane (DRM) fractions typically referred to as lipid rafts (Minami et al., 2011). Notably, lipid rafts represent a platform for compartmentalising protein-lipid and protein-protein interactions, the trafficking of proteins, and for cellular signalling events (Sontag, Nunbhakdi-Craig, & Sontag, 2013). Lipid rafts are thought to be a major site involved in the pathological processing of APP due to the presence of  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ - secretases (Parkin, Hussain, Karran, Turner, & Hooper, 1999; Riddell, Christie, Hussain, & Dingwall, 2001). Microscopy experiments have shown that the reallocation of APP and BACE1 to lipid rafts is followed by rapid endocytosis (Marquer et al., 2011). Building up on the latter, it was found that the majority of APP is cleaved in the endosomal pathway and *trans*-Golgi network (Choy et al., 2012). Interestingly, major components of lipid rafts such as cholesterol have been directly linked to A $\beta$  deposition and AD through disturbances to lipid raft integrity (Hicks, Nalivaeva, & Turner, 2012). Together, these findings highlight the importance of understanding the mechanisms underlying the targeting of APP to the cell membrane, including its lateral shift in and out of lipid rafts, which can influence amyloidogenic processing.

Experimentally,  $A\beta$  oligomers have been found more toxic than their mature fibrillary forms found in neuritic plaques (Verma, Vats, & Taneja, 2015). Moreover,  $A\beta$  oligomers correlate better with disease progression; this is likely a result of their high solubility and tissue diffusivity compared to longer fibrils (Verma et al., 2015). At least in part, this differential toxicity could be due to the ability of  $A\beta$  oligomers to stimulate ERK signalling and GSK-3 $\beta$  activation, leading to phosphorylation of APP at Thr668, aberrant Tau phosphorylation and aberrant cell cycle activation in neurons (Kirouac et al., 2017). Besides mediating proteolysis by BACE1, APP phosphorylation at Thr668 increases its association with centrosomes; its aberrant phosphorylation may play a role in the impaired axonal transport and microtubule destabilisation present in AD (Kirouac et al., 2017).

Interestingly, amyloidogenic processing has been found to enhance Tau protein expression levels in human cerebral cortical neurons through its initial cleavage product, C99 (Moore et al., 2015). As such, inhibiting the sequential cleavage of C99 using a  $\gamma$ -secretase inhibitor results in the accumulation of C99, and consequently, increases Tau expression levels. In mice, high levels of Tau prompt pathological Tau phosphorylation and neurodegeneration (Adams et al., 2009). Hence, C99-induced Tau protein expression could explain the detrimental effects of  $\gamma$ -secretase inhibition on cognition in AD patients (Imbimbo & Giardina, 2011).

## 1.6 Tau and its excessive phosphorylation in AD

Tau is a major brain microtubule-associated protein (MAP) and has been a research focus in AD pathophysiology. In the adult brain, multiple isoforms of Tau exist (See **Publication 4**) and are generated through alternative splicing of the *MAPT* gene, yielding Tau species with either 0, 1, or 2 N-terminal projection domains (0N, 1N, or 2N), and either three (3R) or four (4R) carboxy-terminal repeat domains. All six isoforms are expressed in the adult brain with considerable regional variation (**Publication 4**). The shortest Tau isoform (0N3R-Tau) or fetal Tau is the only expressed isoform in the fetal human brain (**Publication 3**).

Tau is enriched in the axonal compartment where it plays a significant role in regulating the dynamic nature and stability of axonal microtubules, which in turn perform indispensable roles such as trafficking of cellular cargo (nutrients, mitochondria, synaptic vesicles...) (**Publications 3 and 4**). These cytoskeletal structures are also key determinants of neuronal morphogenesis and polarisation (Conde & Caceres, 2009). Importantly, Tau decorates microtubules in a non-uniform proximal to distal concentration gradient essential for enhanced organelle flux and maximal fast axonal transport (**Publication 4**). Under physiological conditions, Tau is also found in dendrites and is associated with and stabilises NR2B-containing N-Methyl-D-aspartate receptors (NMDAR), which play a key role in synaptic plasticity (**Publication 4**).

Like a majority of cellular proteins, Tau can be phosphorylated, which serves particular physiological functions (**Publication 4**). Its phosphorylation status is tightly controlled by a delicate balance of protein kinases and phosphatases (**Figure 3**).

Live imaging studies have shown that Tau is a rapidly moving molecule and interacts with microtubules in a very dynamic fashion described as a "kiss and hop" mechanism (Janning et al., 2014); this could explain why Tau does not interfere with axonal transport. The dynamic interaction of Tau with microtubules is due to a fine-tuned balance between Tau phosphorylation and dephosphorylation events at sites regulating microtubule binding. Of particular relevance to AD, the phosphatase battlefront is largely led by a distinct pool of Protein Phosphatase 2A (PP2A) enzymes (PP2A/Ba; **Figure 3**) that are responsible for the bulk of neuronal Tau dephosphorylation at Serine (Ser) and Threonine (Thr) sites (Sontag, Nunbhakdi-Craig, Lee, Bloom, & Mumby, 1996; Xu, Chen, Zhang, Jeffrey, & Shi, 2008) (**Publication 4**).



Figure 3. Regulation of Tau phosphorylation supports neuronal function and health. Spatial dephosphorylation events of Tau are influenced by and highly dependent on the regulated binding of the predominant Tau-specific phosphatase, B $\alpha$ -containing protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) holoenzyme, to neuronal microtubules. Tau binding to microtubules decreases their intrinsic dynamic instability and significantly influences bidirectional axonal transport of organelles and other critical cargo. PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzymes are sequestered in an inactive state on microtubules and released upon microtubule depolymerisation. Once unbound, PP2A can directly associate with p-Tau in the cytosol to catalyse Tau dephosphorylation. Dendritic Tau phosphorylation status is likely controlled by a pool of PP2A found in postsynaptic density fractions and synaptic plasma membrane fractions. Figure adapted from **Publication 4**.

PP2A/Bα dephosphorylates Tau phosphorylated at various sites (**Figure 4**), which have been found hyperphosphorylated in AD in addition to many other Ser and Thr sites (Noble, Hanger, Miller, & Lovestone, 2013). Indeed, PP2A/Bα enzymes are deregulated in AD-affected brain regions (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004; Sontag, Luangpirom, et al., 2004). While PP2A/Bα is a predominant Tau phosphatase, it is worth noting that other PP2A isoforms and phosphatases also participate, directly or indirectly in the regulation of Tau phosphorylation state (**Publication 4**). Deregulation of Tau dephosphorylation events allows prominent Tau kinases implicated in AD such as GSK-3β, and ERK1/2, which are normally spatially regulated by PP2A, to override the equilibrium (**Publication 4**). This leads to hyperphosphorylation of Tau at specific sites, resulting in a net negative charge due to phosphate addition, reducing its electrostatic interaction with microtubules, which are anionic in nature (Jho, Zhulina, Kim, & Pincus, 2010). Invariably, perturbing these regulatory mechanisms promotes neuronal microtubule disassembly and consequently induces major defects in axonal cargo transport ultimately leading to synapse loss. In addition, p-Tau has the innate propensity to self-aggregate and sequester functional Tau proteins in a prion-like fashion (Citron, 2010). In FTLD-Tau, various mutations in the *MAPT* gene have been identified (**Figure 4**), which predispose Tau to increased phosphorylation (**Publication 4**).



**Figure 4. Mapping of Tau residues dephosphorylated by and interacting domains of PP2A/Ba.** Depicted is the full-length isoform of Tau (2N4R-Tau). 2N4R-Tau consists of the following major domains: N-terminal projection domains (N1 and N2), and the microtubule-binding domain, comprised of a proline-rich region and repeat (R) domains, and a flanking region at the carboxy-terminal. PP2A/Ba interacts with a portion of Tau comprising the R domains and upstream proline-rich region, which contains the conserved RTPPKSP motif that is critical for PP2A binding. FTLD-Tau dementia-associated mutations in Tau (red text), such as P301S, are found within the PP2A-binding sequence. PP2A dephosphorylates Tau at various serine (Ser) and threonine (Thr) residues *in vitro* (all sites listed) and *in vivo* (sites in bold text). Figure from **Publication 4**.

It is generally accepted that hyperphosphorylation of Tau precedes and promotes the assembly of pairedhelical filaments (PHFs) from oligomers, which eventually form the NFTs harboured by neurons in AD (Šimić et al., 2016) and by additional cell types in FTLD-Tau (Forrest et al., 2017). In line with this, GSK- $3\beta$ -mediated phosphorylation prompts Tau filaments to mingle, forming tangle-like structures (Rankin, Sun, & Gamblin, 2007). In AD, Tau is phosphorylated on many sites, most of which are exclusively found in AD (Šimić et al., 2016). Vice versa, there are many other sites on which Tau is exclusively phosphorylated in the normal brain (Šimić et al., 2016). Many sites phosphorylated in AD can also be found in non-pathological human brain, although to a lesser extent. It is noteworthy that Tau can also become phosphorylated under physiological conditions. For instance, several ground-breaking studies from the Planel research group have shown that Tau phosphorylation is increased in hibernating animals, and during anaesthesia and hypothermic conditions (Reviewed in **Publication 4**). These findings illustrate Tau phosphorylation may be epitope-specific since phosphorylation at certain sites could be neuroprotective (Ittner et al., 2016). Thus, much remains to be learned about the role of epitope-specific Tau phosphorylation in Tau regulation. Interestingly, a recent study suggests that Tau hyperphosphorylation in AD sequentially progresses in an N- to C-terminus direction and the apparent disappearance of earlier epitopes in later stages of disease could be due to conformational changes that hamper their detection (Regalado-Reyes et al., 2019).

In this thesis, we specifically looked at the Tau phospho-epitopes recognised by the PHF-1 and CP13 antibodies, which are widely used in AD research. Notably, the PHF-1 antibody recognises doubly phosphorylated Ser396 and Ser404, which is found in early pathological aggregates such as PHFs and early NFT-like structures (Mondragon-Rodriguez, Perry, Luna-Munoz, Acevedo-Aquino, & Williams, 2014). Indeed, this epitope is observed in the early stages of AD and is accumulated in severe stages. On the other hand, the CP13 antibody detects Tau phosphorylated on Ser202 and has high sensitivity for detecting pre-tangles and early intracellular NFTs compared to other Tau-directed antibodies (Espinoza, de Silva, Dickson, & Davies, 2008).

Like A $\beta$  oligomers, recent studies suggest that p-Tau oligomers are the toxic entities leading to disease rather than their fibrillary forms such as NFTs. It has been proposed that these oligomers are released by neurons within exosomes or in a free state, allowing for propagation of p-Tau pathology to unaffected regions (Shafiei, Guerrero-Munoz, & Castillo-Carranza, 2017). For instance, Tau oligomers can be internalised through endocytosis, and hinder mitochondrial energy production and cause mitochondrial damage through direct interactions with mitochondrial proteins (Shafiei et al., 2017).

Under physiological conditions, Tau is predominantly confined to axons. It has been reported that hyperphosphorylation of Tau could be the underlying trigger for the abnormal compartmentalisation shift (or "missorting") of Tau from axons to the somatodendritic compartment. Consequences of Tau missorting encompass the loss of dendritic spines, microtubule destabilization, mitochondrial dysfunction, axonal transport deficits, Tau aggregation, and cognitive impairment (Zempel & Mandelkow, 2014). Interestingly, site-specific pseudo-phosphorylation (substitution with glutamic acid to mimic phosphorylation) of Tau at classical AD phosphosites including PHF-1 is sufficient to increase targeting of Tau to dendritic spines (Xia, Li, & Gotz, 2015), wherein Tau is normally found albeit at much lower levels relative to the axonal compartment (Ittner et al., 2010). Being a site dephosphorylated by PP2A, the deregulation of PP2A in AD (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004; Sontag, Luangpirom, et al., 2004) could explain why Tau is found accumulated in dendritic compartments in AD (Ittner & Gotz, 2011).

Notably, PP2A also regulates the translocation of Tau pools to the plasma membrane (Sontag et al., 2013). The bulk of Tau present at the plasma membrane is found in a dephosphorylated state and in non-raft domains (Maas, Eidenmüller, & Brandt, 2000; Gloria Lee & Leugers, 2012). There, Tau may serve a signalling scaffold function (**Publication 4**).

While some small amounts of Tau are also present in lipid rafts under physiological conditions, it has been reported in neuronal cells that incubation with A $\beta$  can promote the sequential phosphorylation of Tau at Tyrosine (Tyr) 18 and Ser396/404, and its association with lipid rafts (Kawarabayashi et al., 2004; Hernandez, Lee, Sjoberg, & Maccioni, 2009). In this context, there is strong evidence for a role of alterations in lipid rafts in AD (Mesa-Herrera, Taoro-González, Valdés-Baizabal, Diaz, & Marín, 2019). Thus, like APP, altered compartmentalisation of Tau in raft and non-raft membrane microdomains likely plays an important role in neurodegenerative cascades by affecting the formation of membrane-associated Tau scaffolds (Sontag et al., 2013).

In dendrites, Tau performs important functions that cannot be fulfilled by MAP2, another member of the MAP family, which is restricted to the dendritic shaft. This is due to the ability of Tau to enter the dendritic spine (Xia et al., 2015). There, Tau serves a critical role in synaptic plasticity by stabilizing NMDARs *via* promoting their complex formation with postsynaptic density protein 95 (PSD-95) (Ittner et al., 2010). PSD-95 is a major scaffolding protein involved in stabilising surface and synaptic expression of glutamate receptors (Won, Incontro, Nicoll, & Roche, 2016). This complex formation requires Fyn, another protein implicated in Tauopathies including AD, which is physiologically targeted to the postsynaptic density by Tau (Ittner et al., 2010).

### 1.7 Fyn, a major brain kinase implicated in AD

A key player linking Aβ and p-Tau pathologies is the Src-family Tyr kinase (SFK), Fyn. Fyn shares extensive sequence homology with the family's historical prototype, Src, but significantly varies within the N-terminus, which includes post-translational modifications (Okada, 2012). Fyn exists in two major splice variants, FynB (referred to as "Fyn" in this thesis) and FynT. FynB is the predominantly expressed isoform in the brain while FynT is mostly expressed in cells of hematopoietic lineage, especially T lymphocytes. Fyn activity is regulated by phosphorylation of particular Tyr residues (**Figure 5**).

At physiological levels in mature synapses, Fyn is required for LTP (Nygaard, van Dyck, & Strittmatter, 2014). Other fundamental roles include oligodendrocyte differentiation and myelination, synapse formation and regulation, spatial learning (Nygaard et al., 2014), and hippocampal development in mice (Grant et al., 1992).

In the AD brain, Fyn protein levels are significantly increased in the hippocampus and cerebellum (Zahratka et al., 2017). Fyn activity levels are also increased in neurons derived from AD patients (Lee et al., 2004).



**Figure 5. Regulation and targeting of Fyn to the plasma membrane.** Fyn and other SFKs share a conserved domain architecture comprised of a myristoylated (on Glycine 2) unique N-terminal domain (SH4), followed by Src homology domains SH3, SH2, and SH1 (Tyr kinase domain), and a short C-terminal tail. The C-terminal tail harbours an autoinhibitory phosphorylation site, corresponding to Tyr531 on Fyn. Phosphorylation at this site promotes the required intramolecular interactions amongst the pTyr531 SH2, SH3, and Tyr kinase domain, which affects the configuration of the SH2 domain and binding of the SH2-SH1 linker to the SH3 domain, which affects the configuration of the catalytic pocket. Dephosphorylation of this site induces a dramatic conformational change that allows hydrogen bonding between Glutamic acid (Glu) 310 and Lysine (Lys) 295 as required for Mg-ATP binding, and also exposes the regulatory site, Tyr420, which locks the catalytic domain into an active conformation, allowing access of substrates to the active site. Fyn is also dual palmitoylated (magenta), and myristoylated (purple) within the N-terminal domain; these post-translational modifications promote its direct targeting to the plasma membrane. Figure adapted from Okada (2012).

However, it is unknown whether these changes are pathological or merely compensatory, for example, in response to synapse loss. Various experimental models have implicated Fyn in mediating the toxic effects of A $\beta$  oligomers, leading to Tau hyperphosphorylation. Preclinical studies have shown that Fyn inhibition improves memory and synaptic function in an AD-like mouse model (Kaufman et al., 2015), consistent with the pathological role of Fyn under certain conditions (Ittner et al., 2010). In response, the clinical inhibition of Fyn using Saracatinib, an inhibitor of SFKs, was investigated for its efficacy in slowing cerebral metabolic decline (a measure of brain deterioration) in mild AD patients (van Dyck et al., 2019). However, this study found no difference between Saracatinib and placebo, thus showing no efficacy of this approach in mild AD. Moreover, subjects who received Saracatinib were prone to gastrointestinal disorders, which could worsen malnutrition in AD patients. Considering its multifunctional neuronal role

and involvement in myelination, long-term pharmacological targeting of Fyn - as would be needed for AD treatment - should also be viewed as a matter of concern.

#### 1.7.1 Fyn compartmentalisation and functions

Uniquely, Fyn is present in an active state at the cell periphery in both basal conditions and growth factorstimulated conditions (Sandilands, Brunton, & Frame, 2007). Fyn activation and membrane trafficking are dependent on RhoD-containing endosomes. Fyn translocation from the perinuclear region to the plasma membrane can be facilitated through interaction of nascent bundled actin filaments established between those spatial domains (Sandilands et al., 2007). Indeed, disruption of actin filaments using cytochalasin D inhibits the activation and plasma membrane targeting of Fyn. The kinase, therefore, stays in the perinuclear region in an inactive state (Sandilands et al., 2007).

A significant contributor to the direct plasma membrane translocation of Fyn upon synthesis and its association with RhoD endosomes, is palmitoylation of Cysteines (Cys) 3 and 6 of Fyn (Alland, Peseckis, Atherton, Berthiaume, & Resh, 1994). Palmitoylation is the covalent attachment of fatty acids to Cys residues in membrane-associated proteins. Prior to palmitoylation, Fyn is myristoylated on Glycine (Gly) 2 co-translationally on free ribosomes. Together, these modifications direct newly synthesised Fyn to the plasma membrane (Sato et al., 2009). Mutagenesis studies to abolish Fyn palmitate incorporation results in a dependence of Fyn on RhoB rather than RhoD endosomes for both its activation and membrane translocation (Sandilands et al., 2007) leading to its accumulation in the Golgi region (Sato et al., 2009). Moreover, there is a single report suggesting that Fyn targeting and function are regulated through methylation on specific Lysine (Lys) residues by an unidentified methyltransferase (Liang, Lu, Wilkes, Neubert, & Resh, 2004). However, to date, no other reports have confirmed these findings in any experimental model; thus, further investigation is warranted.

In mouse brain, the majority of Fyn localises to lipid rafts (Hoe et al., 2008; Minami et al., 2011). Fyn is also found strategically positioned in the postsynaptic density. There, it serves a critical physiological role in synaptic plasticity through NMDAR phosphorylation on Tyr1472 of NR2B subunit, which stabilises NMDARs by promoting their complex formation with PSD-95 (Ittner et al., 2010). Blocking phosphorylation at this site causes a rapid internalisation of NMDARs. Conversely, increased phosphorylation at this site is found following LTP induction and is associated with enhanced NMDAR surface expression (Prybylowski et al., 2005). Indeed, Fyn knockout mice have impaired LTP; normal LTP can be restored by reintroducing the Fyn transgene (Kojima et al., 1997). Moreover, mice expressing

the constitutively active mutant of Fyn have enhanced levels of Fyn in the dendritic spine, and consequently, increased NR2B phosphorylation and hyperactivity (Xia & Gotz, 2014).

#### 1.7.2 The functional link between Fyn and APP

Fyn and APP co-localise and interact in primary hippocampal neurons (Minami et al., 2011). Multiple studies have demonstrated the involvement of Fyn in the regulation of APP. It has been reported in mouse brain and cultured cells that Fyn regulates the cell surface expression and translocation of APP in and out of lipid rafts *via* differential Tyr phosphorylation of APP and selected APP adaptor proteins. These Tyr phosphorylation events critically modulate the binding of APP to those adaptor proteins. In turn, changes in the compartmentalisation of APP affect its processing towards A $\beta$  production or sAPP $\alpha$  secretion (Hoe et al., 2008; Minami et al., 2011; Minami, Clifford, Hoe, Matsuoka, & Rebeck, 2012).

Fyn specifically binds to the <sub>682</sub>YENPTY<sub>687</sub> peptide domain of APP. This motif is known to be a conserved internalisation sequence, and mutations in this domain decrease endocytosis of APP and Aβ generation (Perez et al., 1999). Fyn directly phosphorylates APP at Tyr682, and pTyr682-APP species are concentrated in lipid rafts (Minami et al., 2011). Increased APP phosphorylation at Tyr682 and Fyn-APP binding have been found in AD brain and neural stem cells derived from AD patients, respectively (Poulsen et al., 2017). Moreover, phosphorylation of APP plays an important role in shaping the interactome of APP with important signalling molecules. Specifically, phosphorylation at Tyr682 creates a docking site for various proteins, including those with a SH2 domain such as SFKs, Shc and Grb2/7 proteins (involved in ERK signalling); of particular significance, these interactions are further enhanced when APP is phosphorylated at Thr668 (Tamayev, Zhou, & D'Adamio, 2009). Interestingly, these Tyr kinases and adaptors do not bind to unphosphorylated APP or when APP is only phosphorylated at Thr668. In this context, APP phosphorylation at Tyr682 acts as a signalling scaffold potentially forming a connection to various signalling pathways such as ERK signalling, which could have downstream consequences for Tau phosphorylation status.

Altogether, these earlier studies suggest that defective APP trafficking and enhanced APP compartmentalisation in lipid rafts, which boosts amyloidogenesis, could occur as a result of deregulated Fyn function and aberrant APP phosphorylation (Matrone, Iannuzzi, & Annunziato, 2019).

In a vicious cycle, Fyn-mediated deregulation of APP would promote the pathological accumulation of A $\beta$  oligomers, which are known to stimulate a postsynaptic cascade leading to increased Fyn activity (Ittner et al., 2010) (**Figure 6**).



**Figure 6. The A\betao-Fyn-Tau signalling cascade: a prominent disease model.** Oligomeric A $\beta$  (A $\beta$ o) binds with high-affinity to various surface-expressed proteins of the postsynapse. This interaction triggers an NMDAR-mediated signalling cascade that activates Fyn. Fyn in turn, phosphorylates dendritic Tau *via* direct and indirect mechanisms. Additionally, the NR2B subunit of the NMDAR is phosphorylated by Fyn on Tyr1472, which constitutes a signal for enhanced NMDAR activity by increasing its surface expression at synapses mediated through PSD-95 binding. Notably, NMDARs regulate intracellular levels of Ca<sup>2+</sup>, a key contributor to excitotoxic signalling; a process whereby neurons are damaged and killed by the overactivation of their excitatory receptors. Downstream signalling increases non-dendritic Tau phosphorylation at specific sites (e.g. PHF-1), which enhances sorting of Tau to dendritic spines. Hence, this increases Tau-dependent trafficking of Fyn to the postsynaptic density and amplifies the effects of A $\beta$ o. Over-activation of postsynaptic NMDARs through this A $\beta$ o-Fyn-Tau feedback loop has emerged as a key mechanism leading to excitotoxicity and the synaptic dysfunction in AD that instigates memory and cognitive deficits. Figure adapted from Ittner et al. (2010).

Inevitably, upregulated Fyn activity leads to increased Tau phosphorylation through direct and indirect mechanisms, and Tau mislocalisation. Thus, in the context of overstimulation by A $\beta$  oligomers, Fyn mediates a toxic feed-forward cycle (Nygaard, 2018). Fyn deregulation has thus the potential to perpetuate the continuous dysfunction of two central players in AD pathogenesis, Tau and APP.

## 1.7.3 Functional interactions between Fyn and Tau

Fyn directly phosphorylates Tau on the AD-exclusive site, Tyr18 (Lee et al., 2004; Šimić et al., 2016). Yet, Fyn also affects the Tyr phosphorylation of Tau *via* indirect mechanisms. Those involve the downstream activation of the novel Tau Tyr kinase, Pyk2, encoded by the *PTK2B* gene (Li & Gotz, 2018). A variant of this gene has been recently established as a risk allele for AD; it is associated with increased Pyk2 mRNA levels, suggesting increased protein levels under disease conditions (Li & Gotz, 2018). Recently, Pyk2 has been reported to promote Aβ oligomer-induced suppression of synaptic plasticity; its deletion rescued synapse loss and learning/memory deficits in AD mouse models (Salazar et al., 2019). These studies suggest that aberrant Fyn activity in AD could have toxic consequences through downstream activation of Pyk2. The functional consequences of phosphorylated Tyr18 are unclear but could involve predisposing Tau to Ser/Thr phosphorylation (Hernandez et al., 2009). Transgenic mice expressing constitutively active Fyn display significant Tau phosphorylation at the AD-like AT8 epitope comprised of phosphorylated Ser202 and Thr205 (Xia & Gotz, 2014). Fyn knockdown has been reported to decrease p-Tau pathology in AD-like mouse models (Minami et al., 2012). Interestingly, a recent study showed that Tau phosphorylation at various Tyr sites, including Tyr18, abolishes its aggregation but inhibits its microtubule- and lipid-binding properties (Ait-Bouziad et al., 2020).

Besides inducing Tau phosphorylation, Fyn also mediates local protein translation of Tau within the somatodendritic compartment. Under conditions of oligomeric A $\beta$  stimulation and Fyn overexpression, this function of Fyn prompts the somatodendritic accumulation of Tau, mimicking Tau pathology in AD (Li & Gotz, 2017). Glutamate and neural stimulation also induce the local translation of Tau within the somatodendritic compartment (Kobayashi, Tanaka, Soeda, & Takashima, 2019), probably through the functional association of Fyn with glutamate receptors.

In dendritic spines of hippocampal neurons, Tau regulates the organisation of Fyn into nanodomains/nanoclusters, likely lipid rafts (Padmanabhan, Martinez-Marmol, Xia, Gotz, & Meunier, 2019). Single-molecule tracking identified three distinct motion states of Fyn. Two of these are associated with nanodomains, including an immobile state wherein Fyn molecules are bound to their substrate, and a confined state wherein Fyn molecules are trapped in nanodomains. The other one is a free diffusive state where Fyn molecules move between synaptic and extrasynaptic compartments. Based on these observations, it is possible that nanodomains/lipid rafts, to some extent, act as reservoirs of the kinase, being essential in postsynaptic signalling. Interestingly, the FTLD-Tau-linked Tau P301L mutant immobilises Fyn in the dendritic spine (Padmanabhan et al., 2019). This confinement to an individual spine limits kinase signalling to neighbouring spines. It could promote aberrant Fyn signalling and interactions, which have been linked to neurotoxicity and neurodegeneration (Ittner et al., 2010).

A recent study demonstrated that Fyn-Tau interactions are primarily found in neurites of primary neurons and play a role in A $\beta$  oligomer-induced toxicity (Rush et al., 2020). Earlier studies showed that Fyn-Tau interactions are increased following NMDAR-mediated Tau phosphorylation, which could explain why a small pool of phosphorylated Tau is found in dendrites under normal conditions (Mondragon-Rodriguez et al., 2012). To prevent dendritic Tau hyperphosphorylation, the phosphorylation state of Tau is likely controlled by a pool of PP2A/B $\alpha$  in the postsynapse (Chan & Sucher, 2001).

## 1.8 Methylated PP2A enzymes crucially regulate APP and Tau

PP2A is a major and omnipresent family of protein Ser and Thr phosphatases (Reviewed in detail in **Publications 3 and 4**). Collectively, PP2A enzymes represent up to 1% of total cellular proteins (Lin et al., 1998). They regulate an array of cellular processes, including signal transduction pathways, cell cycle regulation, apoptosis and development. The typical mammalian PP2A enzyme is a trimeric holoenzyme consisting of a scaffolding A subunit (A $\alpha$  or A $\beta$ ), a catalytic C subunit (PP2Ac; C $\alpha$  or C $\beta$ ), and one of 23 regulatory B subunits. Critically, the binding of certain B subunits to the AC core determines substrate specificity and subcellular localisation (Virshup & Shenolikar, 2009).

The majority of mature PP2A holoenzymes (over 90%) contain PP2Ac that is methylated on Leucine (Leu) 309 (Yu et al., 2001) by the *S*-adenosylmethionine (SAM)-dependent methyltransferase, leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 (LCMT1). Carboxymethylation is reversed by protein phosphatase methylesterase-1 (PME1). PME1 also associates with an inactive pool of PP2Ac subunits (Ogris, Du, et al., 1999; Longin et al., 2008), regardless of its esterase activity (Longin et al., 2008), probably to prevent any promiscuous activity of PP2Ac. Leu309 methylation is known to promote the assembly of substrate-specific trimeric PP2A holoenzymes, such as the formation of Tau-specific PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzymes (Sontag & Sontag, 2014) (**Figures 3 and 7**). As mentioned previously, these enzymes account for the majority of brain Tau dephosphorylation events.

While Leu309 of PP2Ac is required for B subunit binding (Sontag & Sontag, 2014), methylation is not a prerequisite for the formation of all substrate-specific PP2A trimers; substrate-specific PP2A trimers comprising of a non-methylated PP2Ac exist. Besides methylation, PP2A can undergo other posttranslational modifications that have been reported to affect PP2A activity or stability (Janssens, Longin, & Goris, 2008).

Methylated PP2A enzymes also and significantly target APP for dephosphorylation at Thr668, a site dephosphorylated by PP2A in cultured cells (Sontag et al., 2007) and *in vivo* (Nicholls et al., 2016). Hence, downregulation of PP2A methylation results in increased phosphorylation of APP at Thr688, thereby affecting its processing and promoting amyloidogenesis (Sontag et al., 2007). In mice, overexpression of LCMT1 protects against A $\beta$ -induced neurotoxicity, whereas PME1 overexpression sensitises mice to the detrimental effects of A $\beta$  (Nicholls et al., 2016). Indeed, PP2A methylation, LCMT1, and PP2A/B $\alpha$ 

enzymes are downregulated in AD-affected brain regions (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004; Sontag, Luangpirom, et al., 2004), with likely important consequences for both APP and Tau.



**Figure 7. Methylation-dependent PP2A/Bα holoenzyme biogenesis.** LCMT1-catalysed methylation (CH<sub>3</sub>) of PP2A catalytic C subunit on Leu309 promotes the formation and stabilisation of PP2A trimeric holoenzymes containing the Bα regulatory subunit.

# 1.9 The delicate balance between Fyn-Tau and PP2A-Tau interactions, and possibly, Fyn-PP2A interactions

Specifically, Fyn binds to the SH3-binding, proline-rich RTPPKSP motif of Tau (depicted in **Figure 4**) and this inhibits the interaction of PP2A/B $\alpha$  with Tau through competitive binding *in vitro* (Sontag, Nunbhakdi-Craig, White, Halpain, & Sontag, 2012) (**Publication 4**). Under physiological conditions, the balance between kinase and phosphatase activities maintains Tau in an overall low phosphorylation state (**Publication 4**). However, changes in Fyn-Tau interactions could contribute to Tau deregulation in Tauopathies. Indeed, increased Fyn-Tau (Bhaskar, Yen, & Lee, 2005) and decreased PP2A-Tau (Goedert et al., 2000) interactions have been observed with disease-associated Tau phosphorylation in the proline-rich region, as well as with FTLD-Tau-linked Tau mutations, which promote the accumulation of phosphorylated Tau at both Ser/Thr and Tyr residues. For instance, Tau phosphorylated at Thr231 decreases its affinity for PP2A, which could explain why this site is poorly dephosphorylated by PP2A/B $\alpha$  (Sontag et al., 2012). Interestingly, Thr231 phosphorylation of other major phospho-epitopes increased in AD (Sontag et al., 2012). Moreover, Thr231 phosphorylation of Tau also reduces its affinity for Fyn-SH3 (Bhaskar et al., 2005). Based on these data, it could be speculated that reduced PP2A-Tau interactions and Fyn-catalysed Tyr18 phosphorylation of Tau are early events in AD.
Besides affecting PP2A-Tau protein-protein interactions, we hypothesised that Fyn can also promote Tau phosphorylation at Ser/Thr sites by directly inactivating PP2A through phosphorylation. This hypothesis is based on earlier data showing that the closely structurally related Src kinase can inactivate PP2A via Tyr phosphorylation of PP2Ac (Chen, Martin, & Brautigan, 1992; Chen, Parsons, & Brautigan, 1994). In this work, *in vitro* assays were used to show that Src phosphorylated full-length PP2Ac, but not truncated forms of PP2Ac lacking the Tyr307 residue. As a result, it was proposed that the Tyr phosphorylation of PP2A occurs solely on the Tyr307 site (Chen et al., 1992). Of particular relevance to AD, follow-up studies have proposed that inactivation of PP2Ac by Src-mediated Tyr307 phosphorylation leads to the accumulation of highly phosphorylated Ser/Thr Tau species (Arif, Kazim, Grundke-Iqbal, Garruto, & Iqbal, 2014; Xiong et al., 2013). Furthermore, PP2A was found to be highly phosphorylated at Tyr307 in AD brain tissue (Liu et al., 2008). However, it is worth mentioning that phosphorylation of endogenous PP2Ac at Tyr307 has never been confirmed in vivo using mass spectrometry (MS). In addition, several discovery-mode MS investigations have identified other PP2Ac phospho-Tyr residues in a variety of oncogenic/transformed cells and human cancers (www.phosphosite.org). Even more troubling, all the published studies examining PP2A phosphorylation at Tyr307 have primarily relied on the indirect utilisation of commercial polyclonal and monoclonal "anti-p-Tyr307" antibodies. In a collaborative effort, our group recently reported that all the "anti-p-Tyr307 antibodies" used collectively to date in these studies indeed lack any specificity for p-Tyr307; rather, recognition of PP2Ac by these antibodies is highly sensible to changes in PP2A methylation at Leu309 and/or phosphorylation at Thr304 (Frohner et al., 2020). Therefore, to clarify the regulation of PP2A, it is paramount to carefully re-examine and confirm the occurrence of PP2Ac phosphorylation at Tyr307. This is especially worthwhile in the context of aberrantly increased Fyn activity and phospho-Tau pathology in AD.

#### 1.10 Folate and homocysteine metabolism and its clinical relevance in AD

Folate-dependent one-carbon reactions control various processes including amino acid metabolism, and the methylation of DNA bases, proteins (e.g. PP2A), phospholipids, neurotransmitters, and homocysteine (Hcy). Methylation of these molecules supports epigenetic maintenance, enzyme function, cell-membrane integrity and receptors, monoamine neurotransmitter biosynthesis, and the metabolism of homocysteine, respectively (Bottiglieri, 2013).

During normal conditions, Hcy is maintained at optimally low levels in serum due to the methylation cycle (or one-carbon metabolism) and transsulfuration pathway (**Figure 8**; Reviewed in Ducker and Rabinowitz (2017)). Hcy is a non-proteinogenic amino acid derived from the essential amino acid methionine. At high levels, Hcy is neurotoxic, as discussed below. Importantly, the remethylation of Hcy

to methionine in the brain is highly dependent on the availability of vitamin B12 (B12) and 5methyltetrahydrofolate (5-MTHF), the blood brain permeable and biologically active form of dietary folate. 5-MTHF is exclusively produced in the liver by methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR; encoded by the *Mthfr* gene). In turn, methionine synthase catalyses methionine to *S*-adenosylmethionine (SAM), the universal methyl group donor in the brain. In a methylation reaction, SAM loses its methyl group, yielding S-adenosylhomocysteine (SAH), which is then hydrolysed to Hcy and adenosine. From here, Hcy can be remethylated to methionine or alternatively, it is metabolised by cystathionine  $\beta$ synthase (CBS) to form cystathionine, which, through subsequent reactions, yields glutathione, the major antioxidant in the brain and a regulator of redox balance.



**Figure 8.** Overview of one-carbon metabolism. Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) produces 5-MTHF from an intermediate (5,10-MTHF) of dietary folate. 5-MTHF and vitamin B12 serve as the critical cofactors for the remethylation of homocysteine (Hcy) to methionine, which occurs both in the periphery and brain. Certain polymorphisms within the *Mthfr* gene encoding MTHFR decrease MTHFR activity, resulting in a lower production of 5-MTHF. The remethylation of Hcy is essential for the production of *S*-adenosylmethionine (SAM), which supports various cellular methylation reactions. Choline and betaine are also important sources of one-carbon units and promote the remethylation of Hcy to methionine, but this occurs exclusively in the periphery, not in the central nervous system (CNS). Alternatively, Hcy is irreversibly metabolised through the transsulfuration pathway, which occurs mainly in the liver and to some extent in the brain. It is condensed with serine by cystathionine is converted to cysteine by cystathionine  $\gamma$ -lyase, for subsequent synthesis of glutathione. Figure adapted from Smith and Refsum (2016).

#### 1.10.1 Functional significance of raised tHcy levels in cognitive impairment

Disturbances to one-carbon metabolism have been linked to many neurological and neuropsychiatric disorders (Bottiglieri, 2013). In AD, SAM levels are significantly decreased in the cerebrospinal fluid

(Linnebank et al., 2010). Other disturbances to one-carbon metabolism can be initiated by a variety of events such as: certain drugs, physiological problems, nutritional deficiencies in folate, vitamin B6 and/or B12, vitamin malabsorption, a high-methionine diet, and the presence of functional polymorphisms in genes like *Mthfr* and *Cbs* (Smith et al., 2018). Alterations in one-carbon metabolism are common in individuals over the age of 50. Interestingly, the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention reported that 3.2% of adults over the age of 50 are clinically low in plasma B12 level, and up to 20% may have a borderline vitamin B12 deficiency. These various disturbances can independently lead to increased plasma levels of total Hcy (tHcy; Hcy and derivatives) or hyperhomocysteinemia, and are established risk factors for AD development (Smith & Refsum, 2016; Smith et al., 2018). When present at saturating levels, Hcy is reconverted back to SAH, a potent inhibitor of various methyltransferases, including LCMT1. Therefore, hyperhomocysteinemia restricts cellular (Bottiglieri, 2013) and PP2A (Sontag et al., 2007) methylation.

As mentioned previously, the common functional C677T polymorphism of *Mthfr*, resulting in an Alanine (Ala) to Valine (Val) substitution, was established as a risk factor by two independent meta-analyses (Rai, 2017; Stoccoro et al., 2017). Notably, there is a high prevalence of functional *Mthfr* polymorphisms in the general population of Australia with 60-70% of individuals harbouring a variant (C677T or A1298C). At least 40 mutations in Mthfr have been identified in individuals with homocystinuria and hyperhomocysteinemia. Symptoms of *Mthfr* polymorphisms include depression, anxiety, schizophrenia, and bipolar disorder. Most mutations cause amino-acid substitutions that decrease MTHFR enzyme activity. Specifically, CT and TT carriers of *Mthfr* C677T have about 60% and 30% of the wild-type (WT) enzyme's activity, respectively, due to thermolability (van der Put et al., 1998). The effects of a small decrease in MTHFR activity, as typically encountered in Mthfr C677T heterozygous carriers lead to mild elevation of tHcy levels that can usually be compensated by a folate-rich diet. However, functional Mthfr polymorphisms can ultimately lead up to the build-up of Hcy, especially in the context of low plasma folate status (for instance, due to dietary folate deficiencies or other factors). Hyperhomocysteinemia is prevalent in *Mthfr* C677T homozygous carriers, who require 5-MTHF supplementation to prevent severe adverse effects. Indeed, the 677C $\rightarrow$ T variant, the most frequent inborn error of folate metabolism, is recognised as the most common genetic cause of hyperhomocysteinemia.

As mentioned earlier, the *Mthfr* C677T polymorphism increases AD risk in *ApoE4* carriers (Peng et al., 2015), supporting again the idea of a strong functional interrelationship between one-carbon metabolism and AD pathogenic processes. This is also interesting since not all *ApoE4* carriers develop AD. Moreover, altered one-carbon metabolism could also be relevant to the ongoing conundrum that not all MCI patients develop AD. It is likely that multiple genetic and non-genetic risk factors for AD synergise with advanced ageing to affect disease onset and progression (Reitz & Mayeux, 2014). Indeed, the *Mthfr* C677T variant

has been linked to structural brain changes and brain atrophy in elderly populations with MCI (Rajagopalan et al., 2012).

Numerous robust studies, both experimental and clinical (including meta-analyses), have consistently associated hyperhomocysteinemia with neurodegenerative changes and/or cognitive decline (Smith & Refsum, 2016). This association is further emphasised in a recent consensus statement published by an international panel of experts (Smith et al., 2018). In AD patients, threshold effects of plasma tHcy levels were found such that patients with plasma tHcy levels >11.1  $\mu$ mol/L had an increased rate of atrophy of the medial temporal lobe compared with those with plasma tHcy levels <11.1  $\mu$ mol/L (Smith et al., 2018). Another prospective study found that every 5  $\mu$ mol/L incremental increase in plasma tHcy levels is linearly associated with a 15% increase in relative risk of Alzheimer-type dementia (Zhou & Chen, 2019). Importantly, a causal role of Hcy in AD has also been convincingly established using a Mendelian randomisation method (Hu, Teng, Li, Hao, & Wang, 2016); this strategy avoids inherent limitations of epidemiological studies, such as confounding bias and reverse causation. Further excluding reverse causation, elevated plasma tHcy levels have been found in blood samples from elderly individuals taken eight years prior to the onset of dementia; they were similarly observed in midlife individuals, where they were associated with increased risk for AD development later in life (Smith et al., 2018).

Indeed, it has been established that Hcy at high levels exerts toxic effects and interferes with normal brain function by several mechanisms. Consequences of elevated Hcy levels include oxidative stress, exacerbation of A $\beta$  and Tau pathology and cognitive deficits in AD-like mice, cerebral amyloid angiopathy, disruption of the endothelium in the cerebral vasculature, activation of Tau kinases, and toxic cell cycle activation in neurons (Smith and Refsum, 2016). In addition, Hcy is a known agonist for NMDARs and metabotropic glutamate receptors and can indirectly increase intracellular calcium levels, ultimately leading to excitotoxicity (Obeid and Herrmann, 2006). High plasma tHcy levels could also be significantly responsible for the deregulation of PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzymes in AD (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004; Sontag et al., 2007). Supporting this hypothesis, our group has shown that elevated Hcy levels were associated with impaired LCMT1 function, resulting in decreased PP2Ac methylation and PP2A/B $\alpha$  levels; Hcy also concomitantly enhanced both Tau phosphorylation at AD-like phospho-epitopes and APP Thr668-phosphorylation in various models (Sontag et al., 2007; Sontag et al., 2008).

#### 1.10.2 The toxic erroneous conversion of homocysteine to homocysteine thiolactone

Potentially, the major toxic effects of elevated plasma tHcy levels arise from its metabolic conversion to the cyclic thioester form, Hcy thiolactone (HTL). This is catalysed by methionyl-tRNA synthetase

(MARS) in an error-editing reaction during protein synthesis whereby Hcy is selected in place of methionine (Jakubowski & Glowacki, 2011). HTL can produce cumulative effects through irreversible N-homocysteinylation (N-Hcy) exclusively of the primary amine group of Lys residues forming an isopeptide bond. This modification alters or impairs the structure and function of proteins. Hcy can also covalently bind proteins through its free thiol group forming a disulphide bond with another free thiol group of a Cys residue, a reversible modification termed S-homocysteinylation. This has a strong influence on the thiol-dependent redox status of proteins (Skovierova et al., 2016). The highly reactive HTL affects various major proteins in circulation, including LDL, HDL, and albumin, and inhibits Na<sup>+</sup>K<sup>+</sup>-ATPase in the rat hippocampus and cortex (Skovierova et al., 2016). Interestingly, increased gene copy number of MARS has been found in neural tube defect (NFD) and congenital heart defect (CHD) patients, and its inhibition lowered NFD and CHD onsets in hyperhomocysteinemia-induced animal models (Mei et al., 2020).

In the context of AD, HTL stabilises A $\beta$  oligomers attenuating their aggregation into amyloid fibrils, and alters tubulin binding of Tau promoting Tau self-association and aggregation (Sharma, Kumar, Dar, & Singh, 2015). Interestingly, increased N-homocysteinylation of Tau has been reported in protein aggregates and tangles in brain tissue and CSF from AD patients (Bossenmeyer-Pourie et al., 2019). Specifically, N-homocysteinylation of Tau neutralises the positive charge of Lys residues critical for microtubule binding. This modification has the potential to impede Tau dephosphorylation by PP2A/B $\alpha$ , but this remains to be determined. In dietary folate/vitamin B12-deficient rats with associated hyperhomocysteinemia, N-homocysteinylation accumulates in the hippocampal and cortex with age. Interestingly, this begins during foetal development and is not reversible with a normal diet after weaning (Bossenmeyer-Pourie et al., 2019). Other MAPs with dendritic roles such as the recruitment of NMDARs, have also been found N-homocysteinylated in AD brain tissue (Bossenmeyer-Pourie et al., 2019). These findings suggest that the cumulative and irreversible N-homocysteinylation of MAPs can affect synaptic plasticity and underlie cognitive decline, and could even enhance A $\beta$ -mediated neurotoxicity.

Normally, HTL is hydrolysed by paraoxonase 1 (PON1). This enzyme is synthesized in the liver and kidney and released into circulation where it binds to HDL. Hydrolysis of HTL to Hcy occurs at the rate of 1mM of HTL to 0.7mM Hcy per 24 hours (Silla et al., 2019). However, this conversion is influenced by variations in *PON1* genotype/ PON1 activity that are known to modulate plasma HTL levels (Perla-Kajan, Borowczyk, Glowacki, Nygard, & Jakubowski, 2018).

# **1.11** The failure of numerous clinical interventions for AD - possibly due to the cumulative nature and toxic effects of raised homocysteine

The failure of various therapies in AD patients aimed at reducing A $\beta$  levels, for instance, through  $\gamma$ secretase inhibition or anti-A $\beta$  monoclonal antibodies, could be attributed to various reasons (Mehta, Jackson, Paul, Shi, & Sabbagh, 2017). However, the strongest argument for these significant failures could simply be that the time of treatment was far too late to modify the already advanced disease process. Promising results *in vivo* have shifted the industry towards clinically investigating Tau-targeted immunotherapies (Congdon and Sigurdsson, 2018). With many trials still ongoing, recruiting, or waiting analysis, the tolerability and efficacy of Tau-targeting approaches in mild to moderate AD patients will become clearer over the next few years. While it is understood that Tau pathology correlates better than A $\beta$  with disease severity in AD, the sole targeting of p-Tau or its aggregation fails to address the underlying disease mechanisms and complexity of the disorder.

Taking into consideration the cumulative neurotoxic effects of Hcy together with the established decadeslong preclinical phase of AD, it seems logical that plasma tHcy levels should be monitored in individuals throughout their lifetime as a preventative strategy for the onset and development of AD. In support of this notion, the VITACOG Trial found that lowering plasma tHcy by ~30% through daily supplementation with folic acid, and vitamins B6 and B12 for 2 years, slowed the rate of whole brain atrophy by ~30%, including in MCI patients. These effects were associated with reduced cognitive decline. Furthermore, brain regions most severely affected in AD had a substantial reduced rate of atrophy by 88.5% (Smith et al., 2018). Higher doses of the same vitamin combination also benefited AD patients, but only in those with a higher Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) score at baseline. Consequently, it was concluded that B-vitamin treatment may be beneficial in patients with mild AD but not in those who have progressed to the moderate stage (Aisen et al., 2008).

#### 1.12 Project background and aims

In order to delineate the pathogenesis of AD, which is still in its infancy, a thorough understanding of the regulation of major proteins affected in AD, and their interactions with established risk factors is essential. This will guide the development of rational disease-modifying therapeutics, and most importantly, preventative strategies for AD development.

One-carbon metabolism is critical for brain homeostasis and disturbances have been epidemiologically and experimentally linked to AD. A major aim of this thesis was to *further elucidate the link between altered one-carbon metabolism and AD*. Firstly, we investigated the effects of altered one-carbon metabolism on the regulation of PP2A, APP and Tau, all of which are significantly deregulated in AD. Secondly, we tested the hypothesis that altered one-carbon metabolism and/or PP2A methylation can participate in the deregulation of Fyn, a Tyr kinase central to AD neuropathological mechanisms. A better understanding of the upstream regulation of Fyn is important in the context of current drug development for AD, since Fyn regulates both APP processing and Tau phosphorylation. Thirdly, we investigated whether active Fyn can conversely regulate PP2A *via* phosphorylation on Tyr residues. This reciprocal regulation of PP2A by Fyn could have significant functional ramifications for PP2A-dependent APP and Tau regulation since Fyn becomes hyperactive in AD. Finally, we investigated the effectiveness of a methyl group donor-based intervention in alleviating p-Tau-related behavioural abnormalities and p-Tau accumulation in an AD-like mouse model.

The overall goal of the studies proposed in this thesis was to gain a better understanding of the regulation of Fyn, a major brain and AD kinase. Particular emphasis was given to uncover functional interactions between Fyn-dependent pathogenic cascades in AD and altered one-carbon metabolism, a significant risk factor for AD. Deciphering these relationships is a must to inform and accelerate the development of proper preventive and disease-modifying therapeutic strategies for AD.

### **Chapter 2 Materials and Methods**

#### 2.1 Chemicals and reagents

All chemicals/reagents used in this study were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (Castle Hill, Australia) unless otherwise specified.

#### 2.2 Antibodies

The antibodies used in this study (**Table 1**) were for biochemical analyses and/or confocal microscopy at dilutions recommended by the manufacturers.

Antibody	Immunogen	Host	Application	Source	Catalogue No.	
Actin	Purified chicken gizzard actin.	Ms	WB	Sigma	MAB1501	
APP	Peptide corresponding to sequence within human APP.	Rb	WB, IF	Abcam	ab32136	
Phospho-APP	Peptide corresponding to residues		WB	CST	6986	
(Thr668)	surrounding Thr668 of human APP protein.					
Fyn	Peptide corresponding to N- terminus (amino acids 1-132) of human Fyn.	Ms	WB	BD TL	610163, 610164	
Fyn	Peptide corresponding to N- terminus residues of human Fyn conjugated to KLH.	Rb	WB	Sigma	04-353	
Phospho-SFK	Phospho-peptide corresponding to	Rb	WB, IF	CST	6943	
(Tyr416)	residues surrounding Tyr419 of human Src protein.					
HA epitope tag	Peptide CYPYDVPDYASL.	Ms	WB	Covance	MSS-101P	
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase from rabbit muscle.	Ms	WB	Sigma	MAB374	

Table 1. Antibodies.

GSK-3β	Recombinant protein specific to the carboxy-terminus of human GSK- 3β protein.	Ms	WB	CST	9832
Phospho- GSK-3β (Ser9)	Phospho-peptide corresponding to residues surrounding Ser9 of human GSK-3β.	Rb	WB	CST	5558
р44/42 МАРК	Peptide corresponding to the sequence of p44/42 MAPK kinase.	Ms	WB	CST	9107
Phospho- p44/42 MAPK	Phospho-peptide corresponding to residues surrounding Thr202/Tyr204 of human p44 MAPK.	Rb	WB	CST	9101
Recognis p42 MAI	ses both phospho-epitopes of Thr202/1 PK, respectively.	Tyr204 a	nd Thr185/Tyr1	87 of p44 M	APK and
Methyl- Lysine	Methylated KLH.	Rb	WB	Enzo	ADI-KAP- TF121-2
PP2Ac	Peptide corresponding to amino acids 153-309 of human PP2Ac.	Ms	WB	BD TL	610556
PP2A Bα subunit (clone 2G9)	KLH conjugated synthetic peptide (CASGKRKKDEISVD) corresponding to amino acids 398- 411 of human PP2A, B subunit.	MS	WB	Sigma	05-592
Demethyl- PP2Ac	Peptide corresponding to amino acids 295-309 of human PP2Ac.	Ms	WB	Upstate (FS)	05-421
Methyl- PP2Ac	Synthetic peptide corresponding to amino acids 302-309 of human PP2Ac conjugated to KLH.	Ms	WB	Sigma	04-1479
Phospho- PP2Ac ("Y2" site)	Cannot disclose due to reasons of intellectual property.	Alp	WB, IF	#	Non- commercial
Tau	Peptide corresponding to sequence found in all 6 isoforms of Tau.	Rb	WB	rPeptide	T-1308-1
Phospho-Tau (Ser202) – CP13	Epitope around phospho-Ser202.	Ms	WB	*	Non- commercial
Phospho-Tau (Ser396/Ser40 4) – PHF-1	Epitope around Ser396 and Ser404 phosphorylated sites.	Ms	WB	*	Non- commercial
Phospho-Tyr (100)	Phospho-Tyr-containing peptides.	Ms	WB	CST	9411
Phospho-Tyr (1000)	Phospho-Tyr-containing peptides.	Rb	WB	CST	8954

WB: Western blot; IF: Immunofluorescence; CST: Cell Signalling Technology, BD-TL: BD Transduction Laboratories, FS: Fisher Scientific, KLH: keyhole limpet haemocyanin. Alp: Alpaca, Ms: Mouse; Rb: Rabbit.

\*Gift from Dr Peter Davies (Albert Einstein College of Medicine, New York. NY, USA).

#Gift from Dr Brian Wadzinski (Vanderbilt University School of Medicine, Nashville, TN, USA).

#### 2.3 Plasmids

Plasmids used in this study were pcDNA5/TO Flag-Balpha, pAc CMV Fyn-GFP, pAc CMV Fyn Y531F-GFP, Rc/CMV Src Y529F, peCFP-APP, pBabe HA-LCMT1, pCMVTag3B Myc-LCMT1, pBabe Myc-PME1, pcDNA 3.1 HA-PP2Ac, pcDNA 3.1 HA-PP2Ac Leu309 deletion mutant (L309 $\Delta$ ), pcDNA5/TO HA<sub>3</sub>-WT PP2Ac and three HA<sub>3</sub> Tyr $\rightarrow$ Phe substitution mutants of PP2Ac [pcDNA5/TO HA<sub>3</sub>-PP2Ac Y1F, Y2F and F/F (Y1F/Y2F double mutant)]. The Tyr $\rightarrow$ Phe point mutants of PP2Ac were generated using the QuickChange II Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit (Agilent Technologies, Australia). The plasmid expressing the constitutively active Fyn Y531F mutant (Fyn<sup>CA</sup>) was generated using the Transformer Site-Directed mutagenesis kit (Clontech, USA). All plasmids sequences were verified.

#### 2.4 Mthfr knockout mice

Mouse brain tissue from wild-type (WT)  $Mthfr^{+/+}$ , heterozygous (HET)  $Mthfr^{+/-}$ , and homozygous (NULL)  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  female mice with a C57BL/6 background (Chen et al., 2001) were analysed here. Mice were bred, genotyped and housed in cages with a maximum of 4 mice per cage, maintained in a temperature-controlled animal facility on a 12 h light dark cycle, and were allowed access to food and water *ad libitum* (**Publications 1 and 2**). Regional brain homogenates were prepared from 5-week-old WT or *Mthfr* knockout mice (n = 6 mice/ group), and 16-month-old WT or HET mice (n = 8-10 mice/ group) fed a control diet containing 6.7 mg/kg folate (normal folate (NF) diet; Harlan Teklad, Madison WI) or a low folate diet (LF diet; Harlan Teklad, Madison, WI) containing 0.2 mg/kg folate for a period of 6 months prior to sacrifice by CO<sub>2</sub> asphyxiation. NF and LF diets contained succinylsulfathiazole (10 mg/kg) to inhibit gastrointestinal bacterial growth and prevent absorption of folate from this source. The diets did not induce any statistically significant changes in mouse body weight.

#### 2.5 P301S-Tau transgenic (TAU58/2) mice

TAU58/2 mice express the human 0N4R Tau isoform with the P301S mutation under the control of the mouse Thy1.2 promoter. Transgenic mice were obtained, genotyped and housed using methods described previously (van Eersel et al., 2015). TAU58/2 mice have been extensively characterised and described previously (Przybyla et al., 2016; van Eersel et al., 2015). Here, 1-month-old female TAU58/2 mice were

fed a control amino acid-defined diet (CD) (Research Diets Inc.) or the same diet enriched with methyl group donors (MD) (Research Diets Inc.). Mouse body weights were measured every 2 months. At 5 months of age, mice were anesthetised and transcardially perfused with phosphate buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.4) to remove blood. Brains were removed and the hemispheres separated. One hemisphere was regionally dissected and then snap frozen for biochemical analysis. The other was immersion fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) for immunohistochemical analyses.

All animal experiments with *Mthfr* knockout and TAU58/2 mice were approved by the respective University's Animal Care and Ethics Committee of our collaborators.

#### 2.6 Homogenisation of mouse regional brain tissue

Briefly, total homogenates were prepared from the cortex, hippocampus, cerebellum, striatum or midbrain mouse brain regions at a ratio of 0.1g tissue/ ml of "Buffer 1" [25mM Tris pH 7.4, 150mM NaCl, 1mM sodium orthovanadate (Na<sub>3</sub>VO<sub>4</sub>), 1mM dithiothreitol (DTT), 0.5 $\mu$ M okadaic acid (OA), 5mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), 1% Nonidet P-40 (NP-40), containing cOmplete Mini protease (Sigma, Australia) and PhosSTOP phosphatase inhibitor cocktail pills (Sigma, Australia)]. The samples were briefly sonicated on ice and centrifuged at 13,000 *g* to remove insoluble material, and the supernatants (total protein extracts) were flash frozen and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C.

#### 2.7 Plasma and regional brain metabolite analyses

To confirm the intended effects of the genotypes (*Mthfr* knockouts) and the dietary interventions, plasma was collected before sacrifice and metabolite content was analysed by high pressure liquid chromatography (HPLC) and mass spectrometry. Regional brain cystathionine levels were also measured in all aged *Mthfr* knockout mice. These assays were performed by Dr. Teodoro Bottiglieri (Baylor Scott and White Research Institute, USA) in the case of the *Mthfr* mouse model studies and by a specialised vendor (Creative Proteomics, USA) in the case of the TAU58/2 mouse model analyses.

#### 2.8 Behavioural testing in TAU58/2 mice

The following behavioural tests were conducted on all TAU58/2 mice at the age of 5-months, unless otherwise stated.

#### 2.8.1 Morris Water Maze

Spatial memory testing was done as previously reported (van Hummel et al., 2016). Briefly, the apparatus consisted of a 1.2m diameter tank (50cm height) with a 40cm high Perspex platform (diameter 10cm), which was placed roughly 20cm from the edge of the wall. The tank was filled with water (19 - 22°C) to 0.5-1cm above the surface of the platform and a non-toxic, acrylic-based paint was added to obscure the platform. Four signposts with different shapes were placed equidistant around the pool as visual cues. Mice were acclimatized to the room for 1 hour prior to testing each day. Days 1 to 5 consisted of an acquisition phase, in which mice were placed in the quadrant opposite the platform at one of four starting positions along the outer edge and were given 60 seconds to locate the hidden platform. Mice that failed to find the hidden platform were guided to the escape platform and all mice remained on the platform for an additional 60 seconds before being removed from the maze. Mice underwent four trials per day. The starting position was randomised for all trials. On the final day, a flag was affixed on top of the platform, and visual cues were removed from outside of the pool, to exclude vision impairments and ascertain their ability to swim. Videos were recorded on a CCD camera and swim paths were analysed using the AnyMaze tracking software.

#### 2.8.2 Challenge beam

To assess sensorimotor skills as previously done in TAU58/2 mice (van Eersel et al., 2015), mice were placed at one side of a horizontal dowel (18 cm) elevated over a basin of shallow water (to discourage voluntary drops and provide a softer landing) with their nesting house placed at the far end as an incentive to cross. The time to cross was measured with a maximum time of 120 seconds and the number of fore and hind limb slips were recorded. Mice underwent two training sessions before the test session, during which the best time was taken of two trials.

#### 2.8.3 Pole test

To test grip strength and coordination as done previously (van Eersel et al., 2015), mice were placed at the apex of a vertical pole (47.5 cm length of dowel, diameter 0.8 cm) facing upward. The time taken to turn around, descend the pole, and reach the ground (with all four paws) was measured with a maximum time of 120 seconds. Mice underwent one to two training sessions before the test session, during which the best time was taken of two trials. Mice who were unable to descend the pole (slipped or fell) were given the maximum time.

#### 2.9 Acute mouse brain slices

Brains were rapidly removed from 8 to 11-month-old female C57/BL6 mice that were sacrificed for another project approved by the Animal Care and Ethics Committee of the University of Newcastle. Mice were sacrificed via cervical dislocation. Brains were swiftly removed (Papouin & Haydon, 2018) and immersed in oxygenated and ice-cold sucrose substituted artificial cerebrospinal fluid (sACSF) containing: 250mM sucrose, 25mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 10mM glucose, 2.5mM KCl, 1mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1mM MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 2.5mM CaCl<sub>2</sub> (Tadros, Farrell, Graham, Brichta, & Callister, 2015). The sACSF was constantly bubbled with 95% O<sub>2</sub> /5% CO<sub>2</sub> to maintain a pH of 7.3-7.4. While immersed, the olfactory bulbs and cerebellum were removed, and the remaining brain was positioned on a Styrofoam support block (caudal side down) and this was secured on the cutting stage with cyanoacrylate glue (Loctite 454, Loctite, Caringbah, NSW, Australia). The cutting stage was immediately transferred to the slicing chamber of the vibratome (Leica VT-1200S, Heidelberg, Germany). The slicing chamber was filled with an ice-cold slurry of oxygenated sACSF to submerge the brain and cutting blade. Coronal slices (400 µm thick) were obtained and transferred to an interface storage chamber containing oxygenated ACSF (118mM NaCl substituted for sucrose in sACSF) and allowed to recover for 1h at room temperature (~23°C) (Tadros et al., 2015). After recovery, slices were placed into room temperature oxygenated ACSF containing specific chemicals or vehicle for the determined time periods. Total protein extracts, detergent soluble and insoluble protein extracts were immediately prepared following treatment as described below. Extracts were stored at -80°C for future analysis.

#### 2.10 Cell culture and transfection

Neuro-2a (N2a) and SYF cells (deficient for Src, Yes, and Fyn) (American Type Culture Collection, USA) were maintained in DMEM (Thermo Fisher, Australia) containing 25 mM Hepes, pH 7.4, 10% fetal bovine serum (Bovogen Biologicals, Australia) and 10 µg/ml gentamicin (Thermo Fisher, Australia). N2a and SYF cells were transfected using Metafectene Pro (Biontex Laboratories, Germany), a liposomal transfection reagent, following manufacturer's instructions. In some instances, cells were co-transfected with two plasmids. The expression levels of transiently expressed recombinant proteins were determined by immunoblotting or immunofluorescence. Cells transiently transfected with pcDNA3.1, pcDNA5/TO or Rc/CMV empty vectors (EVs) were used as controls where indicated.

#### 2.11 Cell treatment

All experiments were performed in cells grown to 80% confluence, in regular cell culture medium (DMEM) supplemented with the specified compound or vehicle (dimethylsulfoxide) for the specified time at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>.

#### 2.12 Cell lysis and fractionation

#### 2.12.1 Total cell extract preparation

Transfected and non-transfected cells were washed in ice-cold PBS, then harvested in Buffer 1. Homogenates were sonicated on ice and subsequently centrifuged for 5 min at 13,000 g at 4°C to remove insoluble material. The supernatant was collected and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C for future analysis.

#### 2.12.2 Detergent soluble and insoluble fractionation

Cells or acute brain slices were harvested in Buffer 1, then gently homogenised on ice using a microtube pestle. Homogenates were subsequently centrifuged for 90 min at 20,000 g at 4°C (Nunbhakdi-Craig et al., 2002). The supernatant (NP-40 detergent-soluble fraction) was collected and the remaining pellet (NP-40 detergent-insoluble fraction) was resuspended in the same buffer, then either sonicated or gently homogenised with a microtube pestle on ice, as required. Homogenates were centrifuged at 13,000 g at 4°C for 5 min. The supernatant was collected, and the pellet discarded. Both, detergent- soluble and insoluble fractions were stored at -80°C for future analysis.

#### 2.13 Immunoprecipitation

Cells transfected with plasmid cDNA encoding HA-tagged proteins or FLAG-tagged B $\alpha$  (see "Plasmids") were rinsed with PBS and harvested in ice-cold Buffer 1 (without DTT) containing 0.5% sodium deoxycholate. Harvested cells were homogenized on ice using a microtube pestle. Insoluble material was cleared by centrifugation at 13,000 g for 5 min at 4°C. Cleared lysates were added to PBS-prewashed 20 $\mu$ l of Rabbit-anti-HA antibody (Cell Signalling, Genesearch, Australia) or 25 $\mu$ l Mouse-anti-FLAG antibody (Sigma, Australia) magnetic bead slurry. Lysates were incubated at 4°C overnight on a rotating platform.

Cell extracts were then removed, and beads were extensively washed in the same buffer used to harvest cells. Beads were resuspended in gel loading buffer for analysis by western blotting.

#### 2.14 Western blotting

Briefly, aliquots of total cell homogenates (50µg), cell fraction homogenates (50µg), brain tissue homogenates (50µg) were run on NU-PAGE Bis-Tris 4%-12% gradient midi gels (Thermo Fisher, Australia). Proteins were then transferred overnight onto nitrocellulose membranes in a Tris-glycinemethanol transfer buffer. Western blotting was performed according to LI-COR protocol (LI-COR Biosciences, Millennium Science, VIC, Australia). Briefly, membranes were incubated for 1 hr in blocking buffer (Odyssey blocking buffer, LI-COR Biosciences, Millennium Science, VIC, Australia), followed by 1 hr incubation with a specific primary antibody diluted in the same blocking buffer containing 0.1% Tween20. Species-specific Infrared IRDye®-labelled secondary antibodies were then added for 1 hr. Results were visualized using the Odyssey<sup>TM</sup> Infrared imaging system (LI-COR Biosciences). Band intensity was determined using the Image Studio Lite version 5.0 Software (LI-COR Biosciences) to accurately quantify protein expression levels. Experiments requiring protein analysis by Western blot were performed at least 4 times.

#### 2.15 Cell immunofluorescence

Cells were sparsely plated onto coverslips coated with Poly-L-Lysine, 24 hours after transfection. They were then rinsed with PBS prior to fixation with a 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) solution for 20 min at room temperature. Fixed cells were immediately rinsed first with DMEM medium (to quench the PFA), then with PBS. Following this washing step, cells were permeabilised with a 0.1% Triton X-100 PBS solution for 5 min, then incubated with a 3% bovine serum albumin (BSA) PBS blocking solution for 1 hr. Cells were then exposed to the primary antibody diluted in a 1% BSA/PBS solution for 1 hr or overnight (as indicated). Primary antibodies were detected using Alexa Fluor (488 or 594) conjugated secondary antibodies incubated for 1 hr. Alexa Fluor 594 phalloidin was used to stain filamentous actin (F-actin). Images were acquired using a Nikon 80i Eclipse confocal microscope together with NIS-Elements image analysis software and exported to Image J.

#### 2.16 Statistical analyses

Data are presented as Mean values  $\pm$  SD or SEM as indicated. Differences in protein expression levels among two groups were analysed using an unpaired Student's *t*-test and verifying the normal distribution of data. For multiple group comparison, a one-way ANOVA with *post hoc* Tukey's or Dunnett's multiple comparison test was used. Differences with p < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Data were analysed for normal distribution and statistical significance using GraphPad Prism 9.

### Chapter 3. Further establishing the critical link between alterations in one-carbon metabolism and AD

#### **3.1 Introduction**

As previously mentioned, disturbances to one-carbon metabolism increase the risk for AD development. They can independently raise plasma tHcy levels that are associated with brain atrophy (Smith et al., 2018) and neuronal toxicity (Smith & Refsum, 2016). The frequently encountered *Mthfr* C677T functional polymorphism results in a critical amino-acid substitution resulting in a thermolabile and less functional variant of the encoded MTHFR protein. This enzyme is necessary for the production of 5-MTHF, the biologically active form of dietary folate. In the brain, 5-MTHF is critical for the remethylation of Hcy, which supports various methylation reactions through the production of SAM, the universal brain methyl group donor. Critical methylation reactions include PP2Ac methylation, which promotes the formation of methylated PP2A enzymes. These phosphatases contribute significantly to Tau phosphorylation status and APP phosphorylation at Thr668, which affects its processing (Sontag et al., 2007).

Here, *Mthfr* heterozygous (*Mthfr*<sup>+/-</sup> or HET) and homozygous (*Mthfr*<sup>-/-</sup> or NULL) knockout mice were used to model mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies associated with heterozygous and homozygous genotypes of the *Mthfr* C677T polymorphism, respectively. The specific activity of MTHFR in heterozygotes is 60-70% of that in WT mice (Chen et al., 2001), which is similar to that observed in human CT carriers of *Mthfr* C677T (van der Put et al., 1998). Our aim was to identify AD relevant pathological changes in these mice, henceforth to gain a better understanding of the involvement of the *Mthfr* C677T polymorphism and altered one-carbon metabolism in general in AD. Previous studies found that both *Mthfr* knockouts have significantly reduced SAM levels and/or increased SAH levels. This altered SAM/SAH ratio is indicative of altered cellular methylation potential, and was accompanied with global DNA hypomethylation (Chen et al., 2001). NULL mice are characterised by reduced survival (76.4% at 5 weeks of age), cerebellar abnormalities, motor and gait abnormalities or severe tremors (Chen et al., 2001). In addition, decreased whole brain and hippocampal volumes, reduced thickness of pyramidal cell layers, increased hippocampal apoptosis, altered choline metabolism, and memory impairments have also been described in these mice (Jadavji et al., 2012).

Specifically, we analysed 5-week-old (young) wild-type (WT), HET and NULL mice for changes in PP2A methylation, APP, Tau, and the major APP/Tau kinase GSK- $3\beta$ , as seen in AD (**Figure 9**). In parallel, 16-month-old (aged) HET mice were fed either a normal diet containing normal folate levels (NF) or a diet with reduced folate content (or low folate, LF) for 6 months, then sacrificed. This study in older mice aimed to investigate whether changes in dietary folate alone or in combination with mild MTHFR enzyme deficiency and ageing can exacerbate changes in APP, Tau, PP2A and GSK- $3\beta$ . Due to the significantly reduced lifespan of NULL mice (Chen et al., 2001), they could not be used in our dietary intervention study.



**Figure 9. Overview of studies using mouse models of MTHFR and/or folate deficiencies.** WT, HET and NULL female mice fed a NF diet were sacrificed at 5 weeks of age. Subgroups of 16-month-old WT and HET mice were fed a NF or LF diet for a period of 6 months before being sacrificed at 22 months of age. Brains were regionally dissected, and homogenates were prepared for Western blot analyses to look at Tau, APP and GSK-3β phospho-epitopes, as well as PP2Ac methylation levels. Blood was obtained to determine plasma tHcy levels by high pressure liquid chromatography (HPLC) with fluorescence detection. Plasma 5-MTHF levels and regional brain cystathionine levels were determined by stable-isotope dilution liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS).

# **3.2 MTHFR deficiencies alter Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope and Thr668 phosphorylation and protein expression of APP in young** *Mthfr* knockout mice.

Significant changes to plasma tHcy and/or 5-MTHF levels were observed in young *Mthfr* knockout mice and aged WT and HET mice subjected to a prolonged LF diet (**Table 2**).

**Table 2.** Plasma tHcy and 5-MTHF levels in young and aged WT, HET and NULL mice fed a normal folate (NF) or low folate (LF) diet.

	Female, 5-week-old			Female, 22-month-old			
Genotype	WT	HET	Null	WT	HET	WT	HET
Diet	NF	NF	NF	NF	NF	LF	LF
tHcy (µmol/L)	3.3±0.7	5.6±1.2*	$32.8 \pm 8^*$	5.6±1.9	9.2±3.1*	35±12#	65±26*#
5-MTHF (nmol/L)	ND	ND	ND	64±20	47±12*	6.8±1.6 <sup>#</sup>	5.8±2.1#

ND, not determined; \* p < 0.05, HET or NULL mice, relative to WT in same diet group; # p < 0.05, LF versus NF in the same genotype.

Specifically, the LC-MS/MS analyses showed that plasma tHcy levels in young HET and NULL mice were 1.6- and 10-fold higher than those in WT littermates, respectively (**Publications 1 and 2**).

Firstly, *via* Western blotting, we assessed Tau phosphorylation at the AD-like phospho-epitope PHF-1, which is observed in PHFs and early NFT-like structures; phosphorylation at this site is increased in early AD and correlates with disease progression (Mondragon-Rodriguez et al., 2014). After analysis, our studies showed that NULL *Mthfr* knockout mice have 30-50% higher Tau phosphorylation levels at the PHF-1 epitope in the hippocampus, cortex, and cerebellum relative to their WT littermates (**Figure 10A**). Conversely, Tau phosphorylation at this epitope was unaffected in all analysed brain regions from young HET mice.

We further investigated whether MTHFR deficiency in young mice could affect the regulation of APP. Thr668-APP phosphorylation can play an upstream role in promoting Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope (Kirouac et al., 2017). Moreover, several studies have shown that Thr668-APP phosphorylation promotes A $\beta_{1-40}$  and A $\beta_{1-42}$  production (Ando et al., 2001; Lee et al., 2003). However, it is notoriously difficult to accurately measure A $\beta$  levels in WT mouse models that do not overexpress APP. As expected, Western blot analyses showed that pThr668-APP levels were significantly increased in both young HET

and NULL mice relative to age-matched WT mice. This effect was seen in the cortex and hippocampus (Figure 10B-C), but not the cerebellum (See Publication 2).



Figure 10. Brain region-specific effects of mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies on APP phosphorylation at Thr668 and protein expression levels, and Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope in young *Mthfr* knockout mice. Regional brain homogenates were prepared from 5-week-old wild-type (WT), *Mthfr*<sup>+/-</sup> (HET), and *Mthfr*<sup>-/-</sup> (NULL) mice. (A) Relative levels of Tau phosphorylated at the PHF-1 epitope were quantified using densitometry after normalising for total Tau expression. (B) Representative Western blots prepared from total protein extracts probed for total or Thr668-phosphorylated APP ("AβPP") expression. (C) Relative APP and pThr668-APP expression levels normalised with actin or GAPDH and quantified using densitometry. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD (n = 6 mice/ group); \* p < 0.05, HET or NULL compared to WT; # p < 0.05, NULL compared to HET mice.

Since these changes in Tau and APP phosphorylation could be due to enhanced APP protein levels (Kirouac et al., 2017), we also quantified APP expression in regional brain homogenates (Figure 10B-

C). Western blot analyses revealed significant changes to APP expression, specifically, a  $\sim$ 25% decrease in the cortex and a  $\sim$ 45% increase in the hippocampus of young NULL mice relative to WT mice.

Significant changes to APP Thr668-phosphorylation and protein expression and Tau phosphorylation were also observed in the midbrain and striatum from young *Mthfr* knockouts (See **Publications 1 and 2**).

### **3.3** Changes in dietary folate intake and mild MTHFR deficiency in aged mice alter APP Thr668 phosphorylation and protein expression, as well as Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope.

We next assessed the combined effects of dietary folate and MTHFR deficiencies on the basis that the clinical consequences associated with mild *Mthfr* polymorphisms can be aggravated by inadequate dietary folate intake (Li et al., 2017; Schwahn & Rozen, 2001). Indeed, low plasma folate levels are found in AD patients (Lopes da Silva et al., 2014). Parallel groups of aged WT and HET mice were fed a NF or LF diet for 6 months prior to sacrifice at 22 months of age. As shown in Table 2, aged NF-fed HET mice had plasma tHcy levels 1.6-fold higher than those in their WT counterparts. As expected, the prolonged LF diet alone significantly increased plasma tHcy levels by 6-fold in aged WT mice relative to NF-fed WT mice. Plasma 5-MTHF levels in aged NF-fed HET mice were reduced by 1.3-fold relative to WT counterparts. Interestingly, plasma 5-MTHF levels in aged WT and HET mice fed the LF diet were substantially reduced to similar extents. The observation that mild MTHFR deficiency failed to further reduce plasma 5-MTHF levels could be indicative that those were already maximally reduced in response to the prolonged LF diet in WT mice. Nevertheless, mild MTHFR deficiency in HET mice was able to aggravate the hyperhomocysteinemia induced by the LF diet. Furthermore, as expected, brain regional levels of cystathionine, produced by the transsulfuration pathway of Hcy (Figure 8), were significantly increased in aged mice in response to the LF diet and the  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  genotype (Figure 11). Levels were further elevated in LF-fed HET mice.



Figure 11. Regional brain cystathionine levels in aged WT and HET mice fed a normal (NF) or low folate (LF) diet. Cystathionine levels were determined in brain homogenates prepared from the cortex, hippocampus and cerebellum from 22-month-old mice WT and HET mice, which had been fed a NF or LF diet. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD (n = 6-10 mice/ group); \*p < 0.05, relative to WT mice fed on the NF diet; # p < 0.05, relative to HET mice fed the NF diet.

Under these experimental conditions, aged HET mice exhibited increased Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope in various brain regions including the cortex and hippocampus (**Figure 12A**), which was not observed in their younger counterparts (**Figure 10A**). This effect was further exacerbated by the LF diet. The LF diet alone also greatly enhanced PHF-1-Tau levels in the cortex and hippocampus of WT mice to extents similar to LF-fed HET mice.

Western blot analyses of tissue homogenates of the cortex and hippocampus showed increased pThr668-APP levels in response to the LF diet for both WT and HET mice (**Figure 12B-C**). In contrast to the cortex, the hippocampus exhibited increased pThr668-APP levels in NF-fed HET mice.

Interestingly, dietary folate and mild MTHFR deficiencies increased APP expression levels in the hippocampus (**Figure 12B-C**). Conversely, APP expression levels were reduced in the cortex of WT and HET mice in response to the LF diet, which is similar to what was observed in the cortex of young HET mice (**Figure 10B-C**).



Figure 12. Dietary folate and mild MTHFR deficiencies alter total and Thr668-phosphorylated APP levels and Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope in aged mice. Regional brain homogenates were prepared from 22-month-old WT and HET mice fed a normal folate (NF) or low folate (LF) diet for a period of 6 months prior to sacrifice. (A) Levels of PHF-1-Tau were quantified after normalising for total Tau expression. (B) Representative Western blots prepared from total cortical and hippocampal protein extracts probed for total and pThr668 APP ("A $\beta$ PP") expression. Relative APP and pThr668-APP expression levels normalised with GAPDH and quantified using densitometry. (C) Relative APP and pThr668-APP expression levels normalised with GAPDH and quantified using densitometry. Values represent Mean ± SD for (*n* = 8 or 9 mice/ group); \* *p* < 0.05, HET compared to WT; # *p* < 0.05, LF vs NF in the same genotype.

# 3.4 Enhanced APP and Tau phosphorylation in MTHFR and folate deficient mice are associated with enhanced PP2A demethylation and GSK-3β activation.

We next investigated what could be potential mechanisms mediating the observed changes to pThr668-APP and Tau PHF-1-phosphorylation levels in our mouse models. As discussed before, significant changes in PP2Ac methylation and PP2A/B $\alpha$  levels are found in AD-affected brain regions (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004; Sontag, Luangpirom, et al., 2004), which could significantly contribute to enhanced APP and Tau phosphorylation in AD. Thus, we further analysed homogenates for PP2Ac methylation. Not surprisingly, we observed a significant increase in demethylated PP2Ac levels in the cortex and hippocampus of young HET and NULL mice (**Figure 13A-B**) and associated reduced levels of methylated PP2Ac (**Figure 13A**).

In addition, we analysed those tissue homogenates for GSK-3β activity, which is enhanced in AD brain. GSK-3β phosphorylates APP at Thr668 (Kirouac et al., 2017) and Tau at the PHF-1 epitope (Hernández, Lucas, Cuadros, & Avila, 2003). Significantly, inactivating-phosphorylation of GSK-3β at Ser9 was reduced in both young knockouts, relative to WT mice, indicative of increased GSK-3β activity (**Figure 13D-E**).

Similarly, both dietary intervention groups of aged HET mice had increased levels of demethylated PP2Ac in the cortex and hippocampus (**Figure 13C**). This was also observed in both aged WT and HET mice fed the LF diet.

In contrast to younger counterparts, pSer9-GSK-3 $\beta$  levels in aged HET mice were not significantly altered in the brain regions analysed (**Figure 13F-G**). However, the prolonged LF diet dramatically reduced Ser9-GSK-3 $\beta$  phosphorylation levels in both the cortex and hippocampus of aged WT and HET mice fed the LF diet relative to aged NF-fed WT mice.



Figure 13. MTHFR and folate deficiencies decrease PP2Ac methylation and increase GSK-3 $\beta$  activity. Western blots prepared from young and aged mice were analysed for changes in PP2Ac methylation/demethylation (A-C) and for GSK-3 $\beta$  inactivating Ser9 phosphorylation (D-G). Signals for methylated, demethylated and total PP2Ac were normalised for protein loading with actin. Phospho-Ser9-GSK-3 $\beta$  levels were normalised for total GSK-3 $\beta$  expression levels (D and F). Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD (n = 6 mice/ group); \* p < 0.05, young HET and NULL mice relative to WT mice, and aged WT and HET mice fed the LF diet relative to NF-fed WT mice.

#### **3.5 Discussion**

While there is solid experimental evidence that Aβ oligomers can trigger a neurodegenerative cascade leading to excessive phosphorylation of Tau (Bloom, 2014; Ittner & Gotz, 2011), the underlying causes of the shift towards enhanced amyloidogenic processing of APP in late-onset AD are not well understood. The complex and non-Mendelian aetiology of sporadic AD suggests that an epigenetic component is at play. In support of this notion, a CpG methylation analysis of AD brain found relatively large epigenetic differences in AD susceptibility genes, which included APP processing genes (*PSEN1* and *ApoE*) and *Mthfr* (Wang, Oelze, & Schumacher, 2008). Since MTHFR plays a significant role in cellular methylation homeostasis (**Figure 8**), we wanted to investigate if changes in MTHFR activity or 5-MTHF availability

could trigger hallmark molecular events observed in AD, using well-characterised *Mthfr* knockout mouse models. Indeed, these mice recapitulate the biochemical and clinical consequences of the *Mthfr* C667T polymorphism in humans (Chen et al., 2001; Jadavji et al., 2012).

As mentioned previously, reduced MTHFR activity, due to the *Mthfr* C677T polymorphism, raises plasma tHcy levels in humans (Jacques et al., 1996). Such elevation in tHcy has been linked to brain atrophy (Rajagopalan et al., 2012) and elevated risk for AD (Smith et al., 2018). Cementing this link, we show for the first time that reduced MTHFR activity can alter APP protein expression and Thr668-phosphorylation levels, and Tau phosphorylation at the AD-associated PHF-1 epitope, in a brain region- and age-dependent manner.

#### Mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies affect APP and Tau phosphorylation in young mice

Specifically, in young mice, we found that mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies substantially enhanced Thr668-APP phosphorylation in AD-susceptible regions, such as the hippocampus and cortex, but not the cerebellum, a region less affected in AD. This could be clinically relevant since accumulation of pThr668-APP species is found in both the AD brain and APP and Tau transgenic mouse models of AD (Shin et al., 2007). Other than its role in promoting A $\beta$  production (Lee et al., 2003), the precise physiological significance of Thr668-APP phosphorylation remains to be further clarified. Nevertheless, it is known to induce neurotoxicity (Chang et al., 2006), potentially through mediating signalling cascades leading to aberrant Tau phosphorylation and detrimental cell cycle activation (Kirouac et al., 2017). In support of this, substitution of Thr668 with Alanine (non-phosphorylatable) prevents the development of memory and synaptic plasticity deficits in a mouse model of familial dementia (Lombino, Biundo, Tamayev, Arancio, & D'Adamio, 2013).

As expected, increased Tau PHF-1-phosphorylation was seen in the cortex and hippocampus of young NULL mice, but not in young HET mice, possibly due to the tight regulation of Tau phosphorylation. Thus, additional changes may be required to offset Tau phosphorylation status. For instance, elevated plasma tHcy levels have been shown to induce oxidative stress and excitotoxicity, which in turn, have been associated with increased APP and Tau phosphorylation (Smith & Refsum, 2016). There is an established threshold for plasma tHcy levels (>11.1  $\mu$ mol/L) in humans for increasing the rate of brain atrophy, and marked hyperhomocysteinemia typically induces more severe deficits in the CNS (Smith et al., 2018). Accordingly, a massive elevation of tHcy in NULL mice, relative to their WT counterparts, was associated with an increase in both Thr688-APP and PHF-1-Tau phosphorylation. However, compared to WT, the generally small increase of tHcy observed in young HET mice (**Table 2**), and the

short duration of this elevation may have been insufficient to induce profound changes in Tau phosphorylation. HET mice may also be more resilient to certain effects of mild MTHFR deficiency due to compensatory effects of adequate folate in their NF diet, as observed in humans (Ashfield-Watt et al., 2002). Indeed, HET mice appear phenotypically normal relative to NULL mice (Chen et al., 2001). Yet, we cannot exclude the possibility that Tau was phosphorylated at earlier p-Tau epitopes in young HET mice. However, this could not be determined in this study due to insufficient amounts of brain tissue.

#### Dietary folate and mild MTHFR deficiencies alter APP and Tau phosphorylation in aged mice

Levels of APP phosphorylated at Thr668 in the cortex of aged HET mice was similar to those in aged WT mice, in contrast to what was observed in their younger counterparts. Conversely, increased pThr668-APP levels were observed in the hippocampus of aged NF-fed HET mice, as seen in younger counterparts. Although the observed increases in pThr668-APP levels were subtle and lower to what was observed in young *Mthfr* knockout mice, it is possible that basal levels of Thr668-APP phosphorylation in aged WT mice were already increased due to ageing alone. This is likely since plasma tHcy levels were higher in aged WT mice relative to their younger counterparts that were fed the same NF diet. In support of this hypothesis, cortical and hippocampal pThr668-APP levels were enhanced in aged and hyperhomocysteinaemic LF-fed WT mice, relative to aged NF-fed WT mice.

Tau phosphorylation at PHF-1 was increased in the cortex, hippocampus, and cerebellum of aged HET mice in contrast to their younger counterparts fed the same NF diet, which suggests an interaction between ageing and mild MTHFR deficiency. This could be due to the slightly higher plasma tHcy levels as previously discussed. It is also possible that young HET mice were predisposed to phosphorylation at earlier Tau epitopes, which primed Tau for subsequent phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope (Cho & Johnson, 2004). Of significance, PHF-1-Tau levels were enhanced in aged LF-fed WT mice. PHF-1-Tau levels were not further enhanced in LF-fed HET mice, relative to LF-fed WT mice, suggesting that Tau phosphorylation at this AD-like phospho-epitope was already maximally increased in response to the prolonged LF diet alone.

The similarities in pThr668-APP levels or PHF-1-Tau levels between aged WT and HET mice fed the LF diet could be due to the similarly reduced plasma 5-MTHF levels in these mice. The fact that the LF diet failed to further reduce plasma 5-MTHF levels in HET mice indicates that 5-MTHF levels were already maximally reduced in response to the prolonged LF diet.

### Dietary folate and MTHFR deficiencies alter PP2Ac methylation and GSK-3 $\beta$ activity in young and aged mice

In young and aged *Mthfr* knockout mice, we have also found reduced PP2Ac methylation in various brain regions, including the cortex and hippocampus. Indeed, this coincided with a downregulation of Tauspecific PP2A/B $\alpha$  and LCMT1 enzymes (See **Publication 1**). Similarly, these effects were observed in various brain regions from aged HET mice fed a NF diet, and were aggravated by the LF diet. Furthermore, these effects were seen in aged LF-fed WT mice. Interestingly, relative to aged LF-fed WT mice, HET mice fed the same diet had more pronounced LCMT1 downregulation (hippocampus, cortex and cerebellum), PP2A/Ba downregulation (hippocampus and cerebellum) and reduced cerebellar PP2Ac methylation (Publication 1) while plasma 5-MTHF levels remained similar. This could possibly be related to the higher plasma tHcy levels in HET mice induced by the LF diet, which was statistically significant. Thus, it is likely that impaired PP2Ac methylation due to LCMT1 downregulation is a significant contributor to the increased APP and Tau phosphorylation levels in Mthfr knockout mice and in response to the LF diet. Similarly, previous studies from our group found that Tau becomes phosphorylated at various sites including PHF-1 and AD-exclusive sites, in N2a cells under conditions of altered PP2Ac methylation (Sontag et al., 2007). In line with our findings, a recent study found significant retinal PP2Ac demethylation in a 3 to 4-month-old rat model with increased plasma tHcy levels. This correlated with an increase in retinal Tau phosphorylation at various Ser sites (Guo et al., 2019).

Enhanced PP2A demethylation also promotes the phosphorylation of APP at Thr668 in N2a cells (Sontag et al., 2007) and *in vivo* (Nicholls et al., 2016). Similarly, inhibition of PP2A activity in response to OA, a potent inhibitor of PP2A that also induces PP2A demethylation (Favre, Turowski, & Hemmings, 1997), enhances pThr668-APP levels in N2a cells (Sontag et al., 2007) and in degenerating neurons, where it accumulates in axonal swellings (Ahn et al., 2016). However, it is worth noting that while one-carbon metabolism specifically affects methylation-sensitive PP2A holoenzymes, OA not only binds to and inhibits PP2Ac, but also many PP2A-like phosphatases; thus, incubation with OA often leads to widespread and ultimately neurotoxic effects. Moreover, inhibiting PP2A can indirectly affect the activity of many cellular protein kinases. Thus, PP2A-dependent regulation of APP phosphorylation and processing likely results from a combination of direct and indirect effects (Sontag et al., 2007).

In our studies, we also found an upregulation of GSK-3 $\beta$  activity in response to MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies. Studies suggest that GSK-3 $\beta$  activity plays a role in both early- and late-stage AD (Kirouac et al., 2017). GSK-3 $\beta$  phosphorylates Tau at the PHF-1 epitope as well as the Thr231 site, which decreases Tau-microtubules interactions (Cho & Johnson, 2003). Specifically, we found that GSK-3 $\beta$  activity was increased in the cortex of young HET and NULL mice, likely facilitating the enhanced

phosphorylation of both APP and Tau. The ability of GSK-3 $\beta$  to phosphorylate both APP and Tau has been described previously (Aplin, Gibb, Jacobsen, Gallo, & Anderton, 1996). This was also observed in response to dietary folate deficiency in the cortex and hippocampus of our aged mice regardless of genotype. In agreement with our findings, recent studies have shown that incubation of hippocampal slices with folate induces deactivating-phosphorylation (Ser9) of GSK-3 $\beta$ , which is accompanied with neuroprotective effects in the context of glutamate-induced excitotoxicity (Budni et al., 2018). Other neuroprotective mechanisms of folate and 5-MTHF include improving nitric oxide bioavailability and directly scavenging superoxide radicals (Budni et al., 2018; Stanhewicz & Kenney, 2017). Thus, folate deficiency induces oxidative stress and excitotoxicity through upregulation of GSK-3 $\beta$  activity, which in turn, increases APP phosphorylation, A $\beta$  oligomers are generated and stimulate a signalling cascade leading to more Thr668-APP phosphorylation through GSK-3 $\beta$  upregulation. In turn, this augments Tau phosphorylation, thus, creating a relentless and vicious cycle (Okada, 2012). It is worthy of speculation that this neuropathological cycle is initiated and maintained by the downregulation of PP2Ac methylation and PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzymes, as found in AD-susceptible brain regions (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004).

#### Dietary folate and MTHFR deficiencies alter APP expression in young and aged mice

Despite its association with AD pathology, APP has many functions in neuronal physiology, such as synaptic plasticity, dendritic and spine morphogenesis, neuroprotection, and learning and memory (Del Turco et al., 2016). Indeed, APP knockout mice develop impairments in behaviour, LTP, dendritic branching and synaptic density (Guenette, Strecker, & Kins, 2017). Here, we observed that geneticinduced MTHFR deficiency and diet-induced folate deficiency affected total APP expression, however, in a complex and brain-region specific manner. Due to the shortage of brain tissue, we were unable to determine whether these effects were epigenetically driven since MTHFR supports DNA methylation reactions. Alternatively, these effects could involve changes to the transcriptional regulation of APP by stress factors, inflammatory cytokines and Rho family GTPases (Chen, Zhang, Xu, & Bu, 2013). For instance, young NULL mice and all aged mice fed the LF diet had reduced cortical APP expression levels. This could possibly contribute to the neurodevelopmental delays and cognitive deficits in humans affected by severe MTHFR deficiency (Smith & Refsum, 2016). In contrast, hippocampal APP expression levels were upregulated in young NULL mice, aged NF-fed HET mice, and all aged mice fed the LF diet. Interestingly, overexpression of APP in mice has been associated with early memory impairment and loss of critical dendritic and postsynaptic proteins, even though AB levels remain unaffected (Simon et al., 2009). This could, in part, be due to the kinase- and cell cycle- activating pathways mediated by APP

(Kirouac et al., 2017). The latter study also found increased PHF-1-Tau levels in the hippocampus of APP-overexpressing mice, which is consistent with our results. Interestingly, the accumulation of APP has been reported to occur at sites of axonal injury in the brain and is a useful marker for the detection of injured axons, such as in head trauma (Sherriff, Bridges, Gentleman, Sivaloganathan, & Wilson, 1994). This is in agreement with the significant hippocampal apoptosis exhibited by NULL mice (Jadavji et al., 2012). Increased APP expression is also found in the cerebrovascular and brain tissue of nitric oxide-deficient mice (Katusic & Austin, 2014). Since, folate deficiency is known to induce nitric-oxide impairment (Stanhewicz & Kenney, 2017; Budni et al., 2018), this could be an underlying mechanism for the increased APP expression we observed in MTHFR- and dietary folate-deficient mice.

In accordance with our findings, a remarkable increase in hippocampal APP expression has been found previously in a rat model of slightly elevated plasma tHcy levels. Interestingly, this was observed in the absence of changes to Tau phosphorylation (Guo et al., 2019), which reflects the temporal pattern of  $A\beta$  and p-Tau pathology development in AD patients (Pontecorvo et al., 2019).

#### Elevated brain regional cystathionine levels

Significantly, brain regional levels of cystathionine were increased in aged mice in response to the LF diet and these were more pronounced with the  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  genotype. This reflects the particular importance of folate-driven Hcy remethylation in the brain, wherein the transsulfuration pathway is significantly less active. This is due to the relatively low brain expression of the cystathionine-breakdown and cysteine biosynthetic enzyme, CSE, which is predominately expressed in the liver (Kabil, Vitvitsky, Xie, & Banerjee, 2011). The consequences of elevated brain cystathionine or depleted brain cysteine levels *per se* are unknown; however, CSE deficiency has been linked to the neurodegeneration in Huntington's disease (Paul et al., 2014).

Our studies show for the first time that diet- and/or genetic-induced folate (or 5-MTHF) deficiency leads to complex changes in APP expression, and significant changes to APP and Tau phosphorylation at AD-implicated sites. These changes could be attributed to the perturbance of critical APP and Tau regulating enzymes such as PP2A and GSK-3 $\beta$ . Together, these alterations in folate metabolism could have detrimental effects through various mechanisms, ultimately resulting in neurodegeneration (**Figure 14**). Our findings strongly support the existence of significant links between altered folate and Hcy metabolism and AD. Furthermore, they provide a compelling argument for the clinical monitoring of plasma 5-MTHF and tHcy levels in the aged population, as well as the implementation of Hcy-lowering therapies as preventative measures for AD development.



Figure 14. Proposed mechanisms linking dietary folate deficiency and the *Mthfr* C667T polymorphism to AD. Adequate production of 5-MTHF, and thus, normal Hcy metabolism, is dictated by dietary folate intake and MTHFR activity. MTHFR activity is hindered by functional polymorphisms, such as C667T. Hence, reduced dietary folate intake and less active MTHFR variants impede the remethylation of Hcy to methionine, leading to enhanced tHcy levels. Elevated Hcy levels and low levels of 5-MTHF can lead to oxidative stress-induced GSK-3 $\beta$  activation, and also reduce the methylation of PP2A. Consequently, these perturbances promote uncontrolled phosphorylation of APP at the Thr668 and Tau phosphorylation at various disease-associated epitopes. These events can trigger A $\beta$  formation, p-Tau pathology, oxidative stress and neuronal cell death. This process gradually occurs over years, and ultimately manifests as cognitive decline.

### Chapter 4. Disturbances to one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation critically affect Fyn distribution and function

#### 4.1 Introduction

As mentioned in details in *Chapter 1*, Fyn is strategically positioned at the postsynaptic plasma membrane where it facilitates various physiological processes, including LTP, NMDAR integrity, glutamate receptor-mediated signalling and myelination. The bulk of Fyn is found in lipid rafts (Kramer, Klein, Koch, Boytinck, & Trotter, 1999; Shima, Nada, & Okada, 2003; Minami et al., 2011; Hanafusa & Hayashi, 2019). Lipid raft-associated Fyn stimulates neurite outgrowth (Beggs, Soriano, & Maness, 1994; Brackenbury et al., 2008) and regulates APP surface expression and processing (Hoe et al., 2008; Minami et al., 2011). Lipid raft-associated Fyn activity is modulated by various events such as neural differentiation (Hanafusa & Hayashi, 2019), myelination (Kramer et al., 1999), and cell spreading (Shima et al., 2003). Indeed, various studies have demonstrated that Fyn is enriched in detergent-insoluble extracts obtained after lysing tissue or cells with non-ionic detergents such as Triton X-100 (Bertagnolli, Hudson, & Stetsenko, 1999; Maekawa, Toyama, Yasuda, Yagi, & Yuasa, 2002) or NP-40 (Shima et al., 2001); those typically contain lipid raft membrane microdomains in addition to cytoskeletal proteins.

Mass spectrometric analyses have suggested that Fyn is trimethylated on Lys-7/9, and mutational analyses of these sites abolished the targeting of Fyn to the plasma membrane as well as its function in cell adhesion and spreading in fibroblasts (Liang et al., 2004). However, to date, Fyn methylation has never been confirmed in any other studies, and the dedicated Fyn methyltransferase has not been identified. Regardless, these observations suggest that altering one-carbon metabolism has the potential to directly affect Fyn methylation state, and thereby affect its subcellular targeting.

There are examples of post-translational methylation being involved in the targeting of major signalling enzymes to the plasma membrane, including Ras (Chiu et al., 2004) and PP2A (Sontag et al., 2013). Of particular interest to this thesis, carboxyl methylation of PP2Ac targets PP2A holoenzymes to lipid rafts. Moreover, it influences the translocation of Tau to the plasma membrane (primarily non-raft membrane microdomains) by promoting Tau dephosphorylation (Sontag et al., 2013). Based on these findings, it is

plausible that Tau-dependent trafficking of Fyn to postsynaptic densities (Ittner et al., 2010) is influenced by methylated PP2A enzymes. Significantly, methylated PP2A enzymes regulate the actin cytoskeleton (**Publication 3**), which itself, is essential for plasma membrane targeting of Fyn (Sandilands et al., 2007).

Collectively, these findings led us to investigate whether modulating one-carbon metabolism and/or PP2A methylation influence the steady-state distribution of Fyn, and thus, its function. Furthermore, we explored the possibility that Fyn and methylated PP2A enzymes interact based on earlier reports showing that PP2A binds to Src, a SFK structurally closely related to Fyn (Ogris, Mudrak, Mak, Gibson, & Pallas, 1999; Yokoyama & Miller, 2001). To that end, we used neuroblastoma N2a cells and acute mouse brain slices, which have been widely used in AD research. Furthermore, we analysed regional brain homogenates from *Mthfr* knockout mice (*Chapter 3*), to determine the effect of long-term one-carbon metabolic disturbances on Fyn regulation.

### 4.2 One-carbon metabolism regulates Fyn cellular distribution and Fyndependent neurite outgrowth in N2a cells

We first performed experiments to establish whether one-carbon metabolism regulates Fyn targeting under acute conditions that result in enhanced/decreased methylated PP2A enzymes levels in N2a cells (Sontag et al., 2007). Interestingly, we found that treatment with the universal methyl group donor SAM led to a pronounced increase in Fyn levels in detergent-insoluble extracts, wherein Fyn is known to primarily fractionate (Figure 15A and C). Alternatively, N2a cells were treated with either Hcy, SAH, or the SAH hydrolase inhibitor 3-deazadenosine (3-DZA) that inhibits the conversion of SAH to Hcy. Cells were also incubated in folate-deficient (FD) medium to induce short-term folate deficiency. These treatments hinder one-carbon metabolism through unique mechanisms of action. However, they all promote an elevation of intracellular Hcy levels, which alters the cellular SAM/SAH ratio that controls cellular methylation potential (Fowler, 2005). In contrast to SAM, we found that these treatments induced a substantial decrease in detergent-insoluble Fyn levels (Figure 15A-C). Total cell lysates and detergentinsoluble fractions were also probed in parallel with commercial anti-p-Tyr416-SFK antibodies that recognise activating Tyr phosphorylation of SFKs. Of note, the numbering of this Tyr residue varies according to the nature of the SFK and species; the activating site in mouse and human Fyn corresponds to Tyr420. All treatments prompted parallel changes in anti-p-Tyr416-SFK immunoreactivity, indicating that active Fyn was redistributed (Figure 15A-C). After normalization, there were no statistically significant changes in net Fyn activity or total Fyn protein expression levels between treated and untreated N2a cells.



Figure 15. Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent process outgrowth are dependent on one-carbon metabolism in N2a cells. (A) Immunoblot analysis of Fyn and its activating-phosphorylation (pSFK; bottom band is pTyr420-Fyn, recognised by anti-p-Tyr416-SFK antibodies) in total lysates and detergent-insoluble fractions from N2a cells that were incubated for ~16 h with either 100  $\mu$ M SAM, 100  $\mu$ M Hcy or vehicle (Control). (B) Representative immunoblots of Fyn and pSFK in total lysates and detergent-insoluble fractions from N2a cells that were incubated for ~16 h with either 50  $\mu$ M 3-Deazaadenosine (3-DZA), 100  $\mu$ M SAH or vehicle (Control). A subset of cells was incubated for 4 h in folate-deficient medium (FD). (C) Detergent-insoluble Fyn levels were quantified in these cells and are expressed as percent of levels in control cells. Data shown are Mean ± SEM (n = 3-4 independent experiments); \*\*p < 0.01; \*\*\*p < 0.001. (D) GFP-Fyn immunoprecipitates were prepared from transfected N2a cells and analysed by Western blot using anti-methyl-lysine (Magenta) followed by reprobing with anti-Fyn (Green) antibodies. (E) Confocal images of GFP-Fyn in transfected N2a cells that were incubated for ~18 h in low-serum medium in the presence of 100  $\mu$ M SAM, 50  $\mu$ M 3-DA or vehicle (Control) prior to fixation. All figure panels are representative of at least 3 independent experiments.

To address the previous reporting that Fyn is methylated on Lys residues (Liang et al., 2004), we also analysed GFP-Fyn immunoprecipitates prepared from transfected N2a cells that had been treated either with SAM or 3-DA to alter cellular methylation potential, or treated with vehicle (control cells). Immunoprecipitates were analysed by Western blotting with validated anti-methyl-lysine antibodies. While immunoreactivity to other proteins was present in GFP-Fyn immunoprecipitates, we were unable to detect any immunoreactivity of GFP-Fyn itself despite potent manipulations to cellular methylation (**Figure 15D**).

We next assessed whether altered one-carbon metabolism affects Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth, considering it affects the specific compartmentalisation of the kinase. Cells were incubated in a low-serum medium to induce differentiation (Sontag, Nunbhakdi-Craig, Mitterhuber, Ogris, & Sontag, 2010). Interestingly, incubation with SAM greatly enhanced the number of filopodia and processes that develop in GFP-Fyn-expressing N2a cells (**Figure 15E**). Furthermore, SAM-treated cells exhibited regions of high local concentration of GFP-Fyn molecules, which are likely zones of interactions with actin-filaments or actin-rich structures according to previous studies (Chen, Bailey, & Fernandez-Valle, 2000; Calaminus, Thomas, McCarty, Machesky, & Watson, 2008). In striking contrast, GFP-Fyn-dependent process outgrowth was abolished in cells treated with 3-DZA, wherein GFP-Fyn staining appeared more central, diffuse, disorganised and was absent from the cell periphery (**Figure 15E**).

Collectively, our results clearly indicate that one-carbon metabolism is an important regulator of Fyn compartmentalisation and Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth in N2a cells.

#### 4.3 Methylated PP2A enzymes co-immunoprecipitate with Fyn

Since Fyn was not directly methylated under our experimental conditions, we wanted to see if methylated PP2A enzymes could be the link between one-carbon metabolism and Fyn regulation. We first assessed whether methylated PP2A enzymes and Fyn co-immunoprecipitate. To that end, we analysed HA-tagged PP2Ac (WT PP2Ac) and HA-tagged L309A (L309A; methylation-incompetent PP2Ac mutant) immunoprecipitates from transfected N2a cells for immunoreactivity to Fyn (Figure 16A-B). Our results showed that endogenous Fyn was present in WT PP2Ac immunoprecipitates, but not in L309A immunoprecipitates (Figure 16A). Notably, the L309∆ mutant is unable to associate with regulatory Btype, including  $B\alpha$ , subunits in N2a cells (Nunbhakdi-Craig et al., 2007). Hence, our results indicate that Fyn preferentially associates with methylation-sensitive B-containing PP2A holoenzymes. To confirm that Fyn can more specifically form a complex with Ba-containing PP2A holoenzymes, we analysed FLAG-tagged B $\alpha$  immunoprecipitates from N2a cells co-transfected with GFP-Fyn or EV, for immunoreactivity to Fyn. We opted for this approach since there are no suitable antibodies that efficiently pull down PP2A/Ba holoenzymes, and because of the close proximity of endogenous Ba, Fyn and immunoglobulins on blots. Significantly, GFP-Fyn was present and concentrated in FLAG-tagged Ba immunoprecipitates (Figure 16B). These immunoprecipitates also contained proportional amounts of PP2Ac to FLAG-tagged Bα, which further confirmed that Fyn and PP2A/Bα holoenzymes coimmunoprecipitated.



**Figure 16. Methylated PP2A enzymes and Fyn co-immunoprecipitate.** (**A**) Total cell lysates and HAimmunoprecipitates prepared from N2a cells co-transfected with plasmids encoding for HA-tagged PP2Ac, HA-tagged L309 $\Delta$  or an empty vector (EV). HA-immunoprecipitates were analysed by Western blot for potential PP2A/Fyn interactions with the indicated antibodies. (**B**) Total cell lysates and FLAGimmunoprecipitates prepared from N2a cells co-transfected with plasmids encoding for FLAG-tagged B $\alpha$ and GFP-Fyn<sup>Wt</sup> or an EV. FLAG-immunoprecipitates were analysed by Western blot for potential PP2A/B $\alpha$ -Fyn interactions with the indicated antibodies. As indicated by the double bands in total cell lysates, anti-B subunit antibodies recognised both endogenous (bottom band) and FLAG-tagged B $\alpha$  (top band). Panels were assembled from the same blot. (**A-B**) Representative experiments from at least three separate immunoprecipitation assays.

# 4.4 PP2A methylation regulates Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth in N2a cells

Based on the findings that methylated PP2A enzymes are targeted to lipid rafts (Sontag et al., 2013) and interact with Fyn (**Figure 16**), we next wanted to confirm whether manipulating PP2A methylation, through various means, impacts the steady-state distribution of endogenous Fyn in N2a cells. To that end, NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions were prepared from N2a cells transfected with either EV (controls), WT PP2Ac, L309 $\Delta$ , LCMT1 or PME1. Previously, it has been shown that WT PP2Ac-expressing or LCMT1-expressing N2a cells exhibit a ~30% increase in levels of total and membrane-associated methylated PP2A enzymes and PP2A/B $\alpha$  in N2a cells (Sontag et al., 2013). Conversely, L309 $\Delta$ expressing or PME1-expressing N2a cells are characterised by a stark reduction in overall methylated PP2Ac and B $\alpha$  levels (Sontag et al., 2007). Western blot analyses showed that basal detergent-insoluble Fyn levels were increased by ~30% in WT PP2Ac-expressing N2a cells compared to controls (**Figure 17**). Similarly, overexpression of LCMT1 enhanced basal detergent-insoluble Fyn levels (**Figure 17**).


Figure 17. Changes in PP2A methylation influence the membrane distribution of Fyn in N2a cells. (A) Representative immunoblots of Fyn, pSFK and actin in total lysates and NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from N2a cells stably expressing either WT PP2Ac, the L309 $\Delta$  PP2Ac mutant (methylation incompetent), LCMT1, PME1, or empty vector (Control). Panels in detergent-insoluble fractions originated from the same blot. (B) Quantification of Fyn levels in NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions from these cells. Data (Mean ± SEM from *n* = 3-4 independent experiments) are expressed as percent of Fyn levels in control cells; \**p* < 0.05; \*\**p* < 0.01; \*\*\**p* < 0.001; \*\*\*\**p* < 0.0001.

In contrast, in L309 $\Delta$ -expressing N2a cells, detergent-insoluble Fyn levels were significantly reduced (**Figure 17**). Similarly, detergent-insoluble Fyn levels were decreased in PME1-expressing N2a cells (**Figure 17**). Statistically significant differences in total Fyn protein expression or activating-phosphorylation between conditions were not observed. Parallel immunoblotting of detergent-insoluble extracts showed that pSFK levels changed proportionally to Fyn levels, indicating that the majority of redistributed Fyn protein was active.

Collectively, our results indicate that intact PP2A methylation is required for the specific compartmentalisation of active Fyn to detergent-insoluble fractions and is a link between one-carbon metabolism and Fyn compartmentalisation.

We next checked whether changes in PP2A methylation driven Fyn compartmentalisation affects the function of Fyn in neurite outgrowth. To that end, N2a cells were co-transfected with GFP-Fyn and either WT PP2Ac, L309A, LCMT1, PME1 or EV (controls). A subset of GFP-Fyn-expressing control cells were treated with the PME1 inhibitor, AMZ-30, which enhances PP2A methylation (Bachovchin et al., 2010). Interestingly, WT PP2Ac expression enhanced the outgrowth of elongated and highly branched processes compared to cells expressing GFP-Fyn alone (**Figure 18**), reminiscent to SAM-treated cells (**Figure 15E**). Similarly, AMZ-30 induced highly elongated processes and secondary branching, however, more prominently. Likewise, LCMT1-expressing N2a cells exhibited Fyn-enriched, highly elongated axonal-like processes; however, they were not as abundant per cell. Significantly, the ability of overexpressed

GFP-Fyn to induce neurite outgrowth was hampered in L309Δ-expressing or PME1-expressing N2a cells. In both transfected cells, GFP-Fyn was associated with short filamentous spikes and/or restricted to cytoplasmic and perinuclear vesicular patches rather than the cell periphery.

These results clearly show that PP2Ac methylation functions upstream of Fyn compartmentalisation and participates in Fyn-dependent neuritogenesis.



Figure 18. PP2A methylation state affects Fyn-dependent process initiation and outgrowth. Representative confocal images of the distribution of GFP-Fyn in Control, WT-, L309 $\Delta$ -, LCMT1- or PME1-expressing N2a cells co-transfected with GFP-Fyn. Cells were incubated for ~18 h in low-serum medium to initiate differentiation prior to fixation. A subset of control cells was incubated in differentiation medium containing 1  $\mu$ M AMZ-30, a PME1 inhibitor. Two distinct patterns of GFP-Fyn distribution were observed in WT- and L309 $\Delta$ -expressing cells, irrespective of transfected Fyn levels. Images shown are representative of three separate experiments. Scale bars, 20  $\mu$ m.

## 4.5 PP2A methylation concomitantly regulates F-actin organisation and Fyn compartmentalisation in N2a cells

It is well established that the bulk of Fyn is localised along actin-rich structures at the plasma membrane corresponding to either focal adhesions, filopodia or ruffles, depending on cell stimuli. Small pools of the kinase can sometimes also be detected in perinuclear endosomes, which are involved in Fyn trafficking (Sandilands et al., 2007). Several studies have demonstrated that Fyn interacts with actin-rich structures in both neuronal (Chen et al., 2000; Shima et al., 2001; Porro et al., 2010) and nonneuronal (Bertagnolli et al., 1999; Maekawa et al., 2002; Calaminus et al., 2008) cells or tissue. Significantly, a functional and intact actin cytoskeleton is mandatory for the trafficking of Fyn to the periphery (Sandilands et al., 2007). In the context of PP2Ac methylation, our group has previously reported that LCMT1 overexpression induces a reorganisation of F-actin (filamentous actin) during N2a cell differentiation (Sontag et al.,

2010). The distribution pattern of Fyn in differentiated N2a cells (**Figure 18**) suggests that altering PP2A methylation could influence Fyn distribution at least in part by affecting actin cytoskeletal dynamics. To test this hypothesis, we thus comparatively analysed the organisation of F-actin and GFP-Fyn under conditions of enhanced/reduced PP2A methylation (as described in **Figure 17**). To that end, N2a cells cultured in normal medium (to prevent differentiation) were stained with fluorophore-conjugated phalloidin to visualise F-actin organisation. In agreement with previous studies (Sandilands et al., 2007), the majority of GFP-Fyn was localised at peripheral focal contact sites and along actin-rich filopodia in N2a control cells (**Figure 19A**). A similar distribution of GFP-Fyn was found in WT PP2Ac- and LCMT1- coexpressing N2a cells, which also displayed prominent filopodia, rich in both GFP-Fyn and F-actin, compared to controls. In comparison, F-actin organisation and GFP-Fyn distribution were significantly disorganised in both L309Δ- and PME1-coexpressing N2a cells. The central and diffuse distribution of GFP-Fyn in these cells is similar to that in cells treated with 3-DZA-treated (**Figure 15E**) and in cells with a disrupted actin cytoskeleton (Sandilands et al., 2007). F-actin and GFP-Fyn still co-localised to a significant degree in these cells; however, this was mainly in cytoplasmic patches rather than filopodia.



Figure 19. Altering PP2A methylation induces defects in Fyn localisation in N2a cells. (A) Representative confocal images of the distribution of Fyn and F-actin in control and WT PP2Ac, L309 $\Delta$ , LCMT1- or PME1-expressing N2a cells co-transfected with GFP-Fyn. (B) F-actin distribution in the same cell lines in the absence of GFP-Fyn. Images in (A-B) are representative of three separate experiments. Scale bars, 20 µm.

Confocal analyses of N2a cells expressing "PP2A regulatory" constructs in the absence of GFP-Fyn (**Figure 19B**), clearly demonstrated that changes in PP2A methylation are sufficient to profoundly affect F-actin organisation. Hence, these results suggest that an intact PP2A methylation is critical for Fyn distribution and Fyn-induced neuritic morphology.

## 4.6 Elevated levels of homocysteine or homocysteine thiolactone induce a redistribution of Fyn and PP2A in acute mouse cortical slices

To complement our studies in N2a cells, we looked at the effects of acute disturbances to one-carbon metabolism on Fyn distribution in acute mouse brain slices, which maintain many aspects of *in vivo* biology. To that end, NP-40 detergent-insoluble extracts were prepared from acute mouse cortical slices incubated with oxygenated artificial cerebrospinal fluid (ACSF) supplemented with Hcy or its derivative, Hcy thiolactone (HTL). Compared to vehicle-treated cortical slices, treatment with Hcy or HTL induced a  $\sim$ 30% decrease in detergent-insoluble Fyn levels (**Figure 20A-C**).



**Figure 20**. Elevated levels of homocysteine affect the presence of methylated PP2A and Fyn enzymes in detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from acute mouse brain slices. (A) Representative immunoblots of Fyn and pSFK (SFK activating-phosphorylation) in total extracts (Total) and detergentinsoluble (Insoluble) fractions prepared from acute mouse cortical slices incubated for 30 or 60 minutes with 200  $\mu$ M HTL. (**B**) Representative immunoblots of pSFK and Fyn in acute brain slices incubated for 2 h with either 200  $\mu$ M Hcy or 200  $\mu$ M HTL. Slices shown were from the same animal. (**C**) Quantification of detergent-insoluble Fyn levels in Hcy- or HTL-treated slices, expressed as percent of vehicle-treated, control slices. Data shown are Mean ± SEM from 4 separate mouse brain tissue; \*\*\*\*p <0.0001, relative to vehicle-treated slices. (**D**) Comparative immunoblot analysis of demethylated PP2Ac, total PP2Ac and Fyn in total extracts and detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from acute mouse cortical slices incubated for 2 h with Hcy. Quantitative analyses of the immunoblots showed a ~58 ± 9% increase (*n* = 3 separate experiments; *p* > 0.0001) in demethylated PP2A in detergent-insoluble fractions from Hcy-treated, relative to vehicle-treated slices.

In these detergent-insoluble extracts, the pSFK signal was proportionally reduced, indicating that active Fyn was lost, as seen in N2a cells (**Figures 15 and 17**). There were no statistically significant changes in net Fyn activity in total or detergent-insoluble extracts or total Fyn protein expression levels between treatments. Concomitantly, demethylated PP2Ac levels were increased by ~60% in detergent-insoluble fractions from Hcy-treated slices, relative to vehicle-treated slices (**Figure 20D**). These results are consistent with our findings in N2a cells, and support the hypothesis that elevated Hcy levels can induce PP2A demethylation and concomitant redistribution of active Fyn in the brain.

## 4.7 Fyn expression and/or activity is altered in brain regions from MTHFR knockout mice

So far, our findings in N2a cells and/or mouse brain slices demonstrated significant effects of *acute* alterations in one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation on Fyn distribution and function in neurite outgrowth. However, these studies did not address whether Fyn becomes deregulated following more *chronic* disturbances in one-carbon metabolism. To start addressing this question, we re-analysed regional brain homogenates from our 5-week-old *Mthfr* deficient mice (*Chapter 3*) for potential changes in Fyn expression and phosphorylation. Due to the shortage of hippocampal brain tissue, we could only analyse total extracts prepared from the cortex and cerebellum from young WT, HET (*Mthfr*<sup>+/-</sup>) and NULL (*Mthfr*<sup>-/-</sup>) mice. Interestingly, Western blot analyses showed that Fyn protein expression levels and/or net Fyn activity were significantly altered (**Figure 21**). More specifically, Fyn expression levels were significantly downregulated in the cerebellum of HET mice (~35%) and to a greater extent in NULL mice (~70%). Cerebellar Fyn activity in HET mice did not change relative to WT mice. Due to the substantial loss of Fyn (and associated faint signals on Western blots), we were unable to accurately quantify cerebellar Fyn activity in NULL mice. In contrast, analyses of cortical homogenates showed that Fyn protein expression levels were significantly increased in NULL but not HET mice, relative to their WT

counterparts. Moreover, net Fyn activity was enhanced in cortical homogenates from HET and NULL mice by ~30% and ~50%, respectively.

These results indicate that long-term disturbances in one-carbon metabolism can have significant effects on Fyn protein expression levels and activity, which were not readily observed in our models of acute alterations in one-carbon metabolism.



Figure 21. Brain region-specific effects of mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies on Fyn expression and/or activity in young *Mthfr* knockout mice. Cortical and cerebellar homogenates were prepared from 5-week-old WT, HET (*Mthfr*<sup>+/-</sup>), and NULL (*Mthfr*<sup>-/-</sup>) mice. (A) Western blots prepared from duplicate aliquots of total protein extracts probed for total Fyn or pSFK. (B) Total Fyn and p-Fyn (apportioned to Fyn) expression levels were quantified using densitometry after normalising with GAPDH. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD for n = 6 mice/ group; \* p < 0.05, HET or NULL compared to WT; # p < 0.05, NULL compared to HET mice.

#### 4.8 Discussion

Together, studies have shown that the membrane targeting of active Fyn is directed by N-terminal fatty acylation; Fyn trafficking is highly dependent on specific endosomes and the integrity of actin (Sandilands et al., 2007). In neuronal cells, it is also influenced by Tau phosphorylation state (Ittner et al., 2010). Here, we unveil one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation as other critical mechanisms involved in regulating Fyn targeting. Our findings (**Publication 5**) support the hypothesis that the influence of one-carbon metabolism on Fyn distribution can be attributed, at least in part, to its effects on PP2A methylation. In contrast to the initial study suggesting that Fyn is methylated on Lys sites, which directs

its plasma membrane targeting in COS-1 cells (Liang et al., 2004), we were unable to detect Lysmethylated Fyn in N2a cells under conditions of diminished cellular methylation potential. Hence, we speculate that the reported failure of Lys mutants of Fyn to associate with the plasma membrane (Liang et al., 2004) could be due to the substitution of these potentially critical Lys sites - which are within the structurally important acylation domain - rather than their methylation *per se*. However, we cannot completely exclude the possibility that Fyn is methylated in a cell-type specific manner or under other experimental conditions.

Interestingly, we found that enhanced PP2A methylation accentuated Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth and branching, which was otherwise diminished or abolished under conditions of decreased PP2A methylation. These results support earlier reports showing that Fyn compartmentalisation in rafts is critical for its function in neurite outgrowth (Beggs et al., 1994; Brackenbury et al., 2008). Interestingly, the effect of decreased PP2A methylation on Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth is reminiscent to the loss of Fyn, which impairs neurite formation and the branching number of migrating cortical neurons (Huang et al., 2017). It is likely that the mis-targeting of Fyn can spatially restrict its interaction with key substrates or ability to induce signalling cascades involved in neurite outgrowth. For instance, Fyn is known to activate the plasma membrane-targeted signalling protein Ras, which mediates ERK activation, being essential for neurite outgrowth in N2a cells (Wang et al., 2011). Interestingly, Ras targeting to the plasma membrane is also dependent on its carboxyl methylation (Chiu et al., 2004), thus, Ras may be 'trapped' in the cytoplasm under conditions of altered one-carbon metabolism, aggravating the functional consequences of redistributed Fyn.

Interestingly, we found that Fyn distribution closely mirrored the state of the actin cytoskeleton, which was considerably disorganised under conditions of increased PP2A demethylation. Notably, F-actin plays a key role in neurite initiation, elongation and branching (Luo, 2002), and dendritic protein trafficking and morphology (Konietzny, Bar, & Mikhaylova, 2017). While it has been established that PP2A activity critically regulates the actin cytoskeleton (Reviewed in **Publication 3**), the underlying mechanisms and contribution of specific PP2A isoforms to these effects remain for the most part unknown. Fyn is also known to regulate cytoskeletal dynamics particularly in migrating neurons (Huang et al., 2017). Earlier studies have shown that Fyn is localised along actin-rich peripheral structures associated with adhesion and migration (Calaminus et al., 2008; Sandilands et al., 2007) and interacts with the actin cytoskeleton (Bertagnolli et al., 1999; Maekawa et al., 2002). This association could occur through binding to  $\beta$ -adducin, which co-immunoprecipitates with Fyn from detergent-insoluble extracts prepared from mouse brain (Shima et al., 2001).  $\beta$ -adducin is a highly expressed cytoskeletal junction protein that is regulated by Fyn (Gotoh et al., 2006) and binds/regulates actin-filaments. Furthermore, this protein is a constituent of synaptic structures, such as dendritic spines and growth cones, and is required for synaptic plasticity

(Porro et al., 2010). Critically, actin filaments are essential for the trafficking of Fyn to the plasma membrane; their depolymerisation with cytochalasin D leads to the accumulation of the kinase in the perinuclear region (Sandilands et al., 2007). Interestingly, Fyn distribution in cytochalasin D-treated nonneuronal cells is similar to those observed in N2a cells under our conditions of disturbed one-carbon metabolism and increased PP2A demethylation.

An intact actin cytoskeleton is also critical for the establishment of lipid rafts (Plowman, Muncke, Parton, & Hancock, 2005), where Fyn resides. Cholesterol-dependent protein nanoclustering in lipid rafts fail to form upon disruption of the actin cytoskeleton (Gómez-Llobregat, Buceta, & Reigada, 2013). Lipid raft fractions are enriched with cytoskeletal proteins, suggesting a structural interplay between lipid rafts and the actin cytoskeleton. Hence, it is plausible that lipid raft formation is affected under conditions of altered one-carbon metabolism or decreased PP2A methylation, which we found critically affects F-actin organisation. Notably, actin filaments are disrupted by high levels of Hcy (Pan, Yu, Huang, Zheng, & Xu, 2017); such disruption could have significant biological and clinical implications, in part due to the disruption of signalling platforms offered by lipid rafts.

In contrast to our models of acutely disturbed one-carbon metabolism, Fyn activity and protein expression levels were significantly affected in 5-week-old *Mthfr* knockout mice, which may reflect the long-term consequences of altered cellular methylation potential. Due to the shortage of brain tissue, we were unable to assess levels of detergent-insoluble Fyn, which are likely reduced considering that PP2A demethylation is increased in these mice. Significantly, we observed increased Fyn protein expression levels and activity in the cortex of NULL mice, while only cortical Fyn activity was enhanced in HET mice. This concomitant increase in protein expression and activity could provide an explanation for the increased PHF-1-Tau levels seen in NULL mice only (*Chapter 3*, **Figure 11**). Notably, increased Fyn signalling induces Tau phosphorylation on Tyr18 (Lee et al., 2004; Xia & Gotz, 2014), which could predispose Tau to phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope (Hernandez et al., 2009), and affects APP interaction with key adaptor proteins, and thus, its processing (Hoe et al., 2008; Minami et al., 2011). Conversely, we found a substantial loss in cerebellar Fyn protein levels in young HET mice, which was further enhanced in NULL mice. Such severe perturbations in Fyn levels likely contribute to the cerebellar, motor and gait abnormalities in NULL mice (Chen et al., 2001).

Further studies will be required to investigate how exactly chronic and long-term alterations in one-carbon metabolism affect Fyn protein expression levels. One possibility is regulation at the level of gene transcription. For instance, the compounding effects seen in the cerebellum of NULL mice could indicate epigenetic changes, since MTHFR participates in methylation metabolism. One could also speculate that changes in Fyn expression and activity are compensatory responses to the mis-trafficking of the kinase.

For instance, increases to Fyn expression and activity could be intended to recover Fyn signalling that is lost from lipid rafts. It is also possible that cells would compensate for continuously increased Fyn signalling in the wrong compartment by promoting its removal through targeted degradation *via* the ubiquitin system (Rao et al., 2002). Reducing Fyn protein expression would thus prevent aberrant signalling and interaction with non-typical substrates.

What could be the ramifications of mis-localised Fyn in the brain? This would likely entail altered synaptic plasticity, NMADR integrity and glutamate signalling; increased Fyn-Tau interactions promoting Tau hyperphosphorylation and mislocalisation; disrupted APP trafficking and enhanced amyloidogenic processing; and abnormal neuronal migration, oligodendrocyte maturation and differentiation. Notably, Fyn induces cell cycle arrest in neuroblastoma cells (Berwanger et al., 2002). Therefore, it would be worthwhile to see whether Fyn becomes mis-localised in AD neurons, since aberrant APP-induced proliferative signalling is a prominent mechanism leading to AD neurodegeneration (Kirouac et al., 2017).

We also showed for the first time that PP2A/B $\alpha$  and Fyn enzymes co-immunoprecipitate. Interactions between these enzymes could play a role in the targeting of Fyn to lipid rafts, wherein PP2A/B $\alpha$  is also found (Sontag et al., 2012). On the other hand, PP2A/B $\alpha$ –Fyn interactions may only occur in lipid rafts. However, these protein-protein interactions are likely to be indirect since purified forms of these proteins fail to bind *in vitro* (Sontag et al., 2012). In this context, it is possible that PP2A methylation-driven Fyn targeting involves Fyn-Tau interactions since methylated PP2A enzymes also regulate Tau targeting to the plasma membrane (Sontag et al., 2013). Hence, PP2A methylation could be involved in Tau-dependent Fyn targeting (Ittner et al., 2010). Significantly, the PXXP motif in the proline-rich region of Tau is critical for Fyn binding through its SH3 domain and directs postsynaptic density targeting of Fyn (Ittner et al., 2010).

In summary, the findings presented in this chapter provide further evidence for the involvement of folateand homocysteine-metabolic disturbances in AD. Collectively, our results show that neuronal Fyn is critically regulated by one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation state.

# Chapter 5. Identification of a Fyn-PP2A signalling module

### 5.1 Introduction

While our experimental work in Chapter 4 uncovered a critical link between altered PP2Ac methylation and Fyn deregulation, in this chapter, we tested the hypothesis that PP2A could also function downstream as a substrate of Fyn. The possible cross-regulation of these major signalling enzymes is of significance to AD, since both can regulate two central players in AD, Tau and APP. Moreover, PP2A and Fyn are positioned at the crossroads of Ser/Thr and Tyr signalling pathways.

As mentioned in *Chapter 1*, it was initially reported that PP2Ac is phosphorylated on Tyr by receptor and non-receptor protein Tyr kinases. This was shown in murine fibroblasts or T cells transformed with oncogenic and catalytically active Src (Src<sup>CA</sup>) or Lck (another SFK), and *in vitro* using purified oncogenic Src and epidermal growth factor and insulin receptors. In the initial study, investigators also showed that oncogenic Src catalyses thiophosphorylation of PP2Ac at an unidentified site(s), which leads to reduced PP2A activity. Further analyses suggested that the Tyr residue targeted by oncogenic Src was Tyr307. Indeed, *in vitro* assays indicated that Src can phosphorylate full-length PP2Ac but not trypsin-truncated forms (PP2Ac<sub>1-302</sub> and PP2Ac<sub>1-293</sub>), which were missing the Tyr307 residue, being the only Tyr residue within the cleaved C-terminus (Chen et al., 1992). Based on these observations, it was concluded that Tyr307 is the sole PP2Ac but not PP2A by Src. It is important to note that these experiments were done using purified PP2Ac but not PP2A holoenzymes, the typical enzymes found intracellularly. Moreover, the truncated forms of PP2Ac were also missing Leu309, which is important for regulatory B subunit binding (Sontag & Sontag, 2014); however, the authors did not demonstrate whether their truncated forms were capable of B subunit binding. Furthermore, it is unknown whether the B subunit is critical for Src binding, and thus, Src-mediated phosphorylation of other PP2Ac Tyr sites.

Outside of this initial suggestion that Tyr307 is a Src-mediated phosphorylation site, no other work has been done to confirm Tyr307 phosphorylation by MS, until very recently (Frohner et al., 2020). However, it is worth mentioning that, in these studies, phosphorylation of endogenous PP2Ac at Tyr307 could not be detected by discovery MS. Indeed, pTyr307 was detected at very low abundance, and only when using targeted MS studies of cells overexpressing PP2Ac and active Src. As such, the stoichiometry and

functional significance of PP2Ac phosphorylation at Tyr307 remains to be further validated (Frohner et al., 2020).

Despite the absence of confirmatory MS studies, it was universally accepted in the past two decades that phosphorylation of PP2Ac occurs solely at Tyr307 and triggers its inactivation. Consequently, a series of "anti-pTyr307-PP2Ac" antibodies were developed and extensively used to evaluate PP2A activity in normal cell homeostasis and in disease (Frohner et al., 2020). In a collaborative effort, we demonstrated that those antibodies completely lacked specificity for pTyr307 but were rather sensitive to L309 methylation or Thr304 phosphorylation, or even cross-reacted with unrelated phospho-Tyr residues (Frohner et al., 2020). Moreover, discovery MS studies have identified many potential phosphorylation sites on PP2Ac in a variety of cell models (see for instance "Phosphosite"). Altogether, these observations prompted our group to completely re-examine the regulation of PP2A by phosphorylation.

More specifically, we first tested here the hypothesis that Fyn can phosphorylate PP2Ac on Tyr residue(s) in light of its structural similarity with Src, and the fact that Fyn and methylated PP2A enzymes coimmunoprecipitate (*Chapter 4*; **Figure 16**). Since Fyn is aberrantly activated in AD, enhanced phosphorylation of PP2A could have functional ramifications for PP2A-dependent regulation of APP and Tau. In this chapter, we also investigated in N2a cells whether PP2A Tyr phosphorylation affects Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent neurite outgrowth (as seen with PP2A methylation in *Chapter 4*).

### 5.2 Fyn phosphorylates PP2Ac on tyrosine residues in N2a cells

Firstly, we performed experiments to see if Fyn phosphorylates PP2Ac on Tyr. To demonstrate this, we immunoprecipitated recombinant HA-tagged PP2Ac from N2a cells overexpressing both recombinant PP2Ac and constitutively active GFP-tagged Fyn-Y531F (Fyn<sup>CA</sup>). Immunoprecipitates from total cell extracts were analysed by Western blot using well-characterised and validated commercial anti-phospho-Tyr monoclonal antibodies. Since Src-mediated PP2Ac Tyr phosphorylation has been reported before in fibroblasts (Chen et al., 1992; Frohner et al., 2020), immunoprecipitates from Src<sup>CA</sup>-expressing N2a cells were also loaded on the gel in parallel to serve as positive controls. We also treated subsets of cells with pervanadate, an effective inhibitor of protein Tyr phosphatases; this inhibitor markedly increases overall cellular protein Tyr phosphorylation, including SFK activity (Secrist, Burns, Karnitz, Koretzky, & Abraham, 1993). It also induces PP2A Tyr phosphorylation in fibroblasts (Frohner et al., 2020). Western blot analyses of HA-immunoprecipitates revealed that Fyn<sup>CA</sup> or Src<sup>CA</sup> overexpression induced Tyr phosphorylation of a protein that precisely co-migrates with HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac (**Figure 22**).

Furthermore, treatment with pervanadate further augmented Tyr phosphorylation of PP2Ac in Fyn<sup>CA</sup>- and Src<sup>CA</sup>-expressing cells.



These findings demonstrated that PP2Ac is a target for Fyn-mediated Tyr phosphorylation.

**Figure 22.** HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac undergoes tyrosine phosphorylation in N2a cells expressing either Src<sup>CA</sup> or Fyn<sup>CA</sup>, and treated with pervanadate. Total cell lysates and HA-immunoprecipitates were prepared from N2a cells expressing HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac, that were co-transfected with either constitutively active GFP-Fyn (Fyn<sup>CA</sup>), Src (Src<sup>CA</sup>), or an empty vector (EV). Prior to harvesting, a subset of these cells was treated with pervanadate (+ PV) for 15 min. Anti-phospho-tyrosine (pY) antibodies were used to verify the increase in Tyr phosphorylation of endogenous proteins in response to expression of SFKs. Note the increase in PP2Ac Tyr phosphorylation following the expression of either GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> or Src<sup>CA</sup>, or treatment with pervanadate (Overlay). Similar results were observed in four separate experiments.

### 5.3 Identification of PP2Ac phospho-acceptor sites targeted by Fyn

In a collaborative effort with the research group of Dr. Brian Wadzinski (Vanderbilt University, USA), we next combined MS and biochemical approaches to identify potential PP2Ac phosphosites that are targeted by Fyn (Manuscript in preparation). For proprietary reasons, we are calling those amino acids Y1 and Y2 since those results are not yet published. To confirm the existence of these sites, plasmids encoding HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged WT and Tyr $\rightarrow$ Phe mutants of PP2Ac (single site mutants; Y1F and Y2F, or their combination; F/F) were generated and transiently co-transfected with Fyn<sup>CA</sup> into N2a cells. Consistent with our hypothesis, Western blot analyses of HA-immunoprecipitates from total cell lysates revealed a significant reduction in Tyr phosphorylation for each single site PP2Ac mutant, which was almost absent

for the PP2Ac F/F double mutant when compared to HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac (**Figure 23**). These results clearly indicated that Y1 and Y2 are major phospho-acceptor sites of PP2Ac targeted by Fyn.



N2a cells + GFP-FynCA

Figure 23. Identification of HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac phospho-mutants that can block phosphorylation of PP2Ac by Fyn<sup>CA</sup>. Total cell lysates and HA-immunoprecipitates were prepared from GFP-tagged Fyn<sup>CA</sup>-expressing N2a cells that were transfected with HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac wild-type (WT) and one of three Tyr $\rightarrow$ Phe mutants: Y1F, Y2F, and the double mutant F/F. Representative Western blots with the indicated antibodies are shown. The expression of GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> was validated using an anti-Fyn antibody. Note the decreased or near absence of PP2Ac Tyr phosphorylation following the expression of the phospho-Tyr mutants (Overlay). Similar results were observed in four separate experiments.

## 5.4 PP2Ac F/F double mutant impedes Fyn<sup>CA</sup>-mediated Tau phosphorylation at AD-like sites and ERK activation

Since it was reported that PP2Ac Tyr phosphorylation reduces its catalytic activity (Chen et al., 1992), we wanted to see if PP2Ac Tyr-phosphorylation by Fyn was changing/inhibiting its capacity to dephosphorylate Tau. Specifically, we looked at Tau phosphorylation changes at the PHF-1 and CP13 phospho-epitopes, which can be dephosphorylated by PP2A *in vitro* and *in vivo*, respectively (*Chapter 1;* **Figure 4**). It is well known that under basal conditions, Tau is mostly in a dephosphorylated state. Accordingly, there were very low, if not background levels of immunoreactivity for PHF-1 or CP13 in EV-transfected control N2a cells. Tau was also similarly dephosphorylated at these epitopes in control N2a cells expressing HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged WT PP2Ac (**Figure 24A**).



**Figure 24. The PP2Ac F/F mutant inhibits Fyn**<sup>CA</sup>-**mediated Tau phosphorylation and ERK activation.** Total cell homogenates were prepared from control or Fyn<sup>CA</sup>- expressing N2a cells that were transfected with either an empty vector (EV), PP2Ac wild-type (WT) or the PP2Ac phospho-mutant F/F. (A) Tau-purified fractions prepared from total cell lysates were analysed by Western blot for Tau phosphorylation at the CP13 and PHF-1 phospho-epitopes. (B) Aliquots of the same total cell lysates were analysed in parallel by Western blot for active ERK (p-ERK1/2) using validated antibodies against the total phosphorylated forms of ERK1 (or p42-MAPK) and ERK2 (or p44-MAPK), and total ERK1/2. Representative Western blots are shown. Similar results were observed in four separate experiments.

It is important to note that cellular PP2Ac expression levels are very tightly autoregulated; consequently, ectopic HA-tagged PP2Ac cannot be significantly "overexpressed" over basal endogenous levels as normally found with other transfected proteins. Instead, a portion of endogenous pools of PP2Ac is replaced by the recombinant species (Sontag et al., 2007). A relatively small increase in total cellular PP2Ac, together with the absence of notable phosphorylation of Tau at the CP13 and PHF-1 AD-like epitopes under basal conditions, likely explain why it is not possible to detect further dephosphorylation of Tau in HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac-expressing cells relative to EV-transfected N2a cells.

Tau was dephosphorylated to a similar extent in N2a cells expressing PP2Ac F/F (**Figure 24A**), indicating that the mutant is catalytically active toward phosphorylated Tau. Expression of Fyn<sup>CA</sup> induced a ~1.5- to 2-fold increase in endogenous Tau phosphorylation at both the CP13 and PHF-1 epitopes. Interestingly, while a similar enhancement of Tau phosphorylation was observed in cells co-expressing Fyn<sup>CA</sup> and HA<sub>3</sub>-

tagged PP2Ac, co-expression of Fyn<sup>CA</sup> and PP2Ac F/F inhibited this stimulatory effect of Fyn<sup>CA</sup> on Tau phosphorylation at both epitopes (**Figure 24A**).

We next analysed the activity of ERKs, since both PP2A (Sontag et al., 1993) and Fyn (Lovatt et al., 2006) exert a regulatory control on ERK signalling, respectively. It is widely known that ERK1 and ERK2 enzymes are activated by stimulus-dependent phosphorylation at Thr202/Tyr204 and Thr185/Tyr187, respectively. In agreement with the ability of PP2A to dephosphorylate ERKs (Sontag et al., 1993), our analyses showed that ERK1/2 activity remained unchanged in N2a cells expressing either HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac or PP2A F/F relative to unstimulated cells transfected with EV (**Figure 24B**). As observed with p-Tau, these data suggested that both PP2Ac species were catalytically active toward ERK1/2. As expected from earlier studies (Li & Gotz, 2017), ERK1/2 phosphorylation increased upon Fyn<sup>CA</sup> expression. Similar results were obtained when cells were transfected with Fyn<sup>CA</sup> in combination with HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac. However, ERK1/2 activity decreased by ~2-fold in Fyn<sup>CA</sup>-expressing N2a cells co-transfected with PP2A F/F, relative to cells co-transfected with EV or HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac.

Collectively, these findings suggest that PP2A-mediated Tau dephosphorylation is hampered by Fyn activity, leading to increased Tau phosphorylation and ERK1/2 activating-phosphorylation. In contrast, the double F/F PP2Ac phospho-mutant is unaffected by Fyn<sup>CA</sup>-induced inhibition and still able to trigger Tau dephosphorylation and ERK inactivating-dephosphorylation.

## 5.5 Confirmation of Fyn-mediated PP2Ac phosphorylation at "Y2" site, using a validated antibody

While Fyn phosphorylates PP2Ac at both Y1 and Y2 residues, mutant analyses indicated that Y2 may be a more sensitive/preferred site targeted by Fyn (**Figure 23**). To further confirm that this amino acid is indeed a Fyn phosphosite, we tested a novel affinity-purified antibody directed against Y2-phosphorylated PP2Ac, that was developed by Dr. Wadzinski. The specificity of this antibody was validated by Dr. Wadzinski using a combination of dot blot and peptide adsorption assays. We repeated some of the experimental conditions described in **Figure 23** and looked at specificity of recognition of the previously observed phosphosites with the anti-phospho-Y2-PP2Ac antibody. Briefly, HA-immunoprecipitates were prepared from N2a cells co-expressing HA-tagged PP2Ac and either Fyn<sup>CA</sup> or EV, and analysed by Western blot. Results showed that, indeed, Fyn<sup>CA</sup> mediated phosphorylation of HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac at the Y2 site (**Figure 25**).



**Figure 25. Fyn**<sup>CA</sup> **and pervanadate mediate PP2Ac phosphorylation at the Y2 site.** Total cell lysates and HA-immunoprecipitates were prepared from N2a cells that were co-transfected with HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac wild-type (WT) and either GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> or an empty vector (EV). A subset of cells expressing WT and Fyn<sup>CA</sup> were treated with pervanadate (+ PV). Representative Western blots with the indicated antibodies are shown. Note the presence of PP2Ac Y2-phosphorylation following the expression of GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> and increased signal following treatment with pervanadate (Overlay). Representative results from at least three separate experiments are shown.

As observed with anti-phospho-Tyr antibodies, PP2Ac Y2-phosphorylation was significantly increased by additional treatment of cells with pervanadate (**Figure 25**). Moreover, since Tyr phosphorylation of PP2Ac is not readily detected in total cell lysates, this suggests that only a small pool of PP2Ac undergoes this modification, which becomes enriched upon HA-immunoprecipitation.

### 5.6 Fyn<sup>CA</sup> and Y2-phosphorylated PP2Ac co-localise

Next, we used the anti-phospho-Y2-PP2Ac antibody to visualise the distribution of Y2-phosphorylated PP2Ac. We wanted to get confirmation that only small, spatially restricted pools of PP2A are phosphorylated in the steady-state, as suggested by our inability to visualise Tyr phosphorylated PP2Ac in total cell extracts (**Figure 25**). Based on our findings that Fyn and methylated PP2A enzymes co-immunoprecipitate (*Chapter 4*; **Figure 16**), we also expected some co-localisation between the enzyme and its substrate; however, it was also possible that phosphorylation may detach Y2-phosphorylated PP2Ac from the Fyn protein complex. To study the distribution of pY2-PP2Ac, we used SYF cells, which are mouse embryo fibroblasts (MEFs) deficient in the SFKs, Src, Yes and Fyn. Cells transfected with EV (Controls) or GFP- Fyn<sup>CA</sup> were comparatively analysed by confocal microscopy for immunoreactivity with the anti-phospho-Y2-PP2Ac antibody. Using this cell model allowed us to have a "clean slate" to

specifically study Fyn-dependent PP2Ac phosphorylation without having to worry about potential interference from endogenous Src-mediated PP2Ac phosphorylation. Invariably, relative to controls, SYF cells expressing GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> exhibited an overall migratory phenotype consistent with the known roles of Fyn in differentiation and migration. We found that expressed GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> significantly co-localised with Y2-phosphorylated endogenous PP2Ac in specific restricted areas of SYF cells (**Figure 26**).



**Figure 26. Y2 phosphorylated-PP2Ac co-localises with Fyn**<sup>CA</sup> in SYF cells. SYF cells were transfected with GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> or EV (controls; top right panel). Cells were fixed, permeabilised and incubated sequentially with the anti-phospho-Y2-PP2Ac antibody (pY2-PP2A), goat anti-alpaca and donkey anti-goat AlexaFluorPlus (594) antibodies. Arrows show examples of co-localisation between endogenous Y2-PP2Ac and GFP-Fyn. Fluorescence in either the red or green channel was not observed in EV-transfected SYF cells (top right panel) stained with the nuclear stain, DAPI. Representative images from three separate experiments are shown. Scale bars =  $20 \,\mu m$ .

This co-localisation was predominantly along the peripheral membrane, and in cytoplasmic endosomelike structures (which are known to contain Fyn). In agreement with our biochemical findings in N2a cells (**Figure 25**), there was no phospho-Y2-PP2Ac signal in control SYF cells. Moreover, our confocal analyses in SYF cells support the observations in N2a cells (**Figure 25**) that only small pools of endogenous PP2A are phosphorylated at the Y2 site at steady-state.

## 5.7 Fyn distribution and function in neurite outgrowth is severely hindered by PP2Ac F/F

Both Fyn (Beggs et al., 1994; Brackenbury et al., 2008) and ERK activity within cells (Wang et al., 2011) are essential for neurite outgrowth in N2a cells. Since Fyn-mediated ERK1/2 activating-phosphorylation is significantly impaired by PP2Ac F/F expression (**Figure 24**), we next examined the effects of this mutant on Fyn-dependent neuritogenesis. N2a cells were allowed to differentiate using the same conditions as described previously (*Chapter 4*; **Figures 15 and 18**). As expected, N2a cells co-expressing GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> and HA<sub>3</sub>-tagged PP2Ac exhibited prominently extended neurites compared to N2a cells expressing GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> alone (**Figure 27**).



Figure 27. PP2Ac F/F affects Fyn compartmentalisation and function in neurite outgrowth. N2a cells were co-transfected with GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> and either empty vector (EV; control), HA-tagged PP2Ac wild-type (WT) or HA-tagged F/F. Representative images are shown. Scale bars =  $20 \mu m$ .

In contrast, N2a cells co-expressing PP2Ac F/F and GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> spread but failed to extend neuritic-like processes; this inhibitory effect was strikingly similar to what we observed when PP2Ac methylation was downregulated (*Chapter 4;* Figure 18). Moreover, in F/F expressing cells, GFP-Fyn<sup>CA</sup> distribution was

more central, diffuse and in cytoplasmic patches, reminiscent to the pattern observed in L309 $\Delta$ - and PME1-expressing cells (*Chapter 4*; Figure 18). Inhibition of neuritogenesis in response to PP2Ac F/F expression could potentially result from such deficits in Fyn<sup>CA</sup> localisation and/or downstream effects on ERK activity.

### **5.8 Discussion**

Fyn and PP2A play pivotal roles in signal transduction, and therefore, contribute significantly to neuronal homeostasis. Hence, understanding their regulation should prompt the development of therapies for use in AD, wherein these vital enzymes are dramatically deregulated. For the first time, our findings demonstrate a reciprocal functional regulation between PP2A and Fyn, which could have significant implications for APP processing and Tau phosphorylation in AD. Through various means, we have identified Fyn as a mediator of PP2Ac phosphorylation on certain Tyr residues.

While MS studies identified endogenous PP2Ac phosphorylated at Y1 and Y2 sites, we were only able to detect by Western blotting Tyr phosphorylation of PP2A in immunoprecipitates, but not in total lysates from Fyn<sup>CA</sup>-overexpressing cells. There are several possible explanations for this observation: 1) Phosphorylation may only occur in a spatiotemporally restricted manner in specific small areas of the cells, as shown by our confocal analyses. 2) The phosphorylation of PP2Ac is extremely labile, due to autodephosphorylation (Chen et al., 1992); by overexpressing the active kinase or treating with pervanadate, we may tilt the balance towards phosphorylation; and 3) Only very specific sub-pools of PP2A and/or less abundant PP2A isoforms may undergo phosphorylation, so that these phospho-species get diluted in total cell lysates.

The overexpression of Fyn<sup>CA</sup> mimicked pathological conditions such as AD and cancer, where there is aberrant activity or expression of active Fyn. Yet, it remains to be determined whether Fyn-mediated Tyr phosphorylation of PP2Ac also occurs under physiological conditions known to modulate Fyn activity, such as neural differentiation (Hanafusa & Hayashi, 2019), myelination (Kramer et al., 1999), cell spreading (Shima et al., 2003) and stimulation of glutamate receptors (Um et al., 2013).

While expression of the PP2Ac F/F mutant inhibited Fyn-mediated ERK1/2 activation and Tau phosphorylation, future studies will be required to establish whether Tyr phosphorylation directly affects PP2A catalytic activity, substrate binding, or the assembly of substrate-specific PP2A enzymes. Indeed, we were unable to quantitatively measure the activity of Tyr-phosphorylated PP2A in immunoprecipitates prepared from our cells since PP2A is rapidly autodephosphorylated in the absence of its potent inhibitor,

OA (Chen et al., 1992). Additional studies will need to be performed to understand how exactly each of our identified Y1 and Y2 phosphosites regulate PP2A function.

It is particularly noteworthy that the PP2Ac F/F mutant inhibited Fyn-dependent Tau phosphorylation at both PHF-1 and CP13 epitopes. Hence, Fyn-induced PP2Ac phosphorylation could be a mechanism of Fyn-mediated Tau phosphorylation at Ser/Thr sites (Lee et al., 2004; Xia & Gotz, 2014). Besides affecting PP2A-dependent Tau regulation, Fyn-mediated PP2Ac phosphorylation has also the potential to influence PP2A-dependent signalling. It would also be worthwhile to investigate whether the PP2Ac F/F mutant alleviates mouse Tau pathology in the context of Fyn hyperactivity.

In *Chapter 4*, we observed significant co-immunoprecipitation of GFP-Fyn<sup>WT</sup> and FLAG-B $\alpha$ -containing PP2A complexes (**Figure 16**). We concluded that this is likely an indirect interaction based on previous experiments, which failed to detect a direct association between purified Fyn and bovine brain PP2A/B $\alpha$  (Sontag et al., 2012). However, it cannot be ruled out that Fyn directly interacts with Tyr-phosphorylated PP2Ac through its phospho-Tyr binding SH2 domain. In fact, our confocal microscopic analyses revealed significant co-localisation between Fyn<sup>CA</sup> and Y2-phosphorylated PP2Ac in SYF cells.

Interestingly, overexpression of the PP2Ac F/F mutant significantly impaired Fyn-dependent neurite initiation in N2a cells. In part, this hindrance could be attributed to the negative effect of PP2Ac F/F on ERK activation. Notably, ERK activity mediates neurite outgrowth in N2a cells (Wang et al., 2011). PP2A F/F-mediated alterations in the distribution of Fyn could hamper its interaction with substrates, such as the ERK signalling transducer Ras (Abe & Berk, 1999), with downstream consequences for ERK-dependent neurite initiation and outgrowth. It is also possible that the PP2Ac F/F mutant impacts the actin cytoskeleton, which is normally regulated by PP2A (Reviewed in **Publication 3**). Alterations to the actin cytoskeleton could certainly alter Fyn compartmentalisation as found previously (*Chapter 4*). Interestingly, the PP2Ac F/F-expressing N2a cells have a comparable phenotype and distribution of Fyn as N2a cells which have impaired PP2Ac methylation (*Chapter 4*). Lastly the F/F mutant could also induce detrimental effects on the microtubule cytoskeleton, which is required for proper neurite outgrowth. Indeed, impaired PP2A methylation affects microtubule stability (**Publication 3**).

In conclusion, our findings clearly demonstrate that Fyn and PP2A regulate one another through mechanisms that require further exploration. We show for the first time that PP2A is regulated by Fyn through phosphorylation of certain Tyr residues. Tyr phosphorylation is known to typically affect formation of signalling scaffolds *via* the complex regulation of protein-protein interactions. Active Fyn enhances Tau phosphorylation at Tyr; in addition, our data suggest that Fyn-mediated phosphorylation of PP2A can also promote Tau phosphorylation at AD-like Ser/Thr phospho-epitopes. Significantly, this

mechanism could occur in AD where Fyn is hyperactive, as well as under conditions of altered one-carbon metabolism, which affects Fyn activity (*Chapter 4*). Furthermore, our data suggest that Tyr-phosphorylated PP2A plays an important regulatory role in Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent neuritogenesis and ERK activation.

## Chapter 6. Can we revert AD-like pathology with a diet enriched in methyl group donors?

The following project is a collaboration with the research group of Professor Lars Ittner at Macquarie University (Sydney, Australia). The dietary intervention was designed by A/Prof. Estelle Sontag and Dr. Jean-Marie Sontag at the University of Newcastle. For reasons of intellectual property, the compounds of interest within the test diet (including metabolite analyses) will not be disclosed. I participated in the animal behavioural tests conducted by Dr. van Hummel and analysed all regional brain homogenates.

### 6.1 Introduction

In this chapter, we investigated whether a diet high in particular methyl group donors aimed at boosting one-carbon metabolism in the brain, can improve behavioural abnormalities and reduce Tau phosphorylation in TAU58/2 mice, a model of severe Tauopathy (van Eersel et al., 2015; Przybyla et al., 2016). TAU58/2 mice overexpress the human 0N4R Tau isoform with the P301S mutation under the control of the mouse Thy1.2 promoter. This mutation predisposes Tau to increased phosphorylation, and in humans, causes familial FTLD-Tau. Tau-P301S carriers clinically present with dementia, motor abnormalities, and inappropriate behaviour (van Eersel et al., 2015). TAU58/2 mice have been well characterised and rapidly develop p-Tau pathology and behavioural impairments (van Eersel et al., 2015; Przybyla et al., 2016). In addition, these mice recapitulate various aspects of human AD pathology, including frequent neurofilament-positive axonal swellings, progressive NFT formation (present at 3 months of age), and activated microglia in close proximity to Tau-P301S-expressing neurons (van Eersel et al., 2015).

Various studies, in both animals and humans, have demonstrated therapeutic effects of methyl group donors in the brain. For instance, treatment with SAM has been shown to protect against nerve injury-induced cognitive impairment in mice (Gregoire et al., 2017). Moreover, maternal supplementation with choline in a mouse model of Down Syndrome, an AD risk factor, significantly improved spatial cognition and adult hippocampal neurogenesis, and protected basal forebrain cholinergic neurons, which are typically lost early in AD (Strupp et al., 2016). It has been demonstrated that methyl group donors can influence the expression of genes associated with synaptic plasticity (Strupp et al., 2016), memory and cognitive function, and histone modification (Strupp et al., 2016; Bekdash, 2019). In normal elderly

individuals, folic acid supplementation was found to slow the rate of decline in information processing, and improve memory and global cognitive functions (Smith et al., 2018). Moreover, folic acid, in combination with vitamins B6 and B12 (co-factors in one-carbon metabolism; **Figure 8**), has been reported to slow whole brain atrophy and improve cognition in MCI patients. Interestingly, beneficial therapeutic effects of folic acid supplementation on cognition have also been seen in a cohort of probable AD from mild to moderate severity (Chen et al., 2016). Yet, further investigation into the therapeutic potential of methyl group donors in treating or preventing AD is warranted, including the delineation of molecular mechanisms, to cement the involvement of altered one-carbon metabolism in the disease process and/or progression.

Based on our data emphasising the role of one-carbon metabolism in Fyn regulation, we hypothesised that an early methyl group donor-enriched dietary intervention could help prevent the accumulation of hyperphosphorylated Tau species, and as a result, normalise behavioural and motor deficits in AD-like mice. In this study, we used female TAU58/2 mice (**Figure 28**). Mice were fed a control amino acid-defined diet (CD) or the same diet enriched with methyl group donors (MD).



**Figure 28.** Methyl group donor supplement intervention in TAU58/2 mice. At 1 month of age, female TAU58/2 mice (n = 12 mice/ group) were fed a control diet or a methyl group donor-enriched diet for 4 months. At 5 months of age, all mice underwent the following behavioural tests: Morris water maze (spatial memory performance), Pole test (grip strength and coordination), and Challenge beam (sensorimotor skills). Brains were then regionally dissected, and homogenates were prepared for protein analyses *via* Western blot (n = 5-6 mice/ group). Blood plasma was collected for metabolite analyses (Creative Proteomics, USA).

## 6.2 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reverses motor deficits and improves spatial memory in TAU58/2 mice.

TAU58/2 mice progressively develop motor deficits, which first appear at 2 months of age (van Eersel et al., 2015). In addition, they display neuropsychiatric symptoms found in AD, such as hyperactivity and

disinhibition-like behaviour (Przybyla et al., 2016). Recently, learning and memory impairments were also found in TAU58/2 mice (Przybyla el al., 2020). Several neurodegenerative diseases are characterised by both cognitive and motor deficits and are accompanied by the accumulation of p-Tau. In AD, motor symptoms are commonly observed and progress rapidly (Scarmeas et al., 2004). Therefore, we comparatively assessed behavioural and motor skills in 5-month-old TAU58/2 mice fed either the CD or MD.

Aliquots of plasma from CD- and MD-fed TAU58/2 mice were first analysed by specialised MS for a panel of one-carbon metabolites (Creative Proteomics, USA), which confirmed that the custom MD induced the intended effects. Importantly, prior to behavioural testing, we also verified that there were no differences in body weight among the CD and MD mouse groups (**Figure 29A**). This showed that there were no overall detrimental effects of the diet on mouse growth, as well as ensured that body size would not interfere with performance during behavioural testing.

Next, we assessed behavioural and motor skills in 5-month-old TAU58/2 mice fed the CD or MD. Firstly, we assessed sensorimotor skills, using the challenge beam test. In a previous study, longer crossing times were found in 6-month-old TAU58/2 mice relative to WT mice (van Eersel et al., 2015). Significantly, we observed shorter crossing times in MD-fed TAU58/2 mice; they were reduced by ~3-fold relative to CD-fed TAU58/2 mice (**Figure 29B**). We also noticed that MD-fed TAU58/2 mice were more likely to stay upright on the beam, whereas CD-fed TAU58/2 mice tended to go underneath during their crossing. Collectively, these data indicate improved motor coordination in the MD-treated group.

We further evaluated motor performance using the pole test, which is a more complex task that assesses grip strength and spatial coordination skills. Confirming what we observed with the beam test, MD-fed TAU58/2 mice also took significantly less time to manoeuvre into a downward position and descend the vertical pole (by ~3.7-fold for both parameters) relative to CD-fed TAU58/2 mice (**Figure 29C**). Typically, we observed that CD-fed TAU58/2 mice failed to grasp the pole and slid to the bottom as soon as they were released, which has been reported previously in these mice (van Eersel et al., 2015).

Finally, we determined whether spatial learning and memory formation was improved in MD-fed TAU58/2 mice. To that end, the standard Morris Water Maze (MWM) paradigm was used. Both groups had a comparable progressive reduction in the latency to escape onto the submerged and obscured platform in the presence of proximal visual cues over five consecutive days, suggesting similar memory formation ability (**Figure 29D**). However, on the fifth day, MD-fed TAU58/2 mice found the escape platform relatively quicker, indicating enhanced spatial memory ability. On the final day ("Flag"), both groups of mice found the escape platform rapidly when equipped with a flag and in the absence of

proximal visual cues as used during the acquisition phase, suggesting normal vision, swimming abilities and cue-associative learning.

Collectively, these results establish our MD intervention as a potential treatment to alleviate p-Tauassociated behavioural and motor impairments.



Figure 29. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reverses motor deficits and improves spatial learning in TAU58/2 mice. One-month-old female TAU58/2 mice were randomised to receive either a control amino acid defined diet (CD) or the same diet enriched in methyl group donors (MD) for 4 months before being sacrificed. (A) Body weights of mice from 1- to 5-months (mo) of age. (B) Quantification of time required to cross a suspended beam in challenge beam test. (C) Quantification of time required to manoeuvre into a downward position once placed at the apex of a vertical pole facing upwards ("Turn") and descend the vertical pole ("Descend") in pole test. (D) Quantification of time required to find the submerged platform on the fifth day of the acquisition phase and on the following day ("Flag") where the submerged platform was flagged, and proximal visual cues were removed in Morris Water Maze test. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD for n = 11-12 mice per group; MD vs CD: \*p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01.

## 6.3 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces PP2A demethylation in TAU58/2 mice.

We next investigated what could be potential mechanisms mediating the observed improvements to behaviour in MD-fed TAU58/2 mice. While PP2A methylation is impaired in models of altered one-carbon metabolism, boosting the SAM/SAH ratio *via* manipulation of one-carbon metabolism enhances

LCMT1-mediated PP2A methylation in N2a cells (Sontag et al., 2007) (See also *Chapter 3*). Thus, we first assessed whether PP2Ac methylation was increased in MD-fed, relative to CD-fed TAU58/2 mice. Indeed, demethylated PP2Ac levels were significantly and similarly reduced (by  $\sim$ 30%) in homogenates prepared from the cortex, hippocampus or cerebellum of MD-fed mice relative to CD-fed TAU58/2 mice (**Figure 30**). These findings confirmed that the MD enhanced basal brain methylation potential in the brain.



Figure 30. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces demethylated PP2Ac levels in various brain regions in TAU58/2 mice. (A) Total cell extracts were prepared from the cortex, hippocampus and cerebellum of TAU58/2 mice and analysed for PP2Ac methylation *via* Western blot. Duplicate blots were prepared and probed for demethylated PP2Ac (dm-PP2Ac) or total PP2Ac. (B) Demethylated PP2Ac levels were quantified after normalisation with actin. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD for *n* = 5-6 mice/ group; MD *vs* CD: \*\**p* < 0.01 or \*\*\**p* < 0.001.

### 6.4 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces p-Tau levels in TAU58/2 mice.

In the same brain regions, we next investigated Tau phosphorylation at AD-like sites to check whether it is reduced in response to the MD intervention. A reduction in phospho-Tau levels would be in line with the observed decrease in PP2A demethylation. Enhanced methylation of PP2Ac is associated with the stabilisation and elevation of Tau-specific PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzymes (Sontag et al., 2007). In turn, reduced levels of pathologically phosphorylated Tau could explain the behavioural improvements observed in MD-fed TAU58/2 mice. To verify this hypothesis, regional brain homogenates were processed to enrich for Tau as previously described (**Publication 1**). Specifically, we assessed Tau phosphorylation at the CP13 and PHF-1 epitopes, which are dephosphorylated by PP2A/B $\alpha$  (Sontag et al., 2007) and are found in early pathological aggregates of Tau, such as PHFs and early NFT-like structures (Espinoza et al., 2008; Mondragon-Rodriguez et al., 2014). Cortical and hippocampal NFTs progressively increase over time in TAU58/2 mice (van Eersel et al., 2015). Indeed, we observed a significant reduction in levels of Tau phosphorylated at either CP13 or PHF-1 epitopes when comparing Tau enriched-extracts prepared from the cortex of MD-fed TAU58/2 mice relative to their CD-fed counterparts (**Figure 31**).

A subtle reduction (~12%) in CP13-Tau levels was also observed in the hippocampus of MD-fed TAU58/2 mice; however, this downward trend ended up being not statistically significant. Confirming our biochemical approach, immunohistochemistry (IHC) analyses of cortical sections (performed by the research group of Professor Lars Ittner) revealed that phospho-Tau levels were significantly reduced in response to the MD, namely at Ser214 and Ser422, which are other sites regulated by methylated PP2A enzymes (Sontag et al., 2007). Due to the lack of tissue and suitable antibodies, we were unable to assess Tau phosphorylation status at other sites, especially in the hippocampus.



Figure 31. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces brain p-Tau levels in TAU58/2 mice. Brain homogenates were prepared from the cortex, hippocampus and cerebellum of 5-month-old CD- or MD-fed TAU58/2 mice. (A) Representative Western blots prepared from Tau-enriched samples probed for total Tau and CP13-Tau. (B) Quantification of CP13 levels after normalising for total Tau expression. (C) Representative Western blots for total Tau and PHF-1-Tau. (D) Quantification of PHF-1 levels after normalising for total Tau expression. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD for n = 5-6 mice/ group; MD vs CD: \*\*p < 0.01.

## 6.5 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet has no effect on APP total protein expression or phosphorylation at Thr668.

Earlier, we showed that one-carbon metabolism affects APP protein expression and Thr668phosphorylation levels in *Mthfr* knockout mice and WT mice fed a LF diet (*Chapter 3*). Based on these findings, and data that demonstrate that one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation are critical regulators of APP (Sontag et al., 2007), we also checked for regional changes in steady-state APP protein expression and/or Thr668 phosphorylation levels (**Figure 32**). Looking again at the cortex, hippocampus and cerebellum of CD- and MD-fed TAU58/2 mice, we could not see any statistically significant changes in either APP protein expression or Thr668-phosphorylation levels.



Figure 32. APP total protein expression and Thr668-phosphorylation are not affected in TAU58/2 mice fed our methyl group donor-enriched diet. Regional brain homogenates from TAU58/2 mice fed were reanalysed by Western blot for the relative expression of total APP and APP phosphorylated at Thr668 (pThr668-APP). (A) Representative immunoblots. (B) Relative pThr668-APP expression levels were quantified after densitometric analysis and normalisation for total APP expression levels. (C) Relative total APP expression levels were quantified after normalisation with actin. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD for n = 5-6 mice/ group; MD vs CD: \*p < 0.05.

## 6.6 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces Fyn protein expression levels in the cortex and hippocampus of TAU58/2 mice.

We next assessed Fyn protein expression levels and activity in regional brain homogenates. Notably, FTLD-Tau-like mutations and disease-related Tau phosphorylation increase Fyn-Tau interactions (Bhaskar et al., 2005) while decreasing PP2A-Tau interactions (Goedert et al., 2000) (**Publication 4**). Moreover, we have shown that one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation critically influence Fyn regulation in N2a cells (*Chapter 4*). Hence, we hypothesised that Fyn protein expression levels and/or activity are decreased in the cortex of MD-fed TAU58/2 mice wherein reduced PP2A demethylation and

p-Tau levels are observed (**Figures 30 and 31**). Indeed, we observed a significant reduction in cortical Fyn protein expression levels in MD-fed TAU58/2 mice relative to CD-fed counterparts (**Figure 33A-B**). Similarly, we observed a decrease in Fyn protein expression levels in the hippocampus of MD-fed TAU58/2 mice. In the cerebellum, total Fyn expression levels were unaffected in response to the MD, suggesting a brain-region specific effect of the diet. Parallel immunoblotting with anti-pSFK antibodies, recognising Fyn activating-phosphorylation at Tyr420, showed that pSFK levels changed proportionally to Fyn protein levels. In line with this, there was no statistically significant difference in Fyn Tyr420-phosphorylation between groups (**Figure 33A and C**). Thus, the MD led to an overall loss of activated Fyn proteins in cortical and hippocampal regions, without affecting net Fyn activity. Due to the shortage of brain tissue, we were unable to prepare NP40 detergent-insoluble extracts to assess the distribution of Fyn.



**Figure 33.** Our methyl group donor-enriched diet reduces cortical and hippocampal Fyn protein expression in TAU58/2 mice. (A) Homogenates were prepared from the cortex, hippocampus or cerebellum of TAU58/2 mice and analysed for Fyn total protein expression and activatingphosphorylation at Tyr420 (recognised by the anti-pSFK antibody) *via* Western blot. For the cortex, panels were assembled from the same blot. (B) Fyn expression levels were quantified after normalisation with actin. (C) Fyn activating-phosphorylation levels were quantified by normalising the pSFK signal (apportioned to Fyn) with total Fyn expression levels. No statistically significant difference in Fyn activity

was found between groups. Values represent Mean  $\pm$  SD for n = 5-6 mice/ group; MD vs CD: \*\*p < 0.01 or # p < 0.0001.

## 6.7 Our methyl group donor-enriched diet has no effect on ERK1/2 or GSK-3β activity in TAU58/2 mice

In *Chapter 3*, we demonstrated that GSK-3 $\beta$  activity is enhanced in mouse models of genetic- or dietinduced alterations in one-carbon metabolism. As mentioned previously, GSK-3 $\beta$  is a major Tau protein Ser/Thr kinase; its over-activation in AD prompts Tau phosphorylation at pathological epitopes and formation of NFT-like structures (Rankin et al., 2007), which are exhibited by TAU58/2 mice (van Eersel et al., 2015). Thus, decreased GSK-3 $\beta$  activity could further explain the observed decrease in p-Tau levels in MD-fed TAU58/2 mice. Based on these observations, we next comparatively analysed our regional brain homogenates for changes in GSK-3 $\beta$  activity in response to the MD. In parallel, we also assessed the activity of ERK1/2, which is a downstream target of SFKs in rat brain slices (Jin, Mao, & Wang, 2019) and of PP2A (Sontag et al., 1993). This was warranted, since ERK1/2 also regulate Tau phosphorylation (Qi et al., 2016), and Fyn expression levels and PP2A demethylation were significantly reduced by the MD intervention. However, our Western blot analyses revealed no changes in either GSK-3 $\beta$  or ERK1/2 activity in all brain regions analysed from MD-fed, relative to CD-fed TAU58/2 mice (**Figure 34**). Changes to GSK-3 $\beta$  or ERK1/2 total expression levels in response to the MD were not observed either.

These results indicate that the decrease in p-Tau levels in response to the MD is not primarily mediated through the suppression of these major Tau kinases.



Figure 34. Our methyl group donor-enriched diet has no effect on brain GSK-3 $\beta$  or ERK1/2 activity in TAU58/2 mice. (A) Regional brain homogenates were analysed by Western blot for changes in deactivating phosphorylation (pSer9) of GSK-3 $\beta$  and activating-phosphorylation of ERK1/2. (B) Relative levels of Ser9-phosphorylated GSK-3 $\beta$  and (C) activating-phosphorylation of ERK1/2 were quantified after densitometric analyses. Values represent mean ± SD for 4-6 mice/ group. No statistically significant differences between groups were found (MD vs CD: p > 0.05).

### 6.8 Discussion

For the first time, we show that an early methyl group donor-based intervention is effective in alleviating or preventing behavioural impairments prompted by the hyperphosphorylation-prone Tau-P301S mutant in TAU58/2 mice. Five-month-old TAU58/2 mice fed our MD over a period of 4 months exhibited seemingly normal motor functions (spatial coordination and grip strength) as indicated by their strong performance in pole and beam testing relative to their CD-fed counterparts, which performed poorly in comparison. Interestingly, these results suggest that methyl group donors could be effective in alleviating motor dysfunction symptoms as found in AD and FTLD-Tau. Supplementation with particular methyl group donors has been shown to influence the expression of genes associated with synaptic plasticity (Strupp et al., 2016). In line with this, MD-fed TAU58/2 mice exhibited an improvement to spatial learning in MWM testing, which is a robust and reliable test for learning and memory since it is strongly correlated with hippocampal synaptic plasticity and NMDA receptor function (Qi et al., 2016). These

behavioural improvements in response to the MD intervention could, at least in part, be attributed to the observed reduction in cortical Tau phosphorylation at both CP13 and PHF-1 epitopes. However, before we can solely attribute the behavioural improvements to the decreases in cortical p-Tau levels, our MD intervention would need to be comparatively assessed in WT mice to exclude the possibility that this intervention enhances motor performance and spatial memory in general.

Unsurprisingly, the MD intervention showed significant reduction of demethylated PP2Ac levels in all brain regions analysed. It was somewhat expected because of the previously observed significant increase of demethylated PP2Ac levels in *Mthfr* knockout mice as well as mice fed folate deficient diets (**Publications 1 and 2**). Since steady-state methylation levels of PP2Ac are ~90% *in vivo* (Yu et al., 2001) and significantly high in human brain homogenates (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004), it is plausible that our MD intervention maximally increased methylated PP2A holoenzyme levels, and thus, Tau-specific PP2A/B $\alpha$  levels. Therefore, the reduction in cortical p-Tau levels in MD-fed TAU58/2 mice could, in part, be attributed to enhanced methylated PP2A-mediated signalling and stabilisation of PP2A/B $\alpha$  in the cortex. Despite demethylated PP2Ac levels being similarly reduced in the hippocampus and cerebellum of MD-fed TAU58/2 mice, Tau phosphorylation at the CP13 epitope was not significantly affected. A small decrease in CP13-Tau levels was observed in the hippocampus of MD-fed TAU58/2 mice, however, this was not statistically significant, probably due to the inherent limitations of quantitative Western blotting in measuring subtle changes. Due to the shortage of brain tissue, we were unable to assess Tau phosphorylation at other common disease-related phospho-epitopes in these brain regions, which should be addressed in future studies.

Here, we provide novel *in vivo* evidence that brain Fyn protein expression levels can be affected by manipulating one-carbon metabolism. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first demonstration of a non-pharmaceutical intervention that targets Fyn protein expression levels. Changes in Fyn expression levels likely occur through epigenetic mechanisms, but regulatory processes involved in the endocytosis and/or degradation of Fyn could also be involved (See *Chapter 4*). More specifically, we found reduced Fyn protein expression levels in the cortex and hippocampus of MD-fed TAU58/2 mice. This is in agreement with the observation that cortical Fyn protein expression levels are upregulated in young *Mthfr* knockout mice, which are deficient in major methyl group donors (*Chapter 4*; **Figure 21**). Conversely, in the cerebellum, Fyn protein expression levels were unaffected by the MD, as was the case with p-Tau levels (**Figure 31**), despite reduced PP2A demethylation (**Figure 30**). These findings suggest that regional differences in p-Tau levels in MD-fed mice are, to some extent, influenced by Fyn protein expression levels *per se*. Interestingly, it has been established that disease-associated Tau phosphorylation and FTLD-Tau-associated Tau mutations increase Fyn-Tau (Bhaskar et al., 2005) and decrease PP2A-Tau (Goedert et al., 2000) interactions. For instance, the P301S-Tau mutant overexpressed in TAU58/2 mice reduces

PP2A-Tau interactions by ~20-30% *in vitro* (Goedert et al., 2000). Moreover, the similar P301L-Tau mutant has a ~42-fold greater affinity for the SH3 domain of Fyn compared to WT Tau (Bhaskar et al., 2005). Thus, reducing Fyn protein expression levels may be a necessary approach to counteract Tau pathology in Tauopathies, in order to enhance PP2A-Tau interactions, and subsequently PP2A-dependent Tau dephosphorylation (**Publication 4**). Our findings further demonstrate the importance of one-carbon metabolism in Fyn regulation, which is a critical puzzle piece in delineating the pathogenesis of AD, wherein Fyn is found intensely upregulated in p-Tau-affected neurons (Shirazi & Wood, 1993).

Despite the significant changes in Fyn protein expression and PP2A demethylation, ERK1/2 and GSK- $3\beta$  activities were unaffected in all brain regions examined from MD-fed mice, relative to CD-fed TAU58/2 mice. Hence, the observed decreases to cortical p-Tau levels may not have involved the inhibition or downregulation of these major Tau kinases. Likewise, there were no alterations in endogenous APP expression levels and phosphorylation at Thr668, which is not surprising since TAU58/2 mice do not normally display A $\beta$  pathology. Notably, ERK1/2 and GSK- $3\beta$  activities are significantly influenced by APP expression and Thr668-phosphorylation state (Kirouac et al., 2017). Accordingly, this was reflected in our *Mthfr* mice, which displayed both increased Thr668-phosphorylated APP and GSK- $3\beta$  activity (*Chapter 3*). Consequently, our research group is currently assessing the MD intervention in transgenic APP mouse models of AD, to gain a better understanding of our intervention's potential to mitigate deregulation of APP phosphorylation and A $\beta$  production.

Our MD intervention clearly had beneficial effects in TAU58/2 mice. Supplementation with various methyl group donors has been deemed safe in various clinical trials performed in the context of other human diseases. Hence, our experimental pilot work with selected methyl group donor compounds provides a solid foundation for the conduct of human trials where they could be used as a basic supplement as part of a multipronged, preventive or disease-modifying AD treatment. In this context, boosting one-carbon metabolism could synergise and increase efficacy of drugs currently being used for symptomatic relief in AD (NMDAR antagonists and cholinergic treatments); it may even be possible to reduce the dosage of these drugs, therefore preventing unwanted side-effects. Based on earlier B-vitamin trials (Smith et al., 2018), supplementation with methyl group donors alone could potentially counteract MCI and/or halt AD progression. These "metabolic restoring approaches" may also prove to be clinically superior to current symptomatic approaches, since they address important risk factors and can target key proteins affected in AD. Indeed, our results indicate that a methyl group donor-based intervention could be beneficial to all individuals affected by Tauopathies, regardless of their one-carbon metabolism status. Considering that female mice were only used herein, future studies will need to address whether similar effects of the MD intervention occur in male TAU58/2 mice. It would also be worthwhile exploring

whether our MD intervention has beneficial effects in TAU58/2 mice when given following the onset of AD-like pathology.

In summary, our findings indicate that an early methyl group donor-based intervention could be effective in protecting against the accumulation of p-Tau and its detrimental effects to behavioural and motor abilities. The mechanisms of action of the MD intervention in prompting behavioural improvements and/or cortical Tau dephosphorylation include enhancing PP2A methylation and downregulating Fyn expression, but additional mechanisms are likely at play.

### **Chapter 7 General Discussion**

### 7.1 Thesis overview

A thorough understanding of the regulation of major proteins implicated in AD pathophysiology, and their interaction with established risk factors, is key in delineating the pathogenesis of this complex disorder. Undoubtedly, this would guide the development of a successful therapeutic intervention and "bench-to-bedside" translatability. Despite significant clinical investigative efforts over the past decade, current AD patients can only be prescribed treatments for symptomatic relief such as acetylcholinesterase inhibitors and Memantine, an extrasynaptic NMDAR antagonist, which offer very limited efficacy and only in some patients. Of particular concern, it has recently been reported that Memantine can significantly increase Tau phosphorylation at various AD-like epitopes in mice exposed to prolonged stress (Liu et al., 2019). Moreover, prior studies found that Memantine inhibits NMDAR-mediated truncation of GSK-3β in a dose-dependent manner in primary cortical neurons (Goni-Oliver, Avila, & Hernandez, 2009). Of course, such treatments do not target the underpinning disease mechanisms or address known risk factors.

This body of work unveils one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation as novel mechanisms of Fyn regulation. Predominant models of AD pathophysiology position Fyn centrally in the disease process. Uniquely, our findings shed light on upstream mechanisms of Fyn regulation; when deregulated, those could potentially contribute to set in motion the pathological and erroneous signalling events prompting AD pathophysiology.

In this study, we first identified various AD-like changes in AD vulnerable brain regions from mouse models of altered one-carbon metabolism. More specifically, we found increased APP phosphorylation at the A $\beta$ -promoting Thr668 site, altered APP protein expression levels, and increased Tau phosphorylation at the AD-like PHF-1 epitope. These effects coincided with a deregulation of critical regulators, including reduced PP2A methylation and increased GSK-3 $\beta$  activity. Collectively, these changes strongly emphasise the crucial role of one-carbon metabolism in neuronal homeostasis, and further establish altered one-carbon metabolism as a significant contributor to AD development (*Chapter 3*).

Furthermore, we showed that one-carbon metabolism can regulate Fyn compartmentalisation to detergentinsoluble domains in N2a cells, which was verified in acute mouse brain slices. These effects were mediated in part by changes in PP2A methylation. Of course, the specific subcellular distribution of Fyn
is critical for its function. This was strongly apparent under conditions of altered one-carbon metabolism and PP2A demethylation, which resulted in the cytosolic 'trapping' of Fyn, hampering its ability to stimulate neurite outgrowth. Our data support an underlying mechanism involving disruption of F-actin organisation, which is significantly influenced by PP2A methylation in N2a cells. Interestingly, we identified Fyn-methylated PP2A and Fyn-PP2A/B $\alpha$  interactions, which could play a role in Fyn targeting or lipid raft retention. The analyses of chronic mouse models of altered one-carbon metabolism revealed significant alterations to Fyn net activity and protein expression levels, which reflect the long-term consequences of aberrant Fyn deregulation. Furthermore, Fyn deregulation could be a link between altered one-carbon metabolism and increased APP and Tau phosphorylation in these mice (*Chapter 4*).

Looking at the Fyn-PP2A relationship in more depth, we identified a reciprocal functional interaction between Fyn and PP2A enzymes. Firstly, we found in N2a cells that PP2A is a target of Fyn-mediated phosphorylation on Y2, and to a lesser extent on Y1 sites, in N2a cells. Interestingly, the substitution of these sites with non-phosphorylatable residues hampered Fyn-mediated Tau phosphorylation in N2a cells, suggesting that Fyn regulates PP2A-mediated Tau dephosphorylation. Moreover, our data indicate that phosphorylated PP2A species only represent a small fraction of total cellular PP2A enzymes. Small pools of endogenous Y2-phosphorylated PP2A co-localised with expressed GFP-Fyn in SYF cells. In contrast, Tyr phosphorylation of PP2A was not present in control SYF cells that do not express Fyn, and was not detectable in N2a cells under basal conditions. Thus, it is likely that Tyr phosphorylation of PP2A is highly transient and labile, as previously proposed (Chen et al., 1992). It may preferentially occur under certain physiological conditions or pathological events wherein Fyn activity is enhanced. Of relevance to AD, Fyn activity becomes upregulated in particular brain regions of *Mthfr* knockout mice (*Chapter 4*) and in response to aberrant NMDAR activation (Um et al., 2013). Enhanced Fyn-mediated PP2A phosphorylation could contribute to the deregulation of APP and Tau, further worsening the effects of deregulation of PP2A methylation. Future studies should evaluate the potential cross-talk between methylation and phosphorylation in the modulation of PP2A enzymes. Lastly, we demonstrated that the Y1 and Y2 sites of PP2Ac are critical for physiological Fyn compartmentalisation and function in neurite outgrowth in N2a cells, at least in part through their influence on ERK signalling (*Chapter 5*).

Having established that one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation can regulate Fyn, we hypothesised that a methyl group donor-based intervention could reduce AD-like pathology and ameliorate its behavioural consequences. Indeed, we found that a diet enriched in methyl group donors significantly reduced cortical p-Tau levels at AD-like phospho-epitopes and improved motor deficits and spatial learning in mouse models of severe Tauopathy (TAU58/2). Tau phosphorylation levels at the CP13 site were subtly reduced in the hippocampus as well in response to the MD intervention. The mechanisms of action of the MD intervention likely include enhancing PP2A methylation and downregulating Fyn

expression. This chapter emphasises the critical involvement of methyl group donors in Tau phosphoregulation *in vivo*, which provide an explanation for their effects in normalising behaviour and motor dysfunction in TAU58/2 mice. Undoubtedly, these findings will open avenues for clinical exploration into the effectiveness of methyl group donors in AD (*Chapter 6*).

Together with the novel data presented herein linking one-carbon metabolism with the regulation of major proteins affected in AD, these findings provide a compelling mechanism depicted below (**Figure 35**).



Figure 35. Proposed model for the role of intact one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation, and the functional ramifications of their deregulation for Fyn signalling. Normal one-carbon metabolism: Fyn is trafficked to the plasma membrane, an event dependent on an intact F-actin organisation. Methylation targets subpools of PP2A to lipid rafts, where Fyn is enriched. Cytoplasmic methylated PP2A enzymes bind to and maintain Tau in a dephosphorylated state, promoting its binding to microtubules. APP at the plasma membrane is predominantly present in non-raft microdomains, where it is primarily processed via the non-amyloidogenic pathway (See Figure 2 in Chapter 1 for details). Altered one-carbon metabolism: Altered one-carbon metabolism promotes PP2A demethylation and alters trafficking of Fyn to lipid rafts. Fyn protein expression levels and activity become upregulated, possibly through epigenetic or compensatory mechanisms intended to restore normal basal Fyn functions. Enhanced activation of Fyn and PP2A demethylation promote the recruitment of APP to lipid rafts, where amyloidogenic processing is favoured. Demethylation of PP2A leads to decreased PP2A/Ba-Tau interactions and increased disease-associated Ser/Thr phosphorylation of Tau, which falls off microtubules. These events further enhance Fyn-Tau interactions, leading to the accumulation of Tau phosphorylated at both Tyr and Ser/Thr epitopes. Fyn upregulation induces PP2Ac Tyr-phosphorylation, affecting PP2A signalling and further hampering PP2A-mediated Tau dephosphorylation. The deregulation of Fyn and PP2A ultimately lead to the aberrant phosphorylation, mis-trafficking, mislocalisation and deregulation of both Tau and APP. This vicious cycle ultimately aggravates Aß production and elicits aberrant proliferative signalling and neurodegeneration.

#### 7.2 Significance

Altogether our findings show that one-carbon metabolism can exert important regulatory effects on major players in AD pathogenic cascades, i.e. Tau, APP and Fyn, at least in part *via* its influence on PP2A methylation. Overall, our studies provide compelling evidence that normalising or enhancing one-carbon metabolism is a potential avenue for mitigating AD onset and progression. As previously mentioned, disturbances to one-carbon metabolism are frequently observed in the elderly and AD patients. They are also found in individuals with FTLD-Tau (Engelborghs et al., 2004; Lovati et al., 2007), which is another leading cause of dementia. As found in AD-affected brain regions (Sontag, Hladik, et al., 2004), LCMT1 expression and methylated PP2Ac levels are also reduced in affected brain regions in FTLD-Tau (Park et al., 2018). Importantly, our findings can also be extended to medical conditions outside the realm of Tauopathies. For instance, low plasma folate levels and elevated plasma tHcy levels are also found in patients with Parkinson's disease (PD) (Rodriguez-Oroz et al., 2009). They are closely associated with white matter hyperintensities (WMHs; brain tissue damage lesions) and the postural instability gait disorder phenotype in PD (Shen et al., 2019). Hence, it would be worthwhile investigating the effectiveness of our methyl group donor-based intervention in PD patients, especially since we found that it can improve/prevent motor deficits in TAU58/2 mice (*Chapter 6*). Likewise, elevated plasma tHcy levels are associated with WMHs in a psychiatric cohort (Scott et al., 2004).

Our findings may also be applicable to the field of cancer. Enhanced expression and/or activity of Fyn is associated with many cancers, including neuroblastoma, glioblastoma, melanoma, and breast and prostate carcinomas (Elias & Ditzel, 2015). Fyn is involved in both cancer progression and resistance to cancer drug treatment (Elias & Ditzel, 2015). Notably, changes in Fyn localisation can serve as a prognostic marker in some of these cancers (Elias & Ditzel, 2015). Of particular significance for our studies, hyperhomocysteinemia has been shown to be closely associated with cancer (Hasan et al., 2019). Regardless of Fyn involvement, there is increasing evidence that global hypomethylation leads to genome instability, a hallmark of cancer, making methyl group donor supplementation a potential preventative strategy (Mahmoud & Ali, 2019). However, it should be noted that boosting one-carbon metabolism may not always be an adequate strategy, since folate has been reported to promote cancer progression (Oliai Araghi et al., 2019; Pelucchi et al., 2005).

The inhibitor of folate metabolism, methotrexate, is currently used as treatment for certain cancers. Not surprisingly, this drug has been found to induce dementia symptoms (Dautzenberg, Jessurum, Dautzenberg, & Keijsers, 2015) and CNS toxicity (Wernick & Smith, 1989) in humans. It also induces cognitive and hippocampal proliferation deficits in mice (Elens, Dekeyster, Moons, & D'Hooge, 2019).

Methotrexate is also widely used to treat autoimmune diseases, and causes hyperhomocysteinemia at the prescribed dose, which is lower than what is used in chemotherapy (van Ede et al., 2002). Recently, a retrospective study using primary medical records reported that rheumatoid arthritis patients taking methotrexate had their dementia risk reduced by half (Judge et al., 2017), which is questionable. However, amongst various limitations, this study did not consider whether methotrexate users were taking folic or folinic acid supplements in combination with the drug, which is a common and recommended practice to reduce side-effects.

Despite the overwhelming evidence implicating altered one-carbon metabolism in dementia (Smith et al., 2018), the World Health Organization (WHO) has officially strongly recommended against the use of B vitamin supplementation in reducing the risk of cognitive decline and dementia (See, *Risk reduction of cognitive decline and dementia*, 2019 Guidelines by WHO). Surprisingly, this followed the release of an International Consensus Statement conducted by a panel of experts, which emphasised the causal role for raised plasma tHcy levels and B-vitamin deficiencies in dementia (Smith et al., 2018). Moreover, WHO's guidelines disregard the prevalence of B-vitamin deficiencies and functional *Mthfr* polymorphisms and their links to dementia. Unfortunately, those conclusions were based on the inefficacy of B-vitamin supplementation studies performed in non-demented individuals or individuals with cardiovascular disease. Many past negative trials also failed to account for background genetic polymorphisms and absorption issues that could severely compromise a proper interpretation of the outcomes. Furthermore, a recent paper has provided a molecular explanation for the failure of B-vitamin trials, especially in the context of AD (Bossenmeyer-Pourie et al., 2019). Hence, these guidelines should be re-evaluated, and novel, better designed trials should be conducted.

Considering the decades-long preclinical phase of AD and the cumulative effects of Hcy through its metabolite HTL, which irreversibly modifies Tau in AD (Bossenmeyer-Pourie et al., 2019), it seems logical to monitor and maintain plasma tHcy levels in individuals throughout their lifetime as a preventative strategy for AD development. Moreover, this would be beneficial for overall health, and even reduce the risk for other hyperhomocysteinemia-linked diseases. As demonstrated herein, long-term effects of altered one-carbon metabolism could also impact Fyn-driven processes, affecting homeostasis in various cell types in the brain. Plasma tHcy levels are currently not routinely measured despite being a reliable indicator of an individual's one-carbon metabolism status. Currently, the "normal" clinical levels of plasma tHcy ranges from 4 to 15  $\mu$ mol/L following a 12 hour fast or after an oral methionine load (100 mg/kg body weight). However, this may need to be reconsidered since plasma tHcy >11.1  $\mu$ mol/L is associated with increased rate of atrophy of the medial temporal lobe in humans (Smith et al., 2018). Interestingly, it has been found that methylation of the *Mthfr* gene promoter is significantly higher in the brain of sporadic AD patients relative to normal controls (Wang et al., 2008). DNA methylation typically

acts to suppress gene transcription. Moreover, the MTHFR enzyme itself is functionally regulated through C-terminal binding of SAM; it is a target of GSK-3 $\beta$ -mediated phosphorylation at multiple Ser sites of the N-terminus, which allosterically inhibits the enzyme (Wan et al., 2018). Indeed, these constraints to 5-MTHF production could contribute to elevated tHcy levels in AD patients, in addition to *Mthfr* polymorphisms.

Our work has also uncovered complex inter-relationships between Fyn and PP2A (methylation and phosphorylation). There is an increasing interest in developing Fyn inhibitors and "PP2A activators" for AD and cancer. However, based on their multifaceted cellular functions and our data, these compounds are likely to induce off-target effects, especially in the context of disturbed one-carbon metabolism. We believe that some of these approaches fail to address the complexity of the causal and regulatory mechanism(s) underlying these complex diseases (For details, see **Publication 4** and *Chapter 4*: **Discussion**).

#### 7.3 Future directions

Our overall goal is to further our understanding of AD pathogenesis by studying major key players in AD, like Fyn and PP2A, and their interactions under both homeostatic and disease conditions. Additional studies should be carried out in the future to cement our hypothesis that altered one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation-driven Fyn regulation is an early event preceding and aggravating AD pathophysiology. For instance, experiments should investigate in primary neurons the functional ramifications of the redistribution of Fyn protein on axonal Tau, to test our hypothesis that it increases Tau phosphorylation at Ser/Thr sites through outcompeting PP2A for Tau binding (Sontag et al., 2012; **Publication 4**). It would be also interesting to determine the fate of the redistributed Fyn protein (i.e. is it inactivated or degraded?) and the response of neurons to a loss of lipid raft-associated Fyn. Assessing Fyn stability and transcriptional regulation should help to clarify the mechanisms underlying the changes in Fyn protein expression levels observed in our *Mthfr* knockout mice. We hypothesise that those are a matter of epigenetic influence considering one-carbon metabolism crucially supports DNA methylation. Additionally, it would be informative to see whether Fyn compartmentalisation is also affected in *Mthfr* knockout mice.

A potential limitation to our hypothesis that one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation regulate Fyn targeting, particularly in the brain, is that elevated Hcy levels could be over-stimulating glutamate receptors that are functionally linked to Fyn. This could trigger a compensatory internalisation of Fyn. This may be addressed in additional acute brain slice experiments, in which glutamate receptor antagonists

will be concomitantly used with Hcy or HTL. Moreover, brain slices can be treated with SAM to assess whether it can boost Fyn targeting to detergent-insoluble compartments as seen in N2a cells. In addition, to increase the physiological significance of our findings, it may be worthwhile to comparatively analyse the role of one-carbon metabolism in AD mouse models that have been crossed or not with Fyn knockouts. Conversely, the functional links between PP2A and Fyn could be further studied in LCMT1 and PME1 mouse models of PP2A demethylation (Nicholls et al., 2016).

We also intend to further explore the relevance of Fyn-PP2A regulatory interactions, for instance in the context of their trafficking to lipid rafts. It will also be important to confirm and assess the functional significance of Fyn-mediated PP2A Tyr phosphorylation *in vivo*, since all our studies so far were carried out in cultured cells. Indeed, our group, in collaboration with Dr. Delerue (Macquarie University) tried to generate a PP2Ac F/F mutant mouse model using both CRISPR-Cas9 or TALEN genome editing techniques. Unfortunately, despite multiple attempts, those approaches led to embryonic lethality. This is likely due to the essential biological role of PP2Ac. Nevertheless, we plan to analyse cortical and hippocampal samples of *Mthfr* knockout and AD mouse models, where Fyn activity is elevated. It is also worthwhile investigating whether the PP2Ac F/F mutant alleviates mouse Tau pathology in the context of Fyn hyperactivity. Furthermore, additional experiments are needed to understand the regulatory effects of Tyr phosphorylation on PP2A holoenzyme catalytic activity, targeting and function. The observation that PP2Ac F/F-expressing N2a cells have a phenotype and Fyn distribution reminiscent to those of N2a cells with impaired PP2Ac methylation (*Chapter 4*) suggest overlapping mechanisms of action. Thus, it may be interesting to investigate whether Tyr phosphorylation of PP2Ac impedes Leu309 methylation or B subunit binding.

Lastly, we plan to further assess our MD intervention in WT mice to see whether this intervention improves behavioural test performances in general, in order to confirm that the observed behavioural improvements in TAU58/2 mice were solely related to diminished p-Tau pathology. Additionally, it would also be interesting to determine the effects of the diet on Fyn-Tau *vs* PP2A-Tau interactions, and phosphorylation of Tau at other epitopes in our TAU58/2 models. As mentioned previously, our research group is currently assessing the MD intervention in transgenic mice with APP pathology, to determine its potential in counteracting excessive A $\beta$  production. In light of the encouraging effects of our safe MD intervention in TAU58/2 mice, our group is currently planning a clinical trial in MCI and/or mild AD patients, to investigate the disease-modifying therapeutic potential of our intervention.

#### 7.4 Concluding remarks

Overall, this thesis work provides novel insights and underscores the role of one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation in the regulation of Fyn compartmentalisation, protein expression and/or activity. These novel regulatory pathways could be fundamental in dissecting the underpinning molecular mechanisms instigating pathological changes to APP and Tau in AD, wherein one-carbon metabolism is commonly altered. We also unveiled that increased Fyn signalling occurred in mouse models of altered one-carbon metabolism and mediated phosphorylation of PP2A on Tyr in N2a cells, which could have significant ramifications not only for APP and Tau regulation, but also cellular signalling in general. Studies presented in this thesis broaden the current understanding of how risks factors and deregulation of important signalling molecules (Fyn, PP2A) could interact in AD pathogenic pathways, which despite considerable effort, remain poorly understood. By further supporting the link between altered one-carbon metabolism and AD development, our findings open up new avenues for research and design of preventive or therapeutic strategies for AD and other Tauopathies. Indeed, we believe that our MD intervention could serve as a supportive therapeutic strategy for delaying AD onset and/or disease progression. Significantly, this intervention downregulated Fyn protein expression and enhanced methylated PP2A enzymes, therefore counteracting their toxic deregulation in AD.

## References

- Abe, J., & Berk, B. C. (1999). Fyn and JAK2 mediate Ras activation by reactive oxygen species. *J Biol Chem*, 274(30), 21003-21010. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.30.21003
- Adams, S. J., Crook, R. J. P., Deture, M., Randle, S. J., Innes, A. E., Yu, X. Z., ... McGowan, E. (2009). Overexpression of wild-type murine tau results in progressive tauopathy and neurodegeneration. *The American journal of pathology*, 175(4), 1598-1609. doi:10.2353/ajpath.2009.090462
- Ahn, J. H., So, S. P., Kim, N. Y., Kim, H. J., Yoon, S. Y., & Kim, D. H. (2016). c-Jun N-terminal Kinase (JNK) induces phosphorylation of amyloid precursor protein (APP) at Thr668, in okadaic acidinduced neurodegeneration. *BMB Rep*, 49(7), 376-381. doi:10.5483/bmbrep.2016.49.7.246
- Aisen, P. S., Schneider, L. S., Sano, M., Diaz-Arrastia, R., van Dyck, C. H., Weiner, M. F., ... Thal, L. J. (2008). High-dose B vitamin supplementation and cognitive decline in Alzheimer disease: a randomized controlled trial. *Jama*, 300(15), 1774-1783. doi:10.1001/jama.300.15.1774
- Ait-Bouziad, N., Chiki, A., Limorenko, G., Xiao, S., Eliezer, D., & Lashuel, H. A. (2020). Phosphorylation of the overlooked tyrosine 310 regulates the structure, aggregation, and microtubule- and lipid-binding properties of Tau. J Biol Chem, 295(23), 7905-7922. doi:10.1074/jbc.RA119.012517
- Alland, L., Peseckis, S. M., Atherton, R. E., Berthiaume, L., & Resh, M. D. (1994). Dual myristylation and palmitylation of Src family member p59fyn affects subcellular localization. *J Biol Chem*, 269(24), 16701-16705.
- Ando, K., Iijima, K. I., Elliott, J. I., Kirino, Y., & Suzuki, T. (2001). Phosphorylation-dependent regulation of the interaction of amyloid precursor protein with Fe65 affects the production of betaamyloid. *J Biol Chem*, 276(43), 40353-40361. doi:10.1074/jbc.M104059200
- Aplin, A. E., Gibb, G. M., Jacobsen, J. S., Gallo, J. M., & Anderton, B. H. (1996). In vitro phosphorylation of the cytoplasmic domain of the amyloid precursor protein by glycogen synthase kinase-3beta. J Neurochem, 67(2), 699-707. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.1996.67020699.x
- Arif, M., Kazim, S. F., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Garruto, R. M., & Iqbal, K. (2014). Tau pathology involves protein phosphatase 2A in parkinsonism-dementia of Guam. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 111(3), 1144-1149. doi:10.1073/pnas.1322614111
- Ashfield-Watt, P. A., Pullin, C. H., Whiting, J. M., Clark, Z. E., Moat, S. J., Newcombe, R. G., . . . McDowell, I. F. (2002). Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase 677C-->T genotype modulates homocysteine responses to a folate-rich diet or a low-dose folic acid supplement: a randomized controlled trial. *Am J Clin Nutr*, 76(1), 180-186. doi:10.1093/ajcn/76.1.180
- Bachovchin, D. A., Speers, A. E., Zuhl, A. M., Brown, S. J., Cravatt, B. F., Fernandez, V., ... Rosen, H.
  R. (2010). Probe Report for PME-1 Inhibitors. In *Probe Reports from the NIH Molecular Libraries Program*. Bethesda (MD).
- Beggs, H. E., Soriano, P., & Maness, P. F. (1994). NCAM-dependent neurite outgrowth is inhibited in neurons from Fyn-minus mice. J Cell Biol, 127(3), 825-833. doi:10.1083/jcb.127.3.825
- Bekdash, R. A. (2019). Neuroprotective Effects of Choline and Other Methyl Donors. *Nutrients, 11*(12). doi:10.3390/nu11122995
- Bertagnolli, M. E., Hudson, L. A., & Stetsenko, G. Y. (1999). Selective association of the tyrosine kinases Src, Fyn, and Lyn with integrin-rich actin cytoskeletons of activated, nonaggregated platelets. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 260*(3), 790-798. doi:10.1006/bbrc.1999.0985

- Berwanger, B., Hartmann, O., Bergmann, E., Bernard, S., Nielsen, D., Krause, M., ... Eilers, M. (2002). Loss of a FYN-regulated differentiation and growth arrest pathway in advanced stage neuroblastoma. *Cancer Cell*, 2(5), 377-386. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S1535-6108(02)00179-4
- Bhaskar, K., Yen, S. H., & Lee, G. (2005). Disease-related modifications in tau affect the interaction between Fyn and Tau. *J Biol Chem*, 280(42), 35119-35125. doi:10.1074/jbc.M505895200
- Bloom, G. S. (2014). Amyloid-beta and tau: the trigger and bullet in Alzheimer disease pathogenesis. *JAMA Neurol*, 71(4), 505-508. doi:10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.5847
- Bossenmeyer-Pourie, C., Smith, A. D., Lehmann, S., Deramecourt, V., Sablonniere, B., Camadro, J. M., . . . Gueant, J. L. (2019). N-homocysteinylation of tau and MAP1 is increased in autopsy specimens of Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia. *J Pathol.* doi:10.1002/path.5254
- Bottiglieri, T. (2013). Folate, vitamin B(1)(2), and S-adenosylmethionine. *Psychiatr Clin North Am*, 36(1), 1-13. doi:10.1016/j.psc.2012.12.001
- Braak, H., & Braak, E. (1991). Neuropathological stageing of Alzheimer-related changes. Acta Neuropathol, 82(4), 239-59. doi: 10.1007/BF00308809
- Brackenbury, W. J., Davis, T. H., Chen, C., Slat, E. A., Detrow, M. J., Dickendesher, T. L., . . . Isom, L. L. (2008). Voltage-gated Na+ channel beta1 subunit-mediated neurite outgrowth requires Fyn kinase and contributes to postnatal CNS development in vivo. *J Neurosci, 28*(12), 3246-3256. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.5446-07.2008
- Brown, L., Hansnata, E., & La, HA. Economic cost of dementia in Australia. (2017). Available: https://www.dementia.org.au/sites/default/files/NATIONAL/documents/The-economic-cost-of-dementia-in-Australia-2016-to-2056.pdf
- Budni, J., Molz, S., Dal-Cim, T., Martin-de-Saavedra, M. D., Egea, J., Lopez, M. G., . . . Rodrigues, A. L. S. (2018). Folic Acid Protects Against Glutamate-Induced Excitotoxicity in Hippocampal Slices Through a Mechanism that Implicates Inhibition of GSK-3beta and iNOS. *Mol Neurobiol*, 55(2), 1580-1589. doi:10.1007/s12035-017-0425-6
- Calaminus, S. D., Thomas, S., McCarty, O. J., Machesky, L. M., & Watson, S. P. (2008). Identification of a novel, actin-rich structure, the actin nodule, in the early stages of platelet spreading. *J Thromb Haemost*, 6(11), 1944-1952. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2008.03141.x
- Chan, S. F., & Sucher, N. J. (2001). An NMDA receptor signaling complex with protein phosphatase 2A. *J Neurosci*, 21(20), 7985-7992. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11588171
- Chang, K. A., Kim, H. S., Ha, T. Y., Ha, J. W., Shin, K. Y., Jeong, Y. H., . . . Suh, Y. H. (2006). Phosphorylation of amyloid precursor protein (APP) at Thr668 regulates the nuclear translocation of the APP intracellular domain and induces neurodegeneration. *Mol Cell Biol*, 26(11), 4327-4338. doi:10.1128/mcb.02393-05
- Chen, H., Liu, S., Ji, L., Wu, T., Ji, Y., Zhou, Y., . . . Huang, G. (2016). Folic Acid Supplementation Mitigates Alzheimer's Disease by Reducing Inflammation: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Mediators Inflamm*, 2016, 5912146. doi:10.1155/2016/5912146
- Chen, J., Martin, B. L., & Brautigan, D. L. (1992). Regulation of protein serine-threonine phosphatase type-2A by tyrosine phosphorylation. *Science*, *257*(5074), 1261-1264.
- Chen, J., Parsons, S., & Brautigan, D. L. (1994). Tyrosine phosphorylation of protein phosphatase 2A in response to growth stimulation and v-src transformation of fibroblasts. J Biol Chem, 269(11), 7957-7962.
- Chen, L. M., Bailey, D., & Fernandez-Valle, C. (2000). Association of beta 1 integrin with focal adhesion kinase and paxillin in differentiating Schwann cells. *J Neurosci*, 20(10), 3776-3784.

- Chen, X. F., Zhang, Y. W., Xu, H., & Bu, G. (2013). Transcriptional regulation and its misregulation in Alzheimer's disease. *Mol Brain*, *6*, 44. doi:10.1186/1756-6606-6-44
- Chen, Z., Karaplis, A. C., Ackerman, S. L., Pogribny, I. P., Melnyk, S., Lussier-Cacan, S., . . . Rozen, R. (2001). Mice deficient in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase exhibit hyperhomocysteinemia and decreased methylation capacity, with neuropathology and aortic lipid deposition. *Hum Mol Genet*, 10(5), 433-443. doi:10.1093/hmg/10.5.433
- Chiu, V. K., Silletti, J., Dinsell, V., Wiener, H., Loukeris, K., Ou, G., ... Pillinger, M. H. (2004). Carboxyl methylation of Ras regulates membrane targeting and effector engagement. *J Biol Chem*, 279(8), 7346-7352. doi:10.1074/jbc.M311602200
- Cho, J. H., & Johnson, G. V. (2003). Glycogen synthase kinase 3beta phosphorylates tau at both primed and unprimed sites. Differential impact on microtubule binding. *J Biol Chem*, 278(1), 187-193. doi:10.1074/jbc.M206236200
- Choy, R. W., Cheng, Z., & Schekman, R. (2012). Amyloid precursor protein (APP) traffics from the cell surface via endosomes for amyloid beta (Abeta) production in the trans-Golgi network. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 109(30), E2077-2082. doi:10.1073/pnas.1208635109
- Citron, M. (2010). Alzheimer's disease: strategies for disease modification. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*, 9(5), 387-398. doi:10.1038/nrd2896
- Collie, A., & Maruff, P. (2000). The neuropsychology of preclinical Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev, 24*(3), 365-374.
- Conde, C., & Caceres, A. (2009). Microtubule assembly, organization and dynamics in axons and dendrites. *Nat Rev Neurosci, 10*(5), 319-332. doi:10.1038/nrn2631
- Congdon, E. E., & Sigurdsson, E. M. (2018). Tau-targeting therapies for Alzheimer disease. *Nat Rev Neurol*, 14(7), 399-415. doi:10.1038/s41582-018-0013-z
- Corder, E. H., Saunders, A. M., Risch, N. J., Strittmatter, W. J., Schmechel, D. E., Gaskell, P. C., Jr., . . . et al. (1994). Protective effect of apolipoprotein E type 2 allele for late onset Alzheimer disease. *Nat Genet*, *7*(2), 180-184. doi:10.1038/ng0694-180
- Dautzenberg, L., Jessurum, N., Dautzenberg, P. L., & Keijsers, C. J. (2015). Reversible Methotrexate-Induced Dementia: A Case Report. *J Am Geriatr Soc, 63*(6), 1273-1274. doi:10.1111/jgs.13517
- Del Turco, D., Paul, M. H., Schlaudraff, J., Hick, M., Endres, K., Muller, U. C., & Deller, T. (2016). Region-Specific Differences in Amyloid Precursor Protein Expression in the Mouse Hippocampus. *Front Mol Neurosci*, 9, 134. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2016.00134
- Ducker, G. S., & Rabinowitz, J. D. (2017). One-Carbon Metabolism in Health and Disease. *Cell Metab*, 25(1), 27-42. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2016.08.009
- Elens, I., Dekeyster, E., Moons, L., & D'Hooge, R. (2019). Methotrexate Affects Cerebrospinal Fluid Folate and Tau Levels and Induces Late Cognitive Deficits in Mice. *Neuroscience*, 404, 62-70. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2019.01.024
- Elias, D., & Ditzel, H. J. (2015). Fyn is an important molecule in cancer pathogenesis and drug resistance. *Pharmacol Res, 100*, 250-254. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2015.08.010
- Engelborghs, S., Vloeberghs, E., Maertens, K., Marien, P., Somers, N., Symons, A., ... De Deyn, P. P. (2004). Correlations between cognitive, behavioural and psychological findings and levels of vitamin B12 and folate in patients with dementia. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*, 19(4), 365-370. doi:10.1002/gps.1092
- Espinoza, M., de Silva, R., Dickson, D. W., & Davies, P. (2008). Differential incorporation of tau isoforms in Alzheimer's disease. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 14(1), 1-16. doi:10.3233/jad-2008-14101

- Favre, B., Turowski, P., & Hemmings, B. A. (1997). Differential inhibition and posttranslational modification of protein phosphatase 1 and 2A in MCF7 cells treated with calyculin-A, okadaic acid, and tautomycin. *J Biol Chem*, 272(21), 13856-13863. doi:10.1074/jbc.272.21.13856
- Forrest, S. L., Kril, J. J., Stevens, C. H., Kwok, J. B., Hallupp, M., Kim, W. S., ... Halliday, G. M. (2017). Retiring the term FTDP-17 as MAPT mutations are genetic forms of sporadic frontotemporal tauopathies. *Brain*, 141(2), 521-534. doi:10.1093/brain/awx328
- Fowler, B. (2005). Homocysteine: overview of biochemistry, molecular biology, and role in disease processes. *Semin. Vasc. Med*, 5(2), 77-86. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16047261
- Frohner, I. E., Mudrak, I., Schüchner, S., Anrather, D., Hartl, M., Sontag, J. M., . . . Ogris, E. (2020). PP2A(C) Phospho-Tyr(307) Antibodies Are Not Specific for this Modification but Are Sensitive to Other PP2A(C) Modifications Including Leu(309) Methylation. *Cell Rep, 30*(9), 3171-3182.e3176. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2020.02.035
- Goedert, M., Satumtira, S., Jakes, R., Smith, M. J., Kamibayashi, C., White, C. L., 3rd, & Sontag, E. (2000). Reduced binding of protein phosphatase 2A to tau protein with frontotemporal dementia and parkinsonism linked to chromosome 17 mutations. *J Neurochem*, 75(5), 2155-2162. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.2000.0752155.x
- Golde, T. E. (2016). Overcoming translational barriers impeding development of Alzheimer's disease modifying therapies. *J Neurochem, 139 Suppl 2*, 224-236. doi:10.1111/jnc.13583
- Gómez-Llobregat, J., Buceta, J., & Reigada, R. (2013). Interplay of cytoskeletal activity and lipid phase stability in dynamic protein recruitment and clustering. *Scientific Reports*, 3(1), 2608. doi:10.1038/srep02608
- Gotoh, H., Okumura, N., Yagi, T., Okumura, A., Shima, T., & Nagai, K. (2006). Fyn-induced phosphorylation of β-adducin at tyrosine 489 and its role in their subcellular localization. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 346(2), 600-605. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2006.05.167
- Grant, S. G., O'Dell, T. J., Karl, K. A., Stein, P. L., Soriano, P., & Kandel, E. R. (1992). Impaired longterm potentiation, spatial learning, and hippocampal development in fyn mutant mice. *Science*, 258(5090), 1903-1910.
- Gregoire, S., Millecamps, M., Naso, L., Do Carmo, S., Cuello, A. C., Szyf, M., & Stone, L. S. (2017). Therapeutic benefits of the methyl donor S-adenosylmethionine on nerve injury-induced mechanical hypersensitivity and cognitive impairment in mice. *Pain*, 158(5), 802-810. doi:10.1097/j.pain.00000000000811
- Guenette, S., Strecker, P., & Kins, S. (2017). APP Protein Family Signaling at the Synapse: Insights from Intracellular APP-Binding Proteins. *Front Mol Neurosci, 10,* 87. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2017.00087
- Guo, J., Xu, C., Ni, S., Zhang, S., Li, Q., Zeng, P., ... Wang, J. Z. (2019). Elevation of pS262-Tau and Demethylated PP2A in Retina Occurs Earlier than in Hippocampus During Hyperhomocysteinemia. *J Alzheimers Dis, 68*(1), 367-381. doi:10.3233/jad-180978
- Hanafusa, K., & Hayashi, N. (2019). The Flot2 component of the lipid raft changes localization during neural differentiation of P19C6 cells. *BMC Mol Cell Biol, 20*(1), 38. doi:10.1186/s12860-019-0225-0
- Hasan, T., Arora, R., Bansal, A. K., Bhattacharya, R., Sharma, G. S., & Singh, L. R. (2019). Disturbed homocysteine metabolism is associated with cancer. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine*, 51(2), 1-13. doi:10.1038/s12276-019-0216-4

- Hernández, F., Lucas, J. J., Cuadros, R., & Avila, J. (2003). GSK-3 dependent phosphoepitopes recognized by PHF-1 and AT-8 antibodies are present in different tau isoforms. *Neurobiol Aging*, 24(8), 1087-1094. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2003.04.002
- Hernandez, P., Lee, G., Sjoberg, M., & Maccioni, R. B. (2009). Tau phosphorylation by cdk5 and Fyn in response to amyloid peptide Abeta (25-35): involvement of lipid rafts. J Alzheimers Dis, 16(1), 149-156. doi:10.3233/jad-2009-0933
- Hicks, D. A., Nalivaeva, N. N., & Turner, A. J. (2012). Lipid rafts and Alzheimer's disease: protein-lipid interactions and perturbation of signaling. *Front Physiol*, *3*, 189. doi:10.3389/fphys.2012.00189
- Hoe, H. S., Minami, S. S., Makarova, A., Lee, J., Hyman, B. T., Matsuoka, Y., & Rebeck, G. W. (2008). Fyn modulation of Dab1 effects on amyloid precursor protein and ApoE receptor 2 processing. J Biol Chem, 283(10), 6288-6299. doi:10.1074/jbc.M704140200
- Hu, Q., Teng, W., Li, J., Hao, F., & Wang, N. (2016). Homocysteine and Alzheimer's Disease: Evidence for a Causal Link from Mendelian Randomization. J Alzheimers Dis, 52(2), 747-756. doi:10.3233/jad-150977
- Huang, Y., Li, G., An, L., Fan, Y., Cheng, X., Li, X., . . . Zhao, S. (2017). Fyn regulates multipolar-bipolar transition and neurite morphogenesis of migrating neurons in the developing neocortex. *Neuroscience*, *352*, 39-51. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2017.03.032
- Imbimbo, B. P., & Giardina, G. A. (2011). gamma-secretase inhibitors and modulators for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease: disappointments and hopes. *Curr Top Med Chem*, 11(12), 1555-1570.
- Ittner, A., Chua, S. W., Bertz, J., Volkerling, A., van der Hoven, J., Gladbach, A., . . . Ittner, L. M. (2016). Site-specific phosphorylation of tau inhibits amyloid-β toxicity in Alzheimer's mice. *Science*, *354*(6314), 904. doi:10.1126/science.aah6205
- Ittner, L. M., & Gotz, J. (2011). Amyloid-beta and tau--a toxic pas de deux in Alzheimer's disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci, 12*(2), 65-72. doi:10.1038/nrn2967
- Ittner, L. M., Ke, Y. D., Delerue, F., Bi, M., Gladbach, A., van Eersel, J., . . . Gotz, J. (2010). Dendritic function of tau mediates amyloid-beta toxicity in Alzheimer's disease mouse models. *Cell*, 142(3), 387-397. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.06.036
- Jacques, P. F., Bostom, A. G., Williams, R. R., Ellison, R. C., Eckfeldt, J. H., Rosenberg, I. H., ... Rozen, R. (1996). Relation between folate status, a common mutation in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase, and plasma homocysteine concentrations. *Circulation*, 93(1), 7-9. doi:10.1161/01.cir.93.1.7
- Jadavji, N. M., Deng, L., Leclerc, D., Malysheva, O., Bedell, B. J., Caudill, M. A., & Rozen, R. (2012). Severe methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase deficiency in mice results in behavioral anomalies with morphological and biochemical changes in hippocampus. *Mol Genet Metab*, 106(2), 149-159. doi:10.1016/j.ymgme.2012.03.020
- Jakubowski, H., & Glowacki, R. (2011). Chemical biology of homocysteine thiolactone and related metabolites. *Adv Clin Chem*, 55, 81-103.
- Janning, D., Igaev, M., Sundermann, F., Bruhmann, J., Beutel, O., Heinisch, J. J., . . . Brandt, R. (2014). Single-molecule tracking of tau reveals fast kiss-and-hop interaction with microtubules in living neurons. *Mol Biol Cell*, 25(22), 3541-3551. doi:10.1091/mbc.E14-06-1099
- Jansen, W. J., Ossenkoppele, R., Knol, D. L., Tijms, B. M., Scheltens, P., Verhey, F. R., ... Zetterberg, H. (2015). Prevalence of cerebral amyloid pathology in persons without dementia: a metaanalysis. *Jama*, 313(19), 1924-1938. doi:10.1001/jama.2015.4668
- Janssens, V., Longin, S., & Goris, J. (2008). PP2A holoenzyme assembly: in cauda venenum (the sting is in the tail). *Trends Biochem Sci*, *33*(3), 113-121. doi:10.1016/j.tibs.2007.12.004

- Jho, Y. S., Zhulina, E. B., Kim, M. W., & Pincus, P. A. (2010). Monte carlo simulations of tau proteins: effect of phosphorylation. *Biophys J*, 99(8), 2387-2397. doi:10.1016/j.bpj.2010.06.056
- Jin, D.-Z., Mao, L.-M., & Wang, J. Q. (2019). Amphetamine activates non-receptor tyrosine kinase Fyn and stimulates ERK phosphorylation in the rat striatum in vivo. *European journal of pharmacology*, 843, 45-54. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2018.11.006
- Judge, A., Garriga, C., Arden, N. K., Lovestone, S., Prieto-Alhambra, D., Cooper, C., & Edwards, C. J. (2017). Protective effect of antirheumatic drugs on dementia in rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Alzheimers Dement (N Y)*, 3(4), 612-621. doi:10.1016/j.trci.2017.10.002
- Kabil, O., Vitvitsky, V., Xie, P., & Banerjee, R. (2011). The quantitative significance of the transsulfuration enzymes for H2S production in murine tissues. *Antioxid Redox Signal*, 15(2), 363-372. doi:10.1089/ars.2010.3781
- Katusic, Z. S., & Austin, S. A. (2014). Endothelial nitric oxide: protector of a healthy mind. *Eur Heart J*, 35(14), 888-894. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/eht544
- Kaufman, A. C., Salazar, S. V., Haas, L. T., Yang, J., Kostylev, M. A., Jeng, A. T., ... Strittmatter, S. M. (2015). Fyn inhibition rescues established memory and synapse loss in Alzheimer mice. *Ann Neurol*, 77(6), 953-971. doi:10.1002/ana.24394
- Kawarabayashi, T., Shoji, M., Younkin, L. H., Wen-Lang, L., Dickson, D. W., Murakami, T., . . . Younkin, S. G. (2004). Dimeric amyloid beta protein rapidly accumulates in lipid rafts followed by apolipoprotein E and phosphorylated tau accumulation in the Tg2576 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurosci, 24*(15), 3801-3809. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.5543-03.2004
- Kirouac, L., Rajic, A. J., Cribbs, D. H., & Padmanabhan, J. (2017). Activation of Ras-ERK Signaling and GSK-3 by Amyloid Precursor Protein and Amyloid Beta Facilitates Neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's Disease. *eNeuro*, 4(2). doi:10.1523/eneuro.0149-16.2017
- Kobayashi, S., Tanaka, T., Soeda, Y., & Takashima, A. (2019). Enhanced Tau Protein Translation by Hyper-Excitation. *Front Aging Neurosci*, 11, 322. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2019.00322
- Kojima, N., Wang, J., Mansuy, I. M., Grant, S. G., Mayford, M., & Kandel, E. R. (1997). Rescuing impairment of long-term potentiation in fyn-deficient mice by introducing Fyn transgene. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 94(9), 4761-4765. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.9.4761
- Konietzny, A., Bar, J., & Mikhaylova, M. (2017). Dendritic Actin Cytoskeleton: Structure, Functions, and Regulations. *Front Cell Neurosci, 11*, 147. doi:10.3389/fncel.2017.00147
- Kramer, E. M., Klein, C., Koch, T., Boytinck, M., & Trotter, J. (1999). Compartmentation of Fyn kinase with glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored molecules in oligodendrocytes facilitates kinase activation during myelination. J Biol Chem, 274(41), 29042-29049. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.41.29042
- Landau, S. M., Horng, A., & Jagust, W. J. (2018). Memory decline accompanies subthreshold amyloid accumulation. *Neurology*, *90*(17), e1452-e1460. doi:10.1212/wnl.00000000005354
- Lee, G., & Leugers, C. J. (2012). chapter 8 Tau and Tauopathies. In D. B. Teplow (Ed.), *Progress in Molecular Biology and Translational Science* (Vol. 107, pp. 263-293): Academic Press.
- Lee, G., Thangavel, R., Sharma, V. M., Litersky, J. M., Bhaskar, K., Fang, S. M., . . . Ksiezak-Reding, H. (2004). Phosphorylation of tau by fyn: implications for Alzheimer's disease. *J Neurosci*, 24(9), 2304-2312. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.4162-03.2004
- Lee, M. S., Kao, S. C., Lemere, C. A., Xia, W., Tseng, H. C., Zhou, Y., . . . Tsai, L. H. (2003). APP processing is regulated by cytoplasmic phosphorylation. J Cell Biol, 163(1), 83-95. doi:10.1083/jcb.200301115

- Li, C., & Gotz, J. (2017). Somatodendritic accumulation of Tau in Alzheimer's disease is promoted by Fyn-mediated local protein translation. *Embo j, 36*(21), 3120-3138. doi:10.15252/embj.201797724
- Li, C., & Gotz, J. (2018). Pyk2 is a Novel Tau Tyrosine Kinase that is Regulated by the Tyrosine Kinase Fyn. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 64(1), 205-221. doi:10.3233/jad-180054
- Li, W. X., Cheng, F., Zhang, A. J., Dai, S. X., Li, G. H., Lv, W. W., . . . Huang, J. F. (2017). Folate Deficiency and Gene Polymorphisms of MTHFR, MTR and MTRR Elevate the Hyperhomocysteinemia Risk. *Clin Lab*, 63(3), 523-533. doi:10.7754/Clin.Lab.2016.160917
- Liang, X., Lu, Y., Wilkes, M., Neubert, T. A., & Resh, M. D. (2004). The N-terminal SH4 region of the Src family kinase Fyn is modified by methylation and heterogeneous fatty acylation: role in membrane targeting, cell adhesion, and spreading. J Biol Chem, 279(9), 8133-8139. doi:10.1074/jbc.M311180200
- Lin, X. H., Walter, J., Scheidtmann, K., Ohst, K., Newport, J., & Walter, G. (1998). Protein phosphatase 2A is required for the initiation of chromosomal DNA replication. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 95(25), 14693-14698. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9843951
- Linnebank, M., Popp, J., Smulders, Y., Smith, D., Semmler, A., Farkas, M., . . . Jessen, F. (2010). Sadenosylmethionine is decreased in the cerebrospinal fluid of patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Neurodegener Dis*, 7(6), 373-378. doi:10.1159/000309657
- Liu, R., Zhou, X. W., Tanila, H., Bjorkdahl, C., Wang, J. Z., Guan, Z. Z., . . . Pei, J. J. (2008). Phosphorylated PP2A (tyrosine 307) is associated with Alzheimer neurofibrillary pathology. J Cell Mol Med, 12(1), 241-257. doi:10.1111/j.1582-4934.2008.00249.x
- Liu, Y., Cao, L., Zhang, X., Liang, Y., Xu, Y., & Zhu, C. (2019). Memantine Differentially Regulates Tau Phosphorylation Induced by Chronic Restraint Stress of Varying Duration in Mice. *Neural Plast, 2019*, 4168472. doi:10.1155/2019/4168472
- Llado-Saz, S., Atienza, M., & Cantero, J. L. (2015). Increased levels of plasma amyloid-beta are related to cortical thinning and cognitive decline in cognitively normal elderly subjects. *Neurobiol Aging*, 36(10), 2791-2797. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2015.06.023
- Lombino, F., Biundo, F., Tamayev, R., Arancio, O., & D'Adamio, L. (2013). An intracellular threonine of amyloid-beta precursor protein mediates synaptic plasticity deficits and memory loss. *PLoS One*, 8(2), e57120. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0057120
- Longin, S., Zwaenepoel, K., Martens, E., Louis, J. V., Rondelez, E., Goris, J., & Janssens, V. (2008). Spatial control of protein phosphatase 2A (de)methylation. *Exp Cell Res*, 314(1), 68-81. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2007.07.030
- Lopes da Silva, S., Vellas, B., Elemans, S., Luchsinger, J., Kamphuis, P., Yaffe, K., ... Stijnen, T. (2014). Plasma nutrient status of patients with Alzheimer's disease: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Alzheimers Dement, 10*(4), 485-502. doi:10.1016/j.jalz.2013.05.1771
- Lovati, C., Galimberti, D., Pomati, S., Capiluppi, E., Dolci, A., Scapellato, L., . . . Bertora, P. (2007). Serum folate concentrations in patients with cortical and subcortical dementias. *Neurosci Lett*, *420*(3), 213-216. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2007.04.060
- Lovatt, M., Filby, A., Parravicini, V., Werlen, G., Palmer, E., & Zamoyska, R. (2006). Lck regulates the threshold of activation in primary T cells, while both Lck and Fyn contribute to the magnitude of the extracellular signal-related kinase response. *Mol Cell Biol, 26*(22), 8655-8665. doi:10.1128/mcb.00168-06
- Luo, L. (2002). Actin cytoskeleton regulation in neuronal morphogenesis and structural plasticity. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol, 18*, 601-635. doi:10.1146/annurev.cellbio.18.031802.150501

- Maas, T., Eidenmüller, J., & Brandt, R. (2000). Interaction of tau with the neural membrane cortex is regulated by phosphorylation at sites that are modified in paired helical filaments. *J Biol Chem*, *275*(21), 15733-15740. doi:10.1074/jbc.M000389200
- Maekawa, M., Toyama, Y., Yasuda, M., Yagi, T., & Yuasa, S. (2002). Fyn tyrosine kinase in Sertoli cells is involved in mouse spermatogenesis. *Biol Reprod*, 66(1), 211-221. doi:10.1095/biolreprod66.1.211
- Mahmoud, A. M., & Ali, M. M. (2019). Methyl Donor Micronutrients that Modify DNA Methylation and Cancer Outcome. *Nutrients*, *11*(3), 608. doi:10.3390/nu11030608
- Malek-Ahmadi, M., Perez, S. E., Chen, K., & Mufson, E. J. (2016). Neuritic and Diffuse Plaque Associations with Memory in Non-Cognitively Impaired Elderly. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 53(4), 1641-1652. doi:10.3233/jad-160365
- Marquer, C., Devauges, V., Cossec, J. C., Liot, G., Lécart, S., Saudou, F., ... Potier, M. C. (2011). Local cholesterol increase triggers amyloid precursor protein-Bace1 clustering in lipid rafts and rapid endocytosis. *Faseb j*, *25*(4), 1295-1305. doi:10.1096/fj.10-168633
- Matrone, C., Iannuzzi, F., & Annunziato, L. (2019). The Y(682)ENPTY(687) motif of APP: Progress and insights toward a targeted therapy for Alzheimer's disease patients. *Ageing Res Rev, 52*, 120-128. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2019.04.003
- Mehta, D., Jackson, R., Paul, G., Shi, J., & Sabbagh, M. (2017). Why do trials for Alzheimer's disease drugs keep failing? A discontinued drug perspective for 2010-2015. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs*, 26(6), 735-739. doi:10.1080/13543784.2017.1323868
- Mei, X., Qi, D., Zhang, T., Zhao, Y., Jin, L., Hou, J., . . . Xu, W. (2020). Inhibiting MARSs reduces hyperhomocysteinemia-associated neural tube and congenital heart defects. *EMBO Mol Med*, e9469. doi:10.15252/emmm.201809469
- Mesa-Herrera, F., Taoro-González, L., Valdés-Baizabal, C., Diaz, M., & Marín, R. (2019). Lipid and Lipid Raft Alteration in Aging and Neurodegenerative Diseases: A Window for the Development of New Biomarkers. *Int J Mol Sci, 20*(15). doi:10.3390/ijms20153810
- Minami, S. S., Clifford, T. G., Hoe, H. S., Matsuoka, Y., & Rebeck, G. W. (2012). Fyn knock-down increases Abeta, decreases phospho-tau, and worsens spatial learning in 3xTg-AD mice. *Neurobiol Aging*, 33(4), 825.e815-824. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2011.05.014
- Minami, S. S., Hoe, H. S., & Rebeck, G. W. (2011). Fyn kinase regulates the association between amyloid precursor protein and Dab1 by promoting their localization to detergent-resistant membranes. J Neurochem, 118(5), 879-890. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07296.x
- Mondragon-Rodriguez, S., Perry, G., Luna-Munoz, J., Acevedo-Aquino, M. C., & Williams, S. (2014). Phosphorylation of tau protein at sites Ser(396-404) is one of the earliest events in Alzheimer's disease and Down syndrome. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol*, 40(2), 121-135. doi:10.1111/nan.12084
- Mondragon-Rodriguez, S., Trillaud-Doppia, E., Dudilot, A., Bourgeois, C., Lauzon, M., Leclerc, N., & Boehm, J. (2012). Interaction of endogenous tau protein with synaptic proteins is regulated by Nmethyl-D-aspartate receptor-dependent tau phosphorylation. *J Biol Chem*, 287(38), 32040-32053. doi:10.1074/jbc.M112.401240
- Moore, S., Evans, L. D., Andersson, T., Portelius, E., Smith, J., Dias, T. B., . . . Livesey, F. J. (2015). APP metabolism regulates tau proteostasis in human cerebral cortex neurons. *Cell Rep*, 11(5), 689-696. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2015.03.068

- Morley, J. E., Farr, S. A., Banks, W. A., Johnson, S. N., Yamada, K. A., & Xu, L. (2010). A physiological role for amyloid-beta protein:enhancement of learning and memory. *J Alzheimers Dis*, 19(2), 441-449. doi:10.3233/jad-2009-1230
- Morris, J. C. (2005). Early-stage and preclinical Alzheimer disease. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord, 19*(3), 163-165.
- Nicholls, R. E., Sontag, J. M., Zhang, H., Staniszewski, A., Yan, S., Kim, C. Y., . . . Arancio, O. (2016). PP2A methylation controls sensitivity and resistance to beta-amyloid-induced cognitive and electrophysiological impairments. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 113(12), 3347-3352. doi:10.1073/pnas.1521018113
- Noble, W., Hanger, D., Miller, C., & Lovestone, S. (2013). The Importance of Tau Phosphorylation for Neurodegenerative Diseases. *Frontiers in Neurology*, *4*(83). doi:10.3389/fneur.2013.00083
- Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Machleidt, T., Ogris, E., Bellotto, D., White, C. L., 3rd, & Sontag, E. (2002). Protein phosphatase 2A associates with and regulates atypical PKC and the epithelial tight junction complex. *J Cell Biol*, 158(5), 967-978. doi:10.1083/jcb.200206114
- Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Schuechner, S., Sontag, J. M., Montgomery, L., Pallas, D. C., Juno, C., . . . Sontag, E. (2007). Expression of protein phosphatase 2A mutants and silencing of the regulatory B alpha subunit induce a selective loss of acetylated and detyrosinated microtubules. *J Neurochem*, 101(4), 959-971. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.04503.x
- Nygaard, H. B. (2018). Targeting Fyn Kinase in Alzheimer's Disease. *Biol Psychiatry*, 83(4), 369-376. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2017.06.004
- Nygaard, H. B., van Dyck, C. H., & Strittmatter, S. M. (2014). Fyn kinase inhibition as a novel therapy for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Res Ther*, *6*(1), 8. doi:10.1186/alzrt238
- Obeid, R., & Herrmann, W. (2006). Mechanisms of homocysteine neurotoxicity in neurodegenerative diseases with special reference to dementia. *FEBS Lett, 580*(13), 2994-3005. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2006.04.088
- Ogris, E., Du, X., Nelson, K. C., Mak, E. K., Yu, X. X., Lane, W. S., & Pallas, D. C. (1999). A protein phosphatase methylesterase (PME-1) is one of several novel proteins stably associating with two inactive mutants of protein phosphatase 2A. *J Biol Chem*, 274(20), 14382-14391. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.20.14382
- Ogris, E., Mudrak, I., Mak, E., Gibson, D., & Pallas, D. C. (1999). Catalytically inactive protein phosphatase 2A can bind to polyomavirus middle tumor antigen and support complex formation with pp60(c-src). *J Virol*, 73(9), 7390-7398.
- Okada, M. (2012). Regulation of the SRC family kinases by Csk. Int J Biol Sci, 8(10), 1385-1397. doi:10.7150/ijbs.5141
- Oliai Araghi, S., Kiefte-de Jong, J. C., van Dijk, S. C., Swart, K. M. A., van Laarhoven, H. W., van Schoor, N. M., . . . van der Velde, N. (2019). Folic Acid and Vitamin B12 Supplementation and the Risk of Cancer: Long-term Follow-up of the B Vitamins for the Prevention of Osteoporotic Fractures (B-PROOF) Trial. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev,* 28(2), 275-282. doi:10.1158/1055-9965.Epi-17-1198
- Padmanabhan, P., Martinez-Marmol, R., Xia, D., Gotz, J., & Meunier, F. A. (2019). Frontotemporal dementia mutant Tau promotes aberrant Fyn nanoclustering in hippocampal dendritic spines. *Elife*, 8. doi:10.7554/eLife.45040
- Pan, L., Yu, G., Huang, J., Zheng, X., & Xu, Y. (2017). Homocysteine inhibits angiogenesis through cytoskeleton remodeling. *Biosci Rep*, 37(5). doi:10.1042/bsr20170860

- Papouin, T., & Haydon, P. G. (2018). Obtaining Acute Brain Slices. *Bio Protoc*, 8(2). doi:10.21769/BioProtoc.2699
- Park, H. J., Lee, K. W., Oh, S., Yan, R., Zhang, J., Beach, T. G., . . . Mouradian, M. M. (2018). Protein Phosphatase 2A and Its Methylation Modulating Enzymes LCMT-1 and PME-1 Are Dysregulated in Tauopathies of Progressive Supranuclear Palsy and Alzheimer Disease. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol*, 77(2), 139-148. doi:10.1093/jnen/nlx110
- Parkin, E. T., Hussain, I., Karran, E. H., Turner, A. J., & Hooper, N. M. (1999). Characterization of detergent-insoluble complexes containing the familial Alzheimer's disease-associated presenilins. *J Neurochem*, 72(4), 1534-1543.
- Paul, B. D., Sbodio, J. I., Xu, R., Vandiver, M. S., Cha, J. Y., Snowman, A. M., & Snyder, S. H. (2014). Cystathionine gamma-lyase deficiency mediates neurodegeneration in Huntington's disease. *Nature*, 509(7498), 96-100. doi:10.1038/nature13136
- Pelucchi, C., Galeone, C., Talamini, R., Negri, E., Parpinel, M., Franceschi, S., . . . La Vecchia, C. (2005). Dietary folate and risk of prostate cancer in Italy. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev, 14*(4), 944-948. doi:10.1158/1055-9965.Epi-04-0787
- Peng, Q., Lao, X., Huang, X., Qin, X., Li, S., & Zeng, Z. (2015). The MTHFR C677T polymorphism contributes to increased risk of Alzheimer's disease: evidence based on 40 case-control studies. *Neurosci Lett*, 586, 36-42. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2014.11.049
- Perez, R. G., Soriano, S., Hayes, J. D., Ostaszewski, B., Xia, W., Selkoe, D. J., . . . Koo, E. H. (1999). Mutagenesis identifies new signals for beta-amyloid precursor protein endocytosis, turnover, and the generation of secreted fragments, including Abeta42. *J Biol Chem*, 274(27), 18851-18856.
- Perl, D. P. (2010). Neuropathology of Alzheimer's disease. *Mt Sinai J Med*, 77(1), 32-42. doi:10.1002/msj.20157
- Perla-Kajan, J., Borowczyk, K., Glowacki, R., Nygard, O., & Jakubowski, H. (2018). Paraoxonase 1 Q192R genotype and activity affect homocysteine thiolactone levels in humans. *Faseb j*, fj201800346R. doi:10.1096/fj.201800346R
- Piccini, A., Russo, C., Gliozzi, A., Relini, A., Vitali, A., Borghi, R., ... Tabaton, M. (2005). beta-amyloid is different in normal aging and in Alzheimer disease. J Biol Chem, 280(40), 34186-34192. doi:10.1074/jbc.M501694200
- Plowman, S. J., Muncke, C., Parton, R. G., & Hancock, J. F. (2005). H-ras, K-ras, and inner plasma membrane raft proteins operate in nanoclusters with differential dependence on the actin cytoskeleton. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 102(43), 15500. doi:10.1073/pnas.0504114102
- Plummer, S., Van den Heuvel, C., Thornton, E., Corrigan, F., & Cappai, R. (2016). The Neuroprotective Properties of the Amyloid Precursor Protein Following Traumatic Brain Injury. *Aging and disease*, 7(2), 163-179. doi:10.14336/AD.2015.0907
- Pontecorvo, M. J., Devous, M. D., Kennedy, I., Navitsky, M., Lu, M., Galante, N., . . . Mintun, M. A. (2019). A multicentre longitudinal study of flortaucipir (18F) in normal ageing, mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease dementia. *Brain*, 142(6), 1723-1735. doi:10.1093/brain/awz090
- Porro, F., Rosato-Siri, M., Leone, E., Costessi, L., Iaconcig, A., Tongiorgi, E., & Muro, A. F. (2010). beta-adducin (Add2) KO mice show synaptic plasticity, motor coordination and behavioral deficits accompanied by changes in the expression and phosphorylation levels of the alpha- and gamma-adducin subunits. *Genes Brain Behav*, 9(1), 84-96. doi:10.1111/j.1601-183X.2009.00537.x

- Poulsen, E. T., Iannuzzi, F., Rasmussen, H. F., Maier, T. J., Enghild, J. J., Jorgensen, A. L., & Matrone, C. (2017). An Aberrant Phosphorylation of Amyloid Precursor Protein Tyrosine Regulates Its Trafficking and the Binding to the Clathrin Endocytic Complex in Neural Stem Cells of Alzheimer's Disease Patients. *Front Mol Neurosci*, 10, 59. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2017.00059
- Prybylowski, K., Chang, K., Sans, N., Kan, L., Vicini, S., & Wenthold, R. J. (2005). The synaptic localization of NR2B-containing NMDA receptors is controlled by interactions with PDZ proteins and AP-2. *Neuron*, 47(6), 845-857. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2005.08.016
- Przybyla, M., Stevens, C. H., van der Hoven, J., Harasta, A., Bi, M., Ittner, A., . . . Eersel, J. (2016). Disinhibition-like behavior in a P301S mutant tau transgenic mouse model of frontotemporal dementia. *Neurosci Lett, 631*, 24-29. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2016.08.007
- Przybyla, M., van Eersel, J., van Hummel, A., van der Hoven, J., Sabale, M., Harasta, A., Müller, J., Gajwani, M., Prikas, E., Mueller, T., Stevens, C. H., Power, J., Housley, G. D., Karl, T., Kassiou, M., Ke, Y. D., Ittner, A., & Ittner, L. M. (2020). Onset of hippocampal network aberration and memory deficits in P301S tau mice are associated with an early gene signature. *Brain*, 143(6), 1889-1904. doi: 10.1093/brain/awaa133
- Qi, H., Prabakaran, S., Cantrelle, F.-X., Chambraud, B., Gunawardena, J., Lippens, G., & Landrieu, I. (2016). Characterization of Neuronal Tau Protein as a Target of Extracellular Signal-regulated Kinase. *J Biol Chem*, 291(14), 7742-7753. doi:10.1074/jbc.M115.700914
- Rai, V. (2017). Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase (MTHFR) C677T Polymorphism and Alzheimer Disease Risk: a Meta-Analysis. *Mol Neurobiol*, 54(2), 1173-1186. doi:10.1007/s12035-016-9722-8
- Rajagopalan, P., Jahanshad, N., Stein, J. L., Hua, X., Madsen, S. K., Kohannim, O., . . . Thompson, P. M. (2012). Common folate gene variant, MTHFR C677T, is associated with brain structure in two independent cohorts of people with mild cognitive impairment. *Neuroimage Clin, 1*(1), 179-187. doi:10.1016/j.nicl.2012.09.012
- Rankin, C. A., Sun, Q., & Gamblin, T. C. (2007). Tau phosphorylation by GSK-3β promotes tangle-like filament morphology. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 2(1), 12. doi:10.1186/1750-1326-2-12
- Rao, N., Ghosh, A. K., Douillard, P., Andoniou, C. E., Zhou, P., & Band, H. (2002). An essential role of ubiquitination in Cbl-mediated negative regulation of the Src-family kinase Fyn. *Signal transduction*, 2(1-2), 29-39. doi:10.1002/1615-4061(200205)2:1/2<29::AID-SITA29>3.0.CO;2-7
- Regalado-Reyes, M., Furcila, D., Hernández, F., Ávila, J., DeFelipe, J., & León-Espinosa, G. (2019). Phospho-Tau Changes in the Human CA1 During Alzheimer's Disease Progression. J Alzheimers Dis, 69(1), 277-288. doi:10.3233/jad-181263
- Reitz, C., & Mayeux, R. (2014). Alzheimer disease: epidemiology, diagnostic criteria, risk factors and biomarkers. *Biochem Pharmacol, 88*(4), 640-651. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2013.12.024
- Riddell, D. R., Christie, G., Hussain, I., & Dingwall, C. (2001). Compartmentalization of beta-secretase (Asp2) into low-buoyant density, noncaveolar lipid rafts. *Curr Biol, 11*(16), 1288-1293.
- Rodriguez-Oroz, M. C., Lage, P. M., Sanchez-Mut, J., Lamet, I., Pagonabarraga, J., Toledo, J. B., . . . Obeso, J. A. (2009). Homocysteine and cognitive impairment in Parkinson's disease: a biochemical, neuroimaging, and genetic study. *Mov Disord*, 24(10), 1437-1444. doi:10.1002/mds.22522
- Rush, T., Roth, J. R., Thompson, S. J., Aldaher, A. R., Cochran, J. N., & Roberson, E. D. (2020). A peptide inhibitor of Tau-SH3 interactions ameliorates amyloid-beta toxicity. *Neurobiol Dis*, 134, 104668. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2019.104668

- Safieh, M., Korczyn, A. D., & Michaelson, D. M. (2019). ApoE4: an emerging therapeutic target for Alzheimer's disease. *BMC Medicine*, 17(1), 64. doi:10.1186/s12916-019-1299-4
- Salazar, S. V., Cox, T. O., Lee, S., Brody, A. H., Chyung, A. S., Haas, L. T., & Strittmatter, S. M. (2019). Alzheimer's Disease Risk Factor Pyk2 Mediates Amyloid-beta-Induced Synaptic Dysfunction and Loss. *J Neurosci*, 39(4), 758-772. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.1873-18.2018
- Sandilands, E., Brunton, V. G., & Frame, M. C. (2007). The membrane targeting and spatial activation of Src, Yes and Fyn is influenced by palmitoylation and distinct RhoB/RhoD endosome requirements. *J Cell Sci, 120*(Pt 15), 2555-2564. doi:10.1242/jcs.003657
- Sato, I., Obata, Y., Kasahara, K., Nakayama, Y., Fukumoto, Y., Yamasaki, T., . . . Yamaguchi, N. (2009). Differential trafficking of Src, Lyn, Yes and Fyn is specified by the state of palmitoylation in the SH4 domain. J Cell Sci, 122(Pt 7), 965-975. doi:10.1242/jcs.034843
- Scarmeas, N., Hadjigeorgiou, G. M., Papadimitriou, A., Dubois, B., Sarazin, M., Brandt, J., ... Stern, Y. (2004). Motor signs during the course of Alzheimer disease. *Neurology*, 63(6), 975-982. doi:10.1212/01.wnl.0000138440.39918.0c
- Schwahn, B., & Rozen, R. (2001). Polymorphisms in the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene: clinical consequences. Am J Pharmacogenomics, 1(3), 189-201. doi:10.2165/00129785-200101030-00004
- Scott, T. M., Tucker, K. L., Bhadelia, A., Benjamin, B., Patz, S., Bhadelia, R., ... Folstein, M. F. (2004).
   Homocysteine and B vitamins relate to brain volume and white-matter changes in geriatric patients with psychiatric disorders. *Am J Geriatr Psychiatry*, 12(6), 631-638. doi:10.1176/appi.ajgp.12.6.631
- Secrist, J. P., Burns, L. A., Karnitz, L., Koretzky, G. A., & Abraham, R. T. (1993). Stimulatory effects of the protein tyrosine phosphatase inhibitor, pervanadate, on T-cell activation events. *J Biol Chem*, 268(8), 5886-5893.
- Serrano-Pozo, A., Frosch, M. P., Masliah, E., & Hyman, B. T. (2011). Neuropathological alterations in Alzheimer disease. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med*, 1(1), a006189. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a006189
- Shafiei, S. S., Guerrero-Munoz, M. J., & Castillo-Carranza, D. L. (2017). Tau Oligomers: Cytotoxicity, Propagation, and Mitochondrial Damage. *Front Aging Neurosci*, 9, 83. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2017.00083
- Sharma, G. S., Kumar, T., Dar, T. A., & Singh, L. R. (2015). Protein N-homocysteinylation: From cellular toxicity to neurodegeneration. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1850(11), 2239-2245. doi:10.1016/j.bbagen.2015.08.013
- Shen, Y., Dong, Z. F., Pan, P. L., Xu, G., Huang, J. Y., & Liu, C. F. (2019). Association of homocysteine, folate, and white matter hyperintensities in Parkinson's patients with different motor phenotypes. *Neurol Sci.* doi:10.1007/s10072-019-03906-3
- Sherriff, F. E., Bridges, L. R., Gentleman, S. M., Sivaloganathan, S., & Wilson, S. (1994). Markers of axonal injury in post mortem human brain. Acta Neuropathol, 88(5), 433-439. doi:10.1007/bf00389495
- Shima, T., Nada, S., & Okada, M. (2003). Transmembrane phosphoprotein Cbp senses cell adhesion signaling mediated by Src family kinase in lipid rafts. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 100(25), 14897-14902. doi:10.1073/pnas.2432139100
- Shima, T., Okumura, N., Takao, T., Satomi, Y., Yagi, T., Okada, M., & Nagai, K. (2001). Interaction of the SH2 domain of Fyn with a cytoskeletal protein, beta-adducin. *J Biol Chem*, 276(45), 42233-42240. doi:10.1074/jbc.M102699200

- Shin, R. W., Ogino, K., Shimabuku, A., Taki, T., Nakashima, H., Ishihara, T., & Kitamoto, T. (2007). Amyloid precursor protein cytoplasmic domain with phospho-Thr668 accumulates in Alzheimer's disease and its transgenic models: a role to mediate interaction of Abeta and tau. Acta Neuropathol, 113(6), 627-636. doi:10.1007/s00401-007-0211-z
- Shirazi, S. K., & Wood, J. G. (1993). The protein tyrosine kinase, fyn, in Alzheimer's disease pathology. *Neuroreport*, 4(4), 435-437. doi:10.1097/00001756-199304000-00024
- Silla, Y., Varshney, S., Ray, A., Basak, T., Zinellu, A., Sabareesh, V., ... Sengupta, S. (2019). Hydrolysis of homocysteine thiolactone results in the formation of Protein-Cys-S-S-homocysteinylation. *Proteins*. doi:10.1002/prot.25681
- Šimić, G., Babić Leko, M., Wray, S., Harrington, C., Delalle, I., Jovanov-Milošević, N., . . . Hof, P. R. (2016). Tau Protein Hyperphosphorylation and Aggregation in Alzheimer's Disease and Other Tauopathies, and Possible Neuroprotective Strategies. *Biomolecules, 6*(1), 6. doi:10.3390/biom6010006
- Simon, A. M., Schiapparelli, L., Salazar-Colocho, P., Cuadrado-Tejedor, M., Escribano, L., Lopez de Maturana, R., . . . Frechilla, D. (2009). Overexpression of wild-type human APP in mice causes cognitive deficits and pathological features unrelated to Abeta levels. *Neurobiol Dis*, 33(3), 369-378. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2008.11.005
- Skovierova, H., Vidomanova, E., Mahmood, S., Sopkova, J., Drgova, A., Cervenova, T., . . . Lehotsky, J. (2016). The Molecular and Cellular Effect of Homocysteine Metabolism Imbalance on Human Health. *Int J Mol Sci*, 17(10). doi:10.3390/ijms17101733
- Smith, A. D., & Refsum, H. (2016). Homocysteine, B Vitamins, and Cognitive Impairment. *Annu Rev Nutr*, *36*, 211-239. doi:10.1146/annurev-nutr-071715-050947
- Smith, A. D., Refsum, H., Bottiglieri, T., Fenech, M., Hooshmand, B., McCaddon, A., . . . Obeid, R. (2018). Homocysteine and Dementia: An International Consensus Statement. J Alzheimers Dis, 62(2), 561-570. doi:10.3233/jad-171042
- Sontag, E., Fedorov, S., Kamibayashi, C., Robbins, D., Cobb, M., & Mumby, M. (1993). The interaction of SV40 small tumor antigen with protein phosphatase 2A stimulates the map kinase pathway and induces cell proliferation. *Cell*, *75*(5), 887-897. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(93)90533-v
- Sontag, E., Hladik, C., Montgomery, L., Luangpirom, A., Mudrak, I., Ogris, E., & White, C. L., 3rd. (2004). Downregulation of protein phosphatase 2A carboxyl methylation and methyltransferase may contribute to Alzheimer disease pathogenesis. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol*, 63(10), 1080-1091.
- Sontag, E., Luangpirom, A., Hladik, C., Mudrak, I., Ogris, E., Speciale, S., & White, C. L., 3rd. (2004). Altered expression levels of the protein phosphatase 2A ABalphaC enzyme are associated with Alzheimer disease pathology. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol*, 63(4), 287-301.
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Lee, G., Bloom, G. S., & Mumby, M. C. (1996). Regulation of the phosphorylation state and microtubule-binding activity of Tau by protein phosphatase 2A. *Neuron*, 17(6), 1201-1207.
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Sontag, J. M., Diaz-Arrastia, R., Ogris, E., Dayal, S., ... Bottiglieri, T. (2007). Protein phosphatase 2A methyltransferase links homocysteine metabolism with tau and amyloid precursor protein regulation. J Neurosci, 27(11), 2751-2759. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.3316-06.2007
- Sontag, J. M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Mitterhuber, M., Ogris, E., & Sontag, E. (2010). Regulation of protein phosphatase 2A methylation by LCMT1 and PME-1 plays a critical role in differentiation of neuroblastoma cells. *J Neurochem*, *115*(6), 1455-1465. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.07049.x

- Sontag, J. M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Montgomery, L., Arning, E., Bottiglieri, T., & Sontag, E. (2008).
   Folate deficiency induces in vitro and mouse brain region-specific downregulation of leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 and protein phosphatase 2A B(alpha) subunit expression that correlate with enhanced tau phosphorylation. *J Neurosci, 28*(45), 11477-11487. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.2816-08.2008
- Sontag, J. M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., & Sontag, E. (2013). Leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1 (LCMT1)-dependent methylation regulates the association of protein phosphatase 2A and Tau protein with plasma membrane microdomains in neuroblastoma cells. *J Biol Chem, 288*(38), 27396-27405. doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.490102
- Sontag, J. M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., White, C. L., 3rd, Halpain, S., & Sontag, E. (2012). The protein phosphatase PP2A/Balpha binds to the microtubule-associated proteins Tau and MAP2 at a motif also recognized by the kinase Fyn: implications for tauopathies. *J Biol Chem*, 287(18), 14984-14993. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.338681
- Sontag, J. M., & Sontag, E. (2014). Protein phosphatase 2A dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Front Mol Neurosci*, 7, 16. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2014.00016
- Stanhewicz, A. E., & Kenney, W. L. (2017). Role of folic acid in nitric oxide bioavailability and vascular endothelial function. *Nutr Rev*, 75(1), 61-70. doi:10.1093/nutrit/nuw053
- Stoccoro, A., Tannorella, P., Salluzzo, M. G., Ferri, R., Romano, C., Nacmias, B., . . . Coppede, F. (2017). The Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase C677T Polymorphism and Risk for Late-Onset Alzheimer's disease: Further Evidence in an Italian Multicenter Study. J Alzheimers Dis, 56(4), 1451-1457. doi:10.3233/jad-161081
- Strupp, B. J., Powers, B. E., Velazquez, R., Ash, J. A., Kelley, C. M., Alldred, M. J., ... Ginsberg, S. D. (2016). Maternal Choline Supplementation: A Potential Prenatal Treatment for Down Syndrome and Alzheimer's Disease. *Curr Alzheimer Res, 13*(1), 97-106. doi:10.2174/1567205012666150921100311
- Tadros, M. A., Farrell, K. E., Graham, B. A., Brichta, A. M., & Callister, R. J. (2015). Properties of sodium currents in neonatal and young adult mouse superficial dorsal horn neurons. *Mol Pain*, 11, 17. doi:10.1186/s12990-015-0014-5
- Tamayev, R., Zhou, D., & D'Adamio, L. (2009). The interactome of the amyloid beta precursor protein family members is shaped by phosphorylation of their intracellular domains. *Mol Neurodegener*, 4, 28. doi:10.1186/1750-1326-4-28
- Tan, J. Z. A., & Gleeson, P. A. (2019). The trans-Golgi network is a major site for alpha-secretase processing of amyloid precursor protein in primary neurons. *J Biol Chem*, 294(5), 1618-1631. doi:10.1074/jbc.RA118.005222
- Um, J. W., Kaufman, A. C., Kostylev, M., Heiss, J. K., Stagi, M., Takahashi, H., . . . Strittmatter, S. M. (2013). Metabotropic glutamate receptor 5 is a coreceptor for Alzheimer aβ oligomer bound to cellular prion protein. *Neuron*, 79(5), 887-902. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2013.06.036
- van der Put, N. M., Gabreels, F., Stevens, E. M., Smeitink, J. A., Trijbels, F. J., Eskes, T. K., . . . Blom,
  H. J. (1998). A second common mutation in the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene: an additional risk factor for neural-tube defects? *Am J Hum Genet*, 62(5), 1044-1051. doi:10.1086/301825
- van Dyck, C. H., Nygaard, H. B., Chen, K., Donohue, M. C., Raman, R., Rissman, R. A., . . . Strittmatter, S. M. (2019). Effect of AZD0530 on Cerebral Metabolic Decline in Alzheimer Disease: A Randomized Clinical Trial. *JAMA Neurol*. doi:10.1001/jamaneurol.2019.2050

- van Ede, A. E., Laan, R. F., Blom, H. J., Boers, G. H., Haagsma, C. J., Thomas, C. M., . . . van de Putte, L. B. (2002). Homocysteine and folate status in methotrexate-treated patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*, 41(6), 658-665. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/41.6.658
- van Eersel, J., Stevens, C. H., Przybyla, M., Gladbach, A., Stefanoska, K., Chan, C. K., . . . Ittner, L. M. (2015). Early-onset axonal pathology in a novel P301S-Tau transgenic mouse model of frontotemporal lobar degeneration. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol*, 41(7), 906-925. doi:10.1111/nan.12233
- van Hummel, A., Bi, M., Ippati, S., van der Hoven, J., Volkerling, A., Lee, W. S., ... Ittner, L. M. (2016). No Overt Deficits in Aged Tau-Deficient C57Bl/6.Mapttm1(EGFP)Kit GFP Knockin Mice. *PLoS One, 11*(10), e0163236. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0163236
- Vemuri, P., & Jack, C. R., Jr. (2010). Role of structural MRI in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Res Ther*, 2(4), 23. doi:10.1186/alzrt47
- Verma, M., Vats, A., & Taneja, V. (2015). Toxic species in amyloid disorders: Oligomers or mature fibrils. Annals of Indian Academy of Neurology, 18(2), 138-145. doi:10.4103/0972-2327.144284
- Virshup, D. M., & Shenolikar, S. (2009). From promiscuity to precision: protein phosphatases get a makeover. *Mol Cell*, 33(5), 537-545. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2009.02.015
- Wan, L., Li, Y., Zhang, Z., Sun, Z., He, Y., & Li, R. (2018). Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase and psychiatric diseases. *Translational psychiatry*, 8(1), 242-242. doi:10.1038/s41398-018-0276-6
- Wang, S. C., Oelze, B., & Schumacher, A. (2008). Age-specific epigenetic drift in late-onset Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS One*, 3(7), e2698. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0002698
- Wang, X., Wang, Z., Yao, Y., Li, J., Zhang, X., Li, C., . . . Ding, Z. (2011). Essential role of ERK activation in neurite outgrowth induced by α-lipoic acid. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1813(5), 827-838. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2011.01.027
- Wernick, R., & Smith, D. L. (1989). Central nervous system toxicity associated with weekly low-dose methotrexate treatment. *Arthritis Rheum*, 32(6), 770-775. doi:10.1002/anr.1780320616
- Won, S., Incontro, S., Nicoll, R. A., & Roche, K. W. (2016). PSD-95 stabilizes NMDA receptors by inducing the degradation of STEP61. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 113(32), E4736-4744. doi:10.1073/pnas.1609702113
- Xia, D., & Gotz, J. (2014). Premature lethality, hyperactivity, and aberrant phosphorylation in transgenic mice expressing a constitutively active form of Fyn. *Front Mol Neurosci*, 7, 40. doi:10.3389/fnmol.2014.00040
- Xia, D., Li, C., & Gotz, J. (2015). Pseudophosphorylation of Tau at distinct epitopes or the presence of the P301L mutation targets the microtubule-associated protein Tau to dendritic spines. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1852(5), 913-924. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2014.12.017
- Xiong, Y., Jing, X. P., Zhou, X. W., Wang, X. L., Yang, Y., Sun, X. Y., ... Wang, J. Z. (2013). Zinc induces protein phosphatase 2A inactivation and tau hyperphosphorylation through Src dependent PP2A (tyrosine 307) phosphorylation. *Neurobiol Aging*, 34(3), 745-756. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2012.07.003
- Xu, Y., Chen, Y., Zhang, P., Jeffrey, P. D., & Shi, Y. (2008). Structure of a protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme: insights into B55-mediated Tau dephosphorylation. *Mol Cell*, 31(6), 873-885. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2008.08.006
- Yokoyama, N., & Miller, W. T. (2001). Inhibition of Src by direct interaction with protein phosphatase 2A. *FEBS Lett*, 505(3), 460-464. doi:10.1016/s0014-5793(01)02874-5
- Yu, X. X., Du, X., Moreno, C. S., Green, R. E., Ogris, E., Feng, Q., . . . Pallas, D. C. (2001). Methylation of the protein phosphatase 2A catalytic subunit is essential for association of Balpha regulatory

subunit but not SG2NA, striatin, or polyomavirus middle tumor antigen. *Mol Biol Cell, 12*(1), 185-199. doi:10.1091/mbc.12.1.185

- Zahratka, J. A., Shao, Y., Shaw, M., Todd, K., Formica, S. V., Khrestian, M., . . . Bekris, L. M. (2017). Regulatory region genetic variation is associated with FYN expression in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*, *51*, 43-53. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2016.11.001
- Zempel, H., & Mandelkow, E. (2014). Lost after translation: missorting of Tau protein and consequences for Alzheimer disease. *Trends Neurosci*, *37*(12), 721-732. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2014.08.004
- Zhou, F., & Chen, S. (2019). Hyperhomocysteinemia and risk of incident cognitive outcomes: An updated dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *Ageing Res Rev*, 51, 55-66. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2019.02.006

## Appendix



### Altered protein phosphatase 2A methylation and Tau phosphorylation in the young and aged brain of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficient mice

## Jean-Marie Sontag<sup>1</sup>, Brandi Wasek<sup>2</sup>, Goce Taleski<sup>1</sup>, Josephine Smith<sup>1</sup>, Erland Arning<sup>2</sup>, Estelle Sontag<sup>1</sup>\* and Teodoro Bottiglieri<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, Faculty of Health, University of Newcastle and Hunter Medical Research Institute, Callaghan, NSW, Australia <sup>2</sup> Institute of Metabolic Disease and Baylor Research Institute, Baylor University Medical Center, Dallas, TX, USA

#### Edited by:

Merce Pallas, University of Barcelona, Spain

#### Reviewed by:

Emmanuel Planel, Centre Hospitalier de l'université Laval, Canada Paul Gerson Unschuld, University of Zürich, Switzerland

#### \*Correspondence:

Estelle Sontag, School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, Faculty of Health, University of Newcastle and Hunter Medical Research Institute, University Drive, LS3.34, Callaghan, NSW 2308, Australia e-mail: Estelle.Sontag@ newcastle.edu.au

Common functional polymorphisms in the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) gene, a key enzyme in folate and homocysteine metabolism, influence risk for a variety of complex disorders, including developmental, vascular, and neurological diseases. MTHFR deficiency is associated with elevation of homocysteine levels and alterations in the methylation cycle. Here, using young and aged Mthfr knockout mouse models, we show that mild MTHFR deficiency can lead to brain-region specific impairment of the methylation of Ser/Thr protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A). Relative to wild-type controls, decreased expression levels of PP2A and leucine carboxyl methyltransferase (LCMT1) were primarily observed in the hippocampus and cerebellum, and to a lesser extent in the cortex of young null  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  and aged heterozygous  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  mice. A marked down regulation of LCMT1 correlated with the loss of PP2A/Ba holoenzymes. Dietary folate deficiency significantly decreased LCMT1, methylated PP2A and PP2A/Ba levels in all brain regions examined from aged *Mthfr*<sup>+/+</sup> mice, and further exacerbated the regional effects of MTHFR deficiency in aged Mthfr<sup>+/-</sup> mice. In turn, the down regulation of PP2A/Bα was associated with enhanced phosphorylation of Tau, a neuropathological hallmark of Alzheimer's disease (AD). Our findings identify hypomethylation of PP2A enzymes, which are major CNS phosphatases, as a novel mechanism by which MTHFR deficiency and Mthfr gene-diet interactions could lead to disruption of neuronal homeostasis, and increase the risk for a variety of neuropsychiatric disorders, including age-related diseases like sporadic AD.

Keywords: Alzheimer's disease, folate, LCMT1, MTHFR, methylation, PP2A, Tau phosphorylation

#### **INTRODUCTION**

5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) is the ratelimiting enzyme for converting folate to its active form, methylfolate (5-MTHF). 5-MTHF is a necessary co-factor for remethylation of homocysteine to methionine, which is essential for production of S-adenosylmethionine (SAM), the universal methyl donor (Figure 1). Severe MTHFR deficiency is the most common inborn error of folate metabolism, and leads to decreased red cell folate levels, elevated plasma total homocysteine (tHcy) levels, homocysteinuria, hypomethioninemia, and impaired cellular methylation potential (Goyette et al., 1996). It is associated with variable clinical outcomes, ranging from early neonatal demise to later-onset damage to the nervous and vascular systems, resulting in varying degrees of developmental delay, neurological impairment, motor dysfunction, gait abnormalities, seizures, and thrombotic events. Notably, there is a relatively high prevalence of functional genetic Mthfr polymorphisms in the general population (Botto and Yang, 2000). Among them, the common human *Mthfr* 677C $\rightarrow$ T gene polymorphism is associated with mild MTHFR deficiency, and is the most frequent cause of hyperhomocysteinemia (Leclerc and Rozen, 2007). In vitro, the C to T change at nucleotide position 677 leads to production of thermolabile MTHFR enzymes with  $\sim$ 35% and  $\sim$ 65% decreased MTHFR activity in heterozygous 677CT and homozygous 677TT individuals, respectively (Rozen, 1997). Of particular relevance to the CNS, the Mthfr 677CT polymorphism has been clinically identified as a risk factor for development neural tube defects (Botto and Yang, 2000), vascular disease and stroke (McNulty et al., 2012), and a variety of neuropsychiatric diseases, including Down syndrome (Hobbs et al., 2000), epilepsy (Wu et al., 2014), migraine (Liu et al., 2014), depression, schizophrenia and bipolar disorder (Gilbody et al., 2007). Homozygosity for Mthfr 677TT is also associated in selected populations with agerelated neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's disease (AD; Kageyama et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2008; Hua et al.,



2011; Coppede et al., 2012) and Parkinson's disease (Wu et al., 2013).

Despite numerous clinical studies, the effects of MTHFR deficiency at the molecular level are not well understood. By affecting folate and homocysteine metabolism, MTHFR polymorphisms have the potential to disrupt the transfer of one-carbon units, thereby influencing many methylationsensitive targets (Figure 1). We hypothesized that one of them might be protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A), a large family of essential Ser/Thr protein phosphatases (Sontag and Sontag, 2014). Significantly, PP2A is regulated by Leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1 (LCMT1)-dependent methylation of its catalytic C subunit (PP2Ac), which influences PP2A holoenzyme biogenesis and substrate specificity (De Baere et al., 1999; Leulliot et al., 2004; Stanevich et al., 2011; Tsai et al., 2011). We have reported in vivo that low folate status (Sontag et al., 2008) and hyperhomocysteinemia (Sontag et al., 2007), lead to down regulation of expression levels of LCMT1, PP2A methylation, and PP2A holoenzymes containing the regulatory Ba (or PPP2R2A) subunit (PP2A/Ba). This correlates with increased phosphorylation of specific PP2A/Ba substrates, such as Tau proteins (Sontag and Sontag, 2014). The accumulation of phosphorylated Tau (p-Tau) species, a neuropathological hallmark of AD and other tauopathies, mediates neurotoxicity in AD mouse models (Wang et al., 2013). Here, using young and aged Mthfr knockout mouse models, we investigated whether MTHFR deficiency and Mthfr-low folate gene-diet interactions can potentially affect the methylation state of PP2A, and its substrate, Tau.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### MATERIALS

Unless indicated, all chemicals used in this study were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO and Castle Hill, Australia).

#### Mthfr MICE AND FOLATE DEFICIENCY

All experiments with mice were performed in accordance with protocols approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at Baylor Research Institute. Wild-type (Wt)  $Mthfr^{+/+}$ , heterozygous (het)  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  and homozygous (null)  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  knockout mice in the C57Bl/6 background (Chen et al., 2001) were obtained from Dr. Rima Rozen (The Research Institute of the McGill University Health Center, Montreal, Quebec, Canada). Mice were bred, genotyped and housed in cages with a maximum of 4 mice per cage, maintained in a temperature-controlled animal facility on a 12-h light dark cycle, and were allowed access to food and water ad libitum. At  ${\sim}5$ weeks of age, a subset of mice (n = 10 female per genotype)fed a normal chow diet was sacrificed by CO<sub>2</sub> asphyxiation. At ~16 months of age, subsets of wt mice were placed for 6 months on an amino acid defined diet (n = 10 female per group) with either a normal folate (6.7 mg/kg, NF) or low folate (0.2 mg/kg, LF) content. These custom diets (Harland Teklad) also contained succinvlsulfathiazole (10 g/kg) to inhibit gastrointestinal bacterial growth and prevent absorption of folate from this source (Sontag et al., 2008). The diets did not induce any statistically significant changes in mouse weight in any of the group studied (mean weight in grams  $\pm$  SD: Wt mice on NF diet, 37  $\pm$  9 at baseline, 40  $\pm$  7 at 22 months; het mice on NF diet,  $43 \pm 7$  at baseline,  $41 \pm 6$  at 22 months; wt mice on LF diet, 35  $\pm$  7 g at baseline, 34  $\pm$  3 g at 22 months; het mice on LF diet, 46  $\pm$  14 g at baseline, 40  $\pm$ 10 g at 22 months). At  $\sim$ 22 months of age, mice were sacrificed by CO<sub>2</sub> asphyxiation. Blood was obtained by cardiac puncture and brain tissue rapidly removed for regional dissection (Sontag et al., 2008). Tissues were stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C until time of analysis.

#### PLASMA METABOLITE ANALYSIS

Plasma tHcy was determined by high pressure liquid chromatography with fluorescence detection (Ubbink et al., 1991). Plasma 5-MTHF was measured by liquid chromatography mass spectrometry as previously described (Nelson et al., 2004).

### DETERMINATION OF PROTEIN EXPRESSION AND PP2A METHYLATION LEVELS

Total brain homogenates (0.1 g tissue/ml of buffer) were prepared from each brain region exactly as described previously (Sontag et al., 2007, 2008). Aliquots were analyzed immediately for PP2A methylation or kept frozen at  $-80^{\circ}$ C for future analyses. Equivalent aliquots (5 µl) of brain homogenates were resolved on 4-12% Bis-Tris gels using the NU-PAGE system (Thermo Fisher Scientific) followed by quantitative Western blotting. Precision Plus Protein<sup>TM</sup> Standards (BIO-RAD) were used as molecular weight standards. Antibodies against LCMT1 (clone 4A4, Merck Millipore #05-592), Ba (clone 2G9, Merck Millipore #05-849), total Tau (rabbit anti-Tau T-1308-1, rPeptide) and Tau phosphorylated at the PHF-1 epitope (Greenberg et al., 1992) were used to assess protein expression levels exactly as described previously (Sontag et al., 2007, 2008; Bottiglieri et al., 2012). Methylation of PP2A was determined using two methods. First, western blots of brain tissue samples were probed with monoclonal antimethyl specific PP2A antibodies (clone 2A10, Merck Millipore #04-1479), followed by re-probing with methylation-insensitive antibodies (clone 46, BD Biosciences #610556) (Sontag et al., 2007). In the second method, equivalent aliquots of brain tissue homogenates were incubated for 30 min at 37°C in the absence or presence of 0.2 N sodium hydroxide (NaOH). Alkaline treatment results in complete demethylation of PP2Ac at Leu-309. NaOH-treated and untreated samples were then analyzed by NU-PAGE electrophoresis followed by Western blotting with monoclonal anti-demethylated PP2Ac antibodies (clone 1D6, Merck Millipore #05-421) to detect demethylated (NaOH-untreated samples) and total PP2Ac (NaOH-treated samples) (Bottiglieri et al., 2012). All the blots were re-blotted with monoclonal antiactin antibodies (clone 4, MAB1501 Merck Millipore) to allow normalization for protein loading. Western blotting was performed using Infrared IRDye®-labeled secondary antibodies and the Odyssey<sup>™</sup> Infrared imaging system (LI-COR Biosciences). Band intensity was determined using the associated Image Studio Lite version 3.1 Software (LI-COR Biosciences) to accurately quantify protein levels. Some samples were also analyzed in duplicate by Western blotting using chemiluminescence detection system (Pierce), followed by densitometry (Sontag et al., 2007).

#### **STATISTICS**

Data were analyzed using one-way ANOVA with *post hoc* Tukey's multiple comparison test. Differences with *p*-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

#### MTHFR DEFICIENCY IN YOUNG MICE IMPAIRS BRAIN LCMT1 PROTEIN EXPRESSION AND PP2A METHYLATION IN A REGION-SPECIFIC MANNER

To investigate whether MTHFR deficiency can influence the methylation of PP2A and its substrate Tau, we first analyzed young murine models of mild  $(Mthfr^{+/-})$  and severe  $(Mthfr^{-/-})$ 

MTHFR deficiency. These well-characterized knockout mice have been shown to reproduce the biochemical and clinical consequences of *Mthfr* 677C $\rightarrow$ T polymorphisms in human (Chen et al., 2001; Ghandour et al., 2004). Relative to their 5-week-old wt littermates, there was an average  $\sim$ 1.6-fold increase in plasma tHcy levels in het  $mthfr^{+/-}$  mice, while null  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  mice exhibited a  $\sim$ 10-fold increase in plasma tHcy levels (Figure 2), in agreement with earlier studies (Chen et al., 2001). It is well established that impairment of MTHFR activity can lead to reduced 5-MTHF levels and elevated tHcy levels that compromise SAM-dependent methylation reactions (Chen et al., 2001). Significantly, the activity of LCMT1, the sole PP2A methyltransferase (MacKay et al., 2013), is dependent on SAM supply (Lee et al., 1996; Leulliot et al., 2004; Sontag et al., 2007; Tsai et al., 2011). Accordingly, we found that, relative to wt mice, methylation of PP2Ac was reduced in all the brain regions examined from het or null mthfr knockouts (Figure 3A). Of note, the extent of decrease in methylated PP2Ac levels was variable among regions, being highest in the hippocampus, and lowest in the striatum. We have previously reported that, besides affecting SAM-dependent LCMT1 methyltransferase activity, in vivo alterations in plasma folate and/or tHcy levels can also result in down regulation of brain LCMT1 at the protein level, through a yet unresolved mechanism (Sontag et al., 2007, 2008; Bottiglieri et al., 2012). Interestingly, a marked decrease in LCMT1 expression levels was observed in the hippocampus and cerebellum, and to a lesser extent in the cortex, but not in the midbrain and striatum from young het  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  mice, relative to wt mice (Figures 3B,C). Compared to their wt littermates, lower LCMT1 protein amounts were observed in all brain regions of null  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  mice, with the exception of the striatum. Notably, the down-regulation of LCMT1 expression was most prevalent in the hippocampus, wherein the loss of methylated PP2Ac was maximal (Figure 3A),







in line with the observation that knock down of LCMT1 results in a significant reduction in PP2Ac methylation (Lee and Pallas, 2007; Sontag et al., 2008; MacKay et al., 2013). Together, these results suggest that MTHFR deficiency affect LCMT1 and PP2A methylation in a brain region-specific manner.

# SEVERE MTHFR DEFICIENCY IN YOUNG MICE INDUCES A DOWN REGULATION OF PP2A/B $\alpha$ AND CONCOMITANT ENHANCEMENT OF p-Tau LEVELS IN THE HIPPOCAMPUS AND CEREBELLUM, AND TO A LESSER EXTENT, IN THE CORTEX

We and others have shown that, by reducing the formation of PP2A/B $\alpha$  heterotrimers, down regulation of LCMT1 is



accompanied with a preferential loss of endogenous PP2A/B $\alpha$  isoforms (Lee and Pallas, 2007; Sontag et al., 2008). Likewise, the region-specific decrease in LCMT1 expression levels (**Figure 3C**) correlated with a similar reduction in PP2A/B $\alpha$  expression levels (**Figures 4A,B**) in het and null *Mthfr* mice. As observed with LCMT1, the down regulation of PP2A/B $\alpha$  expression levels was more prevalent in the hippocampal and cerebellar regions. Since the PP2A/B $\alpha$  heterotrimer is a major Tau phosphatase

regions are shown in (A) and (C).

(Sontag et al., 1996; Xu et al., 2008), we next investigated whether the reduction in PP2A/Ba amounts correlated with enhanced phosphorylation of endogenous Tau at the AD-like p-Ser396/Ser404 PHF-1 epitope. Levels of p-Tau (PHF-1) in each brain region were similar in wt and het MTHFR mice (Figures 4C,D). However, relative to control wt mice, a  $\sim$ 30– 50% enhancement of Tau phosphorylation was observed in the hippocampus and cerebellum of null mice, the only regions wherein PP2A/Ba levels were markedly decreased (Figure 4B). A minor increase in p-Tau levels, which correlated with a smaller loss of PP2A/Ba (Figure 4B) was also observed in cortical homogenates of null mice. In contrast, relative to controls, there was no change in p-Tau or PP2A/Ba amounts measured in the midbrain and striatum. Together, these data point to an inverse relationship between PP2A/Ba and p-Tau levels. They also suggest that a certain threshold of LCMT1 and PP2A/Ba down regulation, which selectively occurs in the hippocampal, cerebellar and cortical regions of young null mice, is required to achieve a significant increase in Tau phosphorylation.

#### AGING WORSENS THE EFFECTS OF MILD MTHFR DEFICIENCY ON p-Tau IN SUSCEPTIBLE REGIONS

Notably, Mthfr polymorphisms have been identified as a risk factor for AD, an age-related disorder (Wang et al., 2005, 2008; Kageyama et al., 2008; Hua et al., 2011; Coppede et al., 2012; Mansouri et al., 2013). Thus, we next addressed the hypothesis that normal aging could aggravate the detrimental effects of MTHFR deficiency on LCMT1, PP2A methylation and p-Tau. To that end, we comparatively analyzed regional brain homogenates from 22-month-old wt and het Mthfr mice fed an amino acid defined diet with normal folate content (normal folate diet, NF). Null  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  mice could not be used in these studies, since mice with severe MTHFR deficiency die prematurely as a result of atherosclerosis and other complications (Chen et al., 2001; Lawrance et al., 2011). Similar to the effects of MTHFR deficiency in young  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  mice (Figure 2), plasma tHcy levels were increased by an average of  $\sim$ 1.6-fold in old *Mthfr*<sup>+/-</sup> mice, relative to wt controls (Figure 5A). Besides promoting hyperhomocysteinemia, MTHFR deficiency leads to altered folate distribution and reduction in plasma and brain 5-MTHF levels (Chen et al., 2001; Ghandour et al., 2004). Accordingly, plasma 5-MTHF levels were significantly decreased in old het vs. wt animals (Figure 5B). These metabolic changes were associated with a marked decrease of PP2Ac methylation in all the brain regions examined from het mice (Figure 6A), reinforcing the hypothesis that alterations in plasma tHcy and 5-MTHF levels can lead to inhibition of SAM-dependent, LCMT1-mediated PP2A methylation in the brain. Relative to controls, there was also a small but statistically significant down regulation of LCMT1 protein expression levels in all brain regions examined from old het MTHFR<sup>+/-</sup> mice (Figures 6B,C); again, the loss of LCMT1 and methylated PP2Ac was more pronounced in the hippocampus. As observed in young  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  het mice, reduced PP2A/Ba levels (Figures 7A,B) correlated with enhanced p-Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope (Figures 7C,D) in the hippocampus, cerebellum and cortex from old het  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  mice.



Overall, our data indicate that the MTHFR genotype very similarly influenced LCMT1, methylated PP2Ac and PP2A/B $\alpha$  protein expression levels in regional brain homogenates from young and old het MTHFR<sup>+/-</sup> mice, relative to their age-matched wt littermates. However, aging appeared to slightly worsen the effects of mild MTHFR deficiency on p-Tau, which selectively accumulated in the hippocampus, cerebellum and cortex of old, but not young het *Mthfr*<sup>+/-</sup> mice.

#### MILD MTHFR DEFICIENCY WORSENS THE EFFECTS OF FOLATE DEFICIENCY ON LCMT1 AND PP2A IN SUSCEPTIBLE BRAIN REGIONS

Interestingly, the relatively mild functional clinical consequences of *Mthfr* 677C $\rightarrow$ T polymorphisms are aggravated by deficiencies in dietary folate intake (Botto and Yang, 2000; Rozen, 2000; Schwahn and Rozen, 2001; Leclerc and Rozen, 2007). By



functionally affecting the activity of methionine synthase, a key enzyme of the folate and methylation cycle (**Figure 1**), folate deficiency restricts Hcy metabolism, resulting in elevation of plasma tHcy levels (Fowler, 2005). Of particular significance, low folate status and elevated tHcy levels are independent risks factors for AD (Zhuo et al., 2011; Morris, 2012), and patients with AD have lower plasma folate levels (Lopes da Silva et al., 2014). Based



on these critical observations, we examined whether dietary folate deficiency can affect the levels of LCMT1, PP2A and p-Tau levels in old mice, either by itself or in synergy with mild MTHFR deficiency. Low folate status was induced by feeding  $\sim$ 16-monthold mice an amino acid defined diet with reduced folate content

(low folate diet, LF) for 6 months. As predicted, plasma tHcy levels were significantly increased (Figure 5A), and 5-MTHF levels were dramatically reduced (Figure 5B) in 22-month-old wt mice fed the LF diet, compared to age-matched control animals receiving the NF diet. Mild MTHFR deficiency in het  $Mthfr^{+/-}$ mice aggravated the hyperhomocysteinenia induced by the LF diet (Figure 5A, het vs. wt mice). However, it failed to further affect plasma 5-MTHF levels (Figure 5B, het vs. wt mice), probably because those were already maximally decreased in response to the prolonged dietary folate deficiency. Comparative Western blot analyses of tissue homogenates from wt mice fed a NF or LF diets showed that folate deficiency alone led to a significant down regulation of methylated PP2Ac (Figure 6A), LCMT1 (Figures 6B,C) and PP2A/Ba (Figures 7A,B), and concomitant accumulation of p-Tau (Figures 7C,D) in all brain regions examined. Again, the LF diet-induced enhancement of Tau phosphorylation was especially prominent in the hippocampus, cerebellum and cortex. Comparative analysis of het mice showed that mild MTHFR deficiency further exacerbated the effects of folate deficiency on PP2Ac methylation (Figure 6A), LCMT1 (Figure 6C) and PP2A/Bα expression levels (Figure 7B) in a brain region-specific manner. Despite inducing a greater reduction in the amounts of PP2A/Ba levels in susceptible regions (hippocampus, cerebellum), there was no apparent effect of the  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  genotype on p-Tau levels in mice fed the LF diet (Figures 7C,D). This suggests that endogenous Tau phosphorylation had already peaked to its maximum level in response to the dietary folate deficiency alone.

#### DISCUSSION

## SEVERE MTHFR DEFICIENCY AFFECTS LCMT1-DEPENDENT PP2A METHYLATION, PP2A/B $\alpha$ AND p-Tau EXPRESSION LEVELS IN THE HIPPOCAMPUS, CEREBELLUM AND CORTEX

It is well established that disturbances in folate metabolism exert a detrimental effect on the brain by affecting the supply of methyl groups that are critical for normal homeostasis; indeed, individuals with severe MTHFR deficiency have a variety of neurological problems and decreased mental abilities (Watkins and Rosenblatt, 2012). Null *Mthfr*<sup>-/-</sup> mice have been found to have abnormalities in the size and/or structure of the cerebellum, cortex and hippocampus, and to exhibit memory impairment and other behavioral anomalies reminiscent of those encountered in patients with severe MTHFR deficiency (Chen et al., 2001, 2005; Jadavji et al., 2012). Here, using  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  knockout mice, we show for the first time that severe MTHFR deficiency can impair LCMT1dependent PP2A methylation. PP2A is a family of abundant brain Ser/Thr phosphatases that collectively participate in nearly all aspects of neuronal homeostasis. Of particular interest, biogenesis of major PP2A/B $\alpha$  isoforms that are primary brain enzymes that dephosphorylate Tau, is critically influenced by LCMT1-mediated PP2Ac methylation (Lee and Pallas, 2007; Sontag et al., 2008). Decreased PP2A methylation and PP2A/Ba expression levels correlate with enhanced tau phosphorylation in several mouse models of altered one-carbon metabolism Reviewed in Sontag and Sontag (2014) and in diabetic mice (Papon et al., 2013). Notably, altered phosphorylation of Tau is a central pathological event believed to initiate Tau aggregation and dysfunction, ultimately

resulting in neurodegeneration and cognitive decline in AD and other tauopathies. There is also substantial evidence that the accumulation of p-Tau is a central mediator of amyloid-ß toxicity and synaptic deficits in AD (Liao et al., 2014). Significantly, we demonstrate in vivo that severe MTHFR deficiency is associated with down regulation of LCMT1 and PP2A/Ba, and concomitant enhancement of Tau phosphorylated at the AD-like PHF-1 epitope in the hippocampus and cerebellum, and to a lesser extent in the cortex. Alterations in p-Tau in the hippocampus, a region critically involved in spatial learning and memory, could contribute to some of the cognitive deficits previously reported in  $Mthfr^{-/-}$  mice (Chen et al., 2001, 2005; Jadavji et al., 2012). Because of the prominent position of PP2A in neuronal signaling, deregulation of LCMT1-dependent PP2A methylation also provides a novel insight into the mechanisms by which MTHFR deficiency can negatively impact neuronal function in specific susceptible regions (hippocampus, cerebellum, cortex) identified in earlier Mthfr<sup>-/-</sup> mouse studies (Chen et al., 2001, 2005; Jadavji et al., 2012). Interestingly, the hippocampus and cortex are especially vulnerable to AD-related pathological p-Tau changes, while the cerebellum is traditionally spared in this neurodegenerative disorder. Accordingly, using a large series of neuropathologically confirmed autopsy cases of AD, we have shown that down regulation of LCMT1, PP2Ac methylation (Sontag et al., 2004a) and PP2A/Ba (Sontag et al., 2004b) occurs in AD-affected cortical and hippocampal regions, where it correlates with the accumulation of p-Tau. In contrast, we have not observed a concomitant loss of these enzymes in the AD cerebellum, a region wherein neuronal p-Tau lesions do not accumulate. Yet, down regulation of PP2A methylation in wt mice increases cerebellar p-Tau levels (Bottiglieri et al., 2012) and excitoxicity influences PP2A-dependent tau phosphorylation in cerebellar granule cells (Kuszczyk et al., 2009), further demonstrating the tau regulatory function of PP2A in the cerebellum. While MTHFR deficiencyinduced cerebellar p-Tau changes may not directly relate to the neurodegenerative process in AD, it is worth mentioning that low concentrations of 5-MTHF in the cerebrospinal fluid have been linked to cerebellar atrophy and neurological disorders in children (Grapp et al., 2012).

We noticed that severe MTHFR deficiency affected PP2Ac methylation in all brain regions, albeit with distinct intensity. Yet, this did not automatically translate into the loss of PP2A/Ba, which better correlated with the down regulation of LCMT1. These data suggest the existence of additional brain-region specific regulation of these enzymes- for instance transcription, synthesis, degradation- and/or compensatory mechanisms that will need to be investigated in future studies. Alternatively, a certain threshold loss of LCMT1 activity/expression and PP2Ac methylation may need to be reached to observe an effect on PP2A/Ba expression levels. Inherent limitations of quantitative Western blotting may preclude the measurement of subtle changes in the expression of these PP2A isoforms. Moreover, while both down regulation of SAM-dependent LCMT1 activity and LCMT1 protein expression levels can inhibit PP2Ac methylation (Sontag et al., 2008), alterations in the protein amounts of PME-1, the dedicated PP2A methylesterase, could also contribute to the observed accumulation of demethylated PP2Ac. For instance,

previous studies have shown that incubation of primary neurons with folate antagonists can induce an up-regulation of PME-1 that correlates with an increase of endogenous demethylated PP2A (Yoon et al., 2007). We have also observed changes in PME-1 levels in wt mice fed for 2 months on a folate deficient diet (Sontag et al., 2008). Unfortunately, due to shortage of tissue material, we were unable in the present study to measure expression levels of PME-1 in corresponding brain regions of our *mthfr* knockouts.

### MILD MTHFR DEFICIENCY AFFECTS LCMT1, PP2A METHYLATION, PP2A/B $\alpha$ AND p-Tau (PHF-1) IN A BRAIN-REGION SPECIFIC MANNER

There is substantial evidence that common single human Mthfr polymorphisms that have a frequency of up to 50% in certain populations (Zappacosta et al., 2014), modify the risk for numerous diseases (Nazki et al., 2014). Of particular interest here, Mthfr polymorphisms that result in mild MTHFR deficiency have been identified as a risk factor for AD in selected populations (Wang et al., 2005, 2008; Kageyama et al., 2008; Hua et al., 2011; Coppede et al., 2012; Mansouri et al., 2013). Moreover, epigenetic mechanisms involving Mthfr and altered methylation homeostasis may predispose to development of late-onset AD (Wang et al., 2008). Interestingly, we found that mild MTHFR deficiency was able to induce a variable down regulation of PP2Ac methylation in all brain regions examined, and the intensity of these effects was comparable in young or old  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  mice, relative to agematched wt littermates. A similar small loss in LCMT1 protein levels was observed in the hippocampal, cerebellar and cortical regions of young and old Mthfr knockouts. In 22-month-old *Mthfr*<sup>+/-</sup> mice, reduced expression of PP2A/B $\alpha$  again correlated with increased levels of p-Tau, in agreement with the role of this isoform as a primary Tau phosphatase. In contrast, we were unable to detect an increase in Tau phosphorylation at the PHF-1 epitope in young  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  animals, relative to controls, despite the small decrease in PP2A/Ba levels observed in the hippocampus and cerebellum. It is possible that Tau protein Ser/Thr kinases could compensate for the small regional decrease of PP2A/Ba and maintain a steady state of Tau phosphorylation in the brain of 5week-old mice. Those compensatory mechanisms might become compromised with aging, or the small loss of PP2A/Ba could have a compounding effect with time, resulting in the increased tau phosphorylation observed in older  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  mice. Another alternative is that Tau could become phosphorylated at other epitopes not studied here, due to the lack of sufficient amounts of regional brain tissue. The PHF-1 is considered a late phospho-Tau epitope in AD, and PP2A methylation regulates many other "earlier" Tau phosphorylation sites (Sontag et al., 2007) that could be potentially sensitive to the effects of mild MTHFR deficiency in young animals. However, we were unable to detect increased phosphorylation of Tau at pSer422 in cortical homogenates from young het *Mthfr* mice (data not shown).

#### INTERACTIONS BETWEEN THE *Mthfr* GENOTYPE AND DIETARY FOLATE DEFICIENCY DIFFERENTIALLY AFFECT LCMT1, PP2A AND p-Tau IN DISTINCT BRAIN REGIONS

We have previously reported that LCMT1, PP2Ac methylation and PP2A/B $\alpha$  become down regulated, and Tau phosphorylation

is increased in the cerebellum and cortex, and to a lesser extent in the midbrain and striatum of 4-week-old wt mice fed for 2 months a LF diet (Sontag et al., 2008). Here, we found similar results in 22-month-old wt mice that had been fed for 6 months a LF diet (Figures 6, 7), except that the prolonged diet induced more intense effects. We also show here that the hippocampus is especially sensitive to the effects of dietary folate deficiency, which resulted in nearly 30% loss of LCMT1, 50% loss of methylated PP2Ac, and concomitant doubling of p-Tau (PHF-1) levels in wt mice fed the LF diet, relative to control animals fed the NF diet. Whether down regulation of LCMT1 results either from prolonged inhibition of its methyltransferase activity -due to hyperhomocysteinemia and decreased cellular methylation potential- or other regulatory mechanisms remains to be defined. Of note, folate deficiency aggravated the negative effects of mild MTHFR deficiency on LCMT1 and PP2A methylation in a region-specific manner. Dietary folate deficiency also synergized with the  $Mthfr^{+/-}$  genotype to further exacerbate the loss of PP2A/Ba in the hippocampus and cerebellum. However, this did not lead to a further enhancement of p-Tau levels in these regions, probably because p-Tau was already maximally increased in response to the LF diet alone. Altogether, these findings suggest brain-region specific responses to the effects of both dietary folate and MTHFR deficiencies. Further studies will be required to determine whether those are related to either differential expression patterns of all proteins involved, or compensatory mechanisms. Nevertheless, our findings clearly establish deregulated LCMT1 and PP2A as novel brain intermediates of the detrimental effects of MTHFR deficiency. Our results also unveil for the first time a link between MTHFR deficiency and deregulation of Tau phosphorylation, which could explain -at least in part- why epidemiological studies have identified Mthfr polymorphisms as risk factors for AD. Our experimental data also reinforce the notion that this risk may be modulated by folate intake. Significantly, the agerelated decline of brain 5-MTHF levels (Bottiglieri et al., 2000) is associated with increased levels of p-Tau and cognitive decline (Herrmann and Obeid, 2007). Besides promoting tau phosphorylation, down regulation of LCMT1 and PP2A methylation can also affect amyloid protein precursor phosphorylation and processing (Sontag et al., 2007). Whether MTHFR polymorphisms also influence AD risk by altering amyloidogenesis remains to be investigated.

Due to the critical and ubiquitous cellular functions of PP2A enzymes, MTHFR-mediated PP2A dysfunction is likely to have functional consequences reaching far beyond the scope of Tau deregulation and AD. For instance, *Mthfr* polymorphisms influence the risk for many other neurological, vascular and developmental disorders that affect the CNS, as well as the pharmacodynamics of antifolates and effectiveness and toxicity of many therapeutic drugs (Schwahn and Rozen, 2001).

#### **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

Jean-Marie Sontag, Estelle Sontag and Teodoro Bottiglieri participated in the design and conceptualization of the study, analysis and interpretation of data, and editing of the manuscript for intellectual content. Estelle Sontag wrote the manuscript; Jean-Marie Sontag, Goce Taleski and Josephine Smith participated in the acquisition and interpretation of Western blot data; Brandi Wasek did all the experimental mouse work; Erland Arning and Brandi Wasek performed metabolite analyses.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

We thank Dr. Rima Rozen for the gift of *Mthfr* knockout mice, Dr. Viyada Nunbhakdi-Craig (UT Southwestern, Dallas, USA), Chantel Fitzsimmons and Liying Guan (University of Newcastle, NSW, Australia) for technical assistance in preliminary experiments, and Dr. Peter Davies (Albert Einstein College of Medicine, New York, NY, USA) for the gift of PHF-1 antibodies. This work was supported by a project grant from the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia (Estelle Sontag and Jean-Marie Sontag), and scholarship grants from the University of Newcastle (Goce Taleski) and the Center for Translational Neuroscience and Mental Health Research, Hunter Medical Research Institute (Josephine Smith).

#### REFERENCES

- Bottiglieri, T., Arning, E., Wasek, B., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Sontag, J. M., and Sontag, E. (2012). Acute administration of L-DOPA induces changes in methylation metabolites, reduced protein phosphatase 2A methylation and hyperphosphorylation of Tau protein in mouse brain. *J. Neurosci.* 32, 9173–9181. doi: 10. 1523/jneurosci.0125-12.2012
- Bottiglieri, T., Reynolds, E. H., and Laundy, M. (2000). Folate in CSF and age. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 69, 562–563. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.69.4.562a
- Botto, L. D., and Yang, Q. (2000). 5,10-Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene variants and congenital anomalies: a HuGE review. Am. J. Epidemiol. 151, 862– 877. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a010290
- Chen, Z., Karaplis, A. C., Ackerman, S. L., Pogribny, I. P., Melnyk, S., Lussier-Cacan, S., et al. (2001). Mice deficient in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase exhibit hyperhomocysteinemia and decreased methylation capacity, with neuropathology and aortic lipid deposition. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 10, 433–443. doi: 10. 1093/hmg/10.5.433
- Chen, Z., Schwahn, B. C., Wu, Q., He, X., and Rozen, R. (2005). Postnatal cerebellar defects in mice deficient in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase. *Int. J. Dev. Neurosci.* 23, 465–474. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2005.05.007
- Coppede, F., Tannorella, P., Pezzini, I., Migheli, F., Ricci, G., Caldarazzo Lenco, E., et al. (2012). Folate, homocysteine, vitamin B12 and polymorphisms of genes participating in one-carbon metabolism in late-onset Alzheimer's disease patients and healthy controls. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 17, 195–204. doi: 10. 1089/ars.2011.4368
- De Baere, I., Derua, R., Janssens, V., Van Hoof, C., Waelkens, E., Merlevede, W., et al. (1999). Purification of porcine brain protein phosphatase 2A leucine carboxyl methyltransferase and cloning of the human homologue. *Biochemistry* 38, 16539–16547. doi: 10.1021/bi991646a
- Fowler, B. (2005). Homocysteine: overview of biochemistry, molecular biology and role in disease processes. *Semin. Vasc. Med.* 5, 77–86. doi: 10.1055/s-2005-872394
- Ghandour, H., Chen, Z., Selhub, J., and Rozen, R. (2004). Mice deficient in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase exhibit tissue-specific distribution of folates. J. Nutr. 134, 2975–2978.
- Gilbody, S., Lewis, S., and Lightfoot, T. (2007). Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) genetic polymorphisms and psychiatric disorders: a HuGE review. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 165, 1–13. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwj347
- Goyette, P., Christensen, B., Rosenblatt, D. S., and Rozen, R. (1996). Severe and mild mutations in cis for the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) gene and description of five novel mutations in MTHFR. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* 59, 1268–1275.
- Grapp, M., Just, I. A., Linnankivi, T., Wolf, P., Lucke, T., Hausler, M., et al. (2012). Molecular characterization of folate receptor 1 mutations delineates cerebral folate transport deficiency. *Brain* 135, 2022–2031. doi: 10.1093/brain/aws122

- Greenberg, S. G., Davies, P., Schein, J. D., and Binder, L. I. (1992). Hydrofluoric acid-treated tau PHF proteins display the same biochemical properties as normal tau. *J. Biol. Chem.* 267, 564–569.
- Herrmann, W., and Obeid, R. (2007). Biomarkers of folate and vitamin B(12) status in cerebrospinal fluid. *Clin. Chem. Lab. Med.* 45, 1614–1620. doi: 10.1515/cclm. 2007.310
- Hobbs, C. A., Sherman, S. L., Yi, P., Hopkins, S. E., Torfs, C. P., Hine, R. J., et al. (2000). Polymorphisms in genes involved in folate metabolism as maternal risk factors for Down syndrome. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* 67, 623–630. doi: 10. 1086/303055
- Hua, Y., Zhao, H., Kong, Y., and Ye, M. (2011). Association between the MTHFR gene and Alzheimer's disease: a meta-analysis. *Int. J. Neurosci.* 121, 462–471. doi: 10.3109/00207454.2011.578778
- Jadavji, N. M., Deng, L., Leclerc, D., Malysheva, O., Bedell, B. J., Caudill, M. A., et al. (2012). Severe methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase deficiency in mice results in behavioral anomalies with morphological and biochemical changes in hippocampus. *Mol. Genet. Metab.* 106, 149–159. doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2012. 03.020
- Kageyama, M., Hiraoka, M., and Kagawa, Y. (2008). Relationship between genetic polymorphism, serum folate and homocysteine in Alzheimer's disease. *Asia Pac. J. Public Health* 20(Suppl.), 111–117.
- Kuszczyk, M., Gordon-Krajcer, W., and Lazarewicz, J. W. (2009). Homocysteineinduced acute excitotoxicity in cerebellar granule cells in vitro is accompanied by PP2A-mediated dephosphorylation of tau. *Neurochem. Int.* 55, 174–180. doi: 10. 1016/j.neuint.2009.02.010
- Lawrance, A. K., Racine, J., Deng, L., Wang, X., Lachapelle, P., and Rozen, R. (2011). Complete deficiency of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase in mice is associated with impaired retinal function and variable mortality, hematological profiles and reproductive outcomes. *J. Inherit. Metab. Dis.* 34, 147–157. doi: 10. 1007/s10545-010-9127-1
- Leclerc, D., and Rozen, R. (2007). [Molecular genetics of MTHFR: polymorphisms are not all benign]. *Med. Sci. (Paris)* 23, 297–302. doi: 10. 1051/medsci/2007233297
- Lee, J., Chen, Y., Tolstykh, T., and Stock, J. (1996). A specific protein carboxyl methylesterase that demethylates phosphoprotein phosphatase 2A in bovine brain. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 93, 6043–6047. doi: 10.1073/pnas.93.12. 6043
- Lee, J. A., and Pallas, D. C. (2007). Leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 is necessary for normal progression through mitosis in mammalian cells. J. Biol. Chem. 282, 30974–30984. doi: 10.1074/jbc.m704861200
- Leulliot, N., Quevillon-Cheruel, S., Sorel, I., Li De La Sierra-Gallay, I., Collinet, B., Graille, M., et al. (2004). Structure of protein phosphatase methyltransferase 1 (PPM1), a leucine carboxyl methyltransferase involved in the regulation of protein phosphatase 2A activity. *J. Biol. Chem.* 279, 8351–8358. doi: 10.1074/jbc. m311484200
- Liao, D., Miller, E. C., and Teravskis, P. J. (2014). Tau acts as a mediator for Alzheimer's disease-related synaptic deficits. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 39, 1202–1213. doi: 10.1111/ejn.12504
- Liu, R., Geng, P., Ma, M., Yu, S., Yang, M., He, M., et al. (2014). MTHFR C677T polymorphism and migraine risk: a meta-analysis. *J. Neurol. Sci.* 336, 68–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2013.10.008
- Lopes da Silva, S., Vellas, B., Elemans, S., Luchsinger, J., Kamphuis, P., Yaffe, K., et al. (2014). Plasma nutrient status of patients with Alzheimer's disease: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Alzheimers Dement*. 10, 485–502. doi: 10.1016/j.jalz. 2013.05.1771
- MacKay, K. B., Tu, Y., Young, S. G., and Clarke, S. G. (2013). Circumventing embryonic lethality with Lcmt1 deficiency: generation of hypomorphic Lcmt1 mice with reduced protein phosphatase 2A methyltransferase expression and defects in insulin signaling. *PLoS One* 8:e65967. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0065967
- Mansouri, L., Fekih-Mrissa, N., Klai, S., Mansour, M., Gritli, N., and Mrissa, R. (2013). Association of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase polymorphisms with susceptibility to Alzheimer's disease. *Clin. Neurol. Neurosurg.* 115, 1693– 1696. doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2013.03.015
- McNulty, H., Strain, J. J., Pentieva, K., and Ward, M. (2012). C(1) metabolism and CVD outcomes in older adults. *Proc. Nutr. Soc.* 71, 213–221. doi: 10. 1017/s0029665111003387
- Morris, M. S. (2012). The role of B vitamins in preventing and treating cognitive impairment and decline. *Adv. Nutr.* 3, 801–812. doi: 10.3945/an.112.002535

- Nazki, F. H., Sameer, A. S., and Ganaie, B. A. (2014). Folate: metabolism, genes, polymorphisms and the associated diseases. *Gene* 533, 11–20. doi: 10.1016/j. gene.2013.09.063
- Nelson, B. C., Pfeiffer, C. M., Margolis, S. A., and Nelson, C. P. (2004). Solid-phase extraction-electrospray ionization mass spectrometry for the quantification of folate in human plasma or serum. *Anal. Biochem.* 325, 41–51. doi: 10.1016/j.ab. 2003.10.009
- Papon, M. A., El Khoury, N. B., Marcouiller, F., Julien, C., Morin, F., Bretteville, A., et al. (2013). Deregulation of protein phosphatase 2A and hyperphosphorylation of tau protein following onset of diabetes in NOD mice. *Diabetes* 62, 609–617. doi: 10.2337/db12-0187
- Rozen, R. (1997). Genetic predisposition to hyperhomocysteinemia: deficiency of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR). *Thromb. Haemost.* 78, 523–526.
- Rozen, R. (2000). Genetic modulation of homocysteinemia. Semin. Thromb. Hemost. 26, 255–261. doi: 10.1055/s-2000-8470
- Schwahn, B., and Rozen, R. (2001). Polymorphisms in the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene: clinical consequences. *Am. J. Pharmacogenomics* 1, 189–201. doi: 10.2165/00129785-200101030-00004
- Sontag, E., Hladik, C., Montgomery, L., Luangpirom, A., Mudrak, I., Ogris, E., et al. (2004a). Downregulation of protein phosphatase 2A carboxyl methylation and methyltransferase may contribute to Alzheimer disease pathogenesis. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 63, 1080–1091.
- Sontag, E., Luangpirom, A., Hladik, C., Mudrak, I., Ogris, E., Speciale, S., et al. (2004b). Altered expression levels of the protein phosphatase 2A ABalphaC enzyme are associated with Alzheimer disease pathology. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* 63, 287–301.
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Lee, G., Bloom, G. S., and Mumby, M. C. (1996). Regulation of the phosphorylation state and microtubule-binding activity of Tau by protein phosphatase 2A. *Neuron* 17, 1201–1207. doi: 10.1016/s0896-6273(00)80250-0
- Sontag, J. M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Montgomery, L., Arning, E., Bottiglieri, T., and Sontag, E. (2008). Folate deficiency induces in vitro and mouse brain regionspecific downregulation of leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 and protein phosphatase 2A B(alpha) subunit expression that correlate with enhanced tau phosphorylation. J. Neurosci. 28, 11477–11487. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2816-08.2008
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Sontag, J. M., Diaz-Arrastia, R., Ogris, E., Dayal, S., et al. (2007). Protein phosphatase 2A methyltransferase links homocysteine metabolism with tau and amyloid precursor protein regulation. *J. Neurosci.* 27, 2751–2759. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.3316-06.2007
- Sontag, J. M., and Sontag, E. (2014). Protein phosphatase 2A dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 7:16. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2014.00016
- Stanevich, V., Jiang, L., Satyshur, K. A., Li, Y., Jeffrey, P. D., Li, Z., et al. (2011). The structural basis for tight control of PP2A methylation and function by LCMT-1. *Mol. Cell.* 41, 331–342. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2010.12.030
- Tsai, M. L., Cronin, N., and Djordjevic, S. (2011). The structure of human leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1 that regulates protein phosphatase PP2A. Acta Crystallogr. D Biol. Crystallogr. 67, 14–24. doi: 10.1107/s0907444910042204
- Ubbink, J. B., Hayward Vermaak, W. J., and Bissbort, S. (1991). Rapid highperformance liquid chromatographic assay for total homocysteine levels in human serum. *J. Chromatogr.* 565, 441–446. doi: 10.1016/0378-4347(91) 80407-4
- Wang, B., Jin, F., Kan, R., Ji, S., Zhang, C., Lu, Z., et al. (2005). Association of MTHFR gene polymorphism C677T with susceptibility to late-onset

Alzheimer's disease. J. Mol. Neurosci. 27, 23–27. doi: 10.1385/jmn:27: 1:023

- Wang, S. C., Oelze, B., and Schumacher, A. (2008). Age-specific epigenetic drift in late-onset Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS One* 3:e2698. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0002698
- Wang, J. Z., Xia, Y. Y., Grundke-Iqbal, I., and Iqbal, K. (2013). Abnormal hyperphosphorylation of tau: sites, regulation and molecular mechanism of neurofibrillary degeneration. *J. Alzheimers Dis.* 33(Suppl. 1), S123–S139. doi: 10. 3233/JAD-2012-129031
- Watkins, D., and Rosenblatt, D. S. (2012). Update and new concepts in vitamin responsive disorders of folate transport and metabolism. J. Inherit. Metab. Dis. 35, 665–670. doi: 10.1007/s10545-011-9418-1
- Wu, Y. L., Ding, X. X., Sun, Y. H., Yang, H. Y., and Sun, L. (2013). Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) C677T/A1298C polymorphisms and susceptibility to Parkinson's disease: a meta-analysis. J. Neurol. Sci. 335, 14–21. doi: 10. 1016/j.jns.2013.09.006
- Wu, Y. L., Yang, H. Y., Ding, X. X., Zhao, X., Chen, J., Bi, P., et al. (2014). Association between methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase C677T polymorphism and epilepsy susceptibility: a meta-analysis. *Seizure* 23, 411–416. doi: 10.1016/j. seizure.2014.01.018
- Xu, Y., Chen, Y., Zhang, P., Jeffrey, P. D., and Shi, Y. (2008). Structure of a protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme: insights into B55-mediated Tau dephosphorylation. *Mol. Cell.* 31, 873–885. doi: 10.1016/j.molcel.2008.08.006
- Yoon, S. Y., Choi, H. I., Choi, J. E., Sul, C. A., Choi, J. M., and Kim, D. H. (2007). Methotrexate decreases PP2A methylation and increases tau phosphorylation in neuron. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 363, 811–816. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc. 2007.09.060
- Zappacosta, B., Graziano, M., Persichilli, S., Di Castelnuovo, A., Mastroiacovo, P., and Iacoviello, L. (2014). 5,10-Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) C677T and A1298C polymorphisms: genotype frequency and association with homocysteine and folate levels in middle-southern Italian adults. *Cell Biochem. Funct.* 32, 1–4. doi: 10.1002/cbf.3019
- Zhuo, J. M., Wang, H., and Pratico, D. (2011). Is hyperhomocysteinemia an Alzheimer's disease (AD) risk factor, an AD marker, or neither? *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 32, 562–571. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2011.05.003

**Conflict of Interest Statement:** Teodoro Bottiglieri reports having been the chairman of the Advisory Board for Methylation Sciences Inc., holding stock options in Methylation Sciences Inc., Scientific consultant to Pamlab LLC, and having received research funding from Pamlab LLC.

Received: 23 June 2014; paper pending published: 17 July 2014; accepted: 04 August 2014; published online: 22 August 2014.

Citation: Sontag J-M, Wasek B, Taleski G, Smith J, Arning E, Sontag E and Bottiglieri T (2014) Altered protein phosphatase 2A methylation and Tau phosphorylation in the young and aged brain of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficient mice. Front. Aging Neurosci. **6**:214. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2014.00214

This article was submitted to the journal Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience.

Copyright © 2014 Sontag, Wasek, Taleski, Smith, Arning, Sontag and Bottiglieri. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## Methylenetetrahydrofolate Reductase Deficiency Deregulates Regional Brain Amyloid-β Protein Precursor Expression and Phosphorylation Levels

Alexander Hoffman<sup>a,b</sup>, Goce Taleski<sup>a,b</sup>, Helena Qian<sup>a</sup>, Brandi Wasek<sup>c</sup>, Erland Arning<sup>c</sup>, Teodoro Bottiglieri<sup>c</sup>, Jean-Marie Sontag<sup>a,b</sup> and Estelle Sontag<sup>a,b,\*</sup> <sup>a</sup>School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, Faculty of Health and Medicine, University of Newcastle, Callaghan, NSW, Australia <sup>b</sup>Hunter Medical Research Institute, New Lambton Heights, NSW, Australia <sup>c</sup>Center of Metabolomics, Institute of Metabolic Disease, Baylor Scott and White Research Institute, Dallas, TX, USA

Handling Associate Editor: Jürgen Götz

Accepted 17 April 2018

Abstract. Deregulation of the amyloid- $\beta$  protein precursor (A $\beta$ PP) plays a critical role in the neurodegenerative cascade of Alzheimer's disease (AD). Significantly, common functional polymorphisms in the 5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) gene are a risk factor for the development of late-onset AD. Reduced MTHFR activity is associated with alterations in folate and homocysteine metabolism. Here, we first show that in young MTHFR knockout mice, mild and severe MTHFR deficiency markedly increase cortical and hippocampal ABPP phosphorylation at the regulatory Thr668 site. However, the hippocampus is especially vulnerable to the effects of aging and mild MTHFR deficiency. Notably, the effects of severe MTHFR deficiency in young mice are recapitulated by prolonged dietary folate deficiency in old mice, which leads to regional brain accumulation of cystathionine due to impaired methylation of homocysteine. The incremental ABPP phosphorylation at Thr668 mediated by severe genetic-or diet-induced impairment of the folate cycle correlates with enhanced accumulation of demethylated protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A), and activation of glycogen synthase kinase-3β (GSK-3β). Lastly, we show that severe disturbances in folate metabolism can also affect ABPP expression levels in a brain region specific manner. Together our findings identify a novel link between genetic MTHFR deficiency, activation of GSK-3β, demethylation of PP2A, and enhanced phosphorylation of ABPP at Thr668, which is known to critically influence neuronal ABPP function and pathological amyloidogenic processing. Deregulation of ABPP provides a novel mechanism by which common human MTHFR polymorphisms may interact with dietary folate deficiency to alter neuronal homeostasis and increase the risk for sporadic AD.

Keywords: Alzheimer's disease, amyloid-β protein precursor, cystathionine, folate, glycogen synthase kinase 3β, methylation, MTHFR, phosphorylation, protein phosphatase 2A

\*Correspondence to: Dr. Estelle Sontag, School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy LS3.34, University of Newcastle, University Drive, Callaghan, NSW 2308, Australia. Tel.: +61 2 49216239; E-mail: Estelle.Sontag@newcastle.edu.au.

#### INTRODUCTION

The metabolically active form of folate called 5methyltetrahydrofolate (5-MTHF) is a critical cofactor in one-carbon metabolic networks that integrate nutrient input from the environment to regulate many cellular processes essential for neuronal homeostasis. Folate-dependent single-carbon reactions support amino acid metabolism, protein methylation, epigenetic maintenance, redox balance, and a variety of critical biosynthetic pathways involved in the generation of DNA, RNA, membrane lipids, and neurotransmitters [1]. Not surprisingly, deregulation of folate metabolism is associated with an array of neurological disorders. Of particular interest, several epidemiological studies have linked alterations in one-carbon metabolism with an increased risk for cognitive decline, brain atrophy and Alzheimer's disease (AD) [2]. Disturbances in folate metabolism exert damaging effects in the AD brain, in part by inducing a deficit in the supply of methyl groups necessary for protein methylation and epigenetic modifications [3, 4]. Altered folate metabolism is also typically associated with elevation of plasma total homocysteine (tHcy) levels, which exerts direct neurotoxic effects via several mechanisms, including oxidative damage and excitotoxicity [2]. Low folate status and hyperhomocysteinemia have been established as independent risk factors for AD [5, 6]. Recent metaanalyses further support a causal link between low folate status, elevated tHcy levels and AD [7, 8].

The most common genetic cause of hyperhomocysteinemia in human due is to polymorphisms in the MTHFR gene encoding 5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) [9]. MTHFR is an important enzyme that catalyzes the conversion of the 5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate metabolite derived from dietary folate into 5-MTHF, which functions as a methyl-group donor involved in the conversion of homocysteine to methionine. In turn, methionine is an important precursor of S-adenosylmethionine (SAM), the methyl donating compound for enzymatic transmethylation reactions [1] (Fig. 1). Thus, normal MTHFR enzyme activity is crucial to maintain the pool of circulating 5-MTHF and methionine, and to prevent the accumulation of tHcy. Indeed, the MTHFR 677C $\longrightarrow$ T allele is associated with a  $\sim 40\%$  reduced MTHFR enzymatic activity, decreased concentrations of circulating folate and mildly increased plasma tHcy levels, especially when folate levels are low. The more severe TT genotype, which decreases MTHFR activity by  $\sim$ 70%, leads to reduced methionine synthase activity, hyperhomocysteinemia [10, 11] and elevated serum cystathionine levels [12, 13] (Fig. 1).

Besides its role in the cellular methylation cycle, 5-MTHF displays high antioxidant activity via its



Fig. 1. Schematic diagram showing how severe alterations in folate metabolism can lead to deregulation of key metabolites of the methylation cycle in the brain. MTHFR catalyzes the conversion of the 5,10-methylenetetrahydrofolate metabolite derived from dietary folic acid into 5-MTHF. Genetic MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies can lead to decreased levels of 5-MTHF, thereby decreasing the remethylation of Hcy to methionine. Severe remethylation deficits have been linked to decreased production of methionine and SAM, the universal methyl donor. They promote accumulation of Hcy, which can either be converted back to SAH, a potent inhibitor of methyltransferases, or condense with serine to form cystathionine. 5-MTHF deficiency also decreases the bioavailability of BH4, an important cofactor for enzymes involved in nitric oxide production and synthesis of monoaminergic neurotransmitters. BH4, tetrahydrobiopterin; CBS, cystathionineβ-synthase; Hcy, homocysteine; MAT, methionine adenosine transferase; MS, methionine synthase; MTHF, methyltetrahydrofolate; SAH, S-adenosylhomocysteine; SAHH, SAH hydrolase; SAM, S-adenosylmethionine; THF, tetrahydrofolate.

ability to directly scavenge free radicals. It also serves indirect antioxidant function in cells, for instance by preventing the oxidation and enhancing the bioavailability of tetrahydrobiopterin (BH<sub>4</sub>), an essential cofactor for nitric oxide synthase (NOS) activity; BH<sub>4</sub> enhances NOS coupling and nitric oxide (NO) production, thereby reducing intracellular superoxide generation due to uncoupled NOS [14]. Indeed, altered 5-MTHF status has been associated with oxidative stress and NO-mediated dysfunction of the endothelium in the cerebral vasculature [2, 14]. Interestingly, BH<sub>4</sub> is also a vital co-factor for synthesis of monoamine neurotransmitters such as serotonin, so that severe 5-MTHF deficiency plays a role in the pathophysiology of depression [1, 15].

Significantly, the common human *MTHFR* C677T polymorphism is linked with increased risk for lateonset AD [16–18]. Yet, the molecular mechanisms by which altered MTHFR activity may contribute to AD pathogenesis are not fully elucidated. The abnormal accumulation of oligomers of amyloid- $\beta$  (A $\beta$ ) peptides derived from  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ -secretase cleavage of the amyloid- $\beta$  protein precursor (A $\beta$ PP) is believed to trigger the neurodegenerative cascade in AD [19]. Interestingly, hyperhomocysteinemia induced either by cystathionine- $\beta$ -synthase (*Cbs*) [20] or dietary B-vitamin [21, 22] deficiencies increase amyloidoge-
nesis in A $\beta$ PP mouse models of AD. Many studies in a wide range of models have shown that A $\beta$  production and neurodegeneration are promoted by A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at the Threonine 668 (Thr668) site [23–30]. A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at Thr668 is elevated in the brain from hyperhomocysteinemic *Cbs* mouse models [31] and homocysteine-injected rats [32], supporting an important link between deregulation of homocysteine metabolism and A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at Thr668.

Based on these observations, we examined here whether genetic-induced mild or severe MTHFR deficiency is sufficient to influence A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at Thr668 in specific brain regions from well-characterized young and old *MTHFR* knockout mice. We also assessed whether the effects of mild MTHFR deficiency could be modulated by dietary folate deficiency in old mouse cohorts.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Experimental mouse models

The brain tissue homogenates analyzed here were obtained from a previous study performed in wild-type (WT)  $MTHFR^{+/+}$ , heterozygous (HET)  $MTHFR^{+/-}$ , and homozygous (NULL)  $MTHFR^{-/-}$  female mice [33]. Briefly, regional brain homogenates were obtained from 5-week old WT. HET and NULL mice that had been fed with a control diet containing 6.7 mg/kg folate (NF diet; Harlan Teklad, Madison WI). In addition, 16-month-old WT and HET mice were fed for 6 months with either the NF diet or a low folate diet (LF diet; Harlan Teklad, Madison, WI) containing only 0.2 mg/kg folate, prior to sacrifice. For this experiment in old mice, NF and LF diets also contained succinylsulfathiazole (10 mg/kg) to inhibit gastrointestinal bacterial growth and prevent absorption of folate from this source. Plasma tHcy was determined by high pressure liquid chromatography with fluorescence detection [33] and plasma 5-MTHF was determined by stable-isotope dilution liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS) as previously described [34]. Regional brain cystathionine levels were measured by LC-MS/MS as previously described [35].

Total homogenates were prepared from the cortex, hippocampus, cerebellum, or midbrain mouse brain regions at a ratio of 1 g tissue/10 ml buffer [Tris 25 mM pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM dithiothreitol,  $0.5 \,\mu$ M okadaic acid, 5 mM PMSF, 1% NP-40, containing a cocktail of protease and phosphatase inhibitors]. The samples were briefly sonicated and centrifuged at 13,000 g to remove insoluble material, and the supernatant flash frozen and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C. Unless indicated, all chemicals used in this study were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich.

### Western blot analyses of regional brain homogenates

Protein concentration was determined using the Bradford protein assay kit<sup>TM</sup> (BIO-RAD). Duplicate aliquots ( $\sim$ 50 µg proteins/lane) were separated on NU-PAGE Bis-Tris 4%-12% gradient midi gels (ThermoFisher Scientific). Proteins were transferred overnight onto nitrocellulose membranes, and analyzed by western blot following standard protocols (LI-COR Biosciences, Millennium Science, VIC, Australia). Blots were first probed with rabbit anti-phospho-ABPP (Thr668) antibodies (Cell Signaling Technology #6986 or ThermoFisher Scientific #44-336 G). In some experiments, blots were directly re-probed with mouse anti-ABPP 22C11 antibodies to assess total ABPP expression levels (ThermoFisher Scientific #14-9749-80). In most experiments, duplicate blots were analyzed with rabbit anti-ABPP antibodies (ThermoFisher Scientific # 36-6900 or Cell Signaling Technology #2452). Protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) methylation status was determined as previously reported [31] using mouse antibodies directed against demethylated (clone1D6, Merck Millipore), methylated (clone 2A10, Merck Millipore) and total (clone 46, BD Biosciences) PP2A catalytic subunit (PP2Ac). Inhibitory phosphorylation of glycogen synthase kinase-3ß (GSK-3ß) at Ser9 was assessed using rabbit anti phospho-GSK-3B (Ser9) (clone D85E12) and re-blotting with mouse anti-GSK-3B antibodies (clone 3D10; Cell Signaling Technology). Re-probing with antibodies directed either against  $\alpha$ -actin (clone 4, MAB1501, Merck Millipore) or glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH; clone 6C5, MAB374, Merck Millipore) was used to normalize for protein loading. Precision Plus Protein<sup>TM</sup> Standards (BIO-RAD) were used as molecular weight standards. Western blotting was performed using Infrared IRDye<sup>®</sup>labelled secondary antibodies and the Odyssey<sup>TM</sup> Infrared imaging system (LI-COR Biosciences). Band intensity was determined by two separate investigators using Image Studio Lite version 5.0 Software (LI-COR Biosciences) to accurately quantify protein levels. Total ABPP protein levels were determined

after normalization for GAPDH or actin. The levels of phosphorylated A $\beta$ PP were determined after normalization for protein loading and total A $\beta$ PP levels.

#### Statistical analyses

Data are presented as mean values  $\pm$  SD. Differences in A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation and/or expression levels were analyzed using one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's test. Differences with *p*-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

MTHFR deficiency is associated with brain region specific elevation of AβPP Thr668 phosphorylation in young transgenic MTHFR knockout mice

To test the hypothesis that genetic alterations in MTHFR activity can affect the regulation of ABPP, we first analyzed tissue homogenates from different brain regions obtained from young transgenic MTHFR knockout mice fed a normal folatecontaining diet (NF diet). Mouse models with one (heterozygous  $MTHFR^{+/-}$ , HET) or no (homozygous  $MTHFR^{-/-}$ , NULL) MTHFR allele have been shown to model the effects of mild and severe MTHFR deficiency, respectively. They mimic the biochemical and other deficits observed in human populations with the common MTHFR C677T polymorphism [36-39]. It has been demonstrated that levels of 5-MTHF are decreased in both the plasma and brain of MTHFR deficient mice, which results in elevation of tHcv and concomitant alterations in metabolites related to the methylation cycle [36, 37] (Fig. 1). According to previously published data [36], the 5-week-old HET mice used in this study had significant but mildly elevated tHcy levels, a ~1.6-fold increase over basal levels measured in their wild-type  $(MTHFR^{+/+}, WT)$  littermates (Table 1). Compared to age-matched WT mice, NULL mice were hyperhomocysteinemic, showing a  $\sim$ 10-fold increase in tHcy levels (Table 1).

Western blot analysis of regional brain homogenates revealed that, relative to WT animals, Thr668-phosphorylated A $\beta$ PP (pThr668-A $\beta$ PP) levels were significantly increased in the cortex, hippocampus and midbrain, but not in the cerebellum, of both HET and NULL mice (Fig. 2).

These results suggest that, in brain regions susceptible to AD-related neurodegenerative processes, mild MTHFR deficiency in young mice is sufficient to induce the deregulation of signaling enzymes that control neuronal A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation state at Thr668.

#### Mild MTHFR deficiency is associated with enhanced pThr668-A $\beta$ PP levels in the hippocampus of old mice

Since the MTHFR C677T polymorphism is a risk factor for AD [17, 18], and sporadic AD is primarily an age-related disorder, we also analyzed ABPP phosphorylation state in 22-month-old WT and HET MTHFR mice that had been fed a NF diet. Of note, aged NULL mice could not be studied here due to known premature mortality [38, 39]. As a consequence of decreased MTHFR activity, plasma total folate levels were expectedly reduced (p < 0.05) in 22month-old HET mice, compared to age-matched WT mice fed the same NF diet (Table 1). Mild MTHFR deficiency in old HET mice also correlated with a small elevation of plasma tHcy (p < 0.01) levels, relative to WT controls. Interestingly, we noticed that plasma tHcy levels were further elevated (p < 0.01) in 22-month-old WT and HET mice, compared to their respective 5-week-old cohorts (Table 1), suggesting an effect of aging on this metabolite.

As observed in young animals (Fig. 2), the  $MTHFR^{+/-}$  genotype had no effect on pThr668-A $\beta$ PP levels in the cerebellum of aged mice (Fig. 3). Comparable amounts of pThr668-A $\beta$ PP accumulated in hippocampal homogenates from old (Fig. 3) and young (Fig. 2) HET mice, relative to WT con-

Table 1 Regional brain metabolites in young and old *MTHFR* mice (n = 8-10/group) fed a normal folate (NF) or low folate (LF) diet

	MTI	HFR mice, fema	le, 5-week-old	MTHFR mice, female, 22-month-old			
Genotype	WT	HET	NULL	WT	HET	WT	HET
Diet	NF	NF	NF	NF	NF	LF	LF
Plasma tHcy (µmol/L)	$3.3\pm0.7$	$5.6 \pm 1.2^*$	$32.8\pm8^*$	$5.6 \pm 1.9$	$9.2 \pm 3.1^{*}$	$35 \pm 12^{\#}$	$65 \pm 26^{*,\#}$
Plasma 5-MTHF (nmol/L)	ND	ND	ND	$64\pm20$	$47 \pm 12^*$	$6.8\pm1.6^{\#}$	$5.8\pm2.1^{\#}$

ND, not determined; \*p < 0.05, HET or NULL mice, relative to WT in same diet group; \*p < 0.05, LF versus NF in the same genotype.



Fig. 2. Brain region-specific effects of mild and severe MTHFR deficiencies on A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at Thr668 in young *MTHFR* knockout mice. Regional brain homogenates were prepared from 5-week-old WT *MTHFR*<sup>+/+</sup> (white bars), HET *MTHFR*<sup>+/-</sup> (gray bars), and NULL *MTHFR*<sup>-/-</sup> (black bars) mice fed a normal folate-containing diet. Duplicate aliquots of total extracts were analyzed by western blot for the relative expression of total A $\beta$ PP and A $\beta$ PP phosphorylated at Thr668 (pThr668-A $\beta$ PP). GAPDH or actin were used to normalise each blot for protein loading. A) Representative immunoblots. B) Relative pThr668-A $\beta$ PP expression levels were quantified after densitometric analysis of the blots and normalization for total A $\beta$ PP expression levels. Values represent mean  $\pm$  SD for *n* = 6 mice/group; \**p* < 0.05, HET or NULL compared to WT mice.



Fig. 3. Brain region-specific effects of mild MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies on Thr668-phosphorylated A $\beta$ PP levels in old mice. Regional brain homogenates were prepared from 22-month-old WT *MTHFR*<sup>+/+</sup> and HET *MTHFR*<sup>+/-</sup> mice that had been fed for 6 months either a normal folate (NF) diet (WT mice, white bars; HET mice, light gray bars) or a low folate (LF) diet (WT mice, darker gray bars; HET mice, black bars). Aliquots of regional brain homogenates were analyzed by western blot for total or Thr668-phosphorylated A $\beta$ PP. A) Representative immunoblots. B) Relative pThr668-A $\beta$ PP expression levels were quantified after densitometric analysis of the blots. Values shown are mean  $\pm$  SD (*n* = 8 mice/group; \**p* < 0.05, relative to WT mice fed on the NF diet).



Fig. 4. Mild MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies synergize to increase regional brain cystathionine levels in old mice. Cystathionine levels were determined in brain homogenates from the same old WT and HET mice described in Fig. 3, which had been fed either NF or LF diets (Bar shading as in Fig. 3). Values shown are mean  $\pm$  SD from n = 6-10 mice/group; \*p < 0.05, relative to WT mice fed on the NF diet; \*p < 0.05, relative to HET mice fed the NF diet.

trols. In contrast to what was observed in young HET mice (Fig. 2), there was no net increase in pThr668-A $\beta$ PP in the cortex and midbrain of aged HET mice.

These findings suggest that, in regards to  $A\beta PP$  phosphorylation, the hippocampus is more sensitive than other brain regions to the combined effects of aging and mild MTHFR deficiency.

### Dietary folate deficiency in old mice increases cortical and hippocampal $A\beta PP$ phosphorylation

Since it is known that the functional consequences of MTHFR C677T polymorphisms can be aggravated by inadequate dietary folate intake [9], we next assessed how dietary folate deficiency can influence the effect of the *MTHFR* genotype on A $\beta$ PP regulation. To that end, parallel cohorts of aged WT and HET mice were fed for 6 months NF or LF diets. Unsurprisingly, feeding either WT or HET mice the LF diet resulted in greatly decreased plasma folate levels (Table 1). As expected (Fig. 1), the loss of folate correlated with a dramatic increase in tHcy levels, relative to mice fed the NF diet. Dietary folate deficiency in WT mice was also associated with a significant elevation of cystathionine levels ( $\sim 3$ to 5-fold over mean basal levels measured in WT mice fed the NF diet) in all brain regions examined (Fig. 4). Moreover, mild MTHFR deficiency synergized with dietary folate deficiency to further

enhance regional brain cystathionine levels ( $\sim$ 6 to 10-fold increase in mean levels in HET mice fed the LF diet, relative to WT mice fed the NF diet). These experimental findings are in agreement with earlier clinical studies showing that severe disturbances in folate metabolism -due either to dietary folate deficiency [12] or severe inborn *MTHFR* deficiency [13]- are associated with hallmark elevation of cystathionine levels due to impaired methylation of Hcy (Fig. 1).

Dietary folate deficiency induced a small and similar increase in A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation in the cortex of both WT and HET mice, relative to cohorts fed the control NF diet (Fig. 3). Likewise, pThr668-A $\beta$ PP levels were elevated in the hippocampal homogenates from both WT and HET mice fed the LF diet, compared to WT controls on the NF diet. In the hippocampus, the functional effect of dietary folate deficiency was comparable to that of mild MTHFR deficiency in young (Fig. 2) and old (Fig. 3) HET mice fed a NF diet. However, there was no significant change in the amounts of normalized pThr668-A $\beta$ PP levels in the midbrain or cerebellum of WT or HET mice fed the LF diet, relative to mice fed the NF diet (Fig. 3).

Together, these data indicate that dietary folate or genetic MTHFR deficiencies can significantly affect the phosphorylation of A $\beta$ PP at Thr668, but these effects are brain region specific and age-dependent.



Fig. 5. MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies promote the accumulation of demethylated PP2A and dephosphorylation of GSK-3 $\beta$  in the mouse cortex and hippocampus. The same regional brain homogenates described in Figs. 2 and 3 were re-analyzed by western blot for PP2A methylation state and GSK-3 $\beta$  phosphorylation at Ser-9. Values shown are mean  $\pm$  SD; \*p < 0.05, relative to WT mice fed on the NF diet. A) Representative immunoblots of methylated, demethylated and total PP2A catalytic subunit (PP2Ac) in young WT, HET and NULL mice fed a NF diet. B) Relative levels of demethylated PP2Ac in these young mice. C) Relative levels of demethylated PP2Ac in old WT and HET mice fed either a NF or LF diet. D) Representative immunoblots of phosphorylated (Ser9) and total GSK-3 $\beta$  in young WT, HET and NULL mice fed a NF diet. E) Relative levels of phosphorylated GSK-3 $\beta$  in young mice. F) Representative immunoblots of phosphorylated (Ser9) and total GSK-3 $\beta$  in old WT and HET mice fed either a NF or LF diet. B) Relative levels of phosphorylated GSK-3 $\beta$  in old WT and HET mice fed either a NF or LF diet. G) Relative levels of phosphorylated GSK-3 $\beta$  in old WT and HET mice fed either a NF or LF diet. G) Relative levels of phosphorylated GSK-3 $\beta$  in old mice.

#### Enhanced $A\beta PP$ phosphorylation at Thr668 in MTHFR and folate deficient mice is associated with enhanced PP2A demethylation and GSK-3 $\beta$ activation

We next investigated what could be potential mechanisms underlying the increased phosphorylation of A $\beta$ PP at Thr668 that we observed in our mouse models. In this context, we and others have previously reported that dietary folate deficiency and hyperhomocysteinemia can independently promote the demethylation of PP2A, a major brain Ser/Thr phosphatase [31, 40–42]. Significantly, altered methylation of PP2A catalytic subunit Leu309 residue is known to affect PP2A substrate specificity [4]. It is sufficient to promote the phosphorylation of A $\beta$ PP at Thr-668, a site dephosphorylated by PP2A, in both cultured cells and *in vivo* [43, 44]. Based on these findings, we tested the hypothesis that enhanced PP2A demethylation could underlie the increase in cortical and/or hippocampal pThr668-A $\beta$ PP that we measured in MTHFR mice. Indeed, re-analysis of the same cortical and/or hippocampal homogenates used in Figs. 2 and 3 to assess pThr668-A $\beta$ PP showed that

MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies were indeed associated with the accumulation of demethylated PP2A in both young (Fig. 5A, B) and old animals (Fig. 5C).

Besides affecting PP2A methylation, impaired folate and homocysteine metabolism could also enhance the activity of protein kinases known to phosphorylate ABPP. We focused our attention on GSK-3B, because aberrant activation of this Ser/Thr kinase plays a central role in AD-related neurodegenerative processes [45], and has been linked to hyperphosphorylation of ABPP at Thr668 [30]. Western blot analysis of cortical homogenates from young mice revealed that phosphorylation of GSK-3ß at the Ser9 site, which negatively regulates its kinase activity, was significantly decreased in response to MTHFR deficiency (Fig. 5D, E). Likewise, dietary folate deficiency was associated with a marked downregulation of the inhibitory phosphorylation of GSK-3 $\beta$  in the cortex and hippocampus of old mice (Fig. 5F, G).

These results suggest that enhanced demethylation of PP2A and GSK-3 $\beta$  activation likely contribute to the increased phosphorylation of A $\beta$ PP that occurs in response to severe alterations in folate metabolism in our mice.

#### MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies are also associated with brain region specific changes in AβPP expression

Lastly, since elevated levels of pThr668 phosphorylation could also be linked to enhanced ABPP protein levels, we quantified ABPP expression in the regional brain homogenates from our young (Fig. 6A) and old (Fig. 6B) mouse models. We found that the MTHFR genotype or LF diets had no effect on total ABPP expression levels in the cerebellum of either young or old animals. In contrast, deregulation of total ABPP expression was observed in other brain regions; the extent of these ABPP changes followed a trend that generally correlated with incremental impairment of folate metabolism. Indeed, mild MTHFR deficiency in HET mice had no or less effects on ABPP than severe MTHFR deficiency in MTHFR $^{-/-}$  knockouts; moreover, the effects of severe MTHFR deficiency on ABPP expression were closely recapitulated by long term feeding of mice with LF diets. Surprisingly, such profound disturbances in folate metabolism were associated with decreased ABPP levels in the cortex ( $\sim 25\%$ ) and midbrain ( $\sim$ 35%), but significantly enhanced ( $\sim$ 45%)

AβPP amounts in the hippocampus, relative to WT mice fed a NF diet (Fig. 6). We also noted that there was no major effect of aging on the relative effects of the MTHFR<sup>+/-</sup> genotype, except in the hippocampus wherein aging and mild MTHFR deficiency interacted to increase AβPP expression; this was reflected by a ~30% increase in AβPP in old HET mice, relative to age-matched WT littermates and young HET cohorts. By comparison, mild MTHFR deficiency did not affect cerebellar or cortical AβPP expression, and similarly decreased AβPP in the midbrain of young and old animals.

Thus, diet- or genetic-induced alterations in folate metabolism have the potential to induce a brain region specific deregulation of AβPP expression.

#### DISCUSSION

While it is well recognized that abnormally enhanced production of AB triggers the neurodegenerative process in AD, much remains to be learned on the fine regulation of ABPP. Significantly, there is increasing evidence that alterations in folate and homocysteine metabolism are important risk factors for sporadic AD [2, 5-8]. As such, there is growing interest in elucidating underlying mechanisms. Here, we show for the first time that genetic-induced MTHFR deficiency can alter ABPP expression and/or phosphorylation at Thr668 in a brain region- and age-dependent manner. In these studies, we used well-characterized MTHFR knockout mice known to recapitulate the effects of MTHFR deficiency, which is associated with the common human C677T polymorphism, a risk factor for sporadic AD [16-18].

First, we found in young mice that MTHFR deficiency was sufficient to markedly enhance ABPP phosphorylation at Thr668 in AD susceptible brain regions such as the hippocampus and cortex, but not in the cerebellum, a region typically less involved in AD. These results are significant since neuron-specific phosphorylation at Thr668 [46] is thought to be important for the regulation of  $A\beta PP$ protein-protein interactions, trafficking and function, although its exact physiological significance remains to be clarified [47]. ABPP phosphorylation at Thr668 is also highly relevant to AD-related pathological processes, as highlighted by numerous studies demonstrating the role of this posttranslational modification in facilitating the amyloidogenic processing of ABPP and neurodegeneration [23-30]. Mutation of Thr668 to Alanine in ABPP prevents the devel-



Fig. 6. MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies also induce brain-region specific alterations in A $\beta$ PP expression. Regional brain homogenates from young (Fig. 2) and old (Fig. 3) *MTHFR* mice were analyzed by western blot for total A $\beta$ PP expression levels, which were determined after densitometric analysis of the blots and normalization for protein loading. Representative blots are shown in Figs. 2A and 3A. A) Relative total A $\beta$ PP expression levels in regional brain homogenates from young WT, HET and NULL mice fed a NF diet (mean  $\pm$  SD; n = 6 mice/group; \*p < 0.05, HET or NULL compared to WT). B) Relative total A $\beta$ PP expression levels in 22-month old WT and HET mice fed either a NF or LD diet (mean  $\pm$  SD; n = 8 mice/group; \*p < 0.05, relative to WT mice fed on the NF diet).

opment of memory and synaptic plasticity deficits in mice [29]. Moreover,  $A\beta PP$  phosphorylation is upregulated in AD, and postmortem investigations have shown that pThr668-A $\beta$ PP species are associated with A $\beta$  lesions in human AD brain tissue and mouse models of AD [24, 25, 30, 48]. While A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at Thr668 promotes amyloidogenesis, the accumulation of A $\beta$  oligomers can in turn further promote phosphorylation of A $\beta$ PP at Thr668, thereby amplifying the neurodegenerative cycle [30]. In this context, it is interesting that earlier *in vivo* studies have not only connected hyperhomocysteinemia with A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at Thr668 [31, 32], but also facilitation and exacerbation of amyloidogenesis [20–22, 32]. Thus, by enhancing pThr668-A $\beta$ PP, genetic MTHFR deficiency could promote A $\beta$  production. Unfortunately, this assumption could not be validated here since it is well known that WT mice do not innately develop age-associated A $\beta$  pathology. In this regard, future studies examining the effect of MTHFR deficiency in more appropriate amyloidogenic mouse models of AD will be informative. It is also worth mentioning that the studies presented herein were performed only in female *MTHFR* mice. Interestingly, it has previously been reported that hyperhomocysteinemia increases A $\beta$  production, but only in female mouse models of AD [20]. Thus, future studies will need to address whether similar deregulation of A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation occurs in male *MTHFR* mice.

In contrast to what was observed in young animals, there was no major effect of genetic-induced mild MTHFR deficiency on the phosphorylation of ABPP in the cortex and midbrain of older HET mice, relative to their age-matched WT counterparts. We hypothesize that these discrepancies could result from age-related enhancement of basal levels of pThr668-ABPP in 22-month-, relative to 5-week-old WT mice; however, we were unable to test this hypothesis due to exhaustion of our brain tissue homogenates. It is also possible that decreased regional amounts of pThr668-ABPP reflect age-dependent alterations in regulatory phosphorylation signaling cascades. Furthermore, there may be time-dependent compensatory mechanisms aimed at counteracting potential toxic effects of excessive ABPP phosphorylation or altered ABPP expression. At the same time, we found that as observed in young animals, pThr668-ABPP levels were increased in the hippocampus of 22month-old HET mice, relative to WT controls. These findings are in agreement with previous reports highlighting the particular sensitivity of the hippocampus -a region especially vulnerable to early AD damageto MTHFR deficiency [33, 39]. In contrast to the hippocampus, we did not observe any changes in relative ABPP phosphorylation in the cerebellum of either young or old MTHFR deficient mice, despite the fact that structural cerebellar abnormalities have been reported in MTHFR knockouts [36]. These observations further emphasize that the regulation of ABPP is brain region specific.

We found that dietary folate deficiency in old mice mimicked the effects of severe MTHFR deficiency in young mice, and augmented A $\beta$ PP phosphorylation at Thr668 in the hippocampus and cortex of WT mice (Fig. 3). However, these effects were not boosted in HET mice with mild MTHFR deficiency; this likely reflects the effect of prolonged feeding of mice with the LF diet, which induced a maximal and similar decrease in plasma folate levels in both genotypes (Table 1).

What could be the underlying mechanisms linking genetic *MTHFR* and dietary folate deficiencies and pThr668-A $\beta$ PP? First, severe disturbances in folate metabolism can lead to compromised cellular methylation reactions [1] (Fig. 1). Indeed, it has been reported that while total folate levels are unchanged, 5-MTHF levels are decreased, and non-methylfolate species are increased in the brain of MTHFR deficient mice; this altered distribution of folate derivatives affects the flux of one-carbon units between methylation reactions and nucleotide synthesis [37] (Fig. 1). Consequently, MTHFR deficiency induces defects in cellular methylation potential in mice [36]. Accordingly, we found that PP2A methylation was impaired in the cortex and hippocampus of MTHFR deficient mice (Fig. 5A-C). It was also impaired in mice fed for 6 months a LF diet (Fig. 5C), in agreement with our earlier report showing that short-term dietary folate deficiency promotes an alteration in the cortical SAM/SAH ratio, and concomitant accumulation of demethylated PP2A [41]. Since PP2A is a major neuronal enzyme that dephosphorylates ABPP at the Thr668 site, and PP2A demethylation is sufficient to promote the accumulation of p-Thr668 ABPP in cells and in vivo [31, 44], it is likely that impairment of PP2A methylation is a major contributor to the increased phosphorylation of ABPP observed in our studies.

Besides affecting cellular methylation potential, it is well established that MTHFR deficiency is associated with elevation of plasma tHcy in human [10, 11] and mice [36, 37]. It is noteworthy that PP2A demethylation and ABPP phosphorylation at Thr668 are increased in the brain of homocysteineinjected rats [32] and hyperhomocysteinemic Cbs deficient mouse models [31]. Elevated tHcy levels, as observed in our MTHFR deficient mouse models (Table 1), have been linked with oxidative stress and glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity [2]. Likewise, reduced 5-MTHF levels can directly or indirectly promote oxidative stress [14], while folic acid protects against glutamate-induced excitoxicity [49]. Such mechanisms have the potential to influence neuronal ABPP phosphorylation state in a PP2A-independent manner. For instance, oxidative stress and excitoxicity can enhance GSK-3ß activity, which in turn promotes ABPP phosphorylation at Thr668 and ultimately induces neurodegeneration [30, 45]. Thus, it is likely that similar mechanisms are related to the upregulation of GSK-3β and pThr668-ABPP in our hyperhomocysteinemic MTHFR deficient mice (Fig. 5E). Our results showing an upregulation of GSK-3ß activity in response to folate deficiency are in complete agreement with recent results showing that folic acid induces antidepressant and neuroprotective effects, at least in part by causing the phosphorylation (Ser9) and inhibition of GSK-3ß [15, 49]. Interestingly, GSK-3ß activation may further decrease PP2A methylation, while PP2A methylation does not affect GSK-3β activity [50].

Besides playing a pathological role in AD,  $A\beta PP$  exerts an important function in neuronal and synaptic

plasticity and maintenance, but its regulation remains somewhat poorly understood [47]. Strikingly, we observed that genetic- or diet-induced folate deficiency affected total ABPP expression in our mouse models, but in a complex, brain region specific manner. For instance, severe MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies were associated with upregulation of hippocampal and downregulation of cortical ABPP levels. Future comprehensive studies will need to be performed to determine whether these changes are linked to epigenetic mechanisms or changes in the activity of numerous regulatory factors that control ABPP gene expression in response to a variety of inputs, including growth factors, stress and inflammation [51]. Many ABPP regulatory signaling pathways may become deregulated following impairment of PP2A methylation [4] and elevation of tHcy [2] that both occur in response to alterations in folate metabolism in these mice. Interestingly, the accumulation of ABPP has been reported to occur at sites of axonal injury in the brain. In fact, upregulation of ABPP is considered a marker of central nervous system axonal injury [52]. Likewise, in MTHFR knockouts, we found increased ABPP levels (Figs. 2 and 4) in the hippocampus, which shows many biochemical and structural changes, including increased apoptosis, in response to MTHFR deficiency [33, 39]. Moreover, decreased 5-MTHF and elevated Hcy levels can also independently promote oxidative stress and inhibit endothelial NOS via distinct mechanisms, resulting in impaired synthesis and vasodilatory action of NO, and altered cerebral blood flow [14, 53]. Notably, these deficits have been associated with enhanced hippocampal ABPP expression levels and AB production in vivo, and cognitive decline [54]. Thus, by reducing 5-MTHF and elevating tHcy levels, MTHFR and dietary folate deficiencies could synergize to impair endothelial NOS activity, and ultimately enhance ABPP expression in the hippocampus.

On the other hand, we found that severe MTHFR deficiency induced a downregulation of A $\beta$ PP in the cortex and midbrain of young mice. Downregulation of A $\beta$ PP expression can occur acutely after a head trauma [55], illustrating that complex and yet unresolved causal and compensatory mechanisms are involved in modulating A $\beta$ PP transcriptional regulation in a time-dependent manner. Since A $\beta$ PP is required for neuronal homeostasis and synapse formation [47], a loss of cortical A $\beta$ PP could contribute to neurodevelopmental delays and cognitive deficits in human with severe MTHFR deficiency [1, 2, 9].



Fig. 7. Proposed mechanisms linking MTHFR deficiency with altered phosphorylation of ABPP and tau in AD. 5-MTHF deficiency can be mediated by genetic MTHFR deficiency and/or dietary-induced alterations in folate metabolism, leading to accumulation of Hcy and a decrease in the SAM/SAH ratio that controls cellular methylation reactions. Elevated Hcy and SAH levels can both induce demethylation of PP2A, which results in enhanced phosphorylation of ABPP at Thr668. Reduced 5-MTHF and elevated Hcy levels can also promote oxidative stress via distinct and independent mechanisms, resulting in activation of protein kinases, such as GSK-3B. Activated GSK-3B can phosphorylate ABPP on Thr668, and further induce PP2A demethylation. Both GSK-3β activation and PP2A demethylation stimulate tau phosphorylation at AD-like phosphoepitopes. In AD, ABPP Thr668 phosphorylation is associated with enhanced AB production. In turn, AB can promote oxidative stress and GSK-3ß activation, thereby inducing a vicious cycle that ultimately results in neurodegeneration. See text for details.

In conclusion, we show here for the first time that complex regional alterations in ABPP expression and/or phosphorylation occur in young and aged cohorts of mice with genetic- or diet-induced folate deficiency. These results strongly support a link between severe alterations in folate metabolism and deregulation of A $\beta$ PP, a major protein involved in neuronal homeostasis. We have previously reported that MTHFR and/or dietary folate deficiencies also increase the cortical and hippocampal accumulation of pathologically phosphorylated tau proteins [33, 41], which play a critical role in mediating Aβ neurotoxicity in AD [19]. Furthermore, we show that severe genetic- or diet-induced disturbances in folate metabolism also promote the activating dephosphorylation (Ser9) of GSK-3<sup>β</sup> in these brain regions. Significantly, over-activation of GSK-3β in AD is not only linked to AB production, but also to tau hyperphosphorylation, cognitive decline and neurodegeneration [45]. Together with the novel data presented herein linking MTHFR deficiency with enhanced accumulation of Thr668-phosphorylated

A $\beta$ PP in the hippocampus, these findings provide a compelling mechanism (Fig. 7) for explaining how the human *MTHFR* C677T polymorphism is a risk factor for AD and cognitive decline.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. Rima Rozen for the initial gift of *MTHFR* knockout mice used in this study. This work was supported by grants G1700055 and G1700002 from the Hunter Medical Research Institute, NSW, Australia (ES and JMS).

Authors' disclosures available online (https:// www.j-alz.com/manuscript-disclosures/18-0032r1).

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Bottiglieri T (2013) Folate, vitamin B(1)(2), and Sadenosylmethionine. *Psychiatr Clin North Am* **36**, 1-13.
- [2] Smith AD, Refsum H (2016) Homocysteine, B vitamins, and cognitive impairment. *Annu Rev Nutr* 36, 211-239.
- [3] Fuso A, Scarpa S (2011) One-carbon metabolism and Alzheimer's disease: Is it all a methylation matter? *Neurobiol Aging* 32, 1192-1195.
- [4] Sontag JM, Sontag E (2014) Protein phosphatase 2A dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Front Mol Neurosci* 7, 16.
- [5] Seshadri S, Beiser A, Selhub J, Jacques PF, Rosenberg IH, D'Agostino RB, Wilson PW, Wolf PA (2002) Plasma homocysteine as a risk factor for dementia and Alzheimer's disease. *N Engl J Med* **346**, 476-483.
- [6] Ravaglia G, Forti P, Maioli F, Martelli M, Servadei L, Brunetti N, Porcellini E, Licastro F (2005) Homocysteine and folate as risk factors for dementia and Alzheimer disease. Am J Clin Nutr 82, 636-643.
- [7] Hu Q, Teng W, Li J, Hao F, Wang N (2016) Homocysteine and Alzheimer's disease: Evidence for a causal link from Mendelian randomization. J Alzheimers Dis 52, 747-756.
- [8] Shen L, Ji HF (2015) Associations between homocysteine, folic acid, vitamin B12 and Alzheimer's disease: Insights from meta-analyses. *J Alzheimers Dis* 46, 777-790.
- Leclerc D, Rozen R (2007) [Molecular genetics of MTHFR: Polymorphisms are not all benign]. *Med Sci (Paris)* 23, 297-302.
- [10] Frosst P, Blom HJ, Milos R, Goyette P, Sheppard CA, Matthews RG, Boers GJ, den Heijer M, Kluijtmans LA, van den Heuvel LP, Rozen R (1995) A candidate genetic risk factor for vascular disease: A common mutation in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase. *Nat Genet* 10, 111-113.
- [11] Jacques PF, Bostom AG, Williams RR, Ellison RC, Eckfeldt JH, Rosenberg IH, Selhub J, Rozen R (1996) Relation between folate status, a common mutation in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase, and plasma homocysteine concentrations. *Circulation* 93, 7-9.
- [12] Stabler SP, Lindenbaum J, Savage DG, Allen RH (1993) Elevation of serum cystathionine levels in patients with cobalamin and folate deficiency. *Blood* 81, 3404-3413.
- [13] Stabler SP, Korson M, Jethva R, Allen RH, Kraus JP, Spector EB, Wagner C, Mudd SH (2013) Metabolic profiling of total homocysteine and related compounds in hyperho-

mocysteinemia: Utility and limitations in diagnosing the cause of puzzling thrombophilia in a family. *JIMD Rep* **11**, 149-163.

- [14] Stanhewicz AE, Kenney WL (2017) Role of folic acid in nitric oxide bioavailability and vascular endothelial function. *Nutr Rev* 75, 61-70.
- [15] Budni J, Lobato KR, Binfare RW, Freitas AE, Costa AP, Martin-de-Saavedra MD, Leal RB, Lopez MG, Rodrigues AL (2012) Involvement of PI3K, GSK-3beta and PPARgamma in the antidepressant-like effect of folic acid in the forced swimming test in mice. *J Psychopharmacol* 26, 714-723.
- [16] Coppede F, Tannorella P, Pezzini I, Migheli F, Ricci G, Caldarazzo lenco E, Piaceri I, Polini A, Nacmias B, Monzani F, Sorbi S, Siciliano G, Migliore L (2012) Folate, homocysteine, vitamin B12, and polymorphisms of genes participating in one-carbon metabolism in late-onset Alzheimer's disease patients and healthy controls. *Antioxid Redox Signal* 17, 195-204.
- [17] Rai V (2017) Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) C677T polymorphism and Alzheimer disease risk: A meta-analysis. *Mol Neurobiol* 54, 1173-1186.
- [18] Stoccoro A, Tannorella P, Salluzzo MG, Ferri R, Romano C, Nacmias B, Siciliano G, Migliore L, Coppede F (2017) The methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase C677T polymorphism and risk for late-onset Alzheimer's disease: Further evidence in an Italian multicenter study. J Alzheimers Dis 56, 1451-1457.
- [19] Nisbet RM, Polanco JC, Ittner LM, Gotz J (2015) Tau aggregation and its interplay with amyloid-beta. *Acta Neu*ropathol **129**, 207-220.
- [20] Pacheco-Quinto J, Rodriguez de Turco EB, DeRosa S, Howard A, Cruz-Sanchez F, Sambamurti K, Refolo L, Petanceska S, Pappolla MA (2006) Hyperhomocysteinemic Alzheimer's mouse model of amyloidosis shows increased brain amyloid beta peptide levels. *Neurobiol Dis* 22, 651-656.
- [21] Fuso A, Nicolia V, Cavallaro RA, Ricceri L, D'Anselmi F, Coluccia P, Calamandrei G, Scarpa S (2008) B-vitamin deprivation induces hyperhomocysteinemia and brain S-adenosylhomocysteine, depletes brain Sadenosylmethionine, and enhances PS1 and BACE expression and amyloid-beta deposition in mice. *Mol Cell Neurosci* 37, 731-746.
- [22] Li JG, Chu J, Barrero C, Merali S, Pratico D (2014) Homocysteine exacerbates beta-amyloid pathology, tau pathology, and cognitive deficit in a mouse model of Alzheimer disease with plaques and tangles. *Ann Neurol* 75, 851-863.
- [23] Ando K, Iijima KI, Elliott JI, Kirino Y, Suzuki T (2001) Phosphorylation-dependent regulation of the interaction of amyloid precursor protein with Fe65 affects the production of beta-amyloid. J Biol Chem 276, 40353-40361.
- [24] Lee MS, Kao SC, Lemere CA, Xia W, Tseng HC, Zhou Y, Neve R, Ahlijanian MK, Tsai LH (2003) APP processing is regulated by cytoplasmic phosphorylation. *J Cell Biol* 163, 83-95.
- [25] Chang KA, Kim HS, Ha TY, Ha JW, Shin KY, Jeong YH, Lee JP, Park CH, Kim S, Baik TK, Suh YH (2006) Phosphorylation of amyloid precursor protein (APP) at Thr668 regulates the nuclear translocation of the APP intracellular domain and induces neurodegeneration. *Mol Cell Biol* 26, 4327-4338.
- [26] Vingtdeux V, Hamdane M, Gompel M, Begard S, Drobecq H, Ghestem A, Grosjean ME, Kostanjevecki V, Grognet P, Vanmechelen E, Buee L, Delacourte A, Sergeant N (2005)

Phosphorylation of amyloid precursor carboxy-terminal fragments enhances their processing by a gamma-secretase-dependent mechanism. *Neurobiol Dis* **20**, 625-637.

- [27] Mazzitelli S, Xu P, Ferrer I, Davis RJ, Tournier C (2011) The loss of c-Jun N-terminal protein kinase activity prevents the amyloidogenic cleavage of amyloid precursor protein and the formation of amyloid plaques in vivo. *J Neurosci* 31, 16969-16976.
- [28] Yoon SO, Park DJ, Ryu JC, Ozer HG, Tep C, Shin YJ, Lim TH, Pastorino L, Kunwar AJ, Walton JC, Nagahara AH, Lu KP, Nelson RJ, Tuszynski MH, Huang K (2012) JNK3 perpetuates metabolic stress induced by Abeta peptides. *Neuron* 75, 824-837.
- [29] Lombino F, Biundo F, Tamayev R, Arancio O, D'Adamio L (2013) An intracellular threonine of amyloid-beta precursor protein mediates synaptic plasticity deficits and memory loss. *PLoS One* 8, e57120.
- [30] Kirouac L, Rajic AJ, Cribbs DH, Padmanabhan J (2017) Activation of Ras-ERK signaling and GSK-3 by amyloid precursor protein and amyloid beta facilitates neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *eNeuro* 4, ENEURO.0149-16.2017.
- [31] Sontag E, Nunbhakdi-Craig V, Sontag J-M, Diaz-Arrastia R, Ogris E, Dayal S, Lentz SR, Arning E, Bottiglieri T (2007) Protein phosphatase 2A methyltransferase links homocysteine metabolism with tau and amyloid precursor protein regulation. J Neurosci 27, 2751-2759.
- [32] Zhang CE, Wei W, Liu YH, Peng JH, Tian Q, Liu GP, Zhang Y, Wang JZ (2009) Hyperhomocysteinemia increases betaamyloid by enhancing expression of gamma-secretase and phosphorylation of amyloid precursor protein in rat brain. *Am J Pathol* **174**, 1481-1491.
- [33] Sontag JM, Wasek B, Taleski G, Smith J, Arning E, Sontag E, Bottiglieri T (2014) Altered protein phosphatase 2A methylation and Tau phosphorylation in the young and aged brain of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficient mice. *Front Aging Neurosci* 6, 214.
- [34] Nelson BC, Pfeiffer CM, Margolis SA, Nelson CP (2004) Solid-phase extraction-electrospray ionization mass spectrometry for the quantification of folate in human plasma or serum. *Anal Biochem* 325, 41-51.
- [35] Singhal NK, Li S, Arning E, Alkhayer K, Clements R, Sarcyk Z, Dassanayake RS, Brasch NE, Freeman EJ, Bottiglieri T, McDonough J (2015) Changes in methionine metabolism and histone H3 trimethylation are linked to mitochondrial defects in multiple sclerosis. J Neurosci 35, 15170-15186.
- [36] Chen Z, Karaplis AC, Ackerman SL, Pogribny IP, Melnyk S, Lussier-Cacan S, Chen MF, Pai A, John SW, Smith RS, Bottiglieri T, Bagley P, Selhub J, Rudnicki MA, James SJ, Rozen R (2001) Mice deficient in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase exhibit hyperhomocysteinemia and decreased methylation capacity, with neuropathology and aortic lipid deposition. *Hum Mol Genet* 10, 433-443.
- [37] Ghandour H, Chen Z, Selhub J, Rozen R (2004) Mice deficient in methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase exhibit tissuespecific distribution of folates. J Nutr 134, 2975-2978.
- [38] Lawrance AK, Racine J, Deng L, Wang X, Lachapelle P, Rozen R (2011) Complete deficiency of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase in mice is associated with impaired retinal function and variable mortality, hematological profiles, and reproductive outcomes. *J Inherit Metab Dis* 34, 147-157.
- [39] Jadavji NM, Deng L, Leclerc D, Malysheva O, Bedell BJ, Caudill MA, Rozen R (2012) Severe methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase deficiency in mice results in behavioral

anomalies with morphological and biochemical changes in hippocampus. *Mol Genet Metab* **106**, 149-159.

- [40] Zhang CE, Tian Q, Wei W, Peng JH, Liu GP, Zhou XW, Wang Q, Wang DW, Wang JZ (2008) Homocysteine induces tau phosphorylation by inactivating protein phosphatase 2A in rat hippocampus. *Neurobiol Aging* 29, 1654-1665.
- [41] Sontag J-M, Nunbhakdi-Craig V, Montgomery L, Arning E, Bottiglieri T, Sontag E (2008) Folate deficiency induces *in vitro* and mouse brain region-specific downregulation of leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 and protein phosphatase 2A B alpha subunit expression that correlate with enhanced tau phosphorylation. *J Neurosci* 28, 11477-11487.
- [42] Nicolia V, Fuso A, Cavallaro RA, Di LA, Scarpa S (2010) B vitamin deficiency promotes tau phosphorylation through regulation of GSK3beta and PP2A. *J Alzheimers Dis* 19, 895-907.
- [43] Nunbhakdi-Craig V, Schuechner S, Sontag JM, Montgomery L, Pallas DC, Juno C, Mudrak I, Ogris E, Sontag E (2007) Expression of protein phosphatase 2A mutants and silencing of the regulatory B alpha subunit induce a selective loss of acetylated and detyrosinated microtubules. *J Neurochem* 101, 959-971.
- [44] Nicholls RE, Sontag JM, Zhang H, Staniszewski A, Yan S, Kim CY, Yim M, Woodruff CM, Arning E, Wasek B, Yin D, Bottiglieri T, Sontag E, Kandel ER, Arancio O (2016) PP2A methylation controls sensitivity and resistance to beta-amyloid-induced cognitive and electro-physiological impairments. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **113**, 3347-3352.
- [45] Hooper C, Killick R, Lovestone S (2008) The GSK3 hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem 104, 1433-1439.
- [46] Iijima K, Ando K, Takeda S, Satoh Y, Seki T, Itohara S, Greengard P, Kirino Y, Nairn AC, Suzuki T (2000) Neuron-specific phosphorylation of Alzheimer's beta-amyloid precursor protein by cyclin-dependent kinase 5. J Neurochem 75, 1085-1091.
- [47] Muresan V, Ladescu Muresan Z (2015) Amyloid-beta precursor protein: Multiple fragments, numerous transport routes and mechanisms. *Exp Cell Res* 334, 45-53.
- [48] Shin RW, Ogino K, Shimabuku A, Taki T, Nakashima H, Ishihara T, Kitamoto T (2007) Amyloid precursor protein cytoplasmic domain with phospho-Thr668 accumulates in Alzheimer's disease and its transgenic models: A role to mediate interaction of Abeta and tau. *Acta Neuropathol* 113, 627-636.
- [49] Budni J, Molz S, Dal-Cim T, Martin-de-Saavedra MD, Egea J, Lopez MG, Tasca CI, Rodrigues ALS (2018) Folic Acid protects against glutamate-induced excitotoxicity in hippocampal slices through a mechanism that implicates inhibition of GSK-3beta and iNOS. *Mol Neurobiol* 55, 1580-1589.
- [50] Ma RH, Zhang Y, Hong XY, Zhang JF, Wang JZ, Liu GP (2017) Role of microtubule-associated protein tau phosphorylation in Alzheimer's disease. J Huazhong Univ Sci Technolog Med Sci 37, 307-312.
- [51] Chen XF, Zhang YW, Xu H, Bu G (2013) Transcriptional regulation and its misregulation in Alzheimer's disease. *Mol Brain* 6, 44.
- [52] Sherriff FE, Bridges LR, Gentleman SM, Sivaloganathan S, Wilson S (1994) Markers of axonal injury in post mortem human brain. *Acta Neuropathol* 88, 433-439.
- [53] Toda N, Okamura T (2016) Hyperhomocysteinemia impairs regional blood flow: Involvements of endothelial and neuronal nitric oxide. *Pflugers Arch* 468, 1517-1525.

- [54] Katusic ZS, Austin SA (2014) Endothelial nitric oxide: Protector of a healthy mind. *Eur Heart J* **35**, 888-894.
- [55] Gill J, Cashion A, Osier N, Arcurio L, Motamedi V, Dell KC, Carr W, Kim HS, Yun S, Walker P, Ahlers S, LoPresti

M, Yarnell A (2017) Moderate blast exposure alters gene expression and levels of amyloid precursor protein. *Neurol Genet* **3**, e186.



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

### Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience



# The protein serine/threonine phosphatases PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin: A triple threat in the regulation of the neuronal cytoskeleton



### Alexander Hoffman, Goce Taleski, Estelle Sontag \*

School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, Faculty of Health and Medicine, and Hunter Medical Research Institute, University of Newcastle, Callaghan, NSW 2308, Australia

#### A R T I C L E I N F O

Article history: Received 2 September 2016 Revised 16 January 2017 Accepted 21 January 2017 Available online 23 January 2017

Keywords: Actin Calcineurin Microtubule Microtubule-associated protein Neurofilament PP1 PP2A Tau

#### ABSTRACT

The microtubule, F-actin and neurofilament networks play a critical role in neuronal cell morphogenesis, polarity and synaptic plasticity. Significantly, the assembly/disassembly and stability of these cytoskeletal networks is crucially modulated by protein phosphorylation and dephosphorylation events. Herein, we aim to more closely examine the role played by three major neuronal Ser/Thr protein phosphatases, PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin, in the homeostasis of the neuronal cytoskeleton. There is strong evidence that these enzymes interact with and dephosphorylate a variety of cytoskeletal proteins, resulting in major regulation of neuronal cytoskeletal dynamics. Conversely, we also discuss how multi-protein cytoskeletal scaffolds can also influence the regulation of these phosphatases, with important implications for neuronal signalling and homeostasis. Not surprisingly, deregulation of these cytoskeletal scaffolds and phosphatase dysfunction are associated with many neurological diseases. © 2017 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

#### Contents

1.	Introduction	120
	1.1. PP2A	121
	1.2. PP1	121
	1.3. Calcineurin	121
2.	Pools of PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin are associated with the neuronal microtubule cytoskeleton	121
	2.1. Selected PP2A enzymes are associated in an inactive state with the microtubule cytoskeleton	121
	2.2. PP1 and calcineurin also interact with the microtubule cytoskeleton	122
3.	PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin also directly bind to selected MAPs in a regulated manner	122
	3.1. PP2A/Bα isoforms can directly bind to the major neuronal MAPs, tau and MAP2	122
	3.2. PP1 and calcineurin also directly bind to tau	124
4.	PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin dephosphorylate MAPs, thereby affecting microtubule assembly	124
	4.1. Tau is dephosphorylated by PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin	124
	4.2. MAP2 is also differentially dephosphorylated by PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin	124
	4.3. MAP1B is also a target of Ser/Thr phosphatases	125
5.	PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin and the regulation of microtubule dynamics	125
	5.1. Inhibition of PP2A and PP1 selectively affect stable microtubules	125
	5.2. Indirect regulation of MT dynamics <i>via</i> the regulation of MAPs	125

Corresponding author at: School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, University of Newcastle, Callaghan, NSW 2308, Australia.

E-mail address: Estelle.Sontag@newcastle.edu.au (E. Sontag).

*Abbreviations:* AD, Alzheimer disease; CaM, calmodulin; CNA/B, calcineurin A/B subunit; Glu-MTs, detyrosinated microtubules; GSK3β, glycogen synthase kinase 3β; MAP, microtubule-associated protein; MARCKS, myristoylated alanine-rich C-kinase substrate; MT, microtubule; MTCL1, microtubule crosslinking factor 1; NF, neurofilament; NMDA, N-Methyl-D-Aspartate; PKA, protein kinase A; PP1c, protein phosphatase 1 catalytic subunit; PP2Ac, protein phosphatase 2A catalytic subunit; ROCK, Rho-associated protein kinase; SH3, Src Homology 3 domain; Tyr-MTs, tyrosinated microtubules.

6.	Regul	Regulation of neurofilaments by PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin			
	6.1.	PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin co-purify with and/or dephosphorylate neurofilament proteins	126		
	6.2.	Functional significance of NF (de)phosphorylation in neuronal homeostasis	126		
	6.3.	Functional significance in disease	127		
7.	Regul	lation of the neuronal actin cytoskeleton by PP2A, PP1 and Calcineurin	127		
Conflicts of interest					
Acknowledgments					
Refe	rences		128		

#### 1. Introduction

The cytoskeleton plays a critical role in the establishment of the neuronal cell polar morphology, which is essential for regulated synaptic plasticity. Alterations in the phosphorylation state of cytoskeletal proteins in response to various extracellular signals occurs *via* changes in the relative activities of protein kinases and phosphatases. It is a major regulatory mechanism ensuring homeostasis of the neuronal cytoskeleton. The majority of neuronal cell phospho-Serine/Threonine dephosphorylation is mediated by the phosphoprotein phosphatases (PPPs) type 1 (PP1 or PPP1), 2 (PP2A or PPP2) and 3 (PPP3, also called PP2B or calcineurin). These ubiquitously expressed enzymes, which contain a highly conserved catalytic domain (Fig. 1A), regulate nearly all cellular processes while displaying differences in substrate recognition (Reviewed in Virshup and Shenolikar, 2009). As illustrated in Fig. 1B, a key feature of PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin, is that they are



Fig. 1. Schematic structure of PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin enzymes. A. These phosphatases all share a ~ 30 kDa conserved catalytic domain. The calcineurin A subunit contains additional B subunit- and calmodulin (CaM)-binding domains, and an auto-inhibitory domain. B. Subunit interactions play a critical role in the regulation of these enzymes, which are targeted by many natural inhibitors. For details, see text.

multimeric enzymes. Notably, crystal structure analyses of these phosphatases have shown that binding of diverse regulators to the catalytic subunit provides a specific substrate recognition platform, thereby explaining the substrate specificity displayed by distinct oligomeric holoenzymes (Cho and Xu, 2007; Egloff et al., 1997; Griffith et al., 1995; Kelker et al., 2009; Maynes et al., 2004; Terrak et al., 2004; Xu et al., 2008; Xu et al., 2006). In this review, we discuss how these major phosphatases have truly emerged as critical regulators of the neuronal microtubule (MT), neurofilament and actin cytoskeleton.

#### 1.1. PP2A

Protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) is an essential enzyme that represents up to 1% of total cellular proteins (Lin et al., 1998; Ruediger et al., 1991). The "PP2A" family of enzymes (Fig. 1B) comprises at least 96 distinct members that exert non redundant cellular functions. The typical mammalian PP2A enzyme exists as a heterotrimer of a scaffolding A subunit (PPP2R1 A/B isoforms), a catalytic C subunit (PP2Ac or PPP2C A/B isoforms) and one of 23 regulatory B-type subunits belonging to one of 4 distinct families: B (PPP2R), B' (PPP2R5), B" (PPP2R3) or B"'/striatins (PPP2R4); B, B' and B" families each comprise several isoforms (named A, B, C...or  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\gamma$ ...). Other atypical regulatory subunits, such as  $\alpha$ 4, can also associate with PP2Ac. The dazzling complexity of regulatory subunits, which are differentially expressed in different tissues and cells, informs PP2A enzyme biogenesis, substrate specificity, stability and subcellular localisation (Reviewed in Sents et al., 2012; Sontag, 2001). For instance, structural differences affecting the binding to the scaffolding A and catalytic C subunits have been found to underlie the contrasting functions of the B and B' families of regulatory subunits (Cho and Xu, 2007; Xu et al., 2008; Xu et al., 2006).

PP2A activity is also regulated by many cellular regulators and natural inhibitors, such as okadaic acid (OA). However, it is worth mentioning that these commonly used inhibitors not only inhibit all PP2A isoforms, but also other Ser/Thr phosphatases, including PP1 and other PPP family members, at the concentrations needed to completely abrogate cellular PP2A activity. This has several limitations in the interpretation of studies performed with these inhibitors (Swingle et al., 2007), in particular in neurons wherein PP2A and PP1 enzymes are very abundant.

#### 1.2. PP1

Functional PP1 enzymes (Fig. 1B) classically consist of a complex between the catalytic "C" subunit (PP1c or PPP1C; four isoforms) and one or more regulators (R or PPP1R). PP1-binding domains allow a single PP1c subunit to recruit more than one regulator, using what is described as a "molecular-lego strategy". There is especially an incredible diversity of PP1-interacting proteins in the brain. The nearly 200 vertebrate PP1interacting proteins identified so far show preferential docking to individual PP1 isoforms, thereby supporting PP1 functional specificity and diversity (Reviewed in Heroes et al., 2013). Several structural studies have given insights into how regulatory interactions control the access of substrate to the catalytic site (Egloff et al., 1997; Kelker et al., 2009; Terrak et al., 2004). PP1 is also inhibited by many toxins, such as OA and tautomycin, as well as unique endogenous protein inhibitors (Kelker et al., 2009; Shi, 2009).

#### 1.3. Calcineurin

Calcineurin was first identified as the principal target of the immunosuppressive drugs, Cyclosporin A and FK506/Tacrolimus, the binding of which physically prevents the recruitment of macromolecular substrates to the active site (Griffith et al., 1995). Interestingly, while calcineurin and PP1 share 40% sequence identity, crystal structure data of a chimeric PP1-Calcineurin mutant have contributed to explain how PP1 and calcineurin vastly differ in their sensitivity to inhibitory toxins such as OA and microcystin-LR, due to a divergent amino acid sequence in the  $\beta$ 12– $\beta$ 33 loop of PP1c (Maynes et al., 2004).

Calcineurin is a calcium- and calmodulin-dependent enzyme found in many cell types, but is especially enriched in neuronal soma and processes (Ferreira et al., 1993). Notably, it is the most abundant calmodulin-binding protein in adult brain (Klee et al., 1979), where it plays an important role in memory and plasticity (Mansuy, 2003). Calcineurin comprises a catalytic "A or CNA" subunit (PPP3C A/B/C isoforms), which interacts with calmodulin in a calcium-dependent fashion, and a regulatory "B or CNB" subunit (PPP3R 1/2 isoforms), which contains four calcium-binding domains (Fig. 1B). The subunits act in concert to regulate calcineurin activity. Calcineurin isoforms are also compartmentalised in cells through interaction with various anchoring proteins, thereby determining substrate specificity (Dodge and Scott, 2003).

### 2. Pools of PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin are associated with the neuronal microtubule cytoskeleton

Neuronal MTs exist as a mixture of different populations of  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ tubulin isotypes, with  $\alpha\beta$ -tubulin heterodimers being the building blocks of MTs (Barra et al., 1988). Studies from the past decades have established that many Ser/Thr phosphatases are associated with the neuronal MT cytoskeleton, either directly, or indirectly through MTassociated proteins (MAPs). The regulated MT attachment of these major enzymes allows exquisite spatial modulation of MAPs phosphorylation and MT assembly and stability, as described below.

2.1. Selected PP2A enzymes are associated in an inactive state with the microtubule cytoskeleton

Pools of regulatory B $\alpha$  (or PPP2R2A)-containing PP2A holoenzymes (PP2A/B $\alpha$ ) directly bind to purified MTs *in vitro* and in neuronal cells (Hiraga and Tamura, 2000; Merrick et al., 1997; Sontag et al., 1995; Sontag et al., 1999). Notably, the targeting of PP2A to MTs involves in part a direct association of PP2Ac with polymerised, but not monomeric tubulin (Fig. 2). Yet, binding of regulatory subunits to PP2Ac greatly modulates the strength of this association, with B $\alpha$ -, and to a lesser extent B $\beta$  (or PPP2R2B)-containing PP2A isoforms having the highest affinity for MTs (Hiraga and Tamura, 2000; Sontag et al., 1999). Although the exact domain of interaction of PP2A with neuronal MTs remains to be determined, PP2A associates with MTs *via* a domain distinct from that of tau and MAP2, two major MAPs. Other studies have confirmed that both PP2A/B $\alpha$  and PP2A/B $\beta$  co-sediment with MTs, but have suggested a potential recruitment of these enzymes to MTs by a yet unidentified scaffolding protein (Price et al., 1999).

The binding of PP2A to MTs has a dramatic inhibitory effect on its catalytic activity, so that MT-bound PP2A is maintained in an inactive state, relative to MT-unbound, cytosolic PP2A (Hiraga and Tamura, 2000; Sontag et al., 1999). The sequestration of inactive PP2A on MTs could serve to preserve basal levels of Ser/Thr phosphorylation of major MAPs, such as MAP2 and tau, at the MT level. Those MAPs are the targets of many Ser/Thr kinases under normal physiological conditions (Reviewed in Martin et al., 2013b; Sanchez et al., 2000). While PP2A is a major tau and MAP2 phosphatase, it can only dephosphorylate these phospho-MAPs when they are not bound to MTs (Sontag et al., 1999; Sontag et al., 2012).

Interestingly, PP2A was reported to be the only phosphatase mediating dephosphorylation of the neuronal phosphorylated  $\beta$ III tubulin isoform, which inhibits MAP2-stimulated MT assembly (Khan and Luduena, 1996). PP2A preferentially dephosphorylates unassembled tubulin (Sontag et al., 1999). While PP2A can influence MT assembly and dynamics (see also below), the observation that tubulin assembly decreases PP2A activity *in vitro* suggests that cellular PP2A activity can also be modulated by MT dynamics. Thus, MT depolymerisation results in a substantial increase in active cytosolic PP2A pools available for



**Fig. 2.** The regulated binding of PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin to neuronal microtubules influences the spatial dephosphorylation of tubulin and MAPs. PP2A/Bα and α4/PP2Ac enzymes are sequestered in an inactive state on MTs. MT depolymerisation releases PP2A (and MAPs), resulting in enhanced dephosphorylation of cytosolic tubulin, tau and other MAPs like MAP2 and MAP1B. Dephosphorylation is likely promoted by the direct association of cytosolic PP2A/Bα with tau, MAP2 (not shown) and unassembled tubulin. In contrast to PP2A, both calcineurin and PP1 are anchored to MTs by tau; they have the potential to dephosphorylate both cytosolic and MT-bound MAPs. The calcineurin CNB subunit also binds to tubulin *in vitro*. For details, see text.

dephosphorylating tau (Sontag et al., 1999), MAP2 (Fan et al., 2002), and other cellular phosphoproteins (Fig. 2).

In addition to "classical" PP2A/B $\alpha$  holoenzymes, other less abundant PP2A oligomeric species are also found associated with MTs. Indeed, the atypical PP2A regulatory subunit,  $\alpha$ 4, which binds to PP2Ac, is tethered to MTs through formation of a complex with the E3 ubiquitin ligase, MID1 (Schweiger and Schneider, 2003; Short et al., 2002). Under conditions of cellular stress, cytosolic  $\alpha 4$  normally serves to sequester and stabilize PP2Ac in an inactive form until it can be incorporated into active PP2A holoenzymes (Kong et al., 2009). At the MT level, MID1-mediated monoubiquitination can trigger calpain-dependent cleavage of  $\alpha 4$ , resulting in altered stability and targeting of PP2Ac for proteosomal degradation; in turn, the cellular loss of PP2A can induce changes in the phosphorylation state of tau, a preferred PP2A substrate (Watkins et al., 2012). Notably, increased  $\alpha$ 4 cleavage and destabilization of MTs in AD could contribute to the pathological increase in tau phosphorylation observed in this disorder; conversely, mutations in MID1 that decrease  $\alpha$ 4 cleavage are associated with MAP hypophosphorylation in the developmental disorder, Opitz syndrome (Watkins et al., 2012).

Altogether, these findings suggest close structural and functional interrelationships between PP2A, MTs and MAPs.

#### 2.2. PP1 and calcineurin also interact with the microtubule cytoskeleton

There is much less information regarding the association of other Ser/Thr phosphatases with MTs. The PP1c  $\beta$  isoform was found to co-localise with neuronal MTs, but its association with  $\beta$ -tubulin is not direct (Strack et al., 1999). Indeed, in contrast to PP2A, tau could serve to anchor PP1c to MTs (Liao et al., 1998), which likely contributes to the MT-regulatory function of PP1 (Fig. 2). Others have failed, however, to identify PP1 in MT co-sedimentation experiments in neuronal cells (Merrick et al., 1997).

Distribution studies have shown that calcineurin is present in neuronal growth cones, and cell soma and processes, where it is associated with the neuronal cytoskeleton (Ferreira et al., 1993). *In vitro*, the CNB subunit can bind to bovine brain  $\alpha/\beta$ -tubulin, and calcineurin dephosphorylates tubulin phosphorylated by calcium-, calmodulin-dependent protein kinase (Goto et al., 1985; Li and Handschumacher, 2002). Calcineurin is responsible for alterations in the MT cytoskeleton during changes in synaptic function (Silverman-Gavrila et al., 2013). It also binds to tau and co-localises with tau on MTs (Yu et al., 2008) (Fig. 2). Calcineurin is especially well positioned to mediate interactions between MT and actin cytoskeletal systems during neuritogenesis. Specific inhibition of calcineurin prevents axonal elongation, affects tau phosphorylation state and interferes with the establishment of cell polarity (Ferreira et al., 1993).

### 3. PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin also directly bind to selected MAPs in a regulated manner

### 3.1. PP2A/B $\alpha$ isoforms can directly bind to the major neuronal MAPs, tau and MAP2

Besides interacting with MTs, we have reported that PP2A can directly bind to tau and MAP2 (Sontag et al., 1996; Sontag et al., 1999; Sontag et al., 2012), which share many structural and functional similarities (Lewis et al., 1988). The high molecular weight MAP2 isoform is a major neuronal MAP present in neuronal cell bodies and enriched in dendrites. It regulates MT and actin cytoskeletal organization, dendritic morphogenesis and organelle trafficking (Reviewed in Farah and Leclerc, 2008). In contrast, tau is a primary axonal MAP that plays a role in regulating neuronal MT dynamics, promoting axonal outgrowth and regulating axonal trafficking (Reviewed in Wang and Mandelkow, 2016). PP2A/B $\alpha$  holoenzymes co-purify with and co-sediment with MAP2 and tau isolated from bovine grey matter and white matter, respectively (Sontag et al., 2012). However, neither MAP can serve as a scaffolding protein for PP2A on MTs, since PP2A still associates well



**Fig. 3.** PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin interact with tau. **A.** The PP2A/Bα trimeric enzyme interacts with a domain encompassing the MT-binding repeats and upstream proline-rich region of the longest adult tau 2N/4R–Tau isoform containing 2 N-terminal inserts (2N) and four MT-binding repeats (4R). Calcineurin CNA and CNB subunits independently bind to these two separate regions of tau. PP1 binds to tau *via* an unknown motif. **B.** Two peptides within the MT-binding domain mediate the direct interaction of a recombinant tau isoform with PP2A regulatory Bα subunit. **C.** Frontotemporal dementia-associated tau mutations (blue) inhibit the interaction of PP2A with tau. The conserved RTPPKSP motif present in all tau and MAP2 isoforms is critical for binding to PP2A. Represented here are the shortest MAP2c and fetal tau isoforms containing only three MT-binding repeats. For details, see text.

with MTs after their cleavage by subtilisin, which impairs tau and MAP2 binding (Sontag et al., 1999; Sontag et al., 2012).

Studies using purified proteins have shown that PP2A binds to a domain encompassing the MT-binding repeats and upstream proline-rich region of both tau and MAP2 (Fig. 3A); these domains are shared by all known isoforms of tau and MAP2. Interaction of PP2A with these MAPs is isoform-dependent, with PP2A/B $\alpha$  holoenzymes displaying the highest affinity (Sontag et al., 1996; Sontag et al., 1999; Sontag et al., 2012). Structural studies have provided further proof for the preferential interaction of the B $\alpha$  subunit with tau. Binding studies with recombinant proteins have specifically identified two non-overlapping basic peptide sequences within the MT-binding domain of tau that promote the interaction of tau with the acidic groove located in the center of the seven-bladed  $\beta$  propeller of B $\alpha$  (Xu et al., 2008) (Fig. 3B). In vitro binding assays with purified native and recombinant proteins have shown that soluble MAP2 and tau can compete for binding to PP2A/  $B\alpha$ , suggesting the existence of a common binding domain (Sontag et al., 2012). Significantly, conserved SH3-binding PXXP proline-rich motifs in adult and fetal MAP2 and tau isoforms, are also required for optimal PP2A-MAP2 and PP2A-Tau interactions (Fig. 3C); more specifically, the RTPPKSP sequence in tau and MAP2 is critical for PP2A binding (Sontag et al., 2012).

PP2A/Bα binds more tightly to adult tau isoforms containing four MT-binding repeats (4R-Tau), relative to tau isoforms containing three MT-binding repeats (3R-Tau), including fetal tau (Sontag et al., 1999; Sontag et al., 2012). Notably, kinases like Fyn that bind to SH3-binding PXXP proline-rich motifs in MAP2 and tau, can inhibit the interaction of PP2A/B $\alpha$  to both the shortest fetal tau and juvenile MAP2c isoforms in vitro (Sontag et al., 2012). Moreover, disease-associated tau phosphorylation in the proline-rich region (Eidenmuller et al., 2000; Eidenmuller et al., 2001) and frontotemporal dementia-associated tau mutations (Goedert et al., 2000) inhibit the interaction of tau with PP2A (Fig. 3C), while increasing its affinity for Fyn (Bhaskar et al., 2005). Thus, changes in PP2A-tau interactions have the potential to affect tau phosphorylation and function by changing levels of the kinases associated with tau. Notably, the <sup>230</sup>RpTPPKSP<sup>236</sup> phosphopeptide containing the phospho-Thr231 residue markedly inhibits PP2A-tau interactions (Sontag et al., 2012). Phosphorylation of tau at Thr231 decreases its affinity for PP2A, and could explain why tau phosphorylated at this site is poorly dephosphorylated by PP2A/B $\alpha$  (Landrieu et al., 2011). Importantly, the pseudo-phosphorylation of several Ser/Thr sites in the proline-rich region (residues 172–251), including Thr231 (Sengupta et al., 1998), can induce the displacement of tau from MTs and its redistribution to the cytosol. It is also associated with marked

tau functional deficits, since it impairs tau's ability to promote MT nucleation and process formation (Eidenmuller et al., 2000; Eidenmuller et al., 2001). Likewise, phosphorylation of the RTPPKSP motif in MAP2c at the corresponding Thr residue, which occurs during development (Zamora-Leon et al., 2001), inhibits its ability to associate with PP2A/ B $\alpha$  (Sontag et al., 2012).

#### 3.2. PP1 and calcineurin also directly bind to tau

Like PP2A, both PP1 and calcineurin can directly form a complex with tau. However, the domain responsible for the interaction of tau with PP1 (Liao et al., 1998) has not yet been mapped. It has been reported that calcineurin co-localises with tau, and both CNA and CNB subunits bind to tau (Fig. 2 and 3A). Interestingly, this calcineurin-tau protein interaction is inhibited by calmodulin and participates in the regulation of the dephosphorylation of tau by the phosphatase (Yu et al., 2008). Using truncation mutants, the authors found that the CNA subunit interacts with the proline-rich domain of tau, and this interaction involves the calmodulin-binding domain; however, CNA and tau do not compete significantly for binding to CNB. In contrast, CNB interacts with the MT-binding repeats of tau (Fig. 3A), so that tau cannot anchor CNB to MTs, as observed with PP2A. Thus, it is likely that only the CNA subunit mediates binding of calcineurin to MT-associated tau, while both CNA and CNB subunits have the potential to interact with MT-unbound tau. It remains to be established whether the CNB subunit, which binds to tubulin in vitro (Li and Handschumacher, 2002), directly anchors calcineurin to assembled MTs in a tau-independent manner.

In any case, in contrast to PP2A enzymes that can only dephosphorylate MT-unbound tau, the reported association of both PP1 and calcineurin with MT-associated tau may provide a regulatory mechanism for the control of tau phosphorylation state at the MT level.

Together, these observations strongly support an important role for abundant neuronal MAPs as localised scaffolds for major regulatory signalling molecules. Conversely, the spatial compartmentalization of active/inactive PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin, which are differentially regulated by distinct signal transduction pathways, can allow for complex modulation of MAP-MT interactions and MT assembly.

### 4. PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin dephosphorylate MAPs, thereby affecting microtubule assembly

Like most cellular proteins, MAPs are regulated by dynamic and reversible phosphorylation events, wherein PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin play a central regulatory role. In turn, changes in MAPs phosphorylation state influence cytoskeletal dynamics, as well as other cellular processes, which are important for morphogenesis and synaptic plasticity in the developing and mature brain.

#### 4.1. Tau is dephosphorylated by PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin

The study of tau phosphorylation has been a major focus of attention due to its central role in the pathogenesis of tauopathies, such as Alzheimer disease (AD) (Reviewed in Spillantini and Goedert, 2013). Indeed, abnormal, excessive phosphorylation of tau has been linked to cytoskeletal pathology, synaptotoxicity, impairment in learning and memory, and eventually neuronal cell death (Reviewed in Wang and Mandelkow, 2016). Each of the major PPPs have been identified as tau phosphatases (Goedert et al., 1992; Gong et al., 1994a; Gong et al., 1994b; Sontag et al., 1996), but PP2A is by far the most significant, contributing to ~71% of total brain tau phosphatase activity (Liu et al., 2005). Biochemical and structural studies have demonstrated that PP2A/Bα isoform is the primary neuronal PP2A isoform that mediates tau dephosphorylation at many phosphoepitopes (Reviewed in Sontag and Sontag, 2014). The direct PP2A tau phosphatase activity is intimately linked to its ability to associate with tau (Sontag et al., 1996). Yet, PP2A can also indirectly regulate tau phosphorylation state by acting on tau kinases, such as glycogen synthase kinase  $3\beta$  (GSK3 $\beta$ ) (Wang et al., 2015). Besides PP2A/B $\alpha$ , other PP2A isoforms can also dephosphorylate tau, albeit to a lesser degree (Sontag et al., 1996). They likely modulate tau phosphorylation through indirect mechanisms, *e.g.* by regulating the activity of tau kinases like PP2A/PPP2R5D enzymes (Louis et al., 2011; Yu et al., 2014), or by affecting PP2A stability like the  $\alpha$ 4-PP2Ac complex (Watkins et al., 2012).

Specific inhibition of PP2A/Ba is associated with enhanced tau phosphorylation, and subsequent inability of tau to bind to and stabilize MTs (Sontag et al., 1996). Deregulation of the MT cytoskeleton could in turn contribute to the inhibition of neurite outgrowth observed following silencing of PP2A/B $\alpha$  (Sontag et al., 2010). Of note, many physiologically relevant metabolic alterations, such as starvation (Planel et al., 2001), hypothermia (El Khoury et al., 2016), diabetes (Papon et al., 2013), estrogen deficiency (Zhou et al., 2008) and disturbances of folate and homocysteine metabolism (Sontag et al., 2007; Sontag et al., 2008; Sontag et al., 2014; Yoon et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2008) can inhibit PP2A, resulting in increased tau phosphorylation in many animal models. In addition, specific inhibition of PP2A worsens phospho-tau pathology in transgenic mice (Deters et al., 2009). There is also a significant downregulation of neuronal PP2A/B $\alpha$  expression levels (Sontag et al., 2004) and PP2A activity (Gong et al., 1995; Gong et al., 1993; Sontag et al., 2004) in AD, which correlate with the accumulation of phospho-tau pathology, cementing the critical role played by this phosphatase in tau regulation at multiple epitopes. Many mechanisms have been proposed to lead to PP2A dysfunction in AD (Reviewed in Sontag and Sontag, 2014).

In contrast to PP2A, PP1 only dephosphorylates few tau phosphoepitopes, and accounts for ~11% of total brain tau phosphatase activity (Liu et al., 2005). However, some of these sites are preferentially dephosphorylated by PP1 (Rahman et al., 2005). PP1 has the potential to dephosphorylate MT-bound tau, which could increase the affinity of tau for MTs. Conversely, axonal PP1 can be activated by pathological filamentous forms of tau, resulting in inhibition of anterograde, kinesin-based fast axonal transport (Kanaan et al., 2011).

Calcineurin can dephosphorylate tau (Gong et al., 1994c; Goto et al., 1985) at few sites (Wei et al., 2002), but its activity represents only ~7% of total brain tau phosphatase activity (Liu et al., 2005). Interestingly, the tau phosphatase activity of both calcineurin and PP2A is regulated during brain development (Mawal-Dewan et al., 1994). Deregulation of calcineurin contributes to abnormal tau hyperphosphorylation in mouse models of Huntington's disease, an autosomal dominant neuro-degenerative disorder (Gratuze et al., 2015). In contrast, partial calpain cleavage of calcineurin has been associated with its activation in AD, but is insufficient to counteract tau hyperphosphorylation in this disorder (Qian et al., 2011).

### 4.2. MAP2 is also differentially dephosphorylated by PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin

Like tau, MAP2 isoforms are also phosphorylated at numerous sites by a variety of cellular Ser/Thr kinases, and dephosphorylated by Ser/ Thr phosphatases, resulting in modulation of MT organization and stability (Sanchez et al., 2000). The protein kinase A (PKA)-phosphorylated Thr-220 phosphosite of the juvenile MAP2c isoform is dephosphorylated in vitro by CNA > PP2Ac > PP1c; this dephosphorylation regulates nucleation of MTs and the MT binding activity of MAP2 (Alexa et al., 2002). Calcineurin may also be involved in dephosphorylation of MAP2 following NMDA receptor activation (Halpain and Greengard, 1990). However, other studies have shown that inhibition of PP2A, but not of calcineurin, induces phosphorylation of MAP2 at multiple sites in rat brain, impairing its MT binding activity (Gong et al., 2000). Likewise, phosphorylated sites within the C-terminal proline-rich region of adult MAP2 are preferentially dephosphorylated in vitro by PP2A and PP1, but not calcineurin (Sanchez et al., 1996). MAP2 is also the major MAP dephosphorylated by PP2A in bovine grey matter. As observed with tau, PP2A/B $\alpha$  binds to and dephosphorylates MAP2 more efficiently than PP2A dimers and PP2Ac (Sontag et al., 2012).

In agreement with the hypothesis that MAP2 cannot anchor PP2A to MTs and can only bind to cytosolic PP2A (Sontag et al., 2012), MAP2 appears to sequestrate PP2A into the somatic compartment of neuronal cells. There, it acts as a scaffold for the phosphatase, as well as for kinases such as PKA (Dell'Acqua et al., 2006). Distribution studies also indicate that PP2A most likely associates with and dephosphorylates MAP2 in neuronal cell bodies rather than in dendrites (Sontag et al., 2012). Indeed, other phosphatases, such as PP1  $\alpha$  and  $\gamma$ 1 isoforms, which are specifically concentrated at dendrites and regulate synaptic plasticity (Ouimet et al., 1995), are better positioned than PP2A/B $\alpha$  to dephosphorylate dendritic MAP2. Nevertheless, detachment of PP2A from MTs leads to activation of PP2A-mediated dephosphorylation of MAP2. This results in inhibition of dendrite outgrowth (Fan et al., 2002), suggesting that PP2A does not need to be associated with dendrites *per se* to regulate MAP2 function in dendritic morphogenesis.

#### 4.3. MAP1B is also a target of Ser/Thr phosphatases

Like tau and MAP2, MAP1B undergoes phosphorylation-dependent regulation during neurodevelopment. MAP1B can be phosphorylated at multiple sites that are conventionally classified into two modes of phosphorylation, which not only influence its MT binding, but also impact neuronal morphology and maturation. Mode I phosphorylation is mediated by proline-directed protein kinases and is limited to growing axons; dephosphorylation of these sites occurs upon neuron maturation (Gordon-Weeks et al., 1993; Riederer et al., 1993; Ulloa et al., 1993b). Mode II phosphorylation of MAP1B is catalysed by casein kinase II and affects MT binding and neurite outgrowth (Ulloa et al., 1993a). While PP2A can dephosphorylate both modes of MAP1B phosphorylation, PP1 dephosphorylates mode II and calcineurin mode I sites only (Gong et al., 2000; Ortega-Gutierrez et al., 2008; Ulloa et al., 1993b). Inhibition of PP2A, and to a lesser extent of calcineurin, enhances MAP1B phosphorylation and inhibit its MT binding activity (Gong et al., 2000).

Together, these studies show that complex protein-protein and enzyme-substrate interactions govern the regulation of major neuronal MAPs, as determined by a delicate balance between phosphatase and kinase expression levels and activity. In turn, this significantly impacts MT assembly.

### 5. PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin and the regulation of microtubule dynamics

#### 5.1. Inhibition of PP2A and PP1 selectively affect stable microtubules

MTs are the molecular machinery involved in the establishment of neuronal polarity and cellular transport, and exhibit a dynamically regulated structure. The most characteristic MT behavior encompasses alternating phases between slow, plus-end growth ("rescue"), rapid depolymerisation ("catastrophe"), and pausing, referred to as dynamic instability. There is strong evidence that PP2A and PP1 can modulate MT dynamics. Stimulation of cells with OA induces a two-fold increase in the frequency of catastrophe transitions and dramatically eliminates rescue transitions (Gliksman et al., 1992; Shelden and Wadsworth, 1996). OA also reduces the density of MTs in the vicinity of MTorganising centres, and induces a three-fold increase in net gain and loss of polymers at MT plus ends (Shelden and Wadsworth, 1996).

Interestingly, a specific subset of MTs comprised of detyrosinated  $\alpha$ -tubulin (Glu-MTs) exhibits long turnover rates and increased resistance to the MT-depolymerising drug, nocodazole (Gundersen and Bulinski, 1988; Khawaja et al., 1988). Like Glu-MTs, MTs comprised of acetylated  $\alpha$ -tubulin are selectively stabilized, in particular under depolymerizing conditions (Piperno et al., 1987). In contrast, the more dynamic or labile MTs are composed of tyrosinated  $\alpha$ -tubulin (Tyr-MTs) (Gundersen and Bulinski, 1988). Significantly, studies in neuronal and nonneuronal cell

types have demonstrated that stable acetylated and Glu-MTs, rather than Tyr-MTs, are especially vulnerable to OA- or calyculin-A-induced MT depolymerisation (Gurland and Gundersen, 1993; Merrick et al., 1997; Yoon et al., 2008). Of note, in these studies, these inhibitors did not affect tubulin synthesis and turnover, and did not up-regulate any MT severing activity under the experimental conditions utilised. Short incubation of cultured neuronal NT2N cells with low concentrations of OA that preferentially inhibit PP2A, but not PP1, was sufficient to lead to a significant loss of Glu-MTs. However, the loss of stable MTs was further exacerbated when cells were treated with OA and/or calyculin-A for a prolonged time, or using higher drug concentrations, which result in concomitant PP1 inhibition (Gurland and Gundersen, 1993; Merrick et al., 1997; Yoon et al., 2008). Thus, it has been proposed that PP2A is preferentially involved in the initial step of MT depolymerisation (Merrick et al., 1997). Accordingly, specific deregulation of cellular PP2A activity and subunit composition, and silencing of the regulatory  $B\alpha$  subunit are sufficient to induce a selective breakdown of acetylated and Glu-MTs; they also enhance the sensitivity of MTs to nocodazole-induced MT depolymerization in both neuronal and nonneuronal cells (Nunbhakdi-Craig et al., 2007). These results unambiguously implicate PP2A in the regulation of MT stability. More specifically, PP2A/Bα holoenzymes, which co-purify and are associated with neuronal MTs, are well positioned to directly influence MT dynamic instability (Hiraga and Tamura, 2000; Sontag et al., 1995).

The pool of Glu-tubulin is generated through enzymatic removal of the COOH-terminal tyrosine residue on the tubulin  $\alpha$ -chain by an ill-defined tubulin carboxypeptidase. Conversely, a tubulin tyrosine ligase mediates re-addition of the tyrosine residue on  $\alpha$ -tubulin (Barra et al., 1988). There is ample evidence that these evolutionary conserved cycles of tubulin tyrosination/detyrosination play a critical physiological role in most eukaryotic cell types; in particular, they are essential for neuronal organization and neurite extension (Erck et al., 2005). In this context, it is interesting that, besides markedly reducing Glu-tubulin levels, PP2A inhibitors (Merrick et al., 1997; Yoon et al., 2008) and specific deregulation of PP2A (Nunbhakdi-Craig et al., 2007) also increased Tyr-tubulin levels. Of note, a significant depletion of tubulin carboxypeptidase activity has been found in cells treated with inhibitors of PP2A/PP1, but not other Ser/Thr and Tyr phosphatase inhibitors (Contin et al., 2003). Such changes could underlie the changes in tubulin tyrosinated state observed in many studies using PP2A/PP1 inhibitory drugs.

In agreement with the critical role of MTs in neuronal homeostasis, OA-mediated loss of Glu-MTs in NT2N neuronal cells correlates with rapid degeneration of axons, which are enriched in stable MTs (Merrick et al., 1997). MTs accumulate intensely around soma and proximal neurites in OA-treated neurons, likely as a result of impairment of MT retrograde transport to distal neurites. Indeed, OA induces the calpain-dependent cleavage of dynein and dynactin, which are components of the dynein-motor complex. In turn, MT transport deficits promote neurite retraction (Yoon et al., 2008). Breakdown of the MT cytoskeleton following inhibition of PP1 also induces retraction of growth cones in NGF-differentiated PC12 cells (Reber and Bouron, 1995).

Altogether, these findings delineate an important functional role for PP2A and PP1 activities in the regulation of MT stability, while emphasizing that the stable and dynamic subsets of MTs are differentially regulated by protein phosphorylation-dependent mechanisms.

#### 5.2. Indirect regulation of MT dynamics via the regulation of MAPs

As mentioned earlier, dynamic changes in MT organization are also indirectly influenced by MAPs. Both tau and MAP2 modulate MT dynamics (Gamblin et al., 1996; Panda et al., 2003). Recently, structural studies have revealed that tau binds at the interface between tubulin  $\alpha/\beta$  heterodimers (Kadavath et al., 2015). Since stable MTs and tau are both enriched in the axonal compartment, another mechanism by which phosphatase inhibitors such as OA could affect MT dynamics could involve their ability to deregulate tau phosphorylation. Indeed, treatment of neuronal cells with OA and specific targeting and inhibition of PP2A both induce the phosphorylation of tau at many epitopes, and concomitant detachment of tau from MTs (Merrick et al., 1997; Sontag et al., 1996). PP2A inhibition also inhibits the formation of nocodazole-resistant, tau-mediated MT bundles (Sontag et al., 1996), indicating both tau-dependent and-independent roles of PP2A in regulating MT dynamics.

Recent studies strongly suggest that the phosphorylation of tau at key epitopes, rather than a quantitative "blanket increase" in tau phosphorylation, can differentially influence its association with MTs (Reviewed in Hanger et al., 2009; Wang and Mandelkow, 2016). Indeed, the phosphorylation of the conserved KXGS motif in both Tau and MAP2 regulates their MT-binding capacity (Drewes et al., 1995; Ozer and Halpain, 2000). Phosphorylation of Ser262 reduces the affinity of tau for MTs, rendering MTs more dynamically unstable (Drewes et al., 1995). Likewise, tau phosphorylation at Ser214 (Schneider et al., 1999) and Thr231 (Sengupta et al., 1998) in the region flanking the MTBD of tau, promotes its detachment from MTs. By contrast, tau-MT interactions are not significantly affected by phosphorylation of other sites. Notably, the activity of many of the tau/MAP2 protein kinases that phosphorylate these key MT-binding regulatory sites can be upregulated by PP2A/PP1 inhibition, which also prevents tau/MAP2 dephosphorylation (Reviewed in Martin et al., 2013b; Sontag and Sontag, 2014). Moreover, binding of particular protein kinases could also modulate tau/MAP2 phosphorylation, in turn altering MT dynamics. For instance, the tyrosine kinase Fyn, which binds to proline-rich motifs in Tau and MAP2, inhibits the interaction of these MAPs with PP2A/B $\alpha$  (Sontag et al., 2012). Not surprisingly, alterations in tau phosphorylation due to an imbalance between protein kinases' and phosphatases' activities (Reviewed in Martin et al., 2013a; Martin et al., 2013b) has been linked to neuronal MT disassembly and defects in kinesin-dependent axonal cargo transport, ultimately leading to synapse loss (Reviewed in Wang and Mandelkow, 2016). Interestingly, it has also been proposed that the abnormal hyperphosphorylated tau in AD could promote MT disassembly by sequestering normal tau, as well as MAP2 and MAP1, into filamentous aggregates (Alonso et al., 1996; Alonso et al., 1994; Alonso et al., 1997).

Besides regulating tau and MAP2, both PP2A and PP1 have also been involved in the dephosphorylation of doublecortin, an important MAP involved in MT stabilization and neuronal cell migration (Schaar et al., 2004; Shmueli et al., 2006). In particular, the PP1-targeting protein, spinophilin/Neurabin II, promotes PP1 $\gamma$ 1-dependent dephosphorylation of doublecortin, resulting in localised MT bundling, an event critical for axonal growth (Bielas et al., 2007). Notably, mutations in doublecortin alter MT dynamics and cause X-linked lissencephaly ("smooth brain"), a neuronal migration disorder associated with epilepsy and mental retardation in humans.

Lastly, MT crosslinking factor 1 (MTCL1), a cytoskeletal crosslinking protein that interacts with both F-actin and MTs, has recently been identified as a protein targeted by PP2A in epithelial cells. More specifically, PP2A PPP2R5E (B' $\varepsilon$ ) regulatory subunit can bind to and stabilize MTCL1, thereby contributing to MT organization (Hyodo et al., 2016). Interestingly, MTCL1 has also a function in the developing brain, where it is essential for axonal outgrowth and dendritic arborisations; yet, it remains to be established whether MTCL1 is also regulated by PP2A in neurons.

In conclusion, major Ser/Thr phosphatases are targeted, either directly or indirectly, to localised cytoskeletal protein scaffolds, where they modulate the phosphorylation state of MT and MAPS *via* multimodal and intricate mechanisms. There is strong evidence that deregulation of these phosphatases and disruption of these multi-protein scaffolds has severe consequences on MT cytoskeletal organization and dynamics, resulting in disturbances in neuronal plasticity and homeostasis. On the other side, MTs could also be viewed as reservoirs of intracellular phosphatases. Together with MAPs, they may act as platforms to sequester major phosphatases and kinases in discrete neuronal compartments, *e.g.* cell body, dendrite or axon, allowing for exquisite control of localised signal transduction and integration.

#### 6. Regulation of neurofilaments by PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin

### 6.1. PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin co-purify with and/or dephosphorylate neurofilament proteins

Neurofilaments (NFs) are another predominant constituent of the cytoskeletal scaffolding underlying the axonal architecture; they make up more than 60% of total protein in the axoplasm (Brown and Lasek, 1993). NFs act as essential determinants in radial growth of myelinated axons, which optimises conduction velocity (Hoffman et al., 1987; Sakaguchi et al., 1993). Furthermore, NFs support neuronal polarisation through their elastic fibrous properties (Wagner et al., 2007). NFs exist as heteropolymers and assembles from five intermediate filament proteins, namely NF heavy (NF-H), medium (NF-M), and light (NF-L) polypeptides, along with  $\alpha$ -internexin in the central nervous system (Yuan et al., 2006), or peripherin, mostly expressed by neurons of the peripheral nervous system (Beaulieu et al., 1999). The amino-terminal rod domain promotes intermolecular interactions between NF subunits, thereby playing an important role in their polymerization into coiledcoil structures and ultimately, NF protofibrils. Uniquely, N-terminal domains of NF proteins harbour a MT polymerization inhibitory motif that binds unassembled tubulin. These flexible NF-MT interactions can influence MT polymerization and the markedly asymmetric shape of neurons (Bocquet et al., 2009). Thus, NF-NF and NF-MT interactions are integral to the formation of the dynamic axonal lattice.

Of particular interest, the C-terminal tail of NF-M and NF-H harbour highly phosphorylated Lys-Ser-Pro repeats, so that NFs, and especially NFH, are the most phosphorylated proteins in the nervous system. NF phosphorylation influences filament calibre, inter-filament interaction, NF-MT interactions, plasticity, and stability (Pant and Veeranna, 1995). In the axon, phosphorylation of NF-M and NF-H creates linearly aligned, spaced lattices of NFs, whereas dephosphorylation favours collapsed meshes in the soma and dendrites (Pant and Veeranna, 1995). In the normal neuron, NF-H, NF-M, and NF-L are phosphorylated to different degrees along the NF length, likely due to the complex regulatory interplay between protein kinases' and phosphatases' activities. PP1 catalytic subunit, and PP2A A,  $B\alpha$  and C subunits have been isolated in NF fractions purified from white matter (Saito et al., 1995; Strack et al., 1997) (Fig. 4). They interact with NFs independently of their activities. PP2A and PP1 contribute ~60% and ~10-20%, respectively, of total NF subunit phosphatase activity in vitro. Calcineurin has also been involved in dephosphorylation of NFs in vitro (Eyer and Leterrier, 1988), in depolarised neuronal cultures (Mata et al., 1997), and in the rat brain (Tanaka et al., 1993).

### 6.2. Functional significance of NF (de)phosphorylation in neuronal homeostasis

PP2A-mediated dephosphorylation of NF-L, which is assembly incompetent, induces its assembly into filamentous forms (Saito et al., 1995). Thus, by increasing the phosphorylation of NF triplet proteins and inducing disassembly of NFs, inhibition of PP2A may also contribute to axonal degeneration in OA-treated cells.

During their transport along axons, newly synthesised NF-M and NF-L specifically undergo a significant turnover of phosphate group. This dynamic modification may represent a fundamental mechanism to coordinate interactions of NFs with other proteins during their axonal transport, and their incorporation into the stationary cytoskeleton along axons (Nixon and Lewis, 1986). Significantly, this process is attributed to C-terminal domain dephosphorylation (Fig. 4). Inhibition of PP2A/PP1 by OA stimulates a rapid *de novo* accumulation of



Fig. 4. PP2A- and PP1-dependent regulation of neurofilament architecture. Neurofilaments (NFs) are intermediate filaments that abundantly occupy axons and constitute the fundamental axonal cytoskeletal framework. Both PP2A and PP1 can interact with and dephosphorylate NF proteins, and play an essential role in the regulation of anterograde transport of somatic NFs along axons, which is required for incorporation of NFs into the stationary cytoskeletal lattice supporting axonal calibre and function. Inhibition of PP2A/PP1 activity promotes the accumulation of phosphorylate NFs in the soma and proximal axon by hindering axonal transport. For details, see text.

phospho-NFs in somas and proximal axons *in situ*, and decreases transport rate (Jung and Shea, 1999). Likewise, other studies report aberrant somatic phosphorylation of NF proteins in response to several PP2A/PP1 inhibitors (OA, microcystin LR and fostriecin), which impedes anterograde transport of NF-H into axons of primary cortical neurons (Rudrabhatla et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2001). Activation of PP1 triggers the translocation of NFs from the soma into axonal neurites, while direct PP1 inhibition promotes the accumulation of phospho-NFs and NF bundles in cell bodies (Lee et al., 2014).

Under normal physiological conditions, PP2A activity is high in neuronal cell bodies and phosphorylation of NF occurs selectively in axonal compartments (Rudrabhatla et al., 2009). Moreover, NF dynamics play a critical role in the developing and mature brain, and decreased PP2A activity has been shown to underlie age-related NF hyperphosphorylation (Veeranna et al., 2011). Interestingly, decreased NF and tau protein levels are found in mossy fibers of calcineurin  $\alpha$  knockout mice, which could contribute to their deficits in learning and memory (Kayyali et al., 1997).

#### 6.3. Functional significance in disease

Cytoskeletal phosphorylation status is also often altered in neurological disease. For instance, hyperphosphorylated NF proteins are present in AD-affected brain regions (Wang et al., 2001), wherein PP2A/B $\alpha$ holoenzymes are known to be down-regulated (Sontag et al., 2004). Furthermore, phosphorylated NFs abnormally accumulate in motor neurons from patients with amyotropic lateral sclerosis (Munoz et al., 1988), and this is causally linked to neuronal cell death in transgenic mouse models of the disease (Williamson et al., 1998). Abnormal upregulation of PP2A and PP1 mediating excessive dephosphorylation of NF proteins has also been observed in a mouse model of Krabbe disease, a genetic demyelinating syndrome characterised by a deficiency of large-calibre axons (Cantuti-Castelvetri et al., 2012). This is not surprising considering that PP2A is a key regulator of cellular signal transduction pathways and affiliated kinases. For instance, PP2A can positively regulate GSK3<sup>β</sup> activity (Wang et al., 2015). This kinase can induce NF bundling in somas and is essential for facilitating NF-NF interactions fostering the incorporation of NFs into the stationary phase (Lee et al., 2014). In contrast to PP2A activity, GSK3B also inhibits axonal transport of NFs and mediates NF accumulation within somas (Lee et al., 2014).

Together, these findings support a direct and indirect role for PP2Aand PP1-mediated dephosphorylation of NFs in the regulation of axonal calibre and NF dynamics.

### 7. Regulation of the neuronal actin cytoskeleton by PP2A, PP1 and Calcineurin

Actin filaments are another important constituent of the neuronal cytoskeleton. Actin within cells exists as globular (G-Actin) or filamentous (F-Actin) forms. Actin polymerization is tightly regulated and mediates a vast array of processes that are critical for neuronal morphogenesis and plasticity (Spence and Soderling, 2015). Actin polymerization can be regulated either by uncapping filament barbed ends, severing filaments, or *de novo* nucleation. It is well established that many actin regulatory proteins are regulated by Ser/Thr phosphorylation/dephosphorylation, and several studies in nonneuronal cells support an important role for PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin in the regulation of these enzymes in the regulation of the neuronal actin cytoskeleton remains somewhat sketchy. Yet, it is likely that many actin regulatory proteins modulated by these phosphatases in nonneuronal cells could be targeted as well in neurons.

Actin dynamics in the dendritic spine -as well as in many other cellular systems- are largely regulated by Rho-family GTPases, including RhoA, Rac-1 and Cdc42 (Spence and Soderling, 2015). The Rho-GTPases regulate the downstream formation of specific actin structures, such as stress fibers, ruffles, lamellipodia and filopodia. Because of their central role in signal transduction, a great deal of interest has focused on the identification of downstream pathways that link these G proteins to the actin cytoskeleton (Hall, 1998). For instance, RhoA stimulates ROCK activity, subsequently phosphorylating and activating LIM domain kinase (LIMK); the loss of LIMK alters spine morphology and enhances long term potentiation (Meng et al., 2002). The critical target of LIMK is cofilin, an F-actin severing protein, the phosphorylation of which inhibits its F-actin disassembly activity (Yang et al., 1998). Notably, calcium-dependent calcineurin activation has been linked to enhanced cofilin dephosphorylation, contributing to synaptic dysfunction and impaired long term potentiation (Tu et al., 2014). PP1 and PP2A have also been reported to bind to and dephosphorylate cofilin in nonneuronal cell types, leading to its activation (Ambach et al., 2000; Oleinik et al., 2010). PP2A is likely involved in migration of neuronal cells via cofilin-dependent actin depolymerisation (Kilian et al., 2008). Stimulus-dependent PP1- and calcineurin-mediated cofilin dephosphorylation have been implicated in PC12 cell differentiation (Meberg et al., 1998).

The Rho/ROCK pathway is also important for neurite morphogenesis. One of the downstream effector of the Rho/ROCK pathway is the myristoylated, alanine-rich C kinase substrate protein (MARCKS),



**Fig. 5.** Targeting of PP2A and PP1 to the actin cytoskeleton. Selected PP2A and PP1 enzymes have been found to be recruited to the F-actin network by specific actin-binding proteins in dendritic spines. This leads to actin rearrangements that modulate synaptic function and spine morphogenesis. Neuronal PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin also directly regulate F-actin disassembly by interacting with and/or dephosphorylating F-actin severing factors; they also function in Rho GTPase-mediated signalling that critically regulates F-actin assembly and branching (not shown). For details, see text.

which plays a key role in F-actin assembly, neurite outgrowth and dendrite branching. Notably, PP2A can dephosphorylate MARCKS to promote bradykinin-induced neurite outgrowth (Tanabe et al., 2012). Specific deregulation of PP2A is also associated with alterations in the actin cytoskeletal network in differentiated N2a cells (Sontag et al., 2010). In *Xenopus*, calcineurin acts on the growth cone actin cytoskeleton; Ca<sup>2+</sup> waves lead to calcineurin-mediated dephosphorylation of the actin polymerization factor, GAP43, thereby promoting F-actin instability and slowing neurite extension (Lautermilch and Spitzer, 2000). Furthermore, the Rho/ROCK pathway is involved in the regulation of profilin, which facilitates linear F-actin formation and the inhibition of axon growth in neurons (Fujita and Yamashita, 2014). OA and knockdown of PP1c increase profilin phosphorylation in nonneuronal cells (Shao and Diamond, 2012). While not yet demonstrated, PP1/PP2A phosphatases may similarly regulate profilin in neurons.

F-actin assembly in neurons is also modulated by Rac1 and Cdc42, which link extracellular signals and actin nucleation through pathways involving the Wiskott-Aldrich Syndrome Protein (WASP) family of proteins, and the Arp2/3 complex, the actin nucleation machinery. These regulatory mechanisms are essential for branched F-actin formation, spine maintenance and functional and morphological alterations to spines, contributing to plasticity (Kim et al., 2013). Recent findings in mouse sensory neurons indicate a role for PP2A in interacting with and dephosphorylating Dock6, a guanine nucleotide exchange factor that activates Rac1 and Cdc42, thereby critically modulating axon outgrowth during neuronal development (Miyamoto et al., 2013).

Notably, some selected phosphatases are also targeted to the actin cytoskeleton through their docking to selective actin-binding proteins (Fig. 5). For instance, PP1 is anchored to F-actin-rich clusters in the postsynaptic density through its binding to Neurabin I, a neuron-specific actin-binding protein enriched in dendritic spines. By controlling actin rearrangement, this protein complex plays a critical role in modulating the morphology and maturation of spines; its disruption significantly affects synaptic transmission and hippocampal plasticity (Hu et al., 2006). Moreover, the PP1-Neurabin I complex promotes the disassembly of actin stress fibers in mouse hippocampal neurons (Oliver et al., 2002). The actin-binding protein, Neurabin II, also serves to target PP1 and doublecortin to F-actin; this promotes dephosphorylation of doublecortin, a key regulator of neuronal cell migration during development (Shmueli et al., 2006). Another example is the brain cortactinbinding protein 2, which targets striatin-containing PP2A isoforms (Fig. 1B) to actin stress fibers in dendritic spines (Chen et al., 2012). Cortactin-binding protein 2, which stably resides at dendritic spines, interacts with cortactin, a factor that stabilizes F-actin branching. The cortactin/cortactin-binding protein 2/PP2A protein complex is thought to regulate dendritic spine morphogenesis and synaptic signalling (Chen et al., 2012).

Lastly, many studies have implicated interactions between the actin and MT cytoskeleton in neurite outgrowth and axon guidance. In this context, the regulation of tau and MAP2 by Ser/Thr phosphatases could also indirectly influence actin remodelling. For instance, tau can indirectly impact actin dynamics through its signalling function (Sharma et al., 2007). MAP2c has been involved in the reorganization of lamellipodia during differentiation (Dehmelt et al., 2003), and in Factin binding and bundling (Roger et al., 2004). The interaction of MAP2 with both MTs and F-actin is critical for neurite initiation, during which networks of MTs and F-actin are reorganized in a coordinated manner (Dehmelt and Halpain, 2005). Many other MAPs, like doublecortin and MTCL1, can bind both MTs and F-actin, and are regulated by PP2A and/or PP1.

In conclusion, PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin have clearly emerged as key regulators of neuronal MT, actin and NF dynamics. However, much remains to be learnt on their precise function in the regulation of the neuronal cytoskeletal architecture and its function in synaptic plasticity.

#### **Conflicts of interest**

The authors declare no conflicts of interests.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by grants G1700055, G1700002 and G1501390 from the Hunter Medical Research Institute, NSW, Australia (ES).

#### References

- Alexa, A., Schmidt, G., Tompa, P., Ogueta, S., Vazquez, J., Kulcsar, P., Kovacs, J., Dombradi, V., Friedrich, P., 2002. The phosphorylation state of threonine-220, a uniquely phosphatase-sensitive protein kinase A site in microtubule-associated protein MAP2c, regulates microtubule binding and stability. Biochemistry 41, 12427–12435.
- Alonso, A.C., Zaidi, T., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 1994. Role of abnormally phosphorylated tau in the breakdown of microtubules in Alzheimer disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 91, 5562–5566.
- Alonso, A.C., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 1996. Alzheimer's disease hyperphosphorylated tau sequesters normal tau into tangles of filaments and disassembles microtubules. Nat. Med. 2, 783–787.
- Alonso, A.D., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Barra, H.S., Iqbal, K., 1997. Abnormal phosphorylation of tau and the mechanism of Alzheimer neurofibrillary degeneration: sequestration of microtubule-associated proteins 1 and 2 and the disassembly of microtubules by the abnormal tau. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 94, 298–303.
- Ambach, A., Saunus, J., Konstandin, M., Wesselborg, S., Meuer, S.C., Samstag, Y., 2000. The serine phosphatases PP1 and PP2A associate with and activate the actin-binding protein cofilin in human T lymphocytes. Eur. J. Immunol, 30, 3422–3431.

Barra, H.S., Arce, C.A., Argarana, C.E., 1988. Posttranslational tyrosination/detyrosination of tubulin. Mol. Neurobiol. 2, 133–153.

- Beaulieu, J.M., Robertson, J., Julien, J.P., 1999. Interactions between peripherin and neurofilaments in cultured cells: disruption of peripherin assembly by the NF-M and NF-H subunits. Biochem. Cell Biol. 77, 41–45.
- Bhaskar, K., Yen, S.H., Lee, G., 2005. Disease-related modifications in tau affect the interaction between Fyn and Tau. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 35119–35125.
- Bielas, S.L., Serneo, F.F., Chechlacz, M., Deerinck, T.J., Perkins, G.A., Allen, P.B., Ellisman, M.H., Gleeson, J.G., 2007. Spinophilin facilitates dephosphorylation of doublecortin by PP1 to mediate microtubule bundling at the axonal wrist. Cell 129, 579–591.
- Bocquet, A., Berges, R., Frank, R., Robert, P., Peterson, A.C., Eyer, J., 2009. Neurofilaments bind tubulin and modulate its polymerization. J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 29, 11043–11054.
- Brown, A., Lasek, R.J., 1993. Neurofilaments move apart freely when released from the circumferential constraint of the axonal plasma membrane. Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 26, 313–324.
- Cantuti-Castelvetri, L., Zhu, H., Givogri, M.I., Chidavaenzi, R.L., Lopez-Rosas, A., Bongarzone, E.R., 2012. Psychosine induces the dephosphorylation of neurofilaments by deregulation of PP1 and PP2A phosphatases. Neurobiol. Dis. 46, 325–335.
- Chen, Y.K., Chen, C.Y., Hu, H.T., Hsueh, Y.P., 2012. CTTNBP2, but not CTTNBP2NL, regulates dendritic spinogenesis and synaptic distribution of the striatin-PP2A complex. Mol. Biol. Cell 23, 4383–4392.
- Cho, U.S., Xu, W., 2007. Crystal structure of a protein phosphatase 2A heterotrimeric holoenzyme. Nature 445, 53–57.
- Contin, M.A., Purro, S.A., Bisig, C.G., Barra, H.S., Arce, C.A., 2003. Inhibitors of protein phosphatase 1 and 2A decrease the level of tubulin carboxypeptidase activity associated with microtubules. Eur. J. Biochem. 270, 4921–4929.
- Dehmelt, L., Halpain, S., 2005. The MAP2/Tau family of microtubule-associated proteins. Genome Biol. 6, 204.
- Dehmelt, L., Smart, F.M., Ozer, R.S., Halpain, S., 2003. The role of microtubule-associated protein 2c in the reorganization of microtubules and lamellipodia during neurite initiation. J. Neurosci. 23, 9479–9490.
- Dell'Acqua, M.L., Smith, K.E., Gorski, J.A., Horne, E.A., Gibson, E.S., Gomez, L.L., 2006. Regulation of neuronal PKA signaling through AKAP targeting dynamics. Eur. J. Cell Biol. 85, 627–633.
- Deters, N., Ittner, L.M., Gotz, J., 2009. Substrate-specific reduction of PP2A activity exaggerates tau pathology. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 379, 400–405.
- Dodge, K.L., Scott, J.D., 2003. Calcineurin anchoring and cell signaling. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 311, 1111–1115.
- Drewes, G., Trinczek, B., Illenberger, S., Biernat, J., Schmitt-Ulms, G., Meyer, H.E., Mandelkow, E.M., Mandelkow, E., 1995. Microtubule-associated protein/microtubule affinity-regulating kinase (p110mark). A novel protein kinase that regulates tau-microtubule interactions and dynamic instability by phosphorylation at the Alzheimerspecific site serine 262. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 7679–7688.
- Egloff, M.P., Johnson, D.F., Moorhead, G., Cohen, P.T., Cohen, P., Barford, D., 1997. Structural basis for the recognition of regulatory subunits by the catalytic subunit of protein phosphatase 1. EMBO J. 16, 1876–1887.
- Eidenmuller, J., Fath, T., Hellwig, A., Reed, J., Sontag, E., Brandt, R., 2000. Structural and functional implications of tau hyperphosphorylation: information from phosphorylation-mimicking mutated tau proteins. Biochemistry 39, 13166–13175.
- Eidenmuller, J., Fath, T., Maas, T., Pool, M., Sontag, E., Brandt, R., 2001. Phosphorylationminicking glutamate clusters in the proline-rich region are sufficient to simulate the functional deficiencies of hyperphosphorylated tau protein. Biochem. J. 357, 759–767.
- El Khoury, N.B., Gratuze, M., Petry, F., Papon, M.A., Julien, C., Marcouiller, F., Morin, F., Nicholls, S.B., Calon, F., Hebert, S.S., Marette, A., Planel, E., 2016. Hypothermia mediates age-dependent increase of tau phosphorylation in db/db mice. Neurobiol. Dis. 88, 55–65.
- Erck, C., Peris, L., Andrieux, A., Meissirel, C., Gruber, A.D., Vernet, M., Schweitzer, A., Saoudi, Y., Pointu, H., Bosc, C., Salin, P.A., Job, D., Wehland, J., 2005. A vital role of tubulin-tyrosine-ligase for neuronal organization. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 102, 7853–7858.
- Eyer, J., Leterrier, J.F., 1988. Influence of the phosphorylation state of neurofilament proteins on the interactions between purified filaments in vitro. Biochem. J. 252, 655–660.
- Fan, Q.W., Yu, W., Gong, J.S., Zou, K., Sawamura, N., Senda, T., Yanagisawa, K., Michikawa, M., 2002. Cholesterol-dependent modulation of dendrite outgrowth and microtubule stability in cultured neurons. J. Neurochem. 80, 178–190.
- Farah, C.A., Leclerc, N., 2008. HMWMAP2: new perspectives on a pathway to dendritic identity. Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 65, 515–527.
- Ferreira, A., Kincaid, R., Kosik, K.S., 1993. Calcineurin is associated with the cytoskeleton of cultured neurons and has a role in the acquisition of polarity. Mol. Biol. Cell 4, 1225–1238.
- Fujita, Y., Yamashita, T., 2014. Axon growth inhibition by RhoA/ROCK in the central nervous system. Front. Neurosci. 8, 338.
- Gamblin, T.C., Nachmanoff, K., Halpain, S., Williams Jr., R.C., 1996. Recombinant microtubule-associated protein 2c reduces the dynamic instability of individual microtubules. Biochemistry 35, 12576–12586.
- Gliksman, N.R., Parsons, S.F., Salmon, E.D., 1992. Okadaic acid induces interphase to mitoticlike microtubule dynamic instability by inactivating rescue. J. Cell Biol. 119, 1271–1276.
- Goedert, M., Cohen, E.S., Jakes, R., Cohen, P., 1992. p42 MAP kinase phosphorylation sites in microtubule-associated protein tau are dephosphorylated by protein phosphatase 2A1. Implications for Alzheimer's disease [corrected]. FEBS Lett. 312, 95–99.
- Goedert, M., Satumtira, S., Jakes, R., Smith, M.J., Kamibayashi, C., White, C.L., Sontag, E., 2000. Reduced binding of protein phosphatase 2A to tau protein with frontotemporal dementia and parkinsonism linked to chromosome 17 mutations. J. Neurochem. 75, 2155–2162.

- Gong, C.X., Singh, T.J., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 1993. Phosphoprotein phosphatase activities in Alzheimer disease brain. J. Neurochem. 61, 921–927.
- Gong, C.X., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Damuni, Z., Iqbal, K., 1994a. Dephosphorylation of microtubule-associated protein tau by protein phosphatase-1 and -2C and its implication in Alzheimer disease. FEBS Lett. 341, 94–98.
- Gong, C.X., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 1994b. Dephosphorylation of Alzheimer's disease abnormally phosphorylated tau by protein phosphatase-2A. Neuroscience 61, 765–772.
- Gong, C.X., Singh, T.J., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 1994c. Alzheimer's disease abnormally phosphorylated tau is dephosphorylated by protein phosphatase-2B (calcineurin). J. Neurochem. 62, 803–806.
- Gong, C.X., Shaikh, S., Wang, J.Z., Zaidi, T., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 1995. Phosphatase activity toward abnormally phosphorylated tau: decrease in Alzheimer disease brain. J. Neurochem. 65, 732–738.
- Gong, C.X., Wegiel, J., Lidsky, T., Zuck, L., Avila, J., Wisniewski, H.M., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 2000. Regulation of phosphorylation of neuronal microtubule-associated proteins MAP1b and MAP2 by protein phosphatase-2A and -2B in rat brain. Brain Res. 853, 299–309.
- Gordon-Weeks, P.R., Mansfield, S.G., Alberto, C., Johnstone, M., Moya, F., 1993. A phosphorylation epitope on MAP 1B that is transiently expressed in growing axons in the developing rat nervous system. Eur. J. Neurosci. 5, 1302–1311.
- Goto, S., Yamamoto, H., Fukunaga, K., Iwasa, T., Matsukado, Y., Miyamoto, E., 1985. Dephosphorylation of microtubule-associated protein 2, tau factor, and tubulin by calcineurin. J. Neurochem. 45, 276–283.
- Gratuze, M., Noel, A., Julien, C., Cisbani, G., Milot-Rousseau, P., Morin, F., Dickler, M., Goupil, C., Bezeau, F., Poitras, I., Bissonnette, S., Whittington, R.A., Hebert, S.S., Cicchetti, F., Parker, J.A., Samadi, P., Planel, E., 2015. Tau hyperphosphorylation and deregulation of calcineurin in mouse models of Huntington's disease. Hum. Mol. Genet. 24, 86–99.
- Griffith, J.P., Kim, J.L., Kim, E.E., Sintchak, M.D., Thomson, J.A., Fitzgibbon, M.J., Fleming, M.A., Caron, P.R., Hsiao, K., Navia, M.A., 1995. X-ray structure of calcineurin inhibited by the immunophilin-immunosuppressant FKBP12-FK506 complex. Cell 82, 507–522.
- Gundersen, G.G., Bulinski, J.C., 1988. Selective stabilization of microtubules oriented toward the direction of cell migration. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 85, 5946–5950.
- Gurland, G., Gundersen, G.G., 1993. Protein phosphatase inhibitors induce the selective breakdown of stable microtubules in fibroblasts and epithelial cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 90, 8827–8831.
- Hall, A., 1998. Rho GTPases and the actin cytoskeleton. Science 279, 509-514.
- Halpain, S., Greengard, P., 1990. Activation of NMDA receptors induces rapid dephosphorylation of the cytoskeletal protein MAP2. Neuron 5, 237–246.
- Hanger, D.P., Anderton, B.H., Noble, W., 2009. Tau phosphorylation: the therapeutic challenge for neurodegenerative disease. Trends Mol. Med. 15, 112–119.
- Heroes, E., Lesage, B., Gornemann, J., Beullens, M., Van Meervelt, L., Bollen, M., 2013. The PP1 binding code: a molecular-lego strategy that governs specificity. FEBS J. 280, 584–595.
- Hiraga, A., Tamura, S., 2000. Protein phosphatase 2A is associated in an inactive state with microtubules through 2A1-specific interaction with tubulin. Biochem. J. 346 (Pt 2), 433–439.
- Hoffman, P.N., Cleveland, D.W., Griffin, J.W., Landes, P.W., Cowan, N.J., Price, D.L., 1987. Neurofilament gene expression: a major determinant of axonal caliber. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 84, 3472–3476.
- Hu, X.D., Huang, Q., Roadcap, D.W., Shenolikar, S.S., Xia, H., 2006. Actin-associated neurabin-protein phosphatase-1 complex regulates hippocampal plasticity. J. Neurochem. 98, 1841–1851.
- Hyodo, T., Ito, S., Asano-Inami, E., Chen, D., Senga, T., 2016. A regulatory subunit of protein phosphatase 2A, PPP2R5E, regulates the abundance of microtubule crosslinking factor 1 (MTCL1), FEBS I.
- Jung, C., Shea, T.B., 1999. Regulation of neurofilament axonal transport by phosphorylation in optic axons in situ. Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 42, 230–240.
- Kadavath, H., Hofele, R.V., Biernat, J., Kumar, S., Tepper, K., Urlaub, H., Mandelkow, E., Zweckstetter, M., 2015. Tau stabilizes microtubules by binding at the interface between tubulin heterodimers. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 112, 7501–7506.
- Kanaan, N.M., Morfini, G.A., LaPointe, N.E., Pigino, G.F., Patterson, K.R., Song, Y., Andreadis, A., Fu, Y., Brady, S.T., Binder, L.I., 2011. Pathogenic forms of tau inhibit kinesin-dependent axonal transport through a mechanism involving activation of axonal phosphotransferases. J. Neurosci. 31, 9858–9868.
- Kayyali, U.S., Zhang, W., Yee, A.G., Seidman, J.G., Potter, H., 1997. Cytoskeletal changes in the brains of mice lacking calcineurin A alpha. J. Neurochem. 68, 1668–1678.
- Kelker, M.S., Page, R., Peti, W., 2009. Crystal structures of protein phosphatase-1 bound to nodularin-R and tautomycin: a novel scaffold for structure-based drug design of serine/threonine phosphatase inhibitors. J. Mol. Biol. 385, 11–21.
- Khan, I.A., Luduena, R.F., 1996. Phosphorylation of beta III-tubulin. Biochemistry 35, 3704–3711.
- Khawaja, S., Gundersen, G.G., Bulinski, J.C., 1988. Enhanced stability of microtubules enriched in detyrosinated tubulin is not a direct function of detyrosination level. J. Cell Biol. 106, 141–149.
- Kilian, P., Campbell, S., Bilodeau, L., Guimond, M.O., Roberge, C., Gallo-Payet, N., Payet, M.D., 2008. Angiotensin II AT2 receptor stimulation increases the rate of NG108-15 cell migration via actin depolymerization. Endocrinology.
- Kim, I.H., Racz, B., Wang, H., Burianek, L., Weinberg, R., Yasuda, R., Wetsel, W.C., Soderling, S.H., 2013. Disruption of Arp2/3 results in asymmetric structural plasticity of dendritic spines and progressive synaptic and behavioral abnormalities. J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 33, 6081–6092.
- Klee, C.B., Crouch, T.H., Krinks, M.H., 1979. Calcineurin: a calcium- and calmodulin-binding protein of the nervous system. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 76, 6270–6273.

Kong, M., Ditsworth, D., Lindsten, T., Thompson, C.B., 2009, alpha4 is an essential regulator of PP2A phosphatase activity. Mol. Cell 36, 51-60.

Landrieu, I., Smet-Nocca, C., Amniai, L., Louis, J.V., Wieruszeski, J.M., Goris, J., Janssens, V., Lippens, G., 2011. Molecular implication of PP2A and Pin1 in the Alzheimer's disease specific hyperphosphorylation of Tau. PLoS One 6, e21521.

- Lautermilch, N.J., Spitzer, N.C., 2000. Regulation of calcineurin by growth cone calcium waves controls neurite extension. J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 20, 315-325.
- Lee, S., Pant, H.C., Shea, T.B., 2014. Divergent and convergent roles for kinases and phosphatases in neurofilament dynamics. J. Cell Sci. 127, 4064-4077. Lewis, S.A., Wang, D.H., Cowan, N.J., 1988. Microtubule-associated protein MAP2 shares a
- microtubule binding motif with tau protein. Science 242, 936-939.
- Li, W., Handschumacher, R.E., 2002. Identification of two calcineurin B-binding proteins: tubulin and heat shock protein 60. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1599, 72-81.
- Liao, H., Li, Y., Brautigan, D.L., Gundersen, G.G., 1998. Protein phosphatase 1 is targeted to microtubules by the microtubule-associated protein tau. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 21901–21908. Lin, X.H., Walter, J., Scheidtmann, K., Ohst, K., Newport, J., Walter, G., 1998. Protein phos-
- phatase 2A is required for the initiation of chromosomal DNA replication. Proc. Natl. Acad Sci U S A 95 14693-14698
- Liu, F., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., Gong, C.X., 2005. Contributions of protein phosphatases PP1, PP2A, PP2B and PP5 to the regulation of tau phosphorylation. Eur. J. Neurosci. 22, 1942-1950
- Louis, J.V., Martens, E., Borghgraef, P., Lambrecht, C., Sents, W., Longin, S., Zwaenepoel, K., Pijnenborg, R., Landrieu, I., Lippens, G., Ledermann, B., Gotz, J., Van Leuven, F., Goris, J., Janssens, V., 2011. Mice lacking phosphatase PP2A subunit PR61/B'delta (Ppp2r5d) develop spatially restricted tauopathy by deregulation of CDK5 and GSK3beta. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 108, 6957-6962.
- Mansuy, I.M., 2003. Calcineurin in memory and bidirectional plasticity. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 311, 1195-1208.
- Martin, L., Latypova, X., Wilson, C.M., Magnaudeix, A., Perrin, M.L., Terro, F., 2013a. Tau protein phosphatases in Alzheimer's disease: the leading role of PP2A. Ageing Res. Rev. 12, 39-49.
- Martin, L., Latypova, X., Wilson, C.M., Magnaudeix, A., Perrin, M.L., Yardin, C., Terro, F., 2013b. Tau protein kinases: involvement in Alzheimer's disease. Ageing Res. Rev. 12 289-309
- Mata, M., Honegger, P., Fink, D.J., 1997. Modulation of phosphorylation of neuronal cytoskeletal proteins by neuronal depolarization. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 17, 129-140.
- Mawal-Dewan, M., Henley, J., Van, d.V., Trojanowski, J.Q., Lee, V.M., 1994. The phosphorylation state of tau in the developing rat brain is regulated by phosphoprotein phosphatases. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 30981-30987.
- Maynes, J.T., Perreault, K.R., Cherney, M.M., Luu, H.A., James, M.N., Holmes, C.F., 2004. Crystal structure and mutagenesis of a protein phosphatase-1:calcineurin hybrid elucidate the role of the beta12-beta13 loop in inhibitor binding. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 43198-43206.
- Meberg, P.J., Ono, S., Minamide, L.S., Takahashi, M., Bamburg, J.R., 1998. Actin depolymerizing factor and cofilin phosphorylation dynamics: response to signals that regulate neurite extension. Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 39, 172-190.
- Meng, Y., Zhang, Y., Tregoubov, V., Janus, C., Cruz, L., Jackson, M., Lu, W.Y., MacDonald, J.F., Wang, J.Y., Falls, D.L., Jia, Z., 2002. Abnormal spine morphology and enhanced LTP in LIMK-1 knockout mice. Neuron 35, 121-133.
- Merrick, S.E., Trojanowski, J.Q., Lee, V.M., 1997. Selective destruction of stable microtubules and axons by inhibitors of protein serine/threonine phosphatases in cultured human neurons. J. Neurosci. 17, 5726-5737.
- Miyamoto, Y., Torii, T., Yamamori, N., Ogata, T., Tanoue, A., Yamauchi, J., 2013. Akt and PP2A reciprocally regulate the guanine nucleotide exchange factor Dock6 to control axon growth of sensory neurons. Sci. Signal. 6, ra15.
- Munoz, D.G., Greene, C., Perl, D.P., Selkoe, D.J., 1988. Accumulation of phosphorylated neurofilaments in anterior horn motoneurons of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 47, 9-18.
- Nixon, R.A., Lewis, S.E., 1986. Differential turnover of phosphate groups on neurofilament subunits in mammalian neurons in vivo. J. Biol. Chem. 261, 16298-16301.
- Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Schuechner, S., Sontag, J.M., Montgomery, L., Pallas, D.C., Juno, C., Mudrak, I., Ogris, E., Sontag, E., 2007. Expression of protein phosphatase 2A mutants and silencing of the regulatory B alpha subunit induce a selective loss of acetylated and detyrosinated microtubules. J. Neurochem. 101, 959-971.
- Oleinik, N.V., Krupenko, N.I., Krupenko, S.A., 2010. ALDH1L1 inhibits cell motility via dephosphorylation of cofilin by PP1 and PP2A. Oncogene 29, 6233-6244.
- Oliver, C.J., Terry-Lorenzo, R.T., Elliott, E., Bloomer, W.A., Li, S., Brautigan, D.L., Colbran, R.J., Shenolikar, S., 2002. Targeting protein phosphatase 1 (PP1) to the actin cytoskeleton: the neurabin I/PP1 complex regulates cell morphology. Mol. Cell. Biol. 22, 4690–4701.
- Ortega-Gutierrez, S., Leung, D., Ficarro, S., Peters, E.C., Cravatt, B.F., 2008. Targeted disruption of the PME-1 gene causes loss of demethylated PP2A and perinatal lethality in mice. PLoS One 3, e2486.
- Ouimet, C.C., da Cruz e Silva, E.F., Greengard, P., 1995. The alpha and gamma 1 isoforms of protein phosphatase 1 are highly and specifically concentrated in dendritic spines. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 92, 3396-3400.
- Ozer, R.S., Halpain, S., 2000, Phosphorylation-dependent localization of microtubule-associated protein MAP2c to the actin cytoskeleton. Mol. Biol. Cell 11, 3573-3587.
- Panda, D., Samuel, J.C., Massie, M., Feinstein, S.C., Wilson, L., 2003. Differential regulation of microtubule dynamics by three- and four-repeat tau: implications for the onset of neurodegenerative disease. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 100, 9548-9553.
- Pant, H.C., Veeranna, 1995. Neurofilament phosphorylation. Biochem. Cell Biol. 73, 575-592
- Papon, M.A., El Khoury, N.B., Marcouiller, F., Julien, C., Morin, F., Bretteville, A., Petry, F.R., Gaudreau, S., Amrani, A., Mathews, P.M., Hebert, S.S., Planel, E., 2013. Deregulation of protein phosphatase 2A and hyperphosphorylation of tau protein following onset of diabetes in NOD mice. Diabetes 62, 609-617.

- Piperno, G., LeDizet, M., Chang, X.I., 1987, Microtubules containing acetylated alpha-tubulin in mammalian cells in culture. J. Cell Biol. 104, 289-302.
- Planel, E., Yasutake, K., Fujita, S.C., Ishiguro, K., 2001. Inhibition of protein phosphatase 2A overrides tau protein kinase I/glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta and cyclin-dependent kinase 5 inhibition and results in tau hyperphosphorylation in the hippocampus of starved mouse. J. Biol. Chem. 276. 34298–34306.
- Price, N.E., Wadzinski, B., Mumby, M.C., 1999. An anchoring factor targets protein phosphatase 2A to brain microtubules. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 73, 68-77
- Qian, W., Yin, X., Hu, W., Shi, J., Gu, J., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., Gong, C.X., Liu, F., 2011. Activation of protein phosphatase 2B and hyperphosphorylation of Tau in Alzheimer's disease. J. Alzheimers Dis. 23, 617-627.
- Rahman, A., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 2005. Phosphothreonine-212 of Alzheimer abnormally hyperphosphorylated tau is a preferred substrate of protein phosphatase-1. Neurochem Res 30 277-287
- Reber, B.F., Bouron, A., 1995. Calyculin-A-induced fast neurite retraction in nerve growth factor-differentiated rat pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells. Neurosci. Lett. 183, 198-201
- Riederer, B.M., Moya, F., Calvert, R., 1993. Phosphorylated MAP1b, alias MAP5 and MAP1x, is involved in axonal growth and neuronal mitosis. Neuroreport 4, 771-774.
- Roger, B., Al Bassam, J., Dehmelt, L., Milligan, R.A., Halpain, S., 2004. MAP2c, but not tau, binds and bundles F-actin via its microtubule binding domain. Curr. Biol. 14, 363-371
- Rudrabhatla, P., Albers, W., Pant, H.C., 2009. Peptidyl-prolyl isomerase 1 regulates protein phosphatase 2A-mediated topographic phosphorylation of neurofilament proteins. I. Neurosci. 29, 14869–14880
- Ruediger, R., Van Wart Hood, J.E., Mumby, M., Walter, G., 1991. Constant expression and activity of protein phosphatase 2A in synchronized cells. Mol. Cell. Biol. 11, 4282-4285.
- Saito, T., Shima, H., Osawa, Y., Nagao, M., Hemmings, B.A., Kishimoto, T., Hisanaga, S., 1995. Neurofilament-associated protein phosphatase 2A: its possible role in preserving neurofilaments in filamentous states. Biochemistry 34, 7376-7384.
- Sakaguchi, T., Okada, M., Kitamura, T., Kawasaki, K., 1993. Reduced diameter and conduction velocity of myelinated fibers in the sciatic nerve of a neurofilament-deficient mutant quail. Neurosci. Lett. 153, 65-68.
- Sanchez, C., Tompa, P., Szucs, K., Friedrich, P., Avila, J., 1996. Phosphorylation and dephosphorylation in the proline-rich C-terminal domain of microtubule-associated protein 2. Eur. J. Biochem. 241, 765-771
- Sanchez, C., Diaz-Nido, J., Avila, J., 2000. Phosphorylation of microtubule-associated protein 2 (MAP2) and its relevance for the regulation of the neuronal cytoskeleton function. Prog. Neurobiol. 61, 133-168.
- Schaar, B.T., Kinoshita, K., McConnell, S.K., 2004. Doublecortin microtubule affinity is regulated by a balance of kinase and phosphatase activity at the leading edge of migrating neurons. Neuron 41, 203-213.
- Schneider, A., Biernat, J., von Bergen, M., Mandelkow, E., Mandelkow, E.M., 1999. Phosphorylation that detaches tau protein from microtubules (Ser262, Ser214) also protects it against aggregation into Alzheimer paired helical filaments. Biochemistry 38, 3549-3558
- Schweiger, S., Schneider, R., 2003. The MID1/PP2A complex: a key to the pathogenesis of Opitz BBB/G syndrome. BioEssays 25, 356-366.
- Sengupta, A., Kabat, J., Novak, M., Wu, Q.L., Grundke-Iqbal, I., Iqbal, K., 1998. Phosphorylation of tau at both Thr 231 and Ser 262 is required for maximal inhibition of its binding to microtubules. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 357, 299-309.
- Sents, W., Ivanova, E., Lambrecht, C., Haesen, D., Janssens, V., 2012. The biogenesis of active protein phosphatase 2A holoenzymes: a tightly regulated process creating phosphatase specificity. FEBS J. 280, 644-661.
- Shao, J., Diamond, M.I., 2012. Protein phosphatase 1 dephosphorylates profilin-1 at ser-137. PLoS One 7, e32802.
- Sharma, V.M., Litersky, J.M., Bhaskar, K., Lee, G., 2007. Tau impacts on growth-factorstimulated actin remodeling. J. Cell Sci. 120, 748-757.
- Shelden, E., Wadsworth, P., 1996. Stimulation of microtubule dynamic turnover in living cells treated with okadaic acid. Cell Motil. Cytoskeleton 35, 24-34.
- Shi, Y., 2009. Serine/threonine phosphatases: mechanism through structure. Cell 139, 468-484
- Shmueli, A., Gdalyahu, A., Sapoznik, S., Sapir, T., Tsukada, M., Reiner, O., 2006. Site-specific dephosphorylation of doublecortin (DCX) by protein phosphatase 1 (PP1). Mol. Cell. Neurosci. 32, 15-26.
- Short, K.M., Hopwood, B., Yi, Z., Cox, T.C., 2002. MID1 and MID2 homo- and heterodimerise to tether the rapamycin-sensitive PP2A regulatory subunit, alpha 4, to microtubules: implications for the clinical variability of X-linked Opitz GBBB syndrome and other developmental disorders. BMC Cell Biol. 3, 1.
- Silverman-Gavrila, L.B., Praver, M., Mykles, D.L., Charlton, M.P., 2013. Calcium, calpain, and calcineurin in low-frequency depression of transmitter release. J. Neurosci. Off. J. Soc. Neurosci. 33, 1975–1990.
- Sontag, E., 2001. Protein phosphatase 2A: the Trojan Horse of cellular signaling. Cell. Signal. 13, 7–16.
- Sontag, J.M., Sontag, E., 2014. Protein phosphatase 2A dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. Front. Mol. Neurosci. 7, 16.
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Bloom, G.S., Mumby, M.C., 1995. A novel pool of protein phosphatase 2A is associated with microtubules and is regulated during the cell cycle. J. Cell Biol. 128, 1131-1144.
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Lee, G., Bloom, G.S., Mumby, M.C., 1996. Regulation of the phosphorylation state and microtubule-binding activity of Tau by protein phosphatase 2A. Neuron 17, 1201–1207.
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Lee, G., Brandt, R., Kamibayashi, C., Kuret, J., White 3rd, C.L., Mumby, M.C., Bloom, G.S., 1999. Molecular interactions among protein phosphatase 2A, tau, and microtubules. Implications for the regulation of tau phosphorylation and the development of tauopathies. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 25490-25498.

- Sontag, E., Luangpirom, A., Hladik, C., Mudrak, I., Ogris, E., Speciale, S., White, C.L., 2004. Altered expression levels of the protein phosphatase 2A AB alpha C enzyme are associated with Alzheimer disease pathology. J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 63, 287–301.
- Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Sontag, J.M., Diaz-Arrastia, R., Ogris, E., Dayal, S., Lentz, S.R., Arning, E., Bottiglieri, T., 2007. Protein phosphatase 2A methyltransferase links homocysteine metabolism with tau and amyloid precursor protein regulation. J. Neurosci. 27, 2751–2759.
- Sontag, J.-M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Montgomery, L., Arning, E., Bottiglieri, T., Sontag, E., 2008. Folate deficiency induces in vitro and mouse brain region-specific downregulation of leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 and Protein phosphatase 2A B alpha subunit expression that correlate with enhanced tau phosphorylation. J. Neurosci. 28, 11477–11487.
- Sontag, J.M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Mitterhuber, M., Ogris, E., Sontag, E., 2010. Regulation of protein phosphatase 2A methylation by LCMT1 and PME-1 plays a critical role in differentiation of neuroblastoma cells. J. Neurochem. 115, 1455–1465.
- Sontag, J.-M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., White III, C.L., Halpain, S., Sontag, E., 2012. The protein phosphatase PP2A/B alpha binds to the microtubule-associated proteins Tau and MAP2 at a motif also recognized by the kinase Fyn implications for Tauopathies. I. Biol. Chem. 287. 14984–14993.
- Sontag, J.-M., Wasek, B., Taleski, G., Smith, J., Arning, E., Sontag, E., Bottiglieri, T., 2014. Altered protein phosphatase 2A methylation and Tau phosphorylation in the young and aged brain of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficient mice. Front. Aging Neurosci. 6.
- Spence, E.F., Soderling, S.H., 2015. Actin out: regulation of the synaptic cytoskeleton. J. Biol. Chem. 290, 28613–28622.
- Spillantini, M.G., Goedert, M., 2013. Tau pathology and neurodegeneration. Lancet Neurol. 12, 609–622.
- Strack, S., Westphal, R.S., Colbran, R.J., Ebner, F.F., Wadzinski, B.E., 1997. Protein serine/ threonine phosphatase 1 and 2A associate with and dephosphorylate neurofilaments. Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res. 49, 15–28.
- Strack, S., Kini, S., Ebner, F.F., Wadzinski, B.E., Colbran, R.J., 1999. Differential cellular and subcellular localization of protein phosphatase 1 isoforms in brain. J. Comp. Neurol. 413, 373–384.
- Swingle, M., Ni, L., Honkanen, R.E., 2007. Small-molecule inhibitors of ser/thr protein phosphatases: specificity, use and common forms of abuse. Methods Mol. Biol. 365, 23–38.
- Tanabe, A., Shiraishi, M., Negishi, M., Saito, N., Tanabe, M., Sasaki, Y., 2012. MARCKS dephosphorylation is involved in bradykinin-induced neurite outgrowth in neuroblastoma SH-SY5Y cells. J. Cell. Physiol. 227, 618–629.
- Tanaka, T., Takeda, M., Niigawa, H., Hariguchi, S., Nishimura, T., 1993. Phosphorylated neurofilament accumulation in neuronal perikarya by cyclosporin A injection in rat brain. Methods Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol. 15, 77–87.
- Terrak, M., Kerff, F., Langsetmo, K., Tao, T., Dominguez, R., 2004. Structural basis of protein phosphatase 1 regulation. Nature 429, 780–784.
- Tu, S., Okamoto, S., Lipton, S.A., Xu, H., 2014. Oligomeric Abeta-induced synaptic dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. Mol. Neurodegener. 9, 48.
- Ulloa, L., Diaz-Nido, J., Avila, J., 1993a. Depletion of casein kinase II by antisense oligonucleotide prevents neuritogenesis in neuroblastoma cells. EMBO J. 12, 1633–1640.
- Ulloa, L., Dombradi, V., Diaz-Nido, J., Szucs, K., Gergely, P., Friedrich, P., Avila, J., 1993b. Dephosphorylation of distinct sites on microtubule-associated protein MAP1B by protein phosphatases 1, 2A and 2B. FEBS Lett. 330, 85–89.
- Veeranna, D.S., Yang, J.H., Lee, K.Y., Vinod, P., Stavrides, N.D., Amin, H.C. Pant, Nixon, R.A., 2011. Declining phosphatases underlie aging-related hyperphosphorylation of neurofilaments. Neurobiol. Aging 32, 2016–2029.
- Virshup, D.M., Shenolikar, S., 2009. From promiscuity to precision: protein phosphatases get a makeover. Mol. Cell 33, 537–545.

- Wagner, O.I., Rammensee, S., Korde, N., Wen, Q., Leterrier, J.F., Janmey, P.A., 2007. Softness, strength and self-repair in intermediate filament networks. Exp. Cell Res. 313, 2228–2235.
- Wang, Y., Mandelkow, E., 2016. Tau in physiology and pathology. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 17, 5–21.
- Wang, J., Tung, Y.C., Wang, Y., Li, X.T., Iqbal, K., Grundke-Iqbal, I., 2001. Hyperphosphorylation and accumulation of neurofilament proteins in Alzheimer disease brain and in okadaic acid-treated SY5Y cells. FEBS Lett. 507, 81–87.
- Wang, Y., Yang, R., Gu, J., Yin, X., Jin, N., Xie, S., Wang, Y., Chang, H., Qian, W., Shi, J., Iqbal, K., Gong, C.X., Cheng, C., Liu, F., 2015. Cross talk between PI3K-AKT-GSK-3beta and PP2A pathways determines tau hyperphosphorylation. Neurobiol. Aging 36, 188–200.
- Watkins, G.R., Wang, N., Mazalouskas, M.D., Gomez, R.J., Guthrie, C.R., Kraemer, B.C., Schweiger, S., Spiller, B.W., Wadzinski, B.E., 2012. Monoubiquitination promotes calpain cleavage of the protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) regulatory subunit alpha4, altering PP2A stability and microtubule-associated protein phosphorylation. J. Biol. Chem. 287, 24207–24215.
- Wei, Q., Holzer, M., Brueckner, M.K., Liu, Y., Arendt, T., 2002. Dephosphorylation of tau protein by calcineurin triturated into neural living cells. Cell. Mol. Neurobiol. 22, 13–24.
- Williamson, T.L., Bruijn, L.I., Zhu, Q., Anderson, K.L., Anderson, S.D., Julien, J.P., Cleveland, D.W., 1998. Absence of neurofilaments reduces the selective vulnerability of motor neurons and slows disease caused by a familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis-linked superoxide dismutase 1 mutant. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 95, 9631–9636.
- Xu, Y., Xing, Y., Chen, Y., Chao, Y., Lin, Z., Fan, E., Yu, J.W., Strack, S., Jeffrey, P.D., Shi, Y., 2006. Structure of the protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme. Cell 127, 1239–1251.
- Xu, Y., Chen, Y., Zhang, P., Jeffrey, P.D., Shi, Y., 2008. Structure of a protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme: insights into B55-mediated Tau dephosphorylation. Mol. Cell 31, 873–885.
- Yang, N., Higuchi, O., Ohashi, K., Nagata, K., Wada, A., Kangawa, K., Nishida, E., Mizuno, K., 1998. Cofilin phosphorylation by LIM-kinase 1 and its role in Rac-mediated actin reorganization. Nature 393, 809–812.
- Yoon, S.Y., Choi, H.I., Choi, J.E., Sul, C.A., Choi, J.M., Kim, D.H., 2007. Methotrexate decreases PP2A methylation and increases tau phosphorylation in neuron. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 363, 811–816.
- Yoon, S.Y., Choi, J.E., Choi, J.M., Kim, D.H., 2008. Dynein cleavage and microtubule accumulation in okadaic acid-treated neurons. Neurosci. Lett. 437, 111–115.
- Yu, D.Y., Tong, L., Song, G.J., Lin, W.L., Zhang, L.Q., Bai, W., Gong, H., Yin, Y.X., Wei, Q., 2008. Tau binds both subunits of calcineurin, and binding is impaired by calmodulin. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1783, 2255–2261.
- Yu, U.Y., Yoo, B.C., Ahn, J.H., 2014. Regulatory B subunits of protein phosphatase 2A are involved in site-specific regulation of Tau protein phosphorylation. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 18, 155–161.
- Yuan, A., Rao, M.V., Sasaki, T., Chen, Y., Kumar, A., Veeranna, R.K., Liem, J., Eyer, A.C., Peterson, J.P. Julien, Nixon, R.A., 2006. Alpha-internexin is structurally and functionally associated with the neurofilament triplet proteins in the mature CNS. J. Neurosci. 26, 10006–10019.
- Zamora-Leon, S.P., Lee, G., Davies, P., Shafit-Zagardo, B., 2001. Binding of Fyn to MAP-2c through an SH3 binding domain. Regulation of the interaction by ERK2. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 39950–39958.
- Zhang, C.E., Tian, Q., Wei, W., Peng, J.H., Liu, G.P., Zhou, X.W., Wang, Q., Wang, D.W., Wang, J.Z., 2008. Homocysteine induces tau phosphorylation by inactivating protein phosphatase 2A in rat hippocampus. Neurobiol. Aging 29, 1654–1665.
- Zhou, X.W., Gustafsson, J.A., Tanila, H., Bjorkdahl, C., Liu, R., Winblad, B., Pei, J.J., 2008. Tau hyperphosphorylation correlates with reduced methylation of protein phosphatase 2A. Neurobiol. Dis. 31, 386–394.



**REVIEW ARTICLE** 



# Protein phosphatase 2A and tau: an orchestrated 'Pas de Deux'

#### Goce Taleski and Estelle Sontag

School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, Faculty of Health and Medicine, Hunter Medical Research Institute, University of Newcastle, Callaghan, Australia

#### Correspondence

E. Sontag, School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, University of Newcastle, Callaghan, NSW 2308, Australia Tel: +(61) 2 49216239 Fax: +(61) 2 49217903 E-mail: estelle.sontag@newcastle.edu.au

(Received 27 September 2017, revised 18 October 2017, accepted 2 November 2017, available online 19 November 2017)

doi:10.1002/1873-3468.12907

Edited by Wilhelm Just

The neuronal microtubule-associated protein tau serves a critical role in regulating axonal microtubule dynamics to support neuronal and synaptic functions. Furthermore, it contributes to glutamatergic regulation and synaptic plasticity. Emerging evidence also suggests that tau serves as a signaling scaffold. Tau function and subcellular localization are tightly regulated, in part, by the orchestrated interplay between phosphorylation and dephosphorylation events. Significantly, protein phosphatase type 2A (PP2A), encompassing the regulatory PPP2R2A (or Ba) subunit, is a major brain heterotrimeric enzyme and the primary tau Ser/Thr phosphatase in vivo. Herein, we closely examine how the intimate and compartmentalized interactions between PP2A and tau regulate tau phosphorylation and function, and play an essential role in neuronal homeostasis. We also review evidence supporting a strong link between deregulation of tau-PP2A functional interactions and the molecular underpinnings of various neurodegenerative diseases collectively called tauopathies. Lastly, we discuss the opportunities and associated challenges in more specifically targeting PP2A-tau interactions for drug development for tauopathies.

Keywords: dephosphorylation; PP2A; protein interactions; tau; tauopathies

Tau proteins are major brain microtubule-associated proteins (Reviewed in Ref. [1]). There are multiple tau isoforms (See Fig. 1) generated *via* alternative splicing of the encoding MAPT gene. All six isoforms are expressed in the adult brain with considerable regional variation, but tau mRNA and protein levels are two-fold enriched in the neocortex relative to white matter and cerebellum [2]. It is well established that tau functions to maintain microtubule-dependent transport of cellular cargo. In addition to supporting synapse function through this role, tau also contributes to postsynaptic signaling scaffolds and synaptic plasticity. In particular, hippocampal long-term depression (LTD) is dependent on the presence of tau [3]. Tau

proteins have attracted significant attention due to their central pathological role in a variety of neurodegenerative diseases designed as 'tauopathies', wherein characteristic aggregates of 'hyperphosphorylated' tau proteins deposit in affected brain regions (Reviewed in Ref. [1]). Hence, historically, tau phosphorylation has been principally studied in the general neuropathological context of its excessive or aberrant phosphorylation, which was considered as a prelude to its toxic aggregation in the dementia brain. In contrast, comparatively little progress has been made in understanding the physiological relevance of site-specific tau phosphorylation and dephosphorylation events. How such processes precisely affect the normal function of tau in neuronal homeostasis—beyond its canonical

#### Abbreviations

AD, Alzheimer disease; FTDP-17, frontotemporal dementia with parkinsonism-17; GSK3 β, glycogen synthase kinase 3β; LCMT1, leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1; LTD, long-term depression; NMDARs, N-Methyl-D-aspartate receptors; PP2A, protein phosphatase 2A; PSD-95, postsynaptic density protein 95; PSDs, postsynaptic densities; Ser, Serine; Thr, Threonine.

role in regulating microtubule dynamics—remain, for the most part, to be clarified.

The phosphorylation status of tau is tightly controlled by a delicate balance between protein kinases' and phosphatases' activities. Among the many brain protein kinases that regulate tau (Reviewed in Ref. [4]), by far, glycogen synthase kinase  $3\beta$  (GSK  $3\beta$ ) is the major Ser/Thr tau kinase. It contributes to the pathology of several neurodegenerative diseases [5]. Importantly, GSK3 $\beta$  phosphorylates the Ser-396 residue of tau, which is critical for LTD [3,6]. Of particular relevance, the phosphatase battlefront is largely led by a distinct pool of protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) enzymes that are responsible for the bulk of neuronal tau dephosphorylation [7,8]. PP2A is a highly conserved, essential, and omnipresent family of protein Serine (Ser) and Threonine (Thr) phosphatases that play a central role in signal transduction pathways and cell homeostasis [9].

Here, we more specifically review how PP2A enzymes directly or indirectly regulate tau phosphorylation state, thereby impacting tau function under various physiological and pathological conditions. In contrast to the reductionist view that PP2A only regulates tau via its role as a potent Ser/Thr tau phosphatase, recent studies emphasize that PP2A also serves an important function in controlling tau subcellular targeting and scaffolding function. Indeed, we discuss how direct protein-protein interactions between PP2A and tau can also modulate tau function, and how pathological disruption of such interactions could contribute to tauopathies. Based on the critical importance of PP2A in tau regulation, and its known dysfunction in neurodegenerative diseases



**Fig. 1.** Mapping of the interaction of PP2A/B $\alpha$  with human brain tau isoforms. Major domains in the tau protein include the N-terminal projection domain, which projects away from microtubules, and the microtubule-binding domain, comprised of a proline-rich region, repeat (R) domains and a flanking region at the carboxy-terminal. The six human brain tau isoforms shown are generated through alternative splicing, yielding tau species with either 0, 1, or 2 amino-terminal inserts (0N, 1N, or 2N), and either three (3R) or four (4R) carboxy-terminal repeat domains. The PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzyme interacts with all tau isoforms *via* a domain encompassing the MT-binding repeats and upstream proline-rich region, which harbors the conserved RTPPKSP motif that is critical for PP2A binding. As shown (blue text), PP2A dephosphorylates tau at various serine (Ser) and threonine (Thr) sites *in vitro* (all sites listed) and *in vivo* (sites in bold text). Frontotemporal dementia-associated tau mutations (red), harbored in the PP2A-binding sequence inhibit the interaction of PP2A with tau.

(Reviewed in Ref. [10]), we will also debate whether targeting PP2A could be a viable option to develop therapeutic strategies for tauopathies.

## **PP2A:** A major regulator of tau phosphorylation

### PP2A: The primary brain tau Ser/Thr phosphatase

For long, PP2A was only considered as a housekeeping enzyme. However, as expected for a key modulator of many diverse cellular processes, PP2A activity is tightly and intimately regulated by multiple mechanisms, including post-translational modifications and association of PP2A catalytic subunit with an extensive array of regulators [11–13]. The typical mammalian holoenzyme exists in a heterotrimeric complex between a scaffolding 'A' (PPP2R1A or PPP2R1B) subunit and a catalytic 'C' (PPP2CA or PPP2CB) subunit, that is associated with one of a plethora of regulatory 'B' subunits, of which 23 isoforms have been identified [9]. The binding of selective 'B' subunits and other regulators contributes to PP2A substrate specificity and subcellular localization, aimed at preventing unwanted promiscuous activity (Reviewed in Ref. [14]). Of key interest, the prevalent neuronal PP2A holoenzyme encompassing the Ba (or PPP2R2A or PR55) regulatory subunit (PP2A/B $\alpha$ ) is the isoform with the strongest affinity for tau and most potent tau phosphatase activity [7,15,16].

### Direct site-specific dephosphorylation of tau by PP2A

<sup>•</sup>Protein phosphatase 2A' accounts for ~71% of total tau phosphatase activity in the human brain [8], and modulates tau phosphorylation at multiple Ser/Thr phosphosites *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Fig. 1). *In vitro* assays with purified PP2A enzymes show direct dephosphorylation of tau at preferential phosphosites [8,17,18]. Yet, as further discussed in this review, sitespecific dephosphorylation of tau is governed by a convoluted regulatory network that involves specific PP2A enzymes and regulators, protein kinases, cytoskeletal proteins, and compartmentalized protein–protein interactions.

### **PP2A/Bα: The primary PP2A isoform that dephosphorylates tau**

Among other PP2A holoenzymes, the PP2A/B $\alpha$  isoform is by far the most efficient tau phosphatase

*in vitro* [7,15,16]. PP2A/B $\alpha$  binds to the microtubulebinding domain of tau [16] (Fig. 1), and this interaction promotes tau dephosphorylation at multiple sites [7]. As a result of these interactions, PP2A can only bind to tubulin-unbound tau (Reviewed in Ref. [9]). PP2A/B $\alpha$  has also greater affinity for adult 4 repeat (4R-) containing tau isoforms than fetal tau [16], suggesting differential dephosphorylation of human tau isoforms by this enzyme.

As supported by protein crystallization studies, the propeller design of B $\alpha$  makes extensive interactions with the ridge of PP2A A $\alpha$  subunit, while having few interactions with the C subunit [15]. Interestingly, targeting PP2A using the viral SV40 small tumor antigen, which displaces regulatory B subunits from the A subunit, results in increased tau phosphorylation [7]. Further emphasizing the importance of PP2A/B $\alpha$  in tau dephosphorylation, selective downregulation of B $\alpha$  or expression of a PP2A catalytic subunit mutant with reduced affinity for B $\alpha$  substantially increase tau phosphorylation in cells and *in vivo* [19,20]. Conversely, B $\alpha$  overexpression protects cells against folate deficiency-induced tau phosphorylation [19].

### PP2A isoforms indirectly control tau phosphorylation *via* their action on tau kinases

Besides PP2A/Ba, other PP2A isoforms have been found to regulate phospho-tau homeostasis via indirect mechanisms, by modulating upstream tau protein kinases [18,21]. For instance, PP2A/Ba holoenzymes can regulate the activities of many Ser/Thr tau kinases, such as ERK [22]. In addition, B568 subunit-containing PP2A isoforms influence tau phosphorylation through dephosphorylation and subsequent activation of GSK3ß [23]; knockout of B568 results in progressive tau phosphorylation at pathological sites implicated in tauopathies [21]. In support of the critical role of PP2A in the regulation of tau phosphorylation state, PP2A inhibition can also overcome the inhibition of key tau kinases (cdk5 and GSK3B), and promote tau hyperphosphorylation in the hippocampus of starved mouse [24].

## **PP2A**-tau interactions play a key role in tau regulation

#### Mapping of the tau interaction domain in PP2A

Without the B $\alpha$  subunit, the PP2A AC core enzyme only weakly binds to tau and partially dephosphorylates tau [7], further cementing the role of B $\alpha$  in promoting PP2A substrate selectivity. Studies using tau mutants have shown that the microtubule binding domain and the upstream proline-rich region in tau are important for PP2A binding [16]. Further structural studies have described a highly acidic groove harbored in the top face of the seven-bladed  $\beta$ -propeller of Ba; this allows the Ba subunit to bind to two nonoverlapping peptide fragments (residues 197-259 and 265-328 of the 0N4R tau isoform shown in Fig. 1) enriched in positively charged amino acids, which fall within the MT-binding repeats of tau [15]. The presence of more than one PP2A/Ba-binding site in tau strategically maximizes the efficiency of PP2Adependent tau dephosphorylation, by enhancing the presentation of the multiple and dispersed Ser/Thr phosphorylated residues in tau to PP2A catalytic subunit [15].

### Disruption of PP2A-tau interactions by PP2A deregulation

Of particular relevance to PP2A-dependent tau dephosphorylation, several studies indicate that the assembly and stabilization of PP2A/Ba holoenzymes are promoted by methylation of PP2A catalytic C subunit at Leu309 by leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1 (LCMT1). Decreased PP2A methylation levels can lead to a loss of PP2A/B $\alpha$  and concomitant changes in endogenous PP2A subunit composition that affect PP2A substrate specificity and targeting (Reviewed in Ref. [10]). Accordingly, downregulation of PP2A methylation is associated with the disruption of PP2Atau protein-protein interactions, thereby precluding PP2A-mediated tau dephosphorylation [25,26]. Significantly, decreased LCMT1 and methylated PP2A levels [27] correlate with reduced  $PP2A/B\alpha$  amounts and the severity of phospho-tau pathology in Alzheimer disease (AD)-affected brain regions [28]. Thus, by affecting intracellular pools of PP2A/Ba, changes in PP2A methylation, for instance in response to disturbances in one-carbon metabolism, have the potential to offset the delicate equilibrium between tau kinases' and phosphatases' activities. Such alterations may render tau more susceptible to phosphorylation events and even increase its interaction with certain kinases (See below).

Protein phosphatase 2A is also targeted by numerous endogenous regulators such as SET (or  $I_2PP2A$ ), a potent inhibitor that binds to PP2A C subunit resulting in inhibition of its tau phosphatase activity [29]. SET is primarily nuclear, but can translocate to the cytoplasm under certain conditions. Cytoplasmic retention of SET is associated with reduced PP2A activity and methylation, and enhanced tau phosphorylation at Ser202 [30]. The cytoplasmic translocation of SET has been observed in susceptible neurons of AD [31] and Down syndrome [32] patients, and could represent one of the multiple mechanisms for the abnormally elevated levels of phosphorylated tau accompanying these disorders.

### Regulation of PP2A-tau interactions by tau phosphorylation

Although deregulation of PP2A/Ba can affect its ability to interact with tau and consequently tau (de)phosphorylation state, phosphorylation of tau at specific sites has also the potential to affect its ability to associate with the phosphatase. Indeed, AD-like pseudophosphorylation of several tau sites in the N-terminal prolinerich region of tau inhibits the association of tau with PP2A [33]. More specifically, phosphorylation of Thr231 in the proline-rich <sup>230</sup>RTPPKSP<sup>236</sup> motif of tau significantly decreases binding of tau to PP2A in vitro [34], which provides a plausible explanation for the poor dephosphorylation of pThr231-Tau by PP2A/Ba [35]. Of clinical significance, phosphorylation of tau at Thr231 is found in early AD and prevents further dephosphorylation of pathological pS202/pThr205 tau sites by PP2A/B $\alpha$  [35].

### Disruption of PP2A-tau interactions by tau mutations

Many mutations of the MAPT gene have been described in familial non-AD tauopathies. They cause dementia by various mechanisms, with changes in alternative splicing, phosphorylation state, interaction with tubulin and self-assembly into filaments being the most significant contributing factors to the underlying tau pathology [36]. Notably, frontotemporal dementia with parkinsonism-17 (FTDP-17)-associated missense mutations G272V, AK280, P301L, P301S, S305N, V337M, G389R, and R406W are harbored within the PP2A/B $\alpha$  interacting domain of tau and inhibit the binding of tau to PP2A/Ba by ~20-70% [37] (Fig. 1). As discussed earlier, the reduced binding of mutated tau to PP2A could favor the accumulation of phosphorylated tau, by interfering with tau dephosphorylation processes.

### Influence of other proteins on PP2A-tau interactions

Like tau, pools of PP2A/B $\alpha$  are also anchored to the microtubule wall, but both PP2A and tau bind at distinct sites on polymerized tubulin [16]. Interestingly,

the association of PP2A with microtubules could act as a regulatory mechanism to sequester the phosphatase and circumvent the untimely dephosphorylation of microtubule-associated proteins, considering that this cytoskeletal anchoring induces an inhibitory effect on the tau phosphatase activity of PP2A [16]. PP2A/B $\alpha$  is also influenced by microtubule dynamics since tubulin assembly decreases PP2A/B $\alpha$  activity *in vitro* [16]. Together, these findings infer that tau and PP2A only interact when they both dissociate from the microtubule cytoskeleton (Reviewed in Ref. [9]).

Other cytoskeletal components such as neurofilaments may also indirectly interfere with PP2A-tau interactions. It is well established that the neurofilament architecture that supports axonal caliber and function is regulated by PP2A activity (Reviewed in Ref. [9]). Since B $\alpha$ -containing PP2A complexes associate quite strongly with neurofilaments [38], it is possible that this cytoskeletal interaction also serves to isolate PP2A/B $\alpha$  pools from tau, so that neurofilament dynamics could also indirectly influence PP2A's tau phosphatase activity.

Of importance to tauopathies, certain protein kinases could also affect PP2A/B $\alpha$  activity toward phosphorylated tau. For instance, Fyn, a Src family nonreceptor tyrosine kinase, binds *in vitro* to the <sup>230</sup>RTPPKSP<sup>236</sup> motif of tau, thereby inhibiting the interaction of PP2A with tau through competitive binding [34]. It is noteworthy that increased Fyn–tau and decreased PP2A–tau interactions have been observed with disease-associated tau phosphorylation in the proline-rich region, as well as with frontotemporal dementia-associated tau mutations (Reviewed in Ref. [9]). Future studies will likely uncover additional modulators of PP2A–tau interactions.

## **PP2A:** A chief conductor of tau subcellular distribution

### Phosphorylation of tau orchestrates its subcellular targeting

Physiologically, tau is enriched in axons of mature neurons and serves various crucial functions not confined to the axoplasm. A key finding that has dramatically enhanced our understanding of tau is that pseudophosphorylation of selective Ser/Thr residues leads to its detachment from microtubules and subsequent redistribution to somatodendritic compartments, in particular, dendritic spines [39]. When deregulated, this mechanism could result in synaptic impairment [40]. Furthermore, deletion of the microtubule-binding repeat domain or P301L mutations in tau, both of which affect PP2A binding, target tau to dendritic spines [39].

Besides its primary residence in axons, tau is also present in the nucleus, predominantly in a hypophosphorylated state [41]. It is likely that nuclear PP2A/B $\alpha$ pools present in neurons [38] could contribute to maintain nuclear tau in this dephosphorylated state, which underlies its DNA-protective functions [42,43] (Fig. 2).

Tau proteins are also targeted to the plasma membrane (Fig. 2) mostly in a dephosphorylated state [44]. Notably, downregulation of PP2A methylation leads to a loss of membrane-associated tau, and concomitant cytoplasmic accumulation of phosphorylated tau [45]. These findings suggest that tau phosphorylation state, at least in part, regulates its association with plasma membrane microdomains enriched with PP2A/B $\alpha$  [45] and other key signaling molecules. Tau likely carries out a major scaffolding function in the assembly of these signaling complexes.

### Physiological significance of PP2Adependent tau regulation

### Microtubules decorated with tau have altered dynamics

The most recognized function of tau is its ability to regulate microtubule dynamics (Reviewed in Ref. [9]). Tau binding to microtubules is regulated by site-specific phosphorylation, and is therefore overly dependent on PP2A/B $\alpha$  (Fig. 2). Indeed, specific PP2A inhibition disrupts microtubule binding and stability, and is invariably associated with increased tau phosphorylation [7].

## An important role of tau in axonal transport and synaptic plasticity

The distribution of tau along the axonal length is critical for the translocation of motor proteins, and thus, the flux of organelles and other cellular cargo. In healthy axons, tau distribution is nonuniform owing to a proximal to distal (with respect to the axon) increase in the concentration gradient [46]. Importantly, this enhances organelle flux and maximizes fast axonal transport toward the synapses [47,48]. The motor proteins dynein and kinesin frequently encounter tau patches along their path, which hinder their motility, leading to the reversal of direction or detachment, respectively [49]. Kinesin efficiently binds tau in the cell body wherein tau concentration is minimal, initiating anterograde transport; ultimately, the motor protein is released at the distal end of the axon



**Fig. 2.** Compartmentalization and PP2A-dependent regulation of tau function. In the axon where tau is enriched, spatial dephosphorylation of tau is influenced by the regulated binding of PP2A/Bα to neuronal microtubules. Tau binding to microtubules decreases their intrinsic dynamic instability and significantly influences bidirectional axonal transport. PP2A/Bα enzymes are sequestered in an inactive state on microtubules and released upon microtubule depolymerization. The direct association of PP2A/Bα with tau in the cytosol induces tau dephosphorylation. Tau may also exert other compartmentalized functions. For instance, nuclear pools of hypophosphorylated tau protect DNA from damage induced by thermal and oxidative stress. The proline-rich and R2 motifs anchor tau to DNA; this interaction is facilitated by tau dephosphorylation, which could be promoted by nuclear PP2A/Bα enzymes. Furthermore, PP2A methylation is required for the targeting of PP2A/Bα holoenzymes and tau to the plasma membrane [45], wherein tau could serve as a scaffold for signaling molecules. The tau–membrane interaction is inhibited by site-specific phosphorylation and involves tau's N-terminal projection domain [44].

characterized by higher tau concentrations [49]. Relative to kinesin, dynein can bind microtubules distally because of its lower sensitivity to tau, and initiates dynein-driven retrograde transport. It is likely that this phenomenon governed by the distinct occupancy of tau along axons can be fine-tuned by modulating phosphorylation and dephosphorylation within tau's microtubule-binding domain.

#### A signaling function of tau

Beyond its traditional role confined to axons, there is an increasing interest in noncanonical functions of tau such as facilitating glutamate signaling (Fig. 3). It appears that under normal physiological conditions,

tau strategically traffics Fyn to postsynaptic densities (PSDs). There, tau serves a critical role in synaptic plasticity by stabilizing N-Methyl-D-aspartate receptors (NMDARs) by promoting their complex formation with the scaffolding protein, postsynaptic density protein 95 (PSD-95) [50]. From a neuropathological context, this role of tau boosts excitotoxicity and increases amyloid-β-mediated neurotoxicity during AD pathogenesis [51]. Upon NMDAR activation, tau dissociates from GluN2B subunit-containing NMDAR-PSD-95 scaffolds leading to increased tau phosphorylation at various Ser/Thr sites, while weakening its interaction with PSD-95 [52]. Tau leaves the NMDAR-PSD-95 complex with increased affinity for Fyn [52]. In this context, tau phosphorylation could



**Fig. 3.** An important role for tau in synaptic plasticity. Hetero-multimeric NMDA receptors (NMDARs) play a key role in synaptic plasticity, and their overactivation has been linked to excitotoxicity in Alzheimer disease. A small pool of endogenously phosphorylated tau is present in dendrites and synapses. In this model, tau interacts with a multifaceted complex including NR2-containing NMDAR, Fyn and PSD-95; this interaction is governed by the phosphorylation state of tau and tau-Fyn binding. NMDAR activation increases tau phosphorylation at Ser/Thr sites resulting in dissociation of tau and Fyn from the postsynaptic scaffold; this facilitates long-term depression (LTD). Interestingly, PP2A/ Bα functionally interacts with the NR3 subunit-containing NMDAR complexes; it dephosphorylates Ser-897 on the NR1 subunit, which is known to regulate NMDAR activity. Upon NMDAR activation, PP2A dissociates in an inactive state. PP2A has been shown to be required for LTD. PP2A also competes with Fyn for binding to tau, and could therefore participate in modulating this glutamatergic cascade, by regulating Fyn-tau interactions and/or inducing tau dephosphorylated tau proteins, which has been shown in many studies to enhance NMDAR-dependent Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx and promote glutamate excitotoxicity.

prevent excitotoxicity through destabilizing these multifaceted excitatory complexes by abrogating their interaction with Fyn. Interestingly, overexpressing a phosphomimetic tau species significantly enhances NMDAR currents and facilitates hippocampal LTD [52]. In support of this finding, a recent study in hippocampal slices has demonstrated that tau phosphorylation at Ser396 is required for LTD [6]. Hence, the phosphorylation of tau in response to NMDAR activation could explain why a small pool of phosphorylated tau is found in dendrites [52].

To prevent excessive, neurotoxic phosphorylation, the phosphorylated state of dendritic tau is likely controlled by a pool of PP2A, which is also found in PSDs and synaptic plasma membrane fractions. There, PP2A functionally associates with NR3 subunit-containing NMDAR complexes [53]. PP2A dissociates in a catalytically inactive state from these particular complexes following NMDAR activation [54] (Fig. 3). Thus, delineating the regulation of tau and PP2A in postsynaptic signaling events is essential for understanding the mechanisms leading to the pathological accumulation of phosphorylated tau species, which in turn enhances NMDAR-dependent Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx and promotes glutamate excitotoxicity [51].

Tau has also been reported to negatively regulate ERK signaling, an important cascade for neuronal

survival; depletion of tau induced ERK activation in mouse cortical neurons following extrasynaptic NMDAR stimulation [55]. Tau overexpression also primes Src for activation and influences Src-mediated actin remodeling in growth factor-stimulated cells [56].

### A role for tau in genomic DNA protection and repair

Interestingly, tau also functions in the nucleus to protect DNA against oxidative stress and denaturation by hyperthermia [42,43] (Fig. 2). Foci of phosphorylated histone H2AX, a double-strand DNA break marker, have been found in tau-knockout mice during hyperthermic conditions [57]. Both genomic DNA and RNA integrity are altered under hyperthermic conditions in tau depleted hippocampal neurons [57]. It has been observed that nuclear tau is predominantly hypophosphorylated [41], which may promote its binding to the DNA backbone [42,58-60]. Like tau, PP2A functions in the nucleus to mediate DNA repair, and suppression of specific B subunits, including Ba, sensitizes cells to DNA damage-inducing agent [61-64]. PP2A/ B56ɛ enzymes function in the repair process of doublestrand breaks by dephosphorylating phosphorylated histone H2AX [61]. It is thus tempting to speculate that alterations in tau phosphorylation state could impair its nucleic acid safeguarding function and potentiate DNA and RNA oxidative damage in AD brain, and this could be mediated in part by the loss of PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzymes and PP2A dysfunction in AD [28].

#### **Ribosomal function of tau**

Tau was recently shown to associate with ribosomes [65]. This association is enhanced in AD brain extracts, as evidenced by the detection of tau phospho-rylated at Ser396/Ser404 in ribosomal fractions; increased ribosome-tau interactions decrease RNA translation and impair PSD-95 synthesis [65]. These findings suggest that ribosomal tau functions to regulate protein translation, thereby influencing synaptic function, which relies on constant protein synthesis.

#### Emerging functions of non-neuronal tau

Tauopathies are also characterized by aggregates of tau in glial cells [66]. In oligodendrocytes, tau's interaction with Fyn promotes process outgrowth and could be important for initiating myelination [67]. Tau is also present in platelets from peripheral blood in cognitively normal subjects, and exists in high molecular weight or oligomeric forms in AD platelets [68]. Surprisingly, high molecular weight phosphorylated tau species have also been found in low quantities in non-neuronal cells, including several cancer cell lines [69]. Non-neuronal cytoplasmic and nuclear tau share functional features with brain tau such as the capacity to promote tubulin polymerization, and microtubule binding and stabilization [70]. However, they may also exert additional specific functions that remain to be uncovered.

# Significance of PP2A-dependent tau phosphorylation under altered physiological conditions

Many changes to physiologically relevant metabolic processes deregulate PP2A, resulting in increased tau phosphorylation in various animal models. For instance, several studies have linked alterations in glucose metabolism, such as those found in diabetes and hypothermia, to increased tau phosphorylation [71–74]. Hypothermia is also associated with anesthesia, and increased tau phosphorylation is observed in mice sedated with anesthetic compounds (Reviewed in Ref. [75]). Notably, low temperatures exponentially decrease the activity of brain-extracted PP2A, while the activities of tau kinases are linearly reduced [72]. On the other hand, increased tau phosphorylation is also apparent in

mice sedated under normothermic conditions [76,77], probably as a result of deregulation of tau kinases [77,78]. Such mechanisms could be relevant to public health since anesthesia is widely used and can be associated with postoperative cognitive dysfunction; repeated exposure may even increase AD risk [77].

Brain tau phosphorylation is also increased in a reversible way in hibernating animals [79]. Increased phosphorylated tau levels coincide with downregulation of brain PP2A methylation and activity in hibernating Arctic ground squirrels [80]. In hibernating golden hamsters, soluble hyperphosphorylated tau is associated with spine regression of hippocampal apical dendrites, but does not lead to memory impairment [81]. In this context, the physiological purpose of increased tau phosphorylation, especially at the AD-like PHF-1 epitope, remains unclear. It could represent a neuroprotective mechanism to circumvent NMDA-mediated hyperexcitation in response to gradual cooling of the brain during hibernation [79].

Other metabolic alterations such as hyperhomocysteinemia and low folate/vitamin  $B_{12}$  status disturb the brain methylation potential and are independent risk factors for sporadic AD and cognitive decline in human populations. Notably, they lead to the downregulation of PP2A methylation and increased tau phosphorylation *in vivo* (Reviewed in Ref. [10]).

The accumulation of hyperphosphorylated tau proteins has also been described following traumatic brain injury, and is a substantial risk factor for neurodegeneration [82].

Lastly, there is increasing evidence for a contribution of stress pathways in enhancement of tau phosphorylation. It is well established that mental stress has a priming role in the development of various psychopathologies (Reviewed in Ref. [83]), and may even increase the risk for tauopathies. In support of this, the major stress hormones, glucocorticoids, can induce GSK3-mediated tau phosphorylation at Ser-396 in the hippocampus, leading to the impairment of synaptic function; this involves activation of synapse weakening pathways that facilitate LTD [84]. To add to this mechanism, reduced levels of synaptic scaffolding proteins and dendritic spine loss are triggered by glucocorticoids in hippocampal neurons [85]; those are especially vulnerable to stress due to high expression of glucocorticoid receptors [83]. As mentioned earlier, the pSer-396 tau phosphosite is dephosphorylated by PP2A in vivo, and PP2A also regulates GSK3 activity. Thus, an imbalance between GSK3 and PP2A activities could result in enhanced susceptibility of neurons to stress, and in turn, facilitate phospho-tau-mediated development of neurodegenerative processes.

### Significance of altered tau phosphorylation in tauopathies

#### **Disease-associated tau mutations**

Frontotemporal dementia with parkinsonism-17-associated mutations of tau not only impede its binding to PP2A but also to microtubules, reducing its ability to promote MT assembly [86]. It is noteworthy that FTDP-17 patients have increased 4R-tau expression. Disease-related tau phosphorylation and missense mutations increase the interaction of 4-repeat tau (4Rtau) and Fyn [87], while decreasing its binding to PP2A [34]. Thus, deregulation of PP2A/tau/Fyn interactions likely contributes to promote the accumulation of phosphorylated tau in those tauopathies.

#### The toxic role of tau 'hyperphosphorylation'

Although the toxicity of abnormally phosphorylated tau has been debated for years, it is generally accepted that enhanced tau phosphorylation, especially at selected sites, precedes and promotes the assembly of tau into toxic aggregates in tauopathies (Reviewed in Ref. [88]). 'Hyperphosphorylated' tau species accumulate in somatodendritic compartments and instigate neurodegenerative cascades via several mechanisms. For instance, the redistribution of axonal tau to the soma, which alters its functionally strategic axonal distribution, could impair axonal transport by inhibiting tau-sensitive kinesin-1 binding to microtubules [49]. Another mechanism could involve excessive tau-dependent sorting of Fyn to the dendrites augmenting excitotoxic signaling induced by amyloid- $\beta$  in AD [51]. Hyperphosphorylated tau also sequesters normal tau, leading to its toxic coaggregation and decreased supply of 'physiological' tau [88], ultimately impairing normal synaptic function.

The phosphorylation state of tau also modulates its proteolytic cleavage [89]. Several studies support a role for caspase-mediated tau cleavage as an early event in AD pathology [89–92]. Caspase-2-mediated cleavage of tau at Asp314 produces the  $\Delta$ tau314 product, which impairs cognitive and synaptic function [90]. Interestingly, specific PP2A subpopulations can indirectly suppress caspase-2 activity [93], and inhibition of PP2A by okadaic acid alters tau cleavage during neuronal apoptosis [94]. Moreover, GSK3 $\beta$ , which can be activated by PP2A-mediated Ser9 dephosphorylation [18], is found upstream of caspase-2 activation [95]. Thus, altered PP2A-tau interactions in AD could affect tau cleavage, leading to accumulation of dysfunctional phosphorylated tau in degenerating AD neurons.

#### A protective role for tau phosphorylation?

A pivotal discovery supports a novel neuroprotective role of site-specific tau phosphorylation, while challenging the historical perception that enhanced tau phosphorylation is systematically associated with neurotoxicity. In this study, tau phosphorylation at Thr205 by p38γ kinase, inhibited amyloid-β-induced neuronal death and excitotoxicity [96] by disrupting postsynaptic PSD-95/tau/Fyn complexes [50]. Another study using phosphomimetic tau mutants support a role for phosphorylation at Thr205 in compromising tau's interaction with PSD-95 [52]. Notably, PP2A/Ba can dephosphorylate this site in vitro [18], and this dephosphorylation might allow to revert tau to its basal low phosphorylated state, so that it can respond to future 'stresses'. The neuroprotective role of pThr205 tau is proposed to occur at the onset of AD pathogenesis, and progressively become overwhelmed by repeated stresses. PP2A has the potential to significantly influence this physiological mechanism, since PP2A directly associates with, dephosphorylates, and inhibits p38 activity in vitro [97] and in vivo [98]. PP2A dysfunction in AD (Reviewed in Ref. [10]) could contribute to derail these tau-dependent neuroprotective mechanisms.

## So, should we target PP2A to treat tauopathies?

#### **PP2A-centric therapies: promises**

Together, the leading tau regulatory role and dysfunction of PP2A in AD provide at first sight a compelling rationale for developing PP2A-centric therapies for tauopathies. Targeting the major tau phosphatase is an attractive strategy to normalize or restore the phosphorylation state of pathological tau species. Ideally, this would require early intervention since site-specific phosphorylation of tau can inhibit PP2A phosphatase activity toward other key sites implicated in AD [35]. Many compounds have already been found to enhance basal PP2A activity by several—most often indirect mechanisms, thereby facilitating tau dephosphorylation (Table 1). However, as outlined below, there are several obstacles for the clinical use of such compounds.

#### **Current PP2A-targeting compounds**

Patients with mild and moderate AD have been recruited to evaluate the clinical response to and efficacy of sodium selenate, an inorganic compound that enhances PP2A activity *in vitro*, reduces phospho-tau

**Table 1.** Compounds that have been shown to mitigate aberrant tau phosphorylation in a PP2A-dependent manner. Note that most of these compounds, which reduce tau phosphorylation levels, act indirectly on PP2A. In many cases, the specificity of these compounds for PP2A has not been fully validated, and/or underlying PP2A regulatory mechanisms are unknown. ↑: increased; ↓, decreased; ND, not determined or unknown.

Compounds	Target	Effect on PP2A	Experimental model and additional effects
Sodium selenate	PP2A C?	↑ Activity	AD mouse models [99,100]—Reverses memory deficits
Metformin	PP2A C	↓ Degradation ↑ Activity	Cortical neurons and tau transgenic mice [110]
COG112	SET [101]	Activity [101]	AD mouse models [102]—Protects against impaired neurogenesis
Memantine	SET	↑ Activity	SET-overexpressing PC12 cells [31]
Lovastatin	ND	↑ Activity	Rat primary neurons [119]
Clioquinol	ND	↑ Activity	Tau transgenic mice [120]
SEW2871	ND	↑ Methylation	Rat hippocampal slices [109]
Folic acid + $B_{12}$	PP2A C	↑ Activity	Aged hyperhomocysteinemic rats [103]—↓ memory deficits
Folic acid	LCMT-1	↑ Methylation	Streptozotocin-treated (diabetic) mice [104]
S-adenosylmethionine	LCMT-1	↑ Methylation	N2a cells [25]
Forskolin	ND	Activity and expression	At high concentrations in rats [121]—also improves memory deficits at high concentration
EHT	PME1	Inhibits demethylation	Truncated SET-expressing rats—Prevents memory and cognitive impairment [105]
Resveratrol	ND	↑ Activity	Formaldehyde-treated N2a cells [122]
Ginsenoside Rd	ND	↑ Activity	Okadaic acid-treated rats [123]— Protects against cytoskeletal disruption in cortical neurons
Ginkgo biloba extract	ND	↑ Activity	Hyperhomocysteinemic rats [124]—Protects against spatial memory deficits
Xanthoceraside	ND	↑ Expression	Streptozotocin-treated rats [125]—Protects against impaired learning and memory

pathology, improves spatial learning and memory, and mitigates motor deficits in tauopathy transgenic mouse models [99,100]. However, its exact mechanism of action and specificity toward PP2A enzymes has not been formally demonstrated.

There are also efforts to target SET, the redistribution of which is a major mechanism for abnormal cytoplasmic tau phosphorylation in AD [31]. Memantine, an uncompetitive NMDAR antagonist used to symptomatically treat AD, inhibits SET-mediated PP2A inhibition and reverses SET-induced abnormal phosphorylation of tau in PC12 cells [31]. The apolipoprotein E mimetic, COG112, also increases PP2A activity by inhibiting its interaction with SET [101] and reduces the phosphorylation and somatodendritic accumulation of hyperphosphorylated tau in the hippocampus and cerebral cortex of AD mouse models [102].

The loss of PP2A/B $\alpha$  holoenzymes in AD-affected brain regions [28] parallels the downregulation of PP2A methylation and LCMT1, which is normally abundantly expressed in neurons throughout the cortex [27]. Significantly, alterations in homocysteine and folate metabolism and associated deficits in brain methylation metabolites have been described in AD; they induce a downregulation of LCMT1 and enhanced tau phosphorylation *in vivo* (Reviewed in

Ref. [10]). Thus, restoring neuronal methylation potential using dietary methylation donors and/or directly targeting the enzymes that control PP2A methylation (Table 1) could facilitate the assembly of PP2A/Ba holoenzymes and increase PP2A-mediated tau dephosphorylation. Indeed, folate and vitamin  $B_{12}$ supplementation in aged rats prevents hyperhomocysteinemia-mediated PP2A inhibition, tau hyperphosphorylation, and memory deficits [103]. Folic acid supplementation reduces tau phosphorylation by affecting PP2A methylation in diabetic mice [104]. The coffee-derived compound EHT, which decreased the rate of PP2A demethylation by the methylesterase, PME-1, mitigates tau hyperphosphorylation and cognitive impairtment in SET-expressing rats [105]. However, it remains to be established whether this compound could overcome the loss or metabolic deregulation of LCMT1 in AD.

Various compounds of interest for cancer treatment have also been designated as 'PP2A activators', such as forskolin, a cAMP pathway activator, and FTY720, a sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor agonist [106]. Yet, it is worth mentioning that the underlying activating mechanism of such compounds fails to align with the true definition of an *enzyme activator*, since they indirectly target PP2A. For instance, forskolin indirectly enhances PP2A activity *via* activation of cAMP
signaling [107, 108]. Like COG112 [97], FTY720 disrupts PP2A–SET interactions, resulting in 'increased cellular PP2A activity' [106]. Of note, SEW2871, a more selective sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor agonist than FTY720, can enhance PP2A methylation and reduce tau phosphorylation [109].

#### Issues with specificity and 'off-target' effects of some of these PP2A regulatory compounds

Interestingly, metformin, a drug used to treat diabetes, can decrease tau phosphorylation in a PP2A-dependent manner (Table 1), by disrupting the interaction of PP2A C subunit with specific regulatory subunits, which normally promotes its degradation [110]. Yet, follow-up studies have found that, despite inducing tau dephosphorylation, metformin promotes tau aggregation and exacerbates abnormal behavior in tauopa-thy mouse models [111].

While forskolin 'activates' PP2A [107,108], it affects cAMP signaling that orchestrates a number of cellular processes, thus increasing the risk of unwanted side effects. Moreover, it enhances phosphorylation of tau at particular sites in primary hippocampal neurons [108]. Forskolin induces PKA-dependent phosphorylation of tau *in vivo*, which makes tau a more favorable substrate for the major tau kinase GSK-3 $\beta$  [112]. Pharmaceutically targeting SET to 'disinhibit' PP2A catalytic subunit could also pose significant side effects. For instance, FTY720 was found to potentially increase the risk for malignancies in recipients (For instance, see [113]), and apolipoprotein E-mimetic peptides downregulate p38 activity [114].

Protein phosphatase 2A being a family of tailored heterotrimers displaying exquisite substrate specificity, the clinical implication of simplistically randomly 'reactivating' cellular pools of PP2A enzymes should be viewed as a matter of concern rather than a therapeutic opportunity. In considering the comprehensive cellular role of the PP2A family of enzymes, and their broad range of substrates, indiscriminately activating 'PP2A' with potent compounds could be toxic. Furthermore, physiological modulators of PP2A ensure a sophisticated regulation to prevent untimely, and thus, detrimental phosphatase activation prior to holoenzyme biogenesis [115]. For instance, PME-1, targeted by EHT [100], is known to stabilize a nuclear pool of inactive PP2A enzymes [116]. Mechanistically, it is also not clear how 'PP2A activating compounds' could compensate for the loss of the major tau phosphatase, PP2A/Ba, in AD-affected regions, simply by enhancing the catalytic activity of remaining neuronal PP2A isoforms.

However, development of drugs targeting more selectively PP2A regulatory subunits, or disrupting specific PP2A protein signaling complexes could be promising, especially when the target signaling pathways are deregulated in AD. For instance, orally bioavailable small activators of PP2A termed SMAPs, drive activation-inducing conformational changes in PP2A by binding to the A $\alpha$  subunit, and inhibit ERK signaling [117]. Similarly, the natural anticancer product withaferin A, which also targets A $\alpha$ , leads to activation of PP2A and inhibition of AKT signaling [118].

Still, a major challenge will be the toxicity of longterm use of PP2A/tau-targeting compounds, a must for AD patients due to the extended course of this disorder. As mentioned earlier, phosphorylated tau, like PP2A, is also present in other cell types, which could also be a problem for systemic PP2A/tau-directed strategies.

# **Conclusions and Perspectives**

Like many other cytoskeletal and cellular proteins, tau harbors a multitude of validated and predicted phosphorylation sites. Regulated phosphorylation of tau can significantly modulate its distribution, interaction with cytoskeletal components, and cellular functions. While tau proteins are phosphorylated to a certain degree under physiological conditions, abnormally increased phosphorylation has been extensively used as a direct measure or readout of tau toxicity and disease progression in numerous tauopathy studies. Consequently, decreasing overall tau phosphorylation, for instance by inhibiting major tau kinases, has been proposed as a valid approach to counteract tau toxicity in these disorders. Taking into consideration that PP2A enzymes dephosphorylate a majority of tau phosphosites in vivo, control the activity of tau kinases, and are significantly downregulated in AD-affected brain regions, there is increasing interest in developing PP2Aactivating compounds to counteract tau pathology. There is a strong rationale for this approach since the deregulation and loss of tau-dedicated PP2A/Ba holoenzymes can directly contribute to deregulation of tau in various experimental models, and likely plays a role in the pathogenic processes underlying tauopathies.

Yet, we argue that the approach of simply activating PP2A-dependent tau dephosphorylation is likely flawed. While a blanket activation of PP2A can induce tau dephosphorylation, PP2A enzymes exert widespread functions. Restoring normal tau function will more specifically require to re-establish normal PP2A/B $\alpha$ -tau and kinase/tau protein–protein interactions. Those interactions, which critically regulate tau distribution and support tau function as a signaling scaffold, become altered in tauopathies. Therapeutic strategies also need to take into account that correcting common age- and genetic-related metabolic deficits that deregulate PP2A (Reviewed in Ref. [10]) is essential for restoring neuronal homeostasis. Furthermore, there is increasing evidence that site-specific phosphorylation differentially modulates tau function and toxicity. Indeed, tau phosphorylation at particular sites is important for axonal transport, signaling and neuroprotection. Thus, a better understanding of the role of phosphorylation/ dephosphorylation processes in the regulation and cellular functions of tau is paramount on the challenging and tangled path to development of effective drugs for tauopathies.

# **Acknowledgements**

This work was supported by grants G1700055 and G1700002 from the Hunter Medical Research Institute, NSW, Australia.

# References

- 1 Wang Y and Mandelkow E (2016) Tau in physiology and pathology. *Nat Rev Neurosci* **17**, 5–21.
- 2 Trabzuni D, Wray S, Vandrovcova J, Ramasamy A, Walker R, Smith C, Luk C, Gibbs JR, Dillman A, Hernandez DG *et al.* (2012) MAPT expression and splicing is differentially regulated by brain region: relation to genotype and implication for tauopathies. *Hum Mol Genet* **21**, 4094–4103.
- 3 Kimura T, Whitcomb DJ, Jo J, Regan P, Piers T, Heo S, Brown C, Hashikawa T, Murayama M, Seok H *et al.* (2014) Microtubule-associated protein tau is essential for long-term depression in the hippocampus. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* **369**, 20130144.
- 4 Martin L, Latypova X, Wilson CM, Magnaudeix A, Perrin ML, Yardin C and Terro F (2013) Tau protein kinases: involvement in Alzheimer's disease. *Ageing Res Rev* 12, 289–309.
- 5 Ferrer I, Barrachina M and Puig B (2002) Glycogen synthase kinase-3 is associated with neuronal and glial hyperphosphorylated tau deposits in Alzheimer's disease, Pick's disease, progressive supranuclear palsy and corticobasal degeneration. *Acta Neuropathol* **104**, 583–591.
- 6 Regan P, Piers T, Yi JH, Kim DH, Huh S, Park SJ, Ryu JH, Whitcomb DJ and Cho K (2015) Tau phosphorylation at serine 396 residue is required for hippocampal LTD. *J Neurosci* 35, 4804–4812.
- 7 Sontag E, Nunbhakdi-Craig V, Lee G, Bloom GS and Mumby MC (1996) Regulation of the phosphorylation

state and microtubule-binding activity of tau by protein phosphatase 2A. *Neuron* **17**, 1201–1207.

- 8 Liu F, Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K and Gong CX (2005) Contributions of protein phosphatases PP1, PP2A, PP2B and PP5 to the regulation of tau phosphorylation. *Eur J Neuorsci* 22, 1942–1950.
- 9 Hoffman A, Taleski G and Sontag E (2017) The protein serine/threonine phosphatases PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin: a triple threat in the regulation of the neuronal cytoskeleton. *Mol Cell Neurosci* 84, 119–131.
- Sontag JM and Sontag E (2014) Protein phosphatase
  2A dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Front Mol Neurosci* 7, 16.
- 11 Sents W, Ivanova E, Lambrecht C, Haesen D and Janssens V (2012) The biogenesis of active protein phosphatase 2A holoenzymes: a tightly regulated process creating phosphatase specificity. *FEBS J* 280, 644–661.
- 12 Virshup DM (2000) Protein phosphatase 2A: a panoply of enzymes. Curr Opin Cell Biol 12, 180–185.
- 13 Sontag E (2001) Protein phosphatase 2A: the Trojan Horse of cellular signaling. *Cell Signal* **13**, 7–16.
- 14 Virshup DM and Shenolikar S (2009) From promiscuity to precision: protein phosphatases get a makeover. *Mol Cell* 33, 537–545.
- 15 Xu Y, Chen Y, Zhang P, Jeffrey PD and Shi Y (2008) Structure of a protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme: insights into B55-mediated tau dephosphorylation. *Mol Cell* **31**, 873–885.
- 16 Sontag E, Nunbhakdi-Craig V, Lee G, Brandt R, Kamibayashi C, Kuret J, White CL 3rd, Mumby MC and Bloom GS (1999) Molecular interactions among protein phosphatase 2A, tau, and microtubules. Implications for the regulation of tau phosphorylation and the development of tauopathies. *J Biol Chem* 274, 25490–25498.
- 17 Goedert M, Cohen ES, Jakes R and Cohen P (1992) p42 MAP kinase phosphorylation sites in microtubuleassociated protein tau are dephosphorylated by protein phosphatase 2A1. Implications for Alzheimer's disease [corrected]. *FEBS Lett* **312**, 95–99.
- 18 Qian W, Shi J, Yin X, Iqbal K, Grundke-Iqbal I, Gong CX and Liu F (2010) PP2A regulates tau phosphorylation directly and also indirectly via activating GSK-3beta. J Alzheimers Dis 19, 1221–1229.
- 19 Sontag JM, Nunbhakdi-Craig V, Montgomery L, Arning E, Bottiglieri T and Sontag E (2008) Folate deficiency induces in vitro and mouse brain regionspecific downregulation of leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 and protein phosphatase 2A B (alpha) subunit expression that correlate with enhanced tau phosphorylation. *J Neurosci* 28, 11477–11487.
- 20 Schild A, Ittner LM and Gotz J (2006) Altered phosphorylation of cytoskeletal proteins in mutant

protein phosphatase 2A transgenic mice. *Biochem Biophys Res Comm* **343**, 1171–1178.

- 21 Louis JV, Martens E, Borghgraef P, Lambrecht C, Sents W, Longin S, Zwaenepoel K, Pijnenborg R, Landrieu I, Lippens G *et al.* (2011) Mice lacking phosphatase PP2A subunit PR61/B'delta (Ppp2r5d) develop spatially restricted tauopathy by deregulation of CDK5 and GSK3beta. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **108**, 6957–6962.
- 22 Sontag E, Fedorov S, Kamibayashi C, Robbins D, Cobb M and Mumby M (1993) The interaction of SV40 small tumor antigen with protein phosphatase 2A stimulates the map kinase pathway and induces cell proliferation. *Cell* **75**, 887–897.
- 23 Yu UY, Yoo BC and Ahn JH (2014) Regulatory B subunits of protein phosphatase 2A are involved in site-specific regulation of tau protein phosphorylation. *Korean J Physiol Pharmacol* 18, 155–161.
- 24 Planel E, Yasutake K, Fujita SC and Ishiguro K (2001) Inhibition of protein phosphatase 2A overrides tau protein kinase I/glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta and cyclin-dependent kinase 5 inhibition and results in tau hyperphosphorylation in the hippocampus of starved mouse. J Biol Chem 276, 34298–34306.
- 25 Sontag E, Nunbhakdi-Craig V, Sontag JM, Diaz-Arrastia R, Ogris E, Dayal S, Lentz SR, Arning E and Bottiglieri T (2007) Protein phosphatase 2A methyltransferase links homocysteine metabolism with tau and amyloid precursor protein regulation. *J Neurosci* 27, 2751–2759.
- 26 Li W, Jiang M, Xiao Y, Zhang X, Cui S and Huang G (2015) Folic acid inhibits tau phosphorylation through regulation of PP2A methylation in SH-SY5Y cells. J Nutrit Health Aging 19, 123–129.
- 27 Sontag E, Hladik C, Montgomery L, Luangpirom A, Mudrak I, Ogris E and White CL 3rd (2004) Downregulation of protein phosphatase 2A carboxyl methylation and methyltransferase may contribute to Alzheimer disease pathogenesis. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 63, 1080–1091.
- 28 Sontag E, Luangpirom A, Hladik C, Mudrak I, Ogris E, Speciale S and White CL 3rd (2004) Altered expression levels of the protein phosphatase 2A ABalphaC enzyme are associated with Alzheimer disease pathology. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* 63, 287–301.
- 29 Arnaud L, Chen S, Liu F, Li B, Khatoon S, Grundke-Iqbal I and Iqbal K (2011) Mechanism of inhibition of PP2A activity and abnormal hyperphosphorylation of tau by I2(PP2A)/SET. *FEBS Lett* 585, 2653–2659.
- 30 Chasseigneaux S, Clamagirand C, Huguet L, Gorisse-Hussonnois L, Rose C and Allinquant B (2014) Cytoplasmic SET induces tau hyperphosphorylation

through a decrease of methylated phosphatase 2A. *BMC Neurosci* **15**, 82.

- 31 Chohan MO, Khatoon S, Iqbal IG and Iqbal K (2006) Involvement of I2PP2A in the abnormal hyperphosphorylation of tau and its reversal by Memantine. *FEBS Lett* **580**, 3973–3979.
- 32 Facchinetti P, Dorard E, Contremoulins V, Gaillard MC, Deglon N, Sazdovitch V, Guihenneuc-Jouyaux C, Brouillet E, Duyckaerts C and Allinquant B (2014) SET translocation is associated with increase in caspase cleaved amyloid precursor protein in CA1 of Alzheimer and Down syndrome patients. *Neurobiol Aging* 35, 958–968.
- 33 Eidenmuller J, Fath T, Maas T, Pool M, Sontag E and Brandt R (2001) Phosphorylation-mimicking glutamate clusters in the proline-rich region are sufficient to simulate the functional deficiencies of hyperphosphorylated tau protein. *Biochem J* 357, 759–767.
- 34 Sontag JM, Nunbhakdi-Craig V, White CL 3rd, Halpain S and Sontag E (2012) The protein phosphatase PP2A/Balpha binds to the microtubuleassociated proteins Tau and MAP2 at a motif also recognized by the kinase Fyn: implications for tauopathies. J Biol Chem 287, 14984–14993.
- 35 Landrieu I, Smet-Nocca C, Amniai L, Louis JV, Wieruszeski JM, Goris J, Janssens V and Lippens G (2011) Molecular implication of PP2A and Pin1 in the Alzheimer's disease specific hyperphosphorylation of Tau. *PLoS ONE* 6, e21521.
- 36 Wolfe MS (2009) Tau mutations in neurodegenerative diseases. *J Biol Chem* **284**, 6021–6025.
- 37 Goedert M, Satumtira S, Jakes R, Smith MJ, Kamibayashi C, White CL 3rd and Sontag E (2000) Reduced binding of protein phosphatase 2A to tau protein with frontotemporal dementia and parkinsonism linked to chromosome 17 mutations. *J Neurochem* **75**, 2155–2162.
- 38 Strack S, Westphal RS, Colbran RJ, Ebner FF and Wadzinski BE (1997) Protein serine/threonine phosphatase 1 and 2A associate with and dephosphorylate neurofilaments. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res* 49, 15–28.
- 39 Xia D, Li C and Gotz J (2015) Pseudophosphorylation of Tau at distinct epitopes or the presence of the P301L mutation targets the microtubule-associated protein Tau to dendritic spines. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1852, 913–924.
- 40 Bloom GS (2014) Amyloid-beta and tau: the trigger and bullet in Alzheimer disease pathogenesis. *JAMA Neurol* **71**, 505–508.
- 41 Lu J, Li T, He R, Bartlett PF and Gotz J (2014) Visualizing the microtubule-associated protein tau in the nucleus. *Sci China Life Sci* **57**, 422–431.

- 42 Hua Q and He RQ (2003) Tau could protect DNA double helix structure. *Biochem Biophys Acta* 1645, 205–211.
- 43 Sultan A, Nesslany F, Violet M, Begard S, Loyens A, Talahari S, Mansuroglu Z, Marzin D, Sergeant N, Humez S *et al.* (2011) Nuclear tau, a key player in neuronal DNA protection. *J Biol Chem* 286, 4566–4575.
- 44 Maas T, Eidenmuller J and Brandt R (2000) Interaction of tau with the neural membrane cortex is regulated by phosphorylation at sites that are modified in paired helical filaments. *J Biol Chem* 275, 15733– 15740.
- 45 Sontag JM, Nunbhakdi-Craig V and Sontag E (2013) Leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1 (LCMT1)dependent methylation regulates the association of protein phosphatase 2A and Tau protein with plasma membrane microdomains in neuroblastoma cells. J Biol Chem 288, 27396–27405.
- 46 Black MM, Slaughter T, Moshiach S, Obrocka M and Fischer I (1996) Tau is enriched on dynamic microtubules in the distal region of growing axons. J Neurosci 16, 3601–3619.
- 47 Kuznetsov IA and Kuznetsov AV (2015) A coupled model of fast axonal transport of organelles and slow axonal transport of tau protein. *Computer Methods Biomech Biomed Eng* **18**, 1485–1494.
- 48 Kuznetsov IA and Kuznetsov AV (2014) What tau distribution maximizes fast axonal transport toward the axonal synapse? *Math Biosci* **253**, 19–24.
- 49 Dixit R, Ross JL, Goldman YE and Holzbaur EL (2008) Differential regulation of dynein and kinesin motor proteins by tau. *Science* **319**, 1086–1089.
- 50 Ittner LM, Ke YD, Delerue F, Bi M, Gladbach A, van Eersel J, Wolfing H, Chieng BC, Christie MJ, Napier IA *et al.* (2010) Dendritic function of tau mediates amyloid-beta toxicity in Alzheimer's disease mouse models. *Cell* **142**, 387–397.
- 51 Haass C and Mandelkow E (2010) Fyn-tau-amyloid: a toxic triad. *Cell* **142**, 356–358.
- 52 Mondragon-Rodriguez S, Trillaud-Doppia E, Dudilot A, Bourgeois C, Lauzon M, Leclerc N and Boehm J (2012) Interaction of endogenous tau protein with synaptic proteins is regulated by N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor-dependent tau phosphorylation. *J Biol Chem* 287, 32040–32053.
- 53 Chan SF and Sucher NJ (2001) An NMDA receptor signaling complex with protein phosphatase 2A. *J Neurosci* 21, 7985–7992.
- 54 Xu J, Hartley BJ, Kurup P, Phillips A, Topol A, Xu M, Ononenyi C, Foscue E, Ho SM, Baguley TD *et al.* (2016) Inhibition of STEP61 ameliorates deficits in mouse and hiPSC-based schizophrenia models. *Mol Psychiatry.*

- 55 Sun XY, Tuo QZ, Liuyang ZY, Xie AJ, Feng XL, Yan X, Qiu M, Li S, Wang XL, Cao FY *et al.* (2016) Extrasynaptic NMDA receptor-induced tau overexpression mediates neuronal death through suppressing survival signaling ERK phosphorylation. *Cell Death Dis* 7, e2449.
- 56 Sharma VM, Litersky JM, Bhaskar K and Lee G (2007) Tau impacts on growth-factor-stimulated actin remodeling. *J Cell Sci* **120**, 748–757.
- 57 Violet M, Delattre L, Tardivel M, Sultan A, Chauderlier A, Caillierez R, Talahari S, Nesslany F, Lefebvre B, Bonnefoy E *et al.* (2014) A major role for Tau in neuronal DNA and RNA protection in vivo under physiological and hyperthermic conditions. *Front Cell Neurosci* 8, 84.
- 58 Camero S, Benitez MJ, Cuadros R, Hernandez F, Avila J and Jimenez JS (2014) Thermodynamics of the interaction between Alzheimer's disease related tau protein and DNA. *PLoS ONE* 9, e104690.
- 59 Wei Y, Qu MH, Wang XS, Chen L, Wang DL, Liu Y, Hua Q and He RQ (2008) Binding to the minor groove of the double-strand, tau protein prevents DNA from damage by peroxidation. *PLoS ONE* 3, e2600.
- 60 Qu MH, Li H, Tian R, Nie CL, Liu Y, Han BS and He RQ (2004) Neuronal tau induces DNA conformational changes observed by atomic force microscopy. *NeuroReport* 15, 2723–2727.
- 61 Li X, Nan A, Xiao Y, Chen Y and Lai Y (2015) PP2A-B56 complex is involved in dephosphorylation of gamma-H2AX in the repair process of CPTinduced DNA double-strand breaks. *Toxicology* **331**, 57–65.
- 62 Chowdhury D, Keogh MC, Ishii H, Peterson CL, Buratowski S and Lieberman J (2005) gamma-H2AX dephosphorylation by protein phosphatase 2A facilitates DNA double-strand break repair. *Mol Cell* 20, 801–809.
- 63 Feng J, Wakeman T, Yong S, Wu X, Kornbluth S and Wang XF (2009) Protein phosphatase 2A-dependent dephosphorylation of replication protein A is required for the repair of DNA breaks induced by replication stress. *Mol Cell Biol* 29, 5696–5709.
- 64 Kalev P, Simicek M, Vazquez I, Munck S, Chen L, Soin T, Danda N, Chen W and Sablina A (2012) Loss of PPP2R2A inhibits homologous recombination DNA repair and predicts tumor sensitivity to PARP inhibition. *Can Res* 72, 6414–6424.
- 65 Meier S, Bell M, Lyons DN, Rodriguez-Rivera J, Ingram A, Fontaine SN, Mechas E, Chen J, Wolozin B, LeVine H 3rd *et al.* (2016) Pathological Tau promotes neuronal damage by impairing ribosomal function and decreasing protein synthesis. *J Neurosci* 36, 1001–1007.

- 66 Kahlson MA and Colodner KJ (2015) Glial Tau pathology in tauopathies: functional consequences. J Exp Neurosci 9, 43–50.
- 67 Klein C, Kramer EM, Cardine AM, Schraven B, Brandt R and Trotter J (2002) Process outgrowth of oligodendrocytes is promoted by interaction of fyn kinase with the cytoskeletal protein tau. *J Neurosci* 22, 698–707.
- 68 Neumann K, Farias G, Slachevsky A, Perez P and Maccioni RB (2011) Human platelets tau: a potential peripheral marker for Alzheimer's disease. J Alzheimer's Dis 25, 103–109.
- 69 Souter S and Lee G (2009) Microtubule-associated protein tau in human prostate cancer cells: isoforms, phosphorylation, and interactions. *J Cell Biochem* 108, 555–564.
- 70 Cross DC, Munoz JP, Hernandez P and Maccioni RB (2000) Nuclear and cytoplasmic tau proteins from human nonneuronal cells share common structural and functional features with brain tau. *J Cell Biochem* 78, 305–317.
- 71 Broetto N, Hansen F, Brolese G, Batassini C, Lirio F, Galland F, Dos Santos JP, Dutra MF and Goncalves CA (2016) Intracerebroventricular administration of okadaic acid induces hippocampal glucose uptake dysfunction and tau phosphorylation. *Brain Res Bull* 124, 136–143.
- 72 Gonzalez-Reyes RE, Aliev G, Avila-Rodrigues M and Barreto GE (2016) Alterations in glucose metabolism on cognition: a possible link between diabetes and dementia. *Curr Pharm Des* 22, 812–818.
- 73 Lauretti E and Pratico D (2015) Glucose deprivation increases tau phosphorylation via P38 mitogenactivated protein kinase. *Aging Cell* 14, 1067–1074.
- 74 Sato N and Morishita R (2015) The roles of lipid and glucose metabolism in modulation of beta-amyloid, tau, and neurodegeneration in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer disease. *Front Aging Neurosci* 7, 199.
- 75 Run X, Liang Z, Zhang L, Iqbal K, Grundke-Iqbal I and Gong CX (2009) Anesthesia induces phosphorylation of tau. J Alzheimer's Dis 16, 619–626.
- 76 Whittington RA, Virag L, Gratuze M, Petry FR, Noel A, Poitras I, Truchetti G, Marcouiller F, Papon MA, El Khoury N *et al.* (2015) Dexmedetomidine increases tau phosphorylation under normothermic conditions in vivo and in vitro. *Neurobiol Aging* 36, 2414–2428.
- 77 Le Freche H, Brouillette J, Fernandez-Gomez FJ, Patin P, Caillierez R, Zommer N, Sergeant N, Buee-Scherrer V, Lebuffe G, Blum D *et al.* (2012) Tau phosphorylation and sevoflurane anesthesia: an association to postoperative cognitive impairment. *Anesthesiology* **116**, 779–787.
- 78 Tao G, Zhang J, Zhang L, Dong Y, Yu B, Crosby G, Culley DJ, Zhang Y and Xie Z (2014) Sevoflurane

induces tau phosphorylation and glycogen synthase kinase 3beta activation in young mice. *Anesthesiology* **121**, 510–527.

- 79 Arendt T and Bullmann T (2013) Neuronal plasticity in hibernation and the proposed role of the microtubule-associated protein tau as a "master switch" regulating synaptic gain in neuronal networks. *Am J Physiol Reg Integ Comparat Physiol* 305, R478–R489.
- 80 Su B, Wang X, Drew KL, Perry G, Smith MA and Zhu X (2008) Physiological regulation of tau phosphorylation during hibernation. *J Neurochem* 105, 2098–2108.
- 81 Bullmann T, Seeger G, Stieler J, Hanics J, Reimann K, Kretzschmann TP, Hilbrich I, Holzer M, Alpar A and Arendt T (2016) Tau phosphorylation-associated spine regression does not impair hippocampal-dependent memory in hibernating golden hamsters. *Hippocampus* 26, 301–318.
- 82 Gavett BE, Stern RA, Cantu RC, Nowinski CJ and McKee AC (2010) Mild traumatic brain injury: a risk factor for neurodegeneration. *Alzheimer's Res Therapy* 2, 18.
- 83 Lucassen PJ, Pruessner J, Sousa N, Almeida OF, Van Dam AM, Rajkowska G, Swaab DF and Czeh B (2014) Neuropathology of stress. *Acta Neuropathol* 127, 109–135.
- 84 Yi JH, Brown C, Whitehead G, Piers T, Lee YS, Perez CM, Regan P, Whitcomb DJ and Cho K (2017) Glucocorticoids activate a synapse weakening pathway culminating in tau phosphorylation in the hippocampus. *Pharmacol Res* 121, 42–51.
- 85 Pinheiro S, Silva J, Mota C, Vaz-Silva J, Veloso A, Pinto V, Sousa N, Cerqueira J and Sotiropoulos I (2016) Tau mislocation in glucocorticoid-triggered hippocampal pathology. *Mol Neurobiol* 53, 4745–4753.
- 86 Hong M, Zhukareva V, Vogelsberg-Ragaglia V, Wszolek Z, Reed L, Miller BI, Geschwind DH, Bird TD, McKeel D, Goate A *et al.* (1998) Mutationspecific functional impairments in distinct tau isoforms of hereditary FTDP-17. *Science (New York, NY)* 282, 1914–1917.
- 87 Bhaskar K, Yen SH and Lee G (2005) Disease-related modifications in tau affect the interaction between Fyn and Tau. *J Biol Chem* **280**, 35119–35125.
- 88 Wang JZ, Xia YY, Grundke-Iqbal I and Iqbal K (2013) Abnormal hyperphosphorylation of tau: sites, regulation, and molecular mechanism of neurofibrillary degeneration. J Alzheimer's Dis 33 (Suppl 1), S123–S139.
- 89 Mondragon-Rodriguez S, Basurto-Islas G, Santa-Maria I, Mena R, Binder LI, Avila J, Smith MA, Perry G and Garcia-Sierra F (2008) Cleavage and conformational changes of tau protein follow phosphorylation during Alzheimer's disease. *Int J Exp Pathol* 89, 81–90.

- 90 Zhao X, Kotilinek LA, Smith B, Hlynialuk C, Zahs K, Ramsden M, Cleary J and Ashe KH (2016) Caspase-2 cleavage of tau reversibly impairs memory. *Nat Med* 22, 1268–1276.
- 91 de Calignon A, Fox LM, Pitstick R, Carlson GA, Bacskai BJ, Spires-Jones TL and Hyman BT (2010) Caspase activation precedes and leads to tangles. *Nature* 464, 1201–1204.
- 92 Rissman RA, Poon WW, Blurton-Jones M, Oddo S, Torp R, Vitek MP, LaFerla FM, Rohn TT and Cotman CW (2004) Caspase-cleavage of tau is an early event in Alzheimer disease tangle pathology. *J Clin Investig* 114, 121–130.
- 93 Huang B, Yang CS, Wojton J, Huang NJ, Chen C, Soderblom EJ, Zhang L and Kornbluth S (2014) Metabolic control of Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase II (CaMKII)-mediated caspase-2 suppression by the B55beta/protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A). *J Biol Chem* 289, 35882–35890.
- 94 Rametti A, Esclaire F, Yardin C and Terro F (2004) Linking alterations in tau phosphorylation and cleavage during neuronal apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 279, 54518–54528.
- 95 Lin CF, Chen CL, Chiang CW, Jan MS, Huang WC and Lin YS (2007) GSK-3beta acts downstream of PP2A and the PI 3-kinase-Akt pathway, and upstream of caspase-2 in ceramide-induced mitochondrial apoptosis. J Cell Sci 120, 2935–2943.
- 96 Ittner A, Chua SW, Bertz J, Volkerling A, van der Hoven J, Gladbach A, Przybyla M, Bi M, van Hummel A, Stevens CH *et al.* (2016) Site-specific phosphorylation of tau inhibits amyloid-beta toxicity in Alzheimer's mice. *Science (New York, NY)* 354, 904–908.
- 97 Sundaresan P and Farndale RW (2002) P38 mitogenactivated protein kinase dephosphorylation is regulated by protein phosphatase 2A in human platelets activated by collagen. *FEBS Lett* **528**, 139–144.
- 98 Takekawa M, Maeda T and Saito H (1998) Protein phosphatase 2Calpha inhibits the human stressresponsive p38 and JNK MAPK pathways. *EMBO J* 17, 4744–4752.
- 99 van Eersel J, Ke YD, Liu X, Delerue F, Kril JJ, Gotz J and Ittner LM (2010) Sodium selenate mitigates tau pathology, neurodegeneration, and functional deficits in Alzheimer's disease models. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 107, 13888–13893.
- 100 Corcoran NM, Martin D, Hutter-Paier B, Windisch M, Nguyen T, Nheu L, Sundstrom LE, Costello AJ and Hovens CM (2010) Sodium selenate specifically activates PP2A phosphatase, dephosphorylates tau and reverses memory deficits in an Alzheimer's disease model. J Clin Neurosci 17, 1025–1033.
- 101 Switzer CH, Cheng RY, Vitek TM, Christensen DJ, Wink DA and Vitek MP (2011) Targeting SET/I(2)

PP2A oncoprotein functions as a multi-pathway strategy for cancer therapy. *Oncogene* **30**, 2504–2513.

- 102 Ghosal K, Stathopoulos A, Thomas D, Phenis D, Vitek MP and Pimplikar SW (2013) The apolipoprotein-E-mimetic COG112 protects amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain-overexpressing animals from Alzheimer's disease-like pathological features. *Neurodegener Dis* 12, 51–58.
- 103 Wei W, Liu YH, Zhang CE, Wang Q, Wei Z, Mousseau DD, Wang JZ, Tian Q and Liu GP (2011) Folate/vitamin-B12 prevents chronic hyperhomocysteinemia-induced tau hyperphosphorylation and memory deficits in aged rats. J Alzheimer's Dis 27, 639–650.
- 104 Zheng M, Zou C, Li M, Huang G, Gao Y and Liu H (2017) Folic acid reduces tau phosphorylation by regulating PP2A methylation in streptozotocin-induced diabetic mice. *Int J Mol Sci* 18, 861.
- 105 Basurto-Islas G, Blanchard J, Tung YC, Fernandez JR, Voronkov M, Stock M, Zhang S, Stock JB and Iqbal K (2014) Therapeutic benefits of a component of coffee in a rat model of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging* 35, 2701–2712.
- 106 Perrotti D and Neviani P (2013) Protein phosphatase2A: a target for anticancer therapy. *Lancet Oncol* 14, e229–e238.
- 107 Feschenko MS, Stevenson E, Nairn AC and Sweadner KJ (2002) A novel cAMP-stimulated pathway in protein phosphatase 2A activation. J Pharmacol Exp Therapeut 302, 111–118.
- 108 Wang HH, Li Y, Li A, Yan F, Li ZL, Liu ZY, Zhang L, Zhang J, Dong WR and Zhang L (2016) Forskolin induces hyperphosphorylation of tau accompanied by cell cycle reactivation in primary hippocampal neurons. *Mol Neurobiol*, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s12035-016-0348-7
- 109 St-Cyr Giguere F, Attiori Essis S, Chagniel L, Germain M, Cyr M and Massicotte G (2017) The sphingosine-1-phosphate receptor 1 agonist SEW2871 reduces Tau-Ser262 phosphorylation in rat hippocampal slices. *Brain Res* 1658, 51–59.
- 110 Kickstein E, Krauss S, Thornhill P, Rutschow D, Zeller R, Sharkey J, Williamson R, Fuchs M, Kohler A, Glossmann H *et al.* (2010) Biguanide metformin acts on tau phosphorylation via mTOR/protein phosphatase 2A (PP2A) signaling. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 107, 21830–21835.
- Barini E, Antico O, Zhao Y, Asta F, Tucci V, Catelani T, Marotta R, Xu H and Gasparini L (2016) Metformin promotes tau aggregation and exacerbates abnormal behavior in a mouse model of tauopathy. *Mol Neurodegener* 11, 16.
- 112 Liu SJ, Zhang JY, Li HL, Fang ZY, Wang Q, Deng HM, Gong CX, Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K and Wang

JZ (2004) Tau becomes a more favorable substrate for GSK-3 when it is prephosphorylated by PKA in rat brain. *J Biol Chem* **279**, 50078–50088.

- 113 Li Y, Zhou T, Wang Y, Ning C, Lv Z, Han G, Morris JC, Taylor EN, Wang R, Xiao H *et al.* (2017) The protumorigenic potential of FTY720 by promoting extramedullary hematopoiesis and MDSC accumulation. *Oncogene* **36**, 3760–3771.
- 114 Christensen DJ, Ohkubo N, Oddo J, Van Kanegan MJ, Neil J, Li F, Colton CA and Vitek MP (2011) Apolipoprotein E and peptide mimetics modulate inflammation by binding the SET protein and activating protein phosphatase 2A. J Immunol (Baltimore, Md: 1950) 186, 2535–2542.
- 115 Sents W, Ivanova E, Lambrecht C, Haesen D and Janssens V (2013) The biogenesis of active protein phosphatase 2A holoenzymes: a tightly regulated process creating phosphatase specificity. *FEBS J* 280, 644–661.
- 116 Longin S, Zwaenepoel K, Martens E, Louis JV, Rondelez E, Goris J and Janssens V (2008) Spatial control of protein phosphatase 2A (de)methylation. *Exp Cell Res* 314, 68–81.
- 117 Sangodkar J, Perl A, Tohme R, Kiselar J, Kastrinsky DB, Zaware N, Izadmehr S, Mazhar S, Wiredja DD, O'Connor CM *et al.* (2017) Activation of tumor suppressor protein PP2A inhibits KRAS-driven tumor growth. *J Clin Investig* **127**, 2081–2090.
- 118 Grossman EA, Ward CC, Spradlin JN, Bateman LA, Huffman TR, Miyamoto DK, Kleinman JI and Nomura DK (2017) Covalent ligand discovery against druggable hotspots targeted by anti-cancer natural products. *Cell Chem Biol*, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.che mbiol.2017.08.013
- 119 Li R, Xu DE and Ma T (2015) Lovastatin suppresses the aberrant tau phosphorylation from FTDP-17

mutation and okadaic acid-induction in rat primary neurons. *Neuroscience* **294**, 14–20.

- 120 Xiong Y, Jing XP, Zhou XW, Wang XL, Yang Y, Sun XY, Qiu M, Cao FY, Lu YM, Liu R *et al.* (2013) Zinc induces protein phosphatase 2A inactivation and tau hyperphosphorylation through Src dependent PP2A (tyrosine 307) phosphorylation. *Neurobiol Aging* 34, 745–756.
- 121 Tian Q, Zhang JX, Zhang Y, Wu F, Tang Q, Wang C, Shi ZY, Zhang JH, Liu S, Wang Y *et al.* (2009) Biphasic effects of forskolin on tau phosphorylation and spatial memory in rats. *J Alzheimer's Dis* 17, 631–642.
- 122 He X, Li Z, Rizak JD, Wu S, Wang Z, He R, Su M, Qin D, Wang J and Hu X (2016) Resveratrol attenuates formaldehyde induced hyperphosphorylation of tau protein and cytotoxicity in N2a cells. *Front Neurosci* **10**, 598.
- 123 Li L, Liu J, Yan X, Qin K, Shi M, Lin T, Zhu Y, Kang T and Zhao G (2011) Protective effects of ginsenoside Rd against okadaic acid-induced neurotoxicity in vivo and in vitro. *J Ethnopharmacol* 138, 135–141.
- 124 Zeng K, Li M, Hu J, Mahaman YAR, Bao J, Huang F, Xia Y, Liu X, Wang Q, Wang JZ et al. (2017) Ginkgo biloba extract EGb761 attenuates Hyperhomocysteinemia-induced AD like tau hyperphosphorylation and cognitive impairment in rats. Curr Alzheimer Res, https://doi.org/10.2174/ 1567205014666170829102135
- 125 Liu P, Zou LB, Wang LH, Jiao Q, Chi TY, Ji XF and Jin G (2014) Xanthoceraside attenuates tau hyperphosphorylation and cognitive deficits in intracerebroventricular-streptozotocin injected rats. *Psychopharmacology* 231, 345–356.



# Disturbances in PP2A methylation and one-carbon metabolism compromise Fyn distribution, neuritogenesis, and APP regulation

Received for publication, September 15, 2020, and in revised form, December 28, 2020 Published, Papers in Press, December 30, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.RA120.016069

Goce Taleski<sup>1</sup>, Diana Schuhmacher<sup>1</sup>, Henry Su<sup>2</sup>, Jean-Marie Sontag<sup>1</sup>, and Estelle Sontag<sup>1,\*</sup>

From the <sup>1</sup>School of Biomedical Sciences and Pharmacy, University of Newcastle, Callaghan, NSW, Australia; <sup>2</sup>Department of Pathology, UT Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, Texas, USA

Edited by Roger Colbran

The nonreceptor protein tyrosine kinase Fyn and protein Ser/Thr phosphatase 2A (PP2A) are major multifunctional signaling molecules. Deregulation of Fyn and altered PP2A methylation are implicated in cancer and Alzheimer's disease (AD). Here, we tested the hypothesis that the methylation state of PP2A catalytic subunit, which influences PP2A subunit composition and substrate specificity, can affect Fyn regulation and function. Using Neuro-2a (N2a) neuroblastoma cell models, we first show that methylated PP2A holoenzymes containing the Ba subunit coimmunoprecipitate and copurify with Fyn in membrane rafts. PP2A methylation status regulates Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent neuritogenesis, likely in part by affecting actin dynamics. A methylation-incompetent PP2A mutant fails to interact with Fyn. It perturbs the normal partitioning of Fyn and amyloid precursor protein (APP) in membrane microdomains, which governs Fyn function and APP processing. This correlates with enhanced amyloidogenic cleavage of APP, a hallmark of AD pathogenesis. Conversely, enhanced PP2A methylation promotes the nonamyloidogenic cleavage of APP in a Fyn-dependent manner. Disturbances in one-carbon metabolic pathways that control cellular methylation are associated with AD and cancer. Notably, they induce a parallel loss of membrane-associated methylated PP2A and Fyn enzymes in N2a cells and acute mouse brain slices. One-carbon metabolism also modulates Fvn-dependent process outgrowth in N2a cells. Thus, our findings identify a novel methylation-dependent PP2A/Fyn signaling module. They highlight the underestimated importance of cross talks between essential metabolic pathways and signaling scaffolds that are involved in normal cell homeostasis and currently being targeted for cancer and AD treatment.

Fyn is a member of the Src family kinases (SFKs) of nonreceptor protein tyrosine kinases that modulate a plethora of key cellular functions, including growth, survival, adhesion, migration, and differentiation (1). Expectedly, deregulation of these important signaling enzymes is associated with

This article contains supporting information.

numerous pathological conditions, including cancer (2). Of particular interest, deregulation of Fyn also participates in Alzheimer's disease (AD) pathogenesis. In AD, the abnormal accumulation of amyloid- $\beta$  (A $\beta$ ) peptides derived from enhanced  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ -secretase cleavage of amyloid precursor protein (APP) is believed to be a key event in initiating hallmark neurodegenerative cascades (3). Pathological levels of oligomeric Aß species are linked to aberrant overstimulation of postsynaptic Fyn-dependent signaling pathways, ultimately leading to impaired synaptic and cognitive functions, and neurotoxicity in several animal models of AD (4). Overactivation of Fyn also induces an abnormal elevation of APP phosphorylated at Tyr<sup>682</sup>, causing its mistrafficking and missorting in neurons, with important consequences for AB production (5). Inhibition of Fyn activity can counteract memory and synaptic deficits in AD mice (6), further demonstrating the essential link between Fyn deregulation and AD pathogenic pathways.

SFKs transduce signals from a variety of receptors via their ability to form complexes with numerous cytoskeletal and signaling proteins at the plasma membrane (1, 2). The spatial localization and signaling activity of SFKs is tightly controlled by endocytic trafficking (7, 8). In neuronal cells, the myristoylated and palmitoylated Fyn kinase is preferentially enriched and activated in sphingolipid- and cholesterol-enriched plasma membrane microdomains traditionally referred to as lipid or membrane rafts (9-11). These specialized microdomains serve a key role in cell signaling and function by compartmentalizing and regulating interactions of key membrane proteins (12). For instance, activation of raft-associated Fyn stimulates neurite outgrowth (13-15) and regulates the targeting of APP to lipid rafts (11). Notably, membrane microdomain switching is a key determinant of APP processing and function (16-19). Under normal physiological conditions, a majority of APP undergoes proteolytic processing by α-secretase, which precludes Aβ formation and generates neurotrophic-secreted soluble amyloid precursor protein  $\alpha$  (sAPP $\alpha$ ) fragments. There is strong support that the  $\alpha$ -secretase cleavage of APP preferentially occurs in nonraft membrane microdomains, while its amyloidogenic processing primarily takes place in lipid rafts (17–19).

Another major signaling molecule deregulated in cancer (20) and AD (21) is protein Ser/Thr phosphatase 2A (PP2A).

<sup>\*</sup> For correspondence: Estelle Sontag, Estelle.Sontag@newcastle.edu.au. Present address for Henry Su: North Lake College, Irving, TX, USA.

The "PP2A family" encompasses multimeric enzymes with the typical mammalian holoenzyme being composed of a catalytic "C" subunit (PP2Ac) associated with a scaffolding "A" subunit and a variable regulatory "B" subunit. PP2A biogenesis, stability, and substrate specificity can be modulated by leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1 (LCMT1)-dependent methylation of PP2Ac on the Leu309 residue; conversely, PP2Ac is demethylated by the methylesterase, PME1 (22). We have previously reported that reduced PP2A methylation is associated with a loss of PP2A/Ba holoenzymes that contain the regulatory Ba (or PPP2R2A) subunit and altered dephosphorylation of PP2A/Ba substrates, including APP phosphorylated at the Thr<sup>668</sup> site, in Neuro-2a (N2a) cells and in vivo (23, 24). Phosphorylation of APP at Thr<sup>668</sup> and Tyr<sup>682</sup> regulates APP interactions (25), subcellular localization, processing, and function, so that abnormally enhanced phosphorylation of APP in AD likely contributes to APP dysfunction (3, 5). PP2A methylation becomes downregulated in AD and after alterations in one-carbon metabolism in cells and in vivo (21). Disturbances in one-carbon metabolism that promote toxic elevation of plasma homocysteine (Hcy) and its oxidized derivatives and inhibition of cellular methylation are strongly associated with AD (26, 27) and cancer (28).

In this study, using neuroblastoma N2a cell models, we show that intact PP2A methylation is essential for the formation of PP2A/B $\alpha$ -Fyn protein complexes and their codistribution in membrane rafts. Altered PP2A methylation promotes a redistribution of Fyn and inhibits Fyn-dependent neuritogenesis. It affects the compartmentalization of Fyn

and APP in membrane microdomains, which regulates APP processing. Manipulations of one-carbon metabolism that modulates PP2A methylation state also affect Fyn distribution. Our findings identify a novel mechanism of regulation of Fyn at the crossroads of metabolism and signaling.

# Results

#### PP2A coimmunoprecipitates with Fyn in a methylationdependent manner

Based on the reported *in vitro* binding of PP2Ac to Src (29), an SFK structurally closely related to Fyn, we first assessed the existence of PP2A-Fyn protein complexes using a series of coimmunoprecipitation assays. Western blot analyses showed that endogenous PP2Ac was present in Fyn immunoprecipitates prepared from mouse cortical homogenates (Fig. 1A). However, endogenous Fyn was not detected in corresponding PP2Ac immunoprecipitates. Although these data suggest that PP2A is a major Fyn interacting protein and Fyn is a minor interacting partner of PP2Ac, it is worth noting that anti-PP2Ac subunit antibodies are ineffective at quantitatively pulling down native heterotrimeric PP2A holoenzymes, the predominant species in mammalian cells (30). To circumvent this problem, anti-hemagglutinin (anti-HA)-conjugated beads were used to effectively immunoprecipitate PP2A holoenzymes from well-characterized N2a cell lines stably expressing hemagglutinin (HA)-tagged WT PP2Ac or the L309∆ PP2Ac mutant, as described previously (23). In contrast to the WT, the L309 $\Delta$  mutant is methylation incompetent and unable to



**Figure 1. Methylated PP2A/Bα enzymes coimmunoprecipitate with Fyn.** *A*, coimmunoprecipitation of endogenous PP2Ac and Fyn from total mouse cortical lysates. *B*, HA immunoprecipitates and total lysates from N2a cells stably expressing HA-tagged PP2Ac (WT), the methylation-incompetent L309Δ PP2Ac mutant (L309Δ), or empty vector (EV) were immunoblotted for Fyn, HA, or PP2Ac. *C*, flag immunoprecipitates and total lysates from N2a cells transfected with the indicated plasmids were immunoblotted for Fyn, PP2Ac, and PP2A-Bα. *D*, the whole NP-40 detergent-insoluble fraction prepared from GFP–Fyn–expressing N2a cells was divided into two equal parts. GFP or PP2Ac immunoprecipitates were prepared from each aliquot and analyzed for the presence of Fyn and PP2Ac (*top* panel). No Fyn or PP2Ac was found in control GFP immunoprecipitates carried out in EV-transfected, compared with, GFP–Fyn–expressing N2a cells (*bottom* panel). Representative blots from 3 separate experiments are shown in panels *A–D*. HA, hemagglutinin; IgG, immuno-globulin; PP2A, PP2A, PP2A, PP2A, Neuro-2a.



associate with regulatory B-type subunits in N2a (31) and other cell lines (22). Cells transfected with an empty vector (EV) were used as controls. Western blot analyses revealed that endogenous Fyn was present in HA-PP2Ac immunoprecipitates prepared from WT but not L309∆-expressing or control N2a cell lysates (Fig. 1B), suggesting that Fyn preferentially associates with B-containing methylated PP2A holoenzymes. To confirm the existence of PP2A/Ba-Fyn protein complexes, immunoprecipitates were prepared from N2a cells coexpressing Flag-Ba and GFP-Fyn. We chose this approach based on the lack of suitable antibodies to pull down PP2A/B $\alpha$ holoenzymes and the close proximity of endogenous Ba, Fyn, and immunoglobulins on gels. GFP-Fyn was clearly concentrated with the Ba subunit in Flag-Ba immunoprecipitates prepared from these cells but was absent in parallel control immunoprecipitations (Fig. 1C). The concomitant presence of PP2Ac in these immunoprecipitates further confirmed that PP2A/Ba holoenzymes were successfully pulled down under our experimental conditions.

In agreement with the preferential targeting of Fyn to membrane rafts, Fyn is enriched in detergent-insoluble fractions obtained after lysing tissue or cells with the nonionic detergent, NP-40 (32). Typically, NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions contain highly insoluble lipid rafts and cytoskeletal components, whereas the detergent-soluble fraction largely consists of cytosolic proteins and extracted proteins "less tightly" attached to membranes. Endogenous PP2Ac coimmunoprecipitated with Fyn in NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from GFP-Fyn-transfected but not EVtransfected N2a cells (Fig. 1D), supporting the existence of membrane-associated PP2A-Fyn protein complexes. Together, these findings indicate that methylation-dependent PP2A/Ba holoenzymes are important for the formation of PP2A-Fyn protein complexes.

# PP2A methylation state affects the levels of membraneassociated Fyn in N2a cells

In light of the importance of PP2A methylation and subunit composition for its membrane targeting (33) and interaction with Fyn (Fig. 1B) in N2a cells, we next assessed whether modulating PP2A methylation state has any influence on the steady-state distribution of Fyn. To that end, total lysates and Fyn-enriched NP40-detergent insoluble fractions were first prepared from our N2a cell models and comparatively analyzed by Western blotting for relative changes in endogenous Fyn levels. Compared with controls, detergent-insoluble Fyn levels were overall increased in WT-expressing N2a cells (Fig. 2, A and B), which display a proportional  $\sim$ 30% increase in total cellular and membrane-associated PP2Ac amounts (33). In contrast to the WT, there was a decrease in insoluble Fyn levels in L309 $\Delta$ -expressing N2a cells. In these cells, there is a  $\sim$ 35 to 45% reduction of methylated PP2Ac and B $\alpha$  subunit levels and concomitant accumulation of demethylated PP2Ac (23); these methylation deficits induce a pronounced loss of PP2A/Ba enzymes targeted to the plasma membrane (33). Further demonstration of the regulatory role of PP2A methylation in Fyn distribution was obtained by deregulating

# PP2A methylation-dependent regulation of Fyn

PP2A methyltransferase and methylesterase enzymes. Overexpression of LCMT1, which promotes a  $\sim$ 30% increase in the steady-state levels of total and membrane-associated methylated PP2Ac and PP2A/B $\alpha$  in N2a cells (23, 33), markedly enhanced the amounts of Fyn in detergent-insoluble fractions (Fig. 2, A and B). Conversely, those were reduced after overexpression of PME-1, which promotes the accumulation of demethylated PP2Ac, downregulation of PP2A/Ba, and concomitant decrease in membrane levels of methylated PP2A enzymes (23, 33). Notably, this reduction in detergentinsoluble Fyn levels was recapitulated by inducing partial, siRNA-mediated LCMT1 downregulation in N2a cells (Fig. 2, C and D). This submaximal reduction in LCMT1 levels is associated with a pronounced loss of methylated PP2Ac and PP2A/Bα (34), and membrane-associated LCMT1 and PP2Ac in N2a cells (33). Thus, our findings suggest that PP2A methylation state concomitantly affects the membrane targeting of PP2A/Ba and Fyn.

Parallel immunoblotting of total cell lysates confirmed that the differential enrichment of Fyn in NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions in our cell models was not related to changes in total Fyn protein expression levels (Fig. 2A, Fig. S1A). To assess whether PP2A-mediated alterations in detergentinsoluble Fyn levels are associated with modulation of Fyn activity state, cell fractions were also probed with validated antibodies recognizing SFKs phosphorylated (pSFK) at the conserved regulatory Tyr416 (numbering depending on species), a readout of SFK activity (1). Basal levels of active pSFK were observed in control N2a cells cultured in a "normal" serum-containing medium (Fig. 2A). Relative to controls, there was a marked increase in the pSFK signal in insoluble fractions that closely mirrored the increase in insoluble Fyn protein expression levels in WT- and LCMT1-expressing cells. Conversely, a similar reduction in the levels of pSFK and Fyn was observed in insoluble fractions from L309∆- and PME1expressing N2a cells. Yet, after normalizing the pSFK signal (apportioned to Fyn) for Fyn protein expression levels, we found no changes in the net phosphorylation of Fyn in any of the cell lines examined, relative to controls (Fig. S1B). Thus, under our experimental conditions, PP2A methylation influenced steady-state levels of active Fyn in detergent-insoluble fractions via mechanisms that do not implicate overall changes in Fyn activity or protein turnover.

Because neuronal Fyn is primarily concentrated in lipid rafts that resist extraction by nonionic detergents (9–11), perturbing PP2A methylation could more specifically alter the targeting of Fyn to these membrane microdomains. In this context, we have previously shown that pools of LCMT1 and methylated PP2Ac and PP2A/B $\alpha$  holoenzymes are concentrated in lipid rafts, whereas demethylated PP2Ac is preferentially distributed in nonraft membrane microdomains purified from N2a cells (33). These observations suggest that Fyn and methylated PP2A/B $\alpha$  enzymes are present in the same lipid raft compartment in N2a cells. To confirm this hypothesis, we reanalyzed fully characterized lipid raft and nonraft fractions obtained after membrane fractionation of N2a cells in an earlier study (33). Indeed, Fyn copurified with endogenous



Figure 2. Changes in PP2A methylation influence the discrete membrane distribution of Fyn in N2a cells. A, representative immunoblots of pY416-SFK (pSFK), Fyn, and actin in total lysates and NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from N2a cells stably expressing WT PP2Ac, the L309 $\Delta$  PP2Ac mutant, LCMT1, PME1, or empty vector (control). Panels in detergent-insoluble fractions originated from the same blot. B, quantification of Fyn levels in NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions from these cells. Data (mean  $\pm$  SEM from n = 3-4 independent experiments) were appraised using one-way ANOVA (F (4, 14) = 33.44; p < 0.0001) with Dunnett's post hoc test. \*\*p < 0.01, \*\*\*p < 0.001, versus control. C, total lysates and NP-40 detergent–insoluble fractions purified from N2a cells transfected with a validated siRNA targeted to LCMT1 (siLCMT1) or a mismatch siRNA control (siControl) were analyzed by Western blotting for the presence of Fyn and LCMT1. D, Fyn and LCMT1 protein levels were decreased in detergent-insoluble fractions from siLCMT1 relative to siControl-transfected N2a cells. Data (mean  $\pm$  SEM; n = 3 separate experiments) were analyzed using a student t-test. \*\*\*p < 0.001, \*\*\*\*p < 0.0001. E, representative immunoblots of PP2ABα and PP2Ac subunits, Fyn, flotillin-1, and transferrin receptor (TfR) in raft and nonraft membrane fractions purified from N2a cells. Similar results were obtained in three separate purifications. F, representative distribution of PP2Ac and Fyn in aliquots (15 µg) of raft fractions purified from N2a cells that were incubated for 15 min in a serum-deficient medium in the absence (-) or presence (+) of the cholesterol depletion agent MBCD or cholesterol (Chol). Total membrane fractions (input) from these cells were probed with an antibody against the membrane marker, sodium potassium adenosine triphosphatase (Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup> ATPase). G, representative Western blot analysis of total membrane fractions (input) and rafts purified from EV-, WT-, or L309Δ-transfected N2a cells. H, relative levels of raft-associated Fyn were quantified in EV-, WT-, and L309Δ-expressing N2a cells. Data (mean ± SEM from n = 3 separate purifications) were analyzed using a student t-test. \*p < 0.05; \*\*p < 0.01, versus control. EV, empty vector; LCMT1, leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1; N2a, Neuro-2a; M&CD, methyl-&-cyclodextrin; PP2A, PP2A, protein phosphatase 2A; PP2Ac, catalytic "C" subunit of PP2A.

PP2Ac and Bα subunits in these flotillin-1–positive membrane rafts isolated from N2a cells (Fig. 2*E*). As expected, membrane cholesterol depletion by methyl-β-cyclodextrin (MβCD) induced the loss of both PP2A (33) and Fyn from these fractions (Fig. 2*F*). This effect was reversed by subsequent cholesterol replenishment using a preformed cholesterol– MβCD complex, demonstrating the cholesterol-dependent microdomain association of PP2A and Fyn. We next assessed how disrupting the integrity of PP2A methylation affects the levels of Fyn in N2a cell membrane rafts. We have previously reported that raft-bound PP2Ac levels are increased by ~30% in WT-expressing N2a cells, compared with controls (33). We observed a similar pattern for Fyn. Expression of the WT enhanced the relative levels of raft-associated Fyn (Fig. 2, *G* and *H*), in agreement with the increase in Fyn amounts found in detergent-insoluble cell fractions (Fig. 2, *A* and *B*). In contrast, there was a marked reduction in raft-associated Fyn levels after expression of the methylation-incompetent L309 $\Delta$  mutant. Unlike its WT counterpart, the L309 $\Delta$  mutant is excluded from rafts, and raft-associated pools of PP2A become downregulated in L309 $\Delta$ -expressing N2a cells (33). The decrease in raft-associated Fyn was also reminiscent of the loss

of Fyn in detergent-insoluble fractions from L309 $\Delta$ -expressing cells (Fig. 2, *A* and *B*). These findings indicate that altering PP2A methylation can negatively influence the targeting of Fyn to membrane rafts in N2a cells. The parallel loss of raft-associated PP2A (33) and Fyn (Fig. 2*G*) in L309 $\Delta$ -expressing cells likely point to close spatial and functional interrelation-ships between the phosphatase and the kinase.

# Changes in PP2A methylation induce profound concomitant changes in the distribution of Fyn and F-actin in N2a cells

To complement our biochemical approach, we compared by confocal microscopy the distribution of expressed GFP–Fyn in our N2a cell models. Cells were stained in parallel with phalloidin to reveal the organization of the F-actin cytoskeleton and cell shape. Earlier studies have established that Fyn is primarily localized at the cell plasma membrane, along actin-rich peripheral structures corresponding to focal adhesions, filopodia, or ruffles, depending on cell stimuli. Being subjected to important endocytic trafficking, small pools of the kinase can also be detected in perinuclear endosomes (7). Upon plating, neuronal cells also typically develop actin filopodial structures that grow into immature neurites during early stages of the differentiation

# PP2A methylation-dependent regulation of Fyn

process (35). In agreement with these studies, we observed that the bulk of GFP-Fyn was distributed along short actin-rich filopodia in control N2a cells (Fig. 3A). A similar colocalization of GFP-Fyn and F-actin was found in WT- and LCMT1expressing N2a cells (Fig. 3, A and B). However, relative to controls, these cells displayed longer filopodia (Fig. 3C) where GFP-Fyn and F-actin coclustered. In addition, actin aggregates, which are associated with neurite initiation (35), were often present in these cells. In contrast, the distribution patterns of GFP-Fyn and F-actin were greatly disturbed in L309∆- and PME1-expressing N2a cells. More central, diffuse, and disorganized GFP-Fyn staining alongside very short actin filamentous spikes were observed in N2a cells stably expressing the L309 $\Delta$  mutant (Fig. 3, A-C). In PME1-expressing N2a cells, GFP-Fyn and F-actin colocalized in diffuse cytoplasmic patches rather than filopodia. GFP-Fyn was also absent from the cell periphery showing labeling of a cortical actin ring.

Thus, our findings uncover a concurrent reorganization of GFP–Fyn and the F-actin cytoskeleton after alterations in PP2A methylation. Because intact F-actin is critically required for proper peripheral membrane targeting of SFKs (36), we hypothesized that upsetting PP2A methylation homeostasis



**Figure 3. Altering PP2A methylation induces defects in Fyn localization and F-actin organization in N2a cells.** *A*, representative confocal images of the distribution of GFP–Fyn and F-actin in EV (control), WT-, L309 $\Delta$ -, LCMT1-, or PME1-expressing N2a cells cotransfected with GFP–Fyn. *B*, Pearson's correlation coefficients (mean ± SD, *n* = 12 cells/transfection from three separate experiments) showing colocalization of Fyn and F-actin in these cells. Data were analyzed using one-way ANOVA (F (4, 55) = 18.62, *p* < 0.0001) with post hoc Dunnett's test; \*\*\**p* < 0.001, *versus* EV. *C*, cells were also analyzed for the length of actin-positive protrusions. Data (mean ± SD) were appraised using one-way ANOVA (F (4, 928) = 785; *p* < 0.0001) with post hoc Dunnett's test; \*\*\**p* < 0.0001, *versus* control. *D*, F-actin distribution in the indicated N2a cell lines in the absence of GFP–Fyn. Images in panels *A* and *D* are representative of three separate experiments. Scale bars, 5 µm. EV, empty vector; N2a, Neuro-2a; LCMT1, leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1; PP2A, protein phosphatase 2A.



can influence the subcellular distribution of Fyn, at least in part by inducing a remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton. In support of this hypothesis, alterations in PP2A methylation state in our stable cell models were also associated with a profound rearrangement of the F-actin cytoskeleton and cell shape changes, in the absence of expressed GFP–Fyn (Fig. 3D).

#### The interplay between PP2A methylation and Fyn regulates process outgrowth in N2a cells

Actin dynamics and reorganization are critical for neuritogenesis (35). Furthermore, one important role of Fyn clustering and activation in membrane rafts is to stimulate neurite outgrowth (13-15). In light of the effects of compromised PP2A methylation on the distribution of Fyn (Fig. 2) and F-actin (Fig. 3), we further investigated how changes in PP2A methylation affect Fyn-dependent process outgrowth. To that end, our N2a cell models were transfected with either GFP-Fyn or EV and incubated for  $\sim 18$  h in a low-serum medium to induce differentiation (37). Cells were comparatively analyzed for process outgrowth by assessing the distribution of transfected GFP–Fyn (Fig. 4A) or labeling neurites with the specific marker, βIII-tubulin (Fig. 4B). As expected, expression of GFP-Fyn in control N2a cells correlated with the outgrowth of highly branched Fyn-positive processes (Fig 4A), relative to EVtransfected N2a cells, which grew shorter neurites under the same differentiation conditions (Fig. 4, B and C). The stimulatory effects of Fyn on neuritogenesis were further accentuated in WT-transfected N2a cells. Cells coexpressing GFP-Fyn and LCMT1 displayed highly elongated processes. Likewise, incubation of GFP-Fyn-expressing N2a cells with AMZ-30, a specific PME1 inhibitor that blocks PP2A demethylation and enhances cellular levels of methylated PP2A (38), induced the formation of well-developed arrays of extended neurites. In contrast, expression of GFP-Fyn failed to induce process outgrowth in L309 $\Delta$ - or PME1-expressing N2a cells (Fig. 4, A and C), which retained their characteristic rounded morphological appearance (see Fig. 3A). In these cell populations, GFP-Fyn was either distributed on short filamentous spikes as observed in undifferentiated cells (Fig. 3A) or retained in cytoplasmic and perinuclear vesicular patches. L309∆- or PME1transfected N2a cells also failed to differentiate in the absence of GFP–Fyn (37). Although we have previously reported that expression of WT and LCMT1 in N2a cells stimulates process outgrowth (37), expression of GFP-Fyn clearly promoted the growth of longer neurites in these cells, and in AMZ-30-treated N2a cells (Fig. 4, B and C). Conversely, neuritogenesis was completely abolished when cells were incubated in differentiation medium containing the Fyn inhibitor, PP2. These results indicate that intact PP2A methylation is essential for Fyndependent neuritogenesis while Fyn is required for PP2A methylation-dependent differentiation in N2a cells.

#### PP2A methylation state affects the partitioning of APP in membrane microdomains and Fyn-dependent APP processing

Besides regulating process outgrowth, Fyn critically regulates APP trafficking (5) and compartmentalization in membrane

microdomains (11, 39). We thus hypothesized that, by affecting Fyn levels and distribution in membrane microdomains (Fig. 2), manipulating PP2A methylation could also alter the membrane distribution of APP in our N2a cell models. We first observed that, relative to controls, expression of WT and LCMT1 increased, whereas expression of L309∆ and PME1 decreased the levels of endogenous APP in plasma membrane fractions purified from N2a cells (Fig. 5, A and B). Quantification of Western blot analyses of total homogenates from these stable N2a cell lines confirmed that altering PP2A methylation state did not induce statistically significant changes in endogenous APP expression levels (Fig. 5B), as reported previously (23). These findings prompted us to further assess whether altering PP2A methylation promotes APP membrane microdomain switching in our models. To that end, we analyzed endogenous APP expression levels in aliquots of the same purified raft and nonraft preparations probed earlier for the presence of Fyn and PP2A (Fig. 2E). In contrast to Fyn (Fig. 2E), the bulk of endogenous APP partitioned in nonraft membrane fractions prepared from control N2a cells (Fig. 5, C and D), in agreement with earlier studies performed in neuronal tissue and cells, including N2a cells (16-18). Relative to controls, WT expression increased the levels of APP copurifying with nonraft membrane fractions. In contrast, the methylation-incompetent L309∆ mutant enhanced the relative proportion of APP segregating in rafts versus nonrafts. Thus, disrupting the integrity of PP2A methylation in N2a cells leads to increased partitioning of APP in membrane rafts.

Changes in the compartmentalization of APP in membrane microdomains critically affect APP processing (16-19). Indeed, L309 $\Delta$ -mediated redistribution of APP in rafts (Fig. 5, C and D) correlates with enhanced amyloidogenic processing of APP in L309 $\Delta$ -expressing N2a cells (23). Conversely, we have previously shown that enhanced PP2A methylation in N2a cells stimulates the nonamyloidogenic processing of APP (23). Because the  $\alpha$ -secretase cleavage of APP is also regulated by Fyn (39), we further examined whether Fyn inhibition can affect PP2A-mediated sAPPa secretion. Expression of either WT or LCMT1 in N2a cells boosted the release of sAPPa species (Fig. 5, E and F), in agreement with our earlier studies (23). Notably, these stimulatory effects were inhibited when cells were incubated in the presence of the PP2 inhibitor, but not PP3 (drug control). These findings suggest that PP2A methylation-dependent APP cleavage is dependent on Fyn.

# Disturbances in one-carbon metabolism that downregulate PP2A methylation alter the distribution of Fyn and Fyndependent process outgrowth in N2a cells

All cellular methylation reactions depend on the availability of the universal methyl donor, SAM, whose levels are tightly regulated by one-carbon metabolism (40). We have previously reported that alterations in one-carbon metabolism inhibit LCMT1-dependent PP2Ac methylation in N2a cells and *in vivo*, thereby affecting PP2A subunit composition and substrate specificity (23, 34, 41). To further explore the PP2A methylation/Fyn connection, we investigated the effects of manipulating one-carbon metabolism on Fyn regulation. N2a cells were



**Figure 4. PP2A methylation state affects Fyn-dependent process outgrowth.** *A*, distribution of GFP–Fyn in control or WT-, L309Δ-, LCMT1-, or PME1expressing N2a cells cotransfected with GFP–Fyn. Cells were incubated for ~18 h in a low-serum medium to initiate differentiation before fixation. A subset of control cells was incubated in differentiation medium containing 1-µM AMZ-30. *B*, βlll-tubulin staining was used to assess neurite outgrowth in control or WT- or LCMT1-expressing N2a cells that were transfected with either EV or GFP–Fyn and incubated for ~18 h in a low-serum medium in the absence or presence of PP2. Subsets of control cells were also incubated in the differentiation medium containing 1-µM AMZ-30. Confocal images shown in panels *A–B* are representative of three separate experiments. Scale bars, 10 µm. *C*, cells were comparatively analyzed for neuritic process length. Data are mean ± SD from *n* = 3 separate experiments and were appraised using two-way ANOVA (effect of PP2A methylation: F = 333.5, *p* < 0.0001; effect of Fyn–PP2: F = 2506, *p* < 0.0001; interaction: F = 113.8, *p* < 0.0001) with Tukey's post hoc multiple comparisons test. \*\*\*\**p* < 0.0001, *versus* control; \*###*p* < 0.0001. N2a, Neuro-2a; PP2A, protein phosphatase 2A.



**Figure 5. PP2A methylation state affects APP membrane distribution and Fyn-dependent APP processing in N2a cells.** *A*, representative immunoblots of endogenous APP distribution in purified membrane fractions from control or WT-, L309Δ-, LCMT1-, or PME1-expressing N2a cells. Quantitative analyses of the immunoblots from n = 4 separate experiments confirmed that there were no statistically significant changes in APP expression levels (p > 0.05) in total lysates from these cells. *B*, relative levels of membrane-associated APP in these cells. Data are mean ± SEM from n = 3 separate purifications and were analyzed using one-way ANOVA (F (4, 10) = 99.2, p < 0.0001) with post hoc Dunnett's test. \*\*\*p < 0.001, \*\*\*\*p < 0.0001, versus control. *C*, representative immunoblots of APP distribution in aliquots of the same purified N2a cell raft and nonraft fractions analyzed in Figure 2*E*. Levels of expressed HA-tagged proteins and APP in corresponding total cell lysates are shown for reference. *D*, relative levels of raft-associated APP were quantified in EV-, WT-, and L309Δ-expressing N2a cells and are expressed as the percent of total membrane-associated APP. Data (mean ± SEM from n = 3-5 separate purifications) were appraised using one-way ANOVA (F (2, 9) = 382.5, p < 0.0001) with post hoc Dunnett's test. \*\*p < 0.01, \*\*\*\*p < 0.0001, versus control. *E*, levels of secreted sAPPa species and corresponding cellular APP levels were comparatively analyzed by Western blot in WT- and LCMT1-expressing N2a cells, relative to control N2a cells, after incubation for 4 h in a conditioned media in the absence or presence of 5-µM PP2 or PP3. *F*, the release of sAPPa was quantified in these cells after normalization for total cellular APP levels. Data shown are the mean ± SEM from 3 separate assays and were analyzed using two-way ANOVA (cell line: F = 73.57, p < 0.0001; treatment: F = 112.7, p < 0.0001; interaction: F = 6.46, p = 0.01) using Tukey's post hoc multiple comparisons test. \*\*p < 0.01, \*\*\*\*

first incubated in an SAM-enriched medium, which boosts LCMT1-mediated PP2Ac methylation (23) and increases amounts of methylated PP2A enzymes targeted to the plasma membrane (33). Incubation with SAM enhanced the basal levels of endogenous Fyn in detergent-insoluble cell fractions, relative to vehicle-treated controls (Fig. 6, *A* and *C*). Next, N2a cells were subjected to various treatments known to deregulate one-carbon metabolism and interfere with the normal methylation cycle. Cells were incubated with Hcy, SAH, or a SAH hydrolase inhibitor (3-deazaadenosine [3-DZA]); subsets of cells were also switched to a folate-deficient (FD) medium to induce short-term folate deficiency (Fig. 6, *A* and *B*). Albeit their mechanisms of action are distinct, these treatments culminate to elevate intracellular Hcy and alter the cellular SAM/SAH ratio that controls cellular methylation potential (40). In turn, decreased SAM

availability and/or increased cellular levels of SAH, a potent inhibitor of methyltransferases, induce the inhibition of LCMT1-dependent PP2A methylation and loss of membraneassociated methylated PP2A enzymes in N2a cells (23, 33, 34). Likewise, these treatments led to a pronounced reduction in detergent-insoluble Fyn levels (Fig. 6, A-C). As observed when deregulating PP2A methylation (Fig. 2A), manipulations of one-carbon metabolism induced parallel changes in pSFK immunoreactivity and Fyn expression levels in detergentinsoluble cell fractions (Fig. 6, A-C). After normalization, there were no statistically significant changes in either net Fyn activity or total Fyn expression levels in untreated or treated N2a cells.

Notably, incubation of N2a cells in the FD medium caused a time-dependent parallel loss of LCMT1, methylated PP2A, and Fyn enzymes from detergent-insoluble fractions (Fig. 6D).



**Figure 6. Fyn distribution and Fyn-dependent process outgrowth are dependent on one-carbon metabolism in N2a cells.** *A*, immunoblot analysis of Fyn and pY416-SFK (pSFK) in total lysates (total) and detergent-insoluble (insoluble) fractions from N2a cells that were incubated for ~16 h with 100- $\mu$ M SAM, 100- $\mu$ M Hcy or vehicle (control). *B*, representative immunoblots of Fyn and pY416-SFK (pSFK) in total lysates and detergent-insoluble fractions from N2a cells that were incubated for ~16 h with 100- $\mu$ M SAM, 100- $\mu$ M Hcy or vehicle (control). *B*, representative immunoblots of Fyn and pY416-SFK (pSFK) in total lysates and detergent-insoluble fractions from N2a cells that were incubated for ~16 h with 50- $\mu$ M 3-deazaadenosine (3-DZA), 100- $\mu$ M SAH, or vehicle (control). A subset of cells was incubated for 4 h in a folate-deficient (FD) medium. Quantitative analyses of the immunoblots from *n* = 3 to 4 separate experiments revealed that incubated or 4 here SAM, Hcy, SAH, 3-DZA, or FD did not induce any statistically significant changes (*p* > 0.05) in total Fyn protein expression levels, or total or detergent-insoluble Fyn phosphorylation levels, relative to vehicle-treated N2a cells. *C*, detergent-insoluble Fyn levels were quantified in these cells. Data shown are mean ± SEM from *n* = 3 to 4 independent experiments and were analyzed using one-way ANOVA (F (5, 17) = 69.37, *p* < 0.0001) with post hoc Dunnett's test. \**p* < 0.05, \*\**p* < 0.001, \*\*\*\**p* < 0.001, *versus* control. *D*, time-dependent changes in detergent-insoluble levels of Fyn, methylated PP2Ac, and LCMT1 enzymes in N2a cells incubated for 16 h with 100- $\mu$ M SAH, 100- $\mu$ M SAH, or a combination of 100- $\mu$ M SAM and 5-nM okadaic acid (OA).

Moreover, treatment of N2a cells with SAM further synergized with WT expression to enhance insoluble Fyn levels, whereas SAH blocked the ability of WT to increase insoluble Fyn levels (Fig. 6E). SAM-mediated increase in insoluble Fyn levels was also abolished when cells were coincubated with the PP2A inhibitor, okadaic acid (OA). However, incubation with SAM was unable to rescue the loss of insoluble Fyn levels induced by L309 $\Delta$  or PME1 expression in N2a cells (Fig. 6F). Together, these findings indicate that the status of one-carbon metabolism can concurrently influence the membrane distribution of PP2A and Fyn. They support the hypothesis that metabolicinduced deregulation of PP2A methylation is a major contributor to Fyn deregulation. In this context, it has been reported in non-neuronal COS-1 cells that Fyn is trimethylated at Lys<sup>7/9</sup> (42). This observation raised the possibility that altering one-carbon metabolism could also impact Fyn regulation in a PP2A-independent manner, by directly affecting its methylation state. To address this hypothesis, GFP-Fyn immunoprecipitates were prepared from transfected N2a cells treated with SAM (to enhance methylation), 3-DZA (to inhibit methylation), or vehicle and then analyzed by Western blot with validated anti-methyl-lysine antibodies (Fig. S2). Although methyl-sensitive proteins were clearly present in the GFP-Fyn immunoprecipitates, we were unable to detect any immunoreactivity of GFP–Fyn with these antibodies under our experimental conditions.

We next investigated whether Fyn-dependent process outgrowth was susceptible to changes in the SAM/SAH ratio. Relative to vehicle-treated controls, incubation with SAM enhanced GFP–Fyn–mediated differentiation of N2a cells (Fig. 6, *G*–*I*). This stimulating effect and the pattern of GFP– Fyn distribution in SAM-treated cells were highly reminiscent of those induced by AMZ-30, WT, and LCMT1 (Figs. 3 and 4). Notably, SAM-mediated N2a cell differentiation was abolished by PP2. Fyn-dependent process outgrowth was also inhibited by 3-DZA. The distribution of GFP–Fyn in 3-DZA–treated cells was strikingly similar to that observed in L309 $\Delta$ expressing cells (Figs. 3*A* and 4*A*). Thus, the integrity of one-carbon metabolism is essential for Fyn-dependent process formation in N2a cells.

# Elevated Hcy levels influence the amounts of methylated PP2A and Fyn enzymes in detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from acute mouse brain slices

To validate the studies performed in N2a cells, we examined the effects of disturbing Hcy metabolism on the detergent insolubility of Fyn in acute mouse brain slices. Fyn-enriched detergent-insoluble fractions were prepared from cortical slices that had been incubated for up to 2 h in the presence of

Hcy or its metabolite, Hcy thiolactone (HTL) (Fig. 7, A-C). This short treatment was preferentially chosen to prevent putative protein loss due to ultimate Hcy neurotoxicity. Relative to vehicle-treated slices, incubation with either Hcy or HTL induced a time dependent loss of detergent-insoluble Fyn levels, with a mean  $\sim$ 30% loss found at the 2-h time point. As observed in N2a cells (Figs. 2 and 6), the loss of Fyn was accompanied by a similar and parallel decrease in the signal for pY416-Fyn in detergent-insoluble fractions. Indeed, after normalization, there were no significant changes in net insoluble Fyn activity in Hcy- or HTL-treated compared with vehicle-treated slices. The loss of Fyn also coincided with a large increase in demethylated PP2A in detergent-insoluble fractions from Hcy-treated slices, relative to vehicle-treated slices (Fig. 7D). These results indicate that the abnormal elevation of Hcy can induce a concomitant demethylation of PP2A and redistribution of active Fyn enzymes.

#### Discussion

Methylation is a key regulatory post-translational mechanism that controls biogenesis of PP2A/Ba holoenzymes and PP2A subunit composition, thereby influencing PP2A targeting, substrate specificity, and interactions with numerous proteins and regulators (22). Here, using N2a cells, we first show that manipulating PP2A methylation affects the distribution and function of Fyn, a major signaling enzyme deregulated in AD and cancer. The subcellular distribution of Fyn is regulated by trafficking to and internalization from the plasma membrane; owing to N-terminal lipid modifications, Fyn is preferentially targeted to membrane rafts, regardless of its activity (7, 8, 43-45). We found that enhanced cellular PP2A methylation was associated with increased levels of Fyn in detergent-insoluble N2a cell fractions and membrane rafts and enhanced clustering of Fyn along peripheral actin-rich filopodia. Conversely, the accumulation of demethylated PP2A promoted a steady-state loss of membrane- and raftassociated Fyn and its mislocalization. These effects were not associated with changes in net Fyn activity or expression levels; rather, they closely correlated with a reorganization of the Factin cytoskeleton. Although general PP2A activity has been implicated in the complex regulation of actin dynamics, underlying mechanisms and contribution of specific PP2A isoforms remain poorly characterized (46). Nevertheless, an intact actin cytoskeleton is critically required for proper peripheral membrane targeting of Fyn (36). Our findings suggest that altering PP2A methylation in N2a cells interferes with the normal distribution of Fyn, likely in part by deregulating Factin dynamics. This hypothesis is further supported by the strong functional link between cytoskeletal reorganization and



*F*, immunoblot analysis of detergent-insoluble Fyn and actin levels in L309 $\Delta$ - and PME1-expressing N2a cells incubated for ~16 h with 100- $\mu$ M SAM or vehicle. For panels *D*-*F*, similar results were observed in three separate experiments. *G*, representative confocal images of GFP–Fyn in transfected N2a cells that were incubated for ~18 h in a low-serum medium in the presence of 100- $\mu$ M SAM, 50- $\mu$ M 3-DZA, or vehicle (control) before fixation. Scale bars, 10  $\mu$ m. *H*, N2a cells transfected with either EV or GFP–Fyn were incubated for ~18 h in the differentiation medium in the absence or presence of 5- $\mu$ M PP2 and labeled with anti- $\beta$ III-tubulin antibodies. Scale bars, 10  $\mu$ m. *I*, quantification of the neurite length in these cells. Data shown are mean  $\pm$  SD from cells from 3 separate experiments and were analyzed with two-way ANOVA (effect of SAM: F = 1152, *p* < 0.0001); effect of Fyn–PP2: F =1600, *p* < 0.0001; interaction: F = 342.1, *p* < 0.0001) with post hoc Tukey's test. \*\*\*\*p < 0.0001, *versus* control + EV or control + Fyn; ####p < 0.0001. EV, empty vector; FD, folate-deficient; Hcy, homocysteine; LCMT1, leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1; N2a, Neuro-2a; PP2Ac, catalytic "C" subunit of PP2A.



Figure 7. Elevated levels of Hcy or its thiolactone derivative induce concomitant PP2A demethylation and alterations in Fyn distribution in acute mouse brain slices. *A*, representative immunoblots of Fyn and pSFK in total extracts (total) and detergent-insoluble (insoluble) fractions prepared from acute mouse cortical slices incubated for 30 or 60 min with 200- $\mu$ M Hcy-thiolactone (HTL). *B*, representative immunoblots of pSFK and Fyn in acute brain slices incubated for 2 h with either 200- $\mu$ M Hcy or HTL. Two separate slices treated with Hcy are shown. Quantitative analyses of the immunoblots from *n* = 4 separate experiments revealed that total Fyn protein expression levels, or total or detergent-insoluble Fyn phosphorylation levels were not statistically significant different (*p* > 0.05) in Hcy or HTL-treated, relative to, vehicle-treated slices. *C*, quantification of detergent-insoluble Fyn phosphorylation levels in Hcy- or HTL-treated using one-way ANOVA (F (2, 9) = 17.88, *p* = 0.0007) with post hoc Dunnett's test; \*\**p* < 0.01, \*\*\**p* < 0.001, relative to vehicle-treated slices. *D*, comparative inmunoblot analysis of demethylated PP2Ac, Fyn, and actin in total extracts and detergent-insoluble fractions prepared from acute mouse cortical slices incubated for 2 h with 200- $\mu$ M Hcy. Duplicate blots were probed for total PP2Ac levels and actin. Quantifative analyses of the immunoblots showed a ~58 ± 9% increase (*n* = 3 separate experiments; *p* < 0.001; student *t*-test) in demethylated PP2A; pSFK, phosphorylated SFK.

clustering of proteins in membrane rafts, which serve as signaling platforms regulating adhesion, differentiation, and polarity (47). These membrane microdomains are also involved in protein sorting, endocytosis, and recycling from/to the plasma membrane (48). Moreover, deregulation of PP2A promotes the endocytosis of E-cadherin by inducing F-actin disassembly (49). The pattern of Fyn distribution in L309 $\Delta$ - and PME1-expressing N2a cells suggests that enhanced PP2A demethylation could similarly promote Fyn internalization *via* actin-dependent mechanisms. Yet, defects in Fyn trafficking could also occur by other mechanisms, based on the role of PP2A in dephosphorylating adaptor proteins regulating clathrin-mediated endocytosis (50).

We also observed that increasing PP2A methylation stimulated Fyn-dependent process outgrowth, whereas altering PP2A methylation abolished it. Because activation of raft-associated Fyn (13–15) and actin remodeling (35) are intimately linked with neuritogenesis, it is likely that PP2A influences Fyn-dependent N2a cell differentiation by affecting F-actin dynamics and Fyn targeting to rafts. For instance, the reorganization of cortical actin into aggregates and filopodia, which is required for neurite initiation (35), was prevalent in WT- and LCMT1- but absent in PME1-expressing N2a cells. However, additional direct and indirect mechanisms, such as PP2A-induced changes in microtubule stability (46) and Fynmediated F-actin dynamics (1), could also be involved.

Our data also indicate that deregulation of PP2A in N2a cells influences the clustering of APP in membrane microdomains, which governs APP processing (17–19). Accordingly, we found that enhanced association of APP with rafts (Fig. 5*D*) coincided with enhanced  $\beta$ -secretase cleavage of APP (23) in L309 $\Delta$ -expressing N2a cells. Conversely, expression of the WT in N2a cells increased the relative levels of endogenous APP in nonraft plasma membrane microdomains and sAPP $\alpha$  secretion (Fig. 5). In agreement with decreased sAPP $\alpha$  release in Fyn KO mice (39), inhibiting Fyn abolished both WT- and LCMT1-mediated sAPP $\alpha$  secretion in N2a cells. These data further cement the existence of a close methylated PP2A/Fyn functional inter-relationship in regulating APP.

Phosphorylation-dependent protein-protein interactions also shape APP localization and processing (3, 25). Fynmediated Tyr phosphorylation regulates the association of APP with adaptor proteins and promotes the sorting of APP to lipid rafts (11). Aberrant Fyn activation in AD has been linked to enhanced Fyn-APP interactions, deficits in APP sorting and trafficking, and amyloidogenesis (5, 51). We found that PP2A/ Ba holoenzymes copurified in membrane rafts and coimmunoprecipitated with detergent-insoluble Fyn. This indicates the existence of membrane-bound Fyn-PP2A complexes; however, these protein-protein interactions may be indirect because purified Fyn and PP2A/Ba holoenzymes do not associate in vitro (52). Relative to control N2a cells, expression of the WT enhanced Fyn levels in rafts while increasing the ratio of APP partitioning in nonraft membrane microdomains, suggesting that WT promotes the segregation of Fyn from its substrate, APP. In contrast to WT, the methylationincompetent and B binding-incompetent L309∆ mutant

failed to associate with Fyn and promoted the sorting of APP into rafts. Whereas the expression of L309A decreased total Fyn levels in rafts, enhanced targeting of APP to rafts may increase the potential for functional interactions of APP with the active kinase still present in these microdomains. Enhanced PP2A demethylation in N2a cells (23) also promotes phosphorylation of APP at Thr<sup>668</sup>, which impacts the APP interactome (25) and APP distribution (3). In neurons, pThr<sup>668</sup>-APP species are concentrated in endosomes, favoring APP  $\beta$ -secretase cleavage (3). Based on these findings, it is tempting to speculate that PP2A methylation regulates the formation of localized protein scaffolds that play a crucial role in directing the trafficking and processing of APP toward the competing amyloidogenic or nonamyloidogenic pathways. In this context, it is noteworthy that the L309 $\Delta$  mutant fails to associate not only with Fyn (Fig. 1B) but also with tau proteins (23). Enhanced formation of Fyn-tau scaffolds plays a key role in mediating Aβ-induced synaptic dysfunction and excitotoxicity in AD (4). Because PP2A/Ba and Fyn compete for tau binding, disruption of normal PP2A-Fyn and PP2A-tau protein-protein interactions as a result of PP2A demethylation would enhance the potential for neurotoxic Fyn-tau interactions (53). Thus, interfering with homeostatic PP2A methylation has the potential, via several intricate mechanisms, to deregulate the function of key players in AD pathogenesis.

Using N2a cells and mouse brain slices, we also established a link between one-carbon metabolism and the regulation of Fyn distribution. Metabolic disturbances that lead to elevated Hcy levels and altered cellular methylation potential induced a concomitant loss of methylated PP2A and Fyn enzymes from detergent-insoluble fractions; conversely, boosting cellular methylation led to their coenrichment. In an earlier mass spectrometry study, Fyn was reported to be trimethylated on Lys residues within the SH4 domain; a regulatory link between methylation and Fyn targeting and function was further proposed based on the use of Lys mutants in COS-1 cells (42). These observations could provide a plausible mechanism by which altering one-carbon metabolism can directly affect Fyn methylation state and thereby affect its distribution. However, to the best of our knowledge, Fyn methylation has never been confirmed in any follow-up studies, and the identity of the Fyn methyltransferase remains unknown to date. Proper validation of protein Lys methylation is challenging, requiring several approaches to avoid pitfalls (54). Assigning effects of Lys mutants to changes in Fyn methylation (53) may be confounded by the fact that Fyn also undergoes acylation in the same N-terminal domain, which controls Fyn association with membrane rafts (44). Under our experimental conditions, we were unable to detect Fyn methylated on Lys residues, arguing against a prevalent direct role of Lys methylation in regulating Fyn distribution. Yet, we do not exclude the possibility that Fyn undergoes methylation on other yet unidentified amino acids, which could render Fyn directly susceptible to alterations in one-carbon metabolism. Nevertheless, our findings in N2a cells (Fig. 6, E and F) and brain slices (Fig. 7) strongly support the hypothesis that altered PP2A methylation

actively contributes to deregulation of Fyn in response to disturbances in the methylation cycle. Yet, PP2A- and methylation-independent mechanisms, such as oxidative stress (26), could also participate in Fyn dysregulation in response to altered folate and Hcy metabolism.

The crosstalk between Hcy metabolism and the major signaling molecules, PP2A and Fyn, is of particular importance for the AD and cancer fields. Hyperhomocysteinemia is an established risk factor for AD (27) and is experimentally associated with the development of hallmark pathological features of AD, including tau and APP phosphorylation, and amyloidogenesis (26). Disturbed Hcy metabolism is strongly associated with cancer (28). Hyperhomocysteinemia promotes PP2A demethylation *in vivo* (23, 55). Alterations in PP2A methylation are found in patients with AD (21) and cancer (56). In our neuroblastoma model, they promote a loss of Fyn from membrane rafts. Because the confinement of Fyn in membrane rafts limits its ability to promote cell transformation (44, 57), it is possible that deregulation of Fyn contributes to the role of PP2A in cancer.

Collectively, our findings demonstrate that the integrity of one-carbon metabolism and PP2A methylation are essential for proper regulation of Fyn and APP. Our study identifies an important link between metabolic pathways and multifunctional signaling molecules currently being targeted for AD and cancer therapies.

#### **Experimental procedures**

#### Materials and reagents

Unless indicated, all chemicals and drugs were from Sigma-Aldrich/Merck Millipore. Primary antibodies used in this study included the following: Rabbit anti-HA clone C29F4, anti-pSrc Tyr416 clones 100F9 and D49G4, anti-Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup> ATPase #3010, and anti-GFP clone D5.1 (Cell Signaling Technology); rabbit Anti-APP clone Y188 (Abcam); mouse anti-HA clone 16B12 (Covance); rabbit anti-actin #AAN01 (Cytoskeleton Inc); anti-transferrin receptor clone H68.4 (Thermo Fisher Scientific); rabbit anti-methylated Lysine (Enzo Life Sciences); mouse anti-Fyn clone 25 #610163, antiflotillin-1 clone 18, and anti-PP2Ac<sub> $\alpha$ </sub> clone 46 (BD Transduction Laboratories); rabbit anti-Fyn clone EPR5500, mouse anti-B $\alpha$  clone 2G9, anti-actin clone C4, anti-LCMT1 clone 4A4, anti-APP clone 22C11 (MAB348), and anti-demethyl PP2Ac clone 1D6 (Merck Millipore).

# Cell culture and transfection

Mouse N2a neuroblastoma cells were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection. N2a cells stably expressing myc-tagged PME-1, HA-tagged LCMT1, HA-tagged WT PP2Ac, or the HA-tagged methylation site L309 $\Delta$  C subunit mutant have been extensively characterized in previous studies (23, 31, 33, 34). Control and stable cell lines were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM, Thermo Fisher Scientific) containing 2.5-mM Hepes, pH 7.4, 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS, Bovogen Biologicals), and 10-µg/ml gentamycin (Thermo Fisher Scientific). In some experiments,

# PP2A methylation-dependent regulation of Fyn

control and stable cells lines were transiently transfected with the indicated plasmids using METAFECTENE PRO reagent, following the manufacturer's instructions (Biontex laboratories, Germany). Plasmids used in this study included the following: pAcCMV Fyn-GFP plasmid encoding GFP-tagged human Fyn (OriGene); peCFP-APP plasmid encoding human WT APP695 (gift from Dr Ottavio Arancio, Columbia University, New York, NY); and Ba/pcDNA5/TO plasmid encoding Flag-tagged PP2A Ba (PPP2R2A) subunit (58) (gift from Dr Brian Wadzinski, Vanderbilt University, Nashville, TN). All plasmids were verified by sequencing. Cells mocktransfected with EVs were used as "controls." Partial knockdown of endogenous LCMT1 in N2a cells was performed using transient transfection with small interfering RNA (siLCMT1) shown to specifically target mouse LCMT1; cells transfected with mismatch siRNA (siRNA control) were used as controls. Experimental conditions were optimized to prevent cell death ultimately caused by the complete or prolonged loss of LCMT1 (33, 34).

#### Cell treatment and differentiation

Unless otherwise indicated, all experiments and incubation with compounds were performed in ~80% confluent cells cultured in a regular cell culture medium. To assess the role of one-carbon metabolism, cells were incubated for ~16 h with 100-µM SAM, 100-µM SAM + 5-nM 100 OA, 100-µM SAH, 50-µM 3-DZA, 1 µM AMZ-30, or vehicle (33). Folate deficiency was induced by switching N2a cells cultured in normal folate-containing medium to folate-free RPMI-1640 medium supplemented with 2% dialyzed FBS (Thermo Fisher Scientific) (34). To assess the role of cholesterol, subsets of cells were incubated at 37 °C for 15 min in a serum-free medium with 1% M $\beta$ CD premixed or not with 100  $\mu$ g/ml cholesterol, before harvesting for membrane raft purification (33). To assess the role of Fyn, cells were incubated for the indicated time in the presence of 5-µM PP2 or PP3 (control drug for the SFK inhibitor, PP2). sAPPa secretion was analyzed 4 h after incubation of N2a cells in the conditioned media, exactly as described previously (23). To study neurite outgrowth, cells were plated in a regular medium 24 h after transfection onto poly-Llysine-coated glass coverslips. Five hours after plating, cells were switched to DMEM containing 0.5% FBS in the absence or presence of the indicated drugs and incubated for  $\sim 18$  h before fixation.

# Confocal microscopy

To visualize F-actin, cells were fixed for 20 min with 4% paraformaldehyde, permeabilized for 5 min with PBS containing 0.1% Triton X-100, washed, and incubated for 1 h in PBS containing 3% bovine serum albumin. Cells were labeled with Alexa Fluor<sup>594</sup> conjugated phalloidin to detect F-actin (Thermo Fisher Scientific). GFP–Fyn was directly visualized in fixed cells. To label neurites, N2a cell lines were fixed for 5 min at -20 °C with absolute methanol before staining with rabbit anti- $\beta$ III-tubulin antibodies (Abcam #18207) followed by Alexa Fluor<sup>594</sup>–conjugated secondary antibody (Thermo Fisher Scientific #A27034) (37). After washing in PBS, all

samples were mounted with Fluoromount (ProSciTech) and examined on a Nikon Eclipse 80i confocal microscope using a 60x objective. Captured images (z-stacks) were exported to NIH ImageJ/Fiji for analyses of either the protrusion length or protein colocalization. Images were transferred to Adobe Photoshop/Illustrator 2020 (Adobe Systems Incorporated) for figure preparation.

#### Cell lysis and subcellular fractionation

After washing with PBS, total N2a cell homogenates (100mm dishes) were prepared in 400-µl buffer 1 [10-mM Tris, pH 7.4, 150-mM NaCl, 1-mM dithiothreitol, 0.5-µM OA, 5mM PMSF, 1% NP-40, Sigma Protease Inhibitor Cocktail, and Sigma Phosphatase Inhibitor Cocktail] using a mortar and pestle. In some experiments, total cell lysates were further centrifuged for 90 min at 20,000g to generate NP-40 detergent-soluble (supernatant) and NP-40 detergentinsoluble (pellet) fractions. The detergent-insoluble cell pellet was resuspended in 200 µl of buffer 2 (buffer 1 + 0.5% sodium deoxycholate) and carefully homogenized for 80 s using a mortar and pestle. For immunoprecipitation assays, homogenized total and insoluble fractions were cleared by centrifugation at 13,000g for 3 min at 4 °C. For Western blot analyses, total homogenates and detergent-insoluble fractions were further sonicated before clarification. The protein concentration was determined in diluted aliquots of homogenates using the Bradford protein assay kit (Bio-Rad). Previously purified NP-40-insoluble fractions from N2a cells transiently transfected with validated siLCMT1 or siRNA control (33) were also reanalyzed here by immunoblotting. Purification of the plasma membrane from N2a cells was carried out by ultracentrifugation (33). Validated detergent-free procedures based on fractionation of the plasma membrane by centrifugation on an OptiPrep gradient were used to purify raft and nonraft membrane microdomains from N2a cells (33). Aliquots of the same N2a cell membrane microdomain preparations characterized in a previous study (33) were reanalyzed here by Western blot for the presence of Fyn and APP.

#### Immunoprecipitation

Immunoprecipitates were prepared from total homogenates or detergent-insoluble fractions from N2a cells or mouse cortical tissue (~500 µg proteins/assay). Immunoprecipitation of transfected proteins was performed by incubating samples overnight at 4 °C with either anti-Flag-coupled (clone M2, Sigma #M8823), anti-GFP-coupled (clone RQ2, MBL International #D153-9), or anti-HA-coupled (clone C29F4; Cell Signaling Technology #11846) magnetic beads. When immunoprecipitating endogenous proteins, homogenates were precleared for 1 h at 4 °C before overnight incubation with the indicated antibodies. Samples were then incubated for 1 h at 4 °C with PureProteome Protein A/G mix magnetic beads (Merck Millipore). Magnetic beads were washed 5 times in buffer 2 before being resuspended in a gel loading buffer. Input fractions (~50 µg proteins) and corresponding immunoprecipitates were analyzed by Western blotting.

#### Mouse brain tissue analyses

Brains were rapidly removed from 8- to 11-month-old female C57/BL6 mice that were sacrificed for another project approved by the Animal Care and Ethics Committee of the University of Newcastle. For the preparation of acute slices, brains were immediately immersed in ice-cold, oxygenated, sucrose-substituted artificial cerebrospinal fluid (250-mM sucrose, 25-mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 10-mM glucose, 2.5-mM KCl, 1-mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1-mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, and 2.5-mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>) (59). Cortical coronal slices (~400 µm thick) were obtained using a vibratome (Leica VT-1200S, Heidelberg, Germany) and transferred to an interface storage chamber containing oxygenated artificial cerebrospinal fluid (118-mM NaCl substituted for sucrose in sucrose-substituted artificial cerebrospinal fluid). Slices were allowed to recover for 1 h at 22 to 24 °C before incubation for the indicated time into RT oxygenated artificial cerebrospinal fluid containing the indicated compounds or vehicle. Slices were then harvested for further Western blot analyses. Total homogenates and NP-40 detergent-insoluble fractions were prepared from either acute slices or fresh mouse cortical tissue as described above for N2a cells.

#### Gel electrophoresis and Western blotting

Protein samples (~50-µg proteins/lane) were resolved on NuPAGE 4 to 12% Bis-Tris gels (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Prestained Protein Standards (Bio-Rad) were used as molecular weight markers. Membrane raft fractions were analyzed by immunoblotting using chemiluminescence as described previously (33). Other Western blot analyses were performed using the indicated primary antibodies, followed by Infrared IRDyelabeled secondary antibodies, and visualized using the Odyssey Infrared imaging system (LI-COR Biosciences). In most cases, blots were cut between molecular weight markers to allow simultaneous immunostaining and reprobing of the top and bottom parts with distinct antibody species. Band intensity was determined using the associated Image Studio Lite, version 5.0, Software (LI-COR Biosciences) to accurately quantify protein expression levels. Anti-actin antibodies were used to normalize for protein loading. Anti-pTyr<sup>416</sup> SFK antibodies were used to assess the phosphorylation state of Fyn, which was determined after normalizing the pSFK signal corresponding to Fyn (determined as being the fastest migrating band) for total Fyn expression levels and protein loading. PP2A demethylation was assessed as described previously (33).

#### Statistics

Data were analyzed for normal distribution and statistical significance using GraphPad Prism 9.

#### **Data availability**

All the data supporting our conclusions are presented in this article. All materials are available upon request.

Acknowledgments-We thank Dr Viyada Craig (UT Southwestern Medical Center, Dallas, TX) for technical assistance in the

preparation of rafts; Drs Alan Brichta, Rebecca Lim, and Hannah Drury (University of Newcastle, Australia) for assistance with the preparation of acute brain slices; Drs Arnab Ghosh and Pradeep Tanwar (University of Newcastle, Australia) for providing mouse brain tissue; and Drs Ottavio Arancio (Columbia University, New York) and Brian Wadzinski (Vanderbilt University, Nashville, TN) for the gift of plasmids.

*Author contributions*—E. S. and J.-M. S. conceived and managed the project, and designed experiments. E. S. wrote the manuscript and prepared figures. E. S. and J.-M. S. revised the manuscript. G. T., D. S., H. S., and J.-M. S. performed experiments. All authors carried out data analyses and approved the final article.

*Funding and additional information*—This work was supported by grant G1700055 from Kiriwina Investment Co Pty Ltd and the Hunter Medical Research Institute, NSW, Australia (to E. S. and J. -M. S.) and NIH R01 grant AG018883 (to E. S.). The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institutes of Health.

*Conflicts of interest*—The authors declare that they have no conflicts of interest with the contents of this article.

*Abbreviations*—The abbreviations used are: 3-DZA, 3deazaadenosine;  $A\beta$ , amyloid- $\beta$ ; AD, Alzheimer's disease; anti-HA, anti-hemagglutinin; APP, amyloid precursor protein; EV, empty vector; FBS, fetal bovine serum; FD, folate-deficient; HA, hemagglutinin; Hcy, homocysteine; HTL, Hcy thiolactone; LCMT1, leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1; M $\beta$ CD, methyl- $\beta$ -cyclodextrin; N2a, Neuro-2a; OA, okadaic acid; PP2A, protein phosphatase 2A; PP2Ac, catalytic "C" subunit of PP2A; pSFK, phosphorylated SFK; SFKs, Src family kinases.

#### References

- 1. Thomas, S. M., and Brugge, J. S. (1997) Cellular functions regulated by Src family kinases. *Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol.* **13**, 513–609
- Kumar, A., Jaggi, A. S., and Singh, N. (2015) Pharmacology of Src family kinases and therapeutic implications of their modulators. *Fundam. Clin. Pharmacol.* 29, 115–130
- 3. Zhang, T., Chen, D., and Lee, T. H. (2019) Phosphorylation signaling in APP processing in Alzheimer's disease. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* **21**, 209
- Ittner, A., and Ittner, L. M. (2018) Dendritic tau in Alzheimer's disease. Neuron 99, 13–27
- Matrone, C., Iannuzzi, F., and Annunziato, L. (2019) The Y682ENPTY687 motif of APP: Progress and insights toward a targeted therapy for Alzheimer's disease patients. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 52, 120–128
- Kaufman, A. C., Salazar, S. V., Haas, L. T., Yang, J., Kostylev, M. A., Jeng, A. T., Robinson, S. A., Gunther, E. C., van Dyck, C. H., Nygaard, H. B., and Strittmatter, S. M. (2015) Fyn inhibition rescues established memory and synapse loss in Alzheimer mice. *Ann. Neurol.* 77, 953–971
- Sandilands, E., Brunton, V. G., and Frame, M. C. (2007) The membrane targeting and spatial activation of Src, Yes and Fyn is influenced by palmitoylation and distinct RhoB/RhoD endosome requirements. *J. Cell Sci.* 120, 2555–2564
- Reinecke, J., and Caplan, S. (2014) Endocytosis and the Src family of nonreceptor tyrosine kinases. *Biomol. Concepts* 5, 143–155
- Stuermer, C. A., Lang, D. M., Kirsch, F., Wiechers, M., Deininger, S. O., and Plattner, H. (2001) Glycosylphosphatidyl inositol-anchored proteins and fyn kinase assemble in noncaveolar plasma membrane microdomains defined by reggie-1 and -2. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 12, 3031–3045
- Vacaresse, N., Moller, B., Danielsen, E. M., Okada, M., and Sap, J. (2008) Activation of c-Src and Fyn kinases by protein-tyrosine phosphatase

# PP2A methylation-dependent regulation of Fyn

RPTPalpha is substrate-specific and compatible with lipid raft localization. *J. Biol. Chem.* **283**, 35815–35824

- Minami, S. S., Hoe, H. S., and Rebeck, G. W. (2011) Fyn kinase regulates the association between amyloid precursor protein and Dab1 by promoting their localization to detergent-resistant membranes. *J. Neurochem.* 118, 879–890
- Mollinedo, F., and Gajate, C. (2020) Lipid rafts as signaling hubs in cancer cell survival/death and invasion: Implications in tumor progression and therapy. J Lipid Res. 61, 611–635
- Beggs, H. E., Soriano, P., and Maness, P. F. (1994) NCAM-dependent neurite outgrowth is inhibited in neurons from Fyn-minus mice. *J. Cell Biol.* 127, 825–833
- 14. Santuccione, A., Sytnyk, V., Leshchyns'ka, I., and Schachner, M. (2005) Prion protein recruits its neuronal receptor NCAM to lipid rafts to activate p59fyn and to enhance neurite outgrowth. J. Cell Biol. 169, 341– 354
- **15.** Ramseger, R., White, R., and Kroger, S. (2009) Transmembrane form agrin-induced process formation requires lipid rafts and the activation of Fyn and MAPK. *J. Biol. Chem.* **284**, 7697–7705
- Riddell, D. R., Christie, G., Hussain, I., and Dingwall, C. (2001) Compartmentalization of beta-secretase (Asp2) into low-buoyant density, noncaveolar lipid rafts. *Curr. Biol.* 11, 1288–1293
- Ehehalt, R., Keller, P., Haass, C., Thiele, C., and Simons, K. (2003) Amyloidogenic processing of the Alzheimer beta-amyloid precursor protein depends on lipid rafts. *J. Cell Biol.* 160, 113–123
- Vetrivel, K. S., and Thinakaran, G. (2010) Membrane rafts in Alzheimer's disease beta-amyloid production. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1801, 860–867
- Grimm, M. O., Mett, J., Grimm, H. S., and Hartmann, T. (2017) APP function and lipids: A bidirectional link. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 10, 63
- Seshacharyulu, P., Pandey, P., Datta, K., and Batra, S. K. (2013) Phosphatase: PP2A structural importance, regulation and its aberrant expression in cancer. *Cancer Lett.* 335, 9–18
- Sontag, J. M., and Sontag, E. (2014) Protein phosphatase 2A dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 7, 16
- 22. Janssens, V., Longin, S., and Goris, J. (2008) PP2A holoenzyme assembly: In cauda venenum (the sting is in the tail). *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 33, 113–121
- 23. Sontag, E., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Sontag, J. M., Diaz-Arrastia, R., Ogris, E., Dayal, S., Lentz, S. R., Arning, E., and Bottiglieri, T. (2007) Protein phosphatase 2A methyltransferase links homocysteine metabolism with tau and amyloid precursor protein regulation. *J. Neurosci.* 27, 2751–2759
- Nicholls, R. E., Sontag, J. M., Zhang, H., Staniszewski, A., Yan, S., Kim, C. Y., Yim, M., Woodruff, C. M., Arning, E., Wasek, B., Yin, D., Bottiglieri, T., Sontag, E., Kandel, E. R., and Arancio, O. (2016) PP2A methylation controls sensitivity and resistance to beta-amyloid-induced cognitive and electrophysiological impairments. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 113, 3347–3352
- Tamayev, R., Zhou, D., and D'Adamio, L. (2009) The interactome of the amyloid beta precursor protein family members is shaped by phosphorylation of their intracellular domains. *Mol. Neurodegener.* 4, 28
- Smith, A. D., and Refsum, H. (2016) Homocysteine, B vitamins, and cognitive impairment. Annu. Rev. Nutr. 36, 211–239
- 27. Smith, A. D., Refsum, H., Bottiglieri, T., Fenech, M., Hooshmand, B., McCaddon, A., Miller, J. W., Rosenberg, I. H., and Obeid, R. (2018) Homocysteine and dementia: An international consensus statement. J. Alzheimers Dis. 62, 561–570
- 28. Hasan, T., Arora, R., Bansal, A. K., Bhattacharya, R., Sharma, G. S., and Singh, L. R. (2019) Disturbed homocysteine metabolism is associated with cancer. *Exp. Mol. Med.* **51**, 1–13
- 29. Yokoyama, N., and Miller, W. T. (2001) Inhibition of Src by direct interaction with protein phosphatase 2A. *FEBS Lett.* 505, 460–464
- **30.** Frohner, I. E., Mudrak, I., Kronlachner, S., Schuchner, S., and Ogris, E. (2020) Antibodies recognizing the C terminus of PP2A catalytic subunit are unsuitable for evaluating PP2A activity and holoenzyme composition. *Sci. Signal.* **13**, eaax6490
- Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Schuechner, S., Sontag, J. M., Montgomery, L., Pallas, D. C., Juno, C., Mudrak, I., Ogris, E., and Sontag, E. (2007) Expression of protein phosphatase 2A mutants and silencing of the



regulatory B alpha subunit induce a selective loss of acetylated and detyrosinated microtubules. *J. Neurochem.* **101**, 959–971

- 32. Shima, T., Okumura, N., Takao, T., Satomi, Y., Yagi, T., Okada, M., and Nagai, K. (2001) Interaction of the SH2 domain of Fyn with a cytoskeletal protein, beta-adducin. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276, 42233–42240
- 33. Sontag, J.-M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., and Sontag, E. (2013) Leucine carboxyl methyltransferase 1 (LCMT1)-dependent methylation regulates the association of protein phosphatase 2A and tau protein with plasma membrane microdomains in neuroblastoma cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 288, 27396–27405
- 34. Sontag, J.-M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Montgomery, L., Arning, E., Bottiglieri, T., and Sontag, E. (2008) Folate deficiency induces in vitro and mouse brain region-specific downregulation of leucine carboxyl methyltransferase-1 and protein phosphatase 2A B alpha subunit expression that correlate with enhanced tau phosphorylation. *J. Neurosci.* 28, 11477–11487
- Zhang, S. X., Duan, L. H., Qian, H., and Yu, X. (2016) Actin aggregations mark the sites of neurite initiation. *Neurosci. Bull.* 32, 1–15
- Sandilands, E., and Frame, M. C. (2008) Endosomal trafficking of Src tyrosine kinase. *Trends Cell Biol.* 18, 322–329
- 37. Sontag, J.-M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., Mitterhuber, M., Ogris, E., and Sontag, E. (2010) Regulation of protein phosphatase 2A methylation by LCMT1 and PME-1 plays a critical role in differentiation of neuroblastoma cells. *J. Neurochem.* 115, 1455–1465
- 38. Bachovchin, D. A., Speers, A. E., Zuhl, A. M., Brown, S. J., Cravatt, B. F., Fernandez, V., Spicer, T., Mercer, B. A., Ferguson, J., Hodder, P., and Rosen, H. R. (2010) Probe report for PME-1 inhibitors. In *Probe Reports from the NIH Molecular Libraries Program* [Internet]. National Center for Biotechnology Information (US), Bethesda, MD
- 39. Hoe, H. S., Minami, S. S., Makarova, A., Lee, J., Hyman, B. T., Matsuoka, Y., and Rebeck, G. W. (2008) Fyn modulation of Dab1 effects on amyloid precursor protein and ApoE receptor 2 processing. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 6288–6299
- Fowler, B. (2005) Homocysteine: Overview of biochemistry, molecular biology, and role in disease processes. *Semin. Vasc. Med.* 5, 77–86
- 41. Sontag, J. M., Wasek, B., Taleski, G., Smith, J., Arning, E., Sontag, E., and Bottiglieri, T. (2014) Altered protein phosphatase 2A methylation and Tau phosphorylation in the young and aged brain of methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) deficient mice. *Front. Aging Neurosci.* 6, 214
- 42. Liang, X., Lu, Y., Wilkes, M., Neubert, T. A., and Resh, M. D. (2004) The N-terminal SH4 region of the Src family kinase Fyn is modified by methylation and heterogeneous fatty acylation: Role in membrane targeting, cell adhesion, and spreading. *J. Biol. Chem.* 279, 8133–8139
- 43. Sato, I., Obata, Y., Kasahara, K., Nakayama, Y., Fukumoto, Y., Yamasaki, T., Yokoyama, K. K., Saito, T., and Yamaguchi, N. (2009) Differential trafficking of Src, Lyn, Yes and Fyn is specified by the state of palmitoylation in the SH4 domain. *J. Cell Sci.* 122, 965–975
- 44. Chu, P. H., Tsygankov, D., Berginski, M. E., Dagliyan, O., Gomez, S. M., Elston, T. C., Karginov, A. V., and Hahn, K. M. (2014) Engineered kinase activation reveals unique morphodynamic phenotypes and associated trafficking for Src family isoforms. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 111, 12420–12425
- 45. Gottlieb-Abraham, E., Gutman, O., Pai, G. M., Rubio, I., and Henis, Y. I. (2016) The residue at position 5 of the N-terminal region of Src and Fyn

modulates their myristoylation, palmitoylation, and membrane interactions. *Mol. Biol. Cell* **27**, 3926–3936

- 46. Hoffman, A., Taleski, G., and Sontag, E. (2017) The protein serine/threonine phosphatases PP2A, PP1 and calcineurin: A triple threat in the regulation of the neuronal cytoskeleton. *Mol. Cell Neurosci.* 84, 119–131
- 47. Head, B. P., Patel, H. H., and Insel, P. A. (2014) Interaction of membrane/ lipid rafts with the cytoskeleton: Impact on signaling and function: Membrane/lipid rafts, mediators of cytoskeletal arrangement and cell signaling. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1838, 532–545
- Diaz-Rohrer, B., Levental, K. R., and Levental, I. (2014) Rafting through traffic: Membrane domains in cellular logistics. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1838, 3003–3013
- 49. Takahashi, K., Nakajima, E., and Suzuki, K. (2006) Involvement of protein phosphatase 2A in the maintenance of E-cadherin-mediated cell-cell adhesion through recruitment of IQGAP1. J. Cell Physiol. 206, 814–820
- 50. Ricotta, D., Hansen, J., Preiss, C., Teichert, D., and Honing, S. (2008) Characterization of a protein phosphatase 2A holoenzyme that dephosphorylates the clathrin adaptors AP-1 and AP-2. *J. Biol. Chem.* 283, 5510–5517
- 51. Poulsen, E. T., Iannuzzi, F., Rasmussen, H. F., Maier, T. J., Enghild, J. J., Jorgensen, A. L., and Matrone, C. (2017) An aberrant phosphorylation of amyloid precursor protein tyrosine regulates its trafficking and the binding to the clathrin endocytic complex in neural stem cells of Alzheimer's disease patients. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 10, 59
- 52. Sontag, J.-M., Nunbhakdi-Craig, V., White, C. L., III, Halpain, S., and Sontag, E. (2012) The protein phosphatase PP2A/B alpha binds to the microtubule-associated proteins tau and MAP2 at a motif also recognized by the kinase Fyn implications for tauopathies. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 14984– 14993
- 53. Taleski, G., and Sontag, E. (2018) Protein phosphatase 2A and tau: An orchestrated 'Pas de Deux'. *FEBS Lett.* 592, 1079–1095
- Kudithipudi, S., and Jeltsch, A. (2016) Approaches and guidelines for the identification of novel substrates of protein lysine methyltransferases. *Cell Chem. Biol.* 23, 1049–1055
- 55. Zhang, C. E., Tian, Q., Wei, W., Peng, J. H., Liu, G. P., Zhou, X. W., Wang, Q., Wang, D. W., and Wang, J. Z. (2008) Homocysteine induces tau phosphorylation by inactivating protein phosphatase 2A in rat hippocampus. *Neurobiol. Aging* 29, 1654–1665
- 56. Li, J., Han, S., Qian, Z., Su, X., Fan, S., Fu, J., Liu, Y., Yin, X., Gao, Z., Zhang, J., Yu, D. H., and Ji, Q. (2014) Genetic amplification of PPME1 in gastric and lung cancer and its potential as a novel therapeutic target. *Cancer Biol. Ther.* 15, 128–134
- 57. Oneyama, C., Iino, T., Saito, K., Suzuki, K., Ogawa, A., and Okada, M. (2009) Transforming potential of Src family kinases is limited by the cholesterol-enriched membrane microdomain. *Mol. Cell Biol.* 29, 6462– 6472
- Adams, D. G., Coffee, R. L., Jr., Zhang, H., Pelech, S., Strack, S., and Wadzinski, B. E. (2005) Positive regulation of Raf1-MEK1/2-ERK1/2 signaling by protein serine/threonine phosphatase 2A holoenzymes. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 42644–42654
- Tadros, M. A., Farrell, K. E., Graham, B. A., Brichta, A. M., and Callister, R. J. (2015) Properties of sodium currents in neonatal and young adult mouse superficial dorsal horn neurons. *Mol. Pain* 11, 17